An Exploratory Study on Nuclear-Powered Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers

Siddharth Kalra

Master's Thesis October, 2020



Challenge the future

An Exploratory Study on Nuclear-Powered Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers

by

Siddharth Kalra

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science in Mechanical Engineering

at the Delft University of Technology, to be defended publicly on Monday, 26th October, 2020 at 12:00 PM.

Thesis committee:	Prof. dr. ir.	C. van Rhee,	TU Delft
	Prof. dr. ir.	J. L. Kloosterman,	TU Delft
	Prof. dr.	P.V. Aravind,	TU Delft
	Prof. dr. ir.	E.L.V. Goetheer,	TU Delft

This thesis is confidential and cannot be made public until October 31, 2022.

An electronic version of this thesis is available at http://repository.tudelft.nl/.



"If I have seen further it is by standing on the shoulders of Giants" $\,^1$

¹Isaac Newton in a letter addressed to Robert Hooke dated 5 February 1675.

Preface

This master thesis, as it lies before you, marks the end of my time as a M.Sc. student at Delft University of Technology. This fulfills the final requirement in order to receive my Master of Science degree in Mechanical Engineering (Energy, Process and Flow Technology) and double annotations in Technology in Sustainable Development and Entrepreneurship.

My master's was a whirlwind in the most positive sense of the word. I'm incredibly grateful for all the opportunities that I was given and putting me on this path of accelerated learning. I had the chance to do a board year, an amazing international internship, experience the startup environment, learn from 170+ ECTS of coursework and publish two papers. However, the icing on this "cake" was this research work.

Of course, this work would not have been realised if it was not for the support of others. Therefore, I would like to take this opportunity to express my gratitude to the people who made this work possible. First off, I would like to thank Prof. dr. ir. Cees van Rhee and Prof. dr. ir. Jan-Leen Kloosterman for giving me the opportunity to work on this topic, being extremely approachable, and guiding me amidst their busy agendas. I have learnt a lot from our discussions. I want to thank Prof. dr. P.V. Aravind for helping me navigate the process and for his feedback on the report. And lastly, I would like to extend my gratitude to Prof. dr. ir. E.L.V. Goetheer for agreeing to be a part of my thesis committee.

I would like to end this word of thanks on a personal note, by thanking my family and friends (you know who you are). Thank you for supporting me through thick and thin, keeping me sane, motivating to do my best and distracting me from work. A special thanks to Marlinda for continuously being there, serving me reminders and going on all those walks with me that you did not want to. In the end, I would like to thank my parents, who have always supported me and moulded me to continuously strive to get the most out of every aspect of life. Whatever I achieve in life, it is as much theirs as it is mine.

As I look back, this journey was filled with highs and lows but nevertheless, left me with great stories to tell and experiences to share. Enjoy reading!

Siddharth Kalra Delft, September 2020

Abstract

Dredging is an energy-intensive operation and, due to the nature of the process, there are large and rapid fluctuations in the power requirement. With the signing of the Paris Agreement, implementation of IMO 2020 and expansion of ECAs, the external pressures for the reduction of different emissions $(CO_2, SO_x, PM, and/or NO_x)$ in dredging are rising. Additional motivating factors are the rise in the fuel expenses which form a major component of dredging project costs and the incentives from regulatory authorities to reduce the carbon intensity in dredging operations. Often, the achievement of one objective leads to deterioration of another, for example, the use of IMO-compliant fuel can increase the overall carbon emissions. In recent years, alternative fuels like LNG and biofuels have been explored. However, they suffer from their own set of issues and with the predicted trends, the usage of these alternative fuels would imply lower production and earnings, especially in large dredging projects.

In this work, a marine power plant concept that has been rarely discussed in the context of dredging is explored and forwarded: a nuclear-based system. Fundamentally, such a power plant addresses the issues related to the emissions and essentially eliminates bunkering stops. This was the first study focused on nuclear-powered Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers (TSHD), the most common type of dredging vessel. In this work, a system-level study was carried out to ascertain the retrofittability of a nuclear-based system on four existing TSHDs. The feasibility of retrofitting the nuclear-based system has been studied by comparison of mass and volume requirements of the nuclear power plant, with the mass and volume of the engine and fuel storage system of current dredging vessels. No re-design of the vessel was considered here.

The "inherently safe" High Temperature Gas-cooled Reactor (HTGR) with Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle (NABC) was determined as the nuclear power system of choice. It appeared that for such a system, the TSHD sizes that are interesting for the deployment starts around 12000 m³ hopper capacities. The bigger the hopper capacities than this baseline, the better the nuclear system performed. It was found that despite the satisfaction of the mass and volume constraints, a redesign of the TSHD is required for the placement of the reactor and for the compliance with the nuclear related regulations.

In addition to the nuclear power plant, the retrofitting of the TSHDs with Proton Exchange Membrane Fuel Cell (PEMFC) in combination with solid, compressed and liquid H_2 storage and batteries was considered. With the current commercially available offerings, PEMFC with liquid or 500 bar compressed H_2 storage were found to be suitable for maintenance dredging or capital dredging for a short duration (couple of days). However, it was established that the realisation of endurance level of current dredgers is not possible without a reduction of hopper capacities or factorial increase in energy density of storage. Further, the smaller TSHDs were found to be better suited to use PEMFC or battery-based systems.

A part of this work also tried to answer the pertinent question of the third party liability insurance premiums for a nuclear-powered vessel and the regulations such a ship would be subjected to. Further, a preliminary business case was developed and the sustainability of the concept was evaluated. It was realised that the technological forces and trends like the development of Small Modular Reactors, deep-sea mining and autonomous ships, could favour the development of a fleet of nuclear-powered dredging vessels in the future. However, the regulations and the support for these vessels would be highly dependent on the flag country and operational location.

Keywords : Dredging, Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers, Nuclear, HTGR, NABC, PEMFC, H₂ storage, Battery, Nuclear third-party liability insurance

Contents

Ac	kno	wledgements	iii
At	Abstract v		
Li	List of Figures xiii		
Li	st of	Tables X	vii
No	omer	nclature x	xix
1	Inti	roduction	1
	1.1	Research Objectives	3
	1.2	Approach	4
	1.3	Thesis Outline	6
2	Why	y a Nuclear-powered TSHD now?	7
	2.1	Trends	7
		2.1.1 Population Growth and Urbanisation	7
		2.1.2 Embracing Diesel-electric	7
		2.1.3 Escalating Costs	8
		2.1.4 Rise of Jumbo and Mega Dredgers	9
		2.1.5 Megaprojects	9
		2.1.6 New Dredger Designs	10
		2.1.7 Autonomous Ships	10
		2.1.8 Deep Sea Mining : New Market?	11
	2.2	Emissions	11
	2.3	Emissions Regulations	13
		2.3.1 Incentive-based Regulations	15
		2.3.2 Penalty-based Regulations	16
	2.4	Emissions Compliance Options	16
		2.4.1 LNG-Dual Fuel	17
		2.4.2 Drop-in Biofuels	18
		2.4.3 Fuel Cells and Batteries	19
		2.4.4 Diesel Optimisation and After-Treatment	19
		2.4.5 Ammonia	
		2.4.6 What do the companies think?	20
	2.5	Nuclear Option	
		2.5.1 Generation IV concepts & Small Modular Reactors	
	2.6	Nuclear-powered Vessels	
		2.6.1 Nuclear-powered Tankers.	
		2.6.2 Nuclear Icebreakers	
		2.6.3 Nuclear Merchant Ships	22
		2.6.4 Other Concepts	
		2.6.5 Nuclear Dredging Ship	
~	T		
3			25
	3.1	Regulations and Authorisations	
		3.1.1 Classification	
		3.1.2 Access	
		3.1.3 Licensing, Construction & Operation	
		3.1.4 Safety	
		3.1.5 Ballast Water	31

		3.1.6 Security
		3.1.7 Decommissioning
	3.2	Insurance
		3.2.1 Third-party Liability Insurance
	3.3	Additional Commentary
		Chapter Summary
4		
	4.1	Power Profile
		4.1.1 Data
		4.1.2 Data : Normalisation & Cleaning
	4.0	4.1.3 Power & Energy Requirements
	4.2	System Possibilities
		4.2.1 Design Considerations
		4.2.2 Powertrain Arrangement
		4.2.3 Nuclear Reactors
		4.2.4 Thermodynamic cycles
		4.2.5 Energy Storage
	4.3	Selected System Design
		4.3.1 Nuclear Reactor
		4.3.2 Power Conversion System
		4.3.3 Energy Storage
		4.3.4 Propulsion Arrangement
	4.4	TSHD Selection
5	Sim	ulation and Modelling 59
Ŭ	5.1	System Integration
	0.1	5.1.1 Model
		5.1.2 ESS Sizing
	52	Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle 61
	0.1	5.2.1 Modelling in Aspen Plus
		5.2.2 Heat Exchangers
	53	Volume and Mass Considerations
		On-board Nuclear System
	0.1	5.4.1 Nuclear Reactor
		5.4.2 Turbines
		5.4.3 Heat Exchanger
		5.4.4 Emergency Generator, Load Bank and Clearances
		5.4.5 Biological Shielding and Confinement
	55	Nuclear System : Indirect Usage
	0.0	5.5.1 Fuel Cell Systems
		5.5.2 Battery System
	56	Total Mass and Volume 79
	5.0	5.6.1 Onboard Nuclear System
		5.6.2 Indirect Nuclear Systems
	F 7	
	5.7	Simulation and Modelling Flowchart
6	Res	ults and Discussions 83
	6.1	Dredging Cycle Data : Descriptive Statistics and Analysis
		HTGR-NABC Aspen Plus Modelling
		6.2.1 Air Inlet Temperature
		6.2.2 Turbomachinery Efficiency
		6.2.3 Heat Exchangers
		6.2.4 Exhaust Gas Flow Rate
	6.3	HTGR-NABC System Mass and Volume Requirements
		6.3.1 Mass Requirements
		6.3.2 Volume Requirements

	6.4	Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries
		6.4.1 1 Day Operations (PEMFC)
		6.4.2 1 Day Operations (Battery)
		6.4.3 Volume Requirements (10-day operation)
		6.4.4 Probable Endurance (Volume-constrained)
	6.5	Retrofit Maps
7	Safe	ety, Sustainability, & Economics 103
-		Safety
		7.1.1 Possible Events
		7.1.2 Safety Features of Nuclear-powered Vessels : Past and Present
		7.1.3 Water and Air Ingress
		7.1.4 Decay Heat
	7.2	Sustainability
		7.2.1 Public View
		7.2.2 Uranium & Fuel Availability
		7.2.3 Decommissioning
		7.2.4 Nuclear Waste
		7.2.5 NO Formation
		7.2.6 Decomposition of CO_2
	7.3	Necessary Infrastructure
		7.3.1 Ship Building
		7.3.2 Home Port
		7.3.3 Refueling
		7.3.4 Service Vessel
		7.3.5 Permanent Storage
	7.4	Economics
		7.4.1 Conventional Vessel Value
		7.4.2 Insurance
		7.4.3 Heat Exchanger Costs
		7.4.4 Retrofit Costs
0		
8	Con	clusions and Recommendations 121
ð		
8		Conclusions
8		
8		Conclusions .121 8.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle .121
8		Conclusions.1218.1.1HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2Direct Nuclear-based Systems.122
8	8.1	Conclusions.1218.1.1HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance.122
	8.1	Conclusions.1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance.1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries.123Recommendations.124
	8.1 8.2 Rep	Conclusions.1218.1.1HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance1228.1.4Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries.123Recommendations.124Port : Entrepreneurship related127
	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1	Conclusions.1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance.1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries.123Recommendations.124ort : Entrepreneurship relatedAbstract.127
	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1	Conclusions.1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance.1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries.123Recommendations.124ort : Entrepreneurship relatedAbstract.127Introduction.127
	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1	Conclusions.1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance.1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries.123Recommendations.124ort : Entrepreneurship related127Abstract.127A.2.1 Approach.128
	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1 A.2	Conclusions.1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance.1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries.123Recommendations.124ort : Entrepreneurship related127Abstract.127Introduction.127A.2.1 Approach.128A.2.2 Research Objectives and Activities.128
	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1 A.2 A.3	Conclusions.1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance.1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries.123Recommendations.124ort : Entrepreneurship related127Abstract.127Introduction.127A.2.1 Approach.128A.2.2 Research Objectives and Activities.128Global Turnover and Growth Drivers.130
	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1 A.2 A.3 A.4	Conclusions.1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance.1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries.123Recommendations.124ort : Entrepreneurship related.127Abstract.127Introduction.127A.2.1 Approach.128A.2.2 Research Objectives and Activities.128Global Turnover and Growth Drivers.132Market Need and Value Creation.132
	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1 A.2 A.3 A.4 A.5	Conclusions.1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries.123Recommendations.124ort : Entrepreneurship related.127Abstract.127Introduction.127A.2.1 Approach.128Global Turnover and Growth Drivers.130Market Need and Value Creation.132Market Potential.134
	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1 A.2 A.3 A.4 A.5 A.6	Conclusions.1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries.123Recommendations.124ort : Entrepreneurship related.127Abstract.127Introduction.127A.2.1 Approach.128A.2.2 Research Objectives and Activities.128Global Turnover and Growth Drivers.130Market Need and Value Creation.132Market Potential.134Possible Beachhead Market.134
	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1 A.2 A.3 A.4 A.5 A.6 A.7	Conclusions.1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance.1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries.123Recommendations.124ort : Entrepreneurship related.127Abstract.127Introduction.127A.2.1 Approach.128A.2.2 Research Objectives and Activities.128Global Turnover and Growth Drivers.130Market Need and Value Creation.132Market Potential.134Possible Beachhead Market139
	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1 A.2 A.3 A.4 A.5 A.6 A.7 A.8	Conclusions.1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle.1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems.1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries.123Recommendations.124ort : Entrepreneurship related.127Abstract.127Introduction.127A.2.1 Approach.128A.2.2 Research Objectives and Activities.128Global Turnover and Growth Drivers.130Market Need and Value Creation.132Market Potential.134Possible Beachhead Market.134
A	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1 A.2 A.3 A.4 A.5 A.6 A.7 A.8 A.9	Conclusions1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance.1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries123Recommendations124cort : Entrepreneurship related127Abstract127Introduction127A.2.1 Approach128A.2.2 Research Objectives and Activities128Global Turnover and Growth Drivers130Market Need and Value Creation132Market Potential134Possible Beachhead Market.134Stakeholder Analysis and Porter's Five Forces139Conclusions and Future Work140Personal Reflection141
A	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1 A.2 A.3 A.4 A.5 A.6 A.7 A.8 A.9 Data	Conclusions1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries123Recommendations124ort : Entrepreneurship related127Abstract127Introduction127A.2.1 Approach128A.2.2 Research Objectives and Activities128Global Turnover and Growth Drivers130Market Need and Value Creation132Market Potential134Possible Beachhead Market134Stakeholder Analysis and Porter's Five Forces139Conclusions and Future Work141a143
A	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1 A.2 A.3 A.4 A.5 A.6 A.7 A.8 A.9 Data	Conclusions1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries123Recommendations124ort : Entrepreneurship related127Abstract127Introduction127A.2.1 Approach128A.2.2 Research Objectives and Activities130Global Turnover and Growth Drivers130Market Need and Value Creation132Market Potential134Possible Beachhead Market134Stakeholder Analysis and Porter's Five Forces139Conclusions and Future Work140Personal Reflection144a143plementary Information149
A	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1 A.2 A.3 A.4 A.5 A.6 A.7 A.8 A.9 Dat Sup C.1	Conclusions1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries123Recommendations124ort : Entrepreneurship related127Abstract127Introduction127A.2.1 Approach128A.2.2 Research Objectives and Activities128Global Turnover and Growth Drivers130Market Need and Value Creation132Market Potential134Possible Beachhead Market134Stakeholder Analysis and Porter's Five Forces139Conclusions and Future Work140Personal Reflection143plementary Information149Current Marine Fuels149
A	8.1 8.2 Rep A.1 A.2 A.3 A.4 A.5 A.6 A.7 A.8 A.9 Dat Sup C.1	Conclusions1218.1.1 HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle1218.1.2 Direct Nuclear-based Systems1228.1.3 Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance1228.1.4 Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries123Recommendations124ort : Entrepreneurship related127Abstract127Introduction127A.2.1 Approach128A.2.2 Research Objectives and Activities130Global Turnover and Growth Drivers130Market Need and Value Creation132Market Potential134Possible Beachhead Market134Stakeholder Analysis and Porter's Five Forces139Conclusions and Future Work140Personal Reflection144a143plementary Information149

	C.3 Emissions	150	0
	C.3.1 Carbon Reporting and Emissions : Company level		
	C.3.2 NO _x emission related $\dots \dots \dots$		
	C.3.3 Carbon Tax		
	C.4 Critical Raw Materials List		
	C.5 Code of Safety for Nuclear Merchant Ships		
	C.5.1 Process Plant Conditions	154	4
	C.5.2 Safety Classes.	154	4
	C.6 Standard Conditions and Fees for Nuclear Authorisation under NNR Ac	t15	5
	C.7 Nuclear Insurance Pools		
	C.8 Energy Storage		
	C.8.1 Flywheel		
	C.8.2 Li-ion battery		
	C.8.3 Fuel Cell		
	C.8.4 H_2 production		
	C.8.5 Steam Methane Reforming	15	7
	C.8.6 What happens when power demand is increased?	15'	7
	C.9 Load Bank	15'	7
	C.10Direct Open and Direct Closed cycle reactors		
	C.11Pure Nuclear based system		
	C.12Heat Exchangers		
	C.12.1Area density		
	C.12.2Baffles		
	C.12.3Tube layout		
	C.12.4Shells	16	1
	C.12.5TEMA Nomenclature	16	1
	C.13Uranium Price	16	1
	C.14Nuclear Decommissioning		
	C.14.1Entombed Nuclear Reactors		
	C.14.2Reprocessing of TRISO Fuel		
	C.15Water Ingress in HTGR		
	C.16Cooling Water		
	C.17Entrepreneurship	162	2
D	Additional Methodology	16	5
U	D.0.1 PWR weight and Volume		_
	D.1 Possible Power Conversion Cycles		
	D.2 Additional Power vs. "X" Trendlines		-
	D.3 Net Tonnage vs. Displacement		
	D.4 Exhaust Gas Flowrate		3
	D.5 Calculation of Liability limit based on Brussels Convention on the Lial	oility of	
	Operators of Nuclear Ships		3
	D.6 CIRIA 2005		
	D.7 Liability Insurance		
	D.8 NO emissions		
	D.9 Decomposition of CO_2		
	D.10Expected Endurance Calculations (Volume constraints only)		
	D.11DWT vs. GT of different diesel-powered TSHDs	17	7
Е	Theoretical Background : A Crash Course	17	0
Ľ			
	E.1 Dredging		
	E.1.1 Terms		
	E.1.2 Discharge Method	170	9
	E.2 Marine Engineering	180	
		180	
	E.2 Marine Engineering	180	0
	E.2 Marine Engineering		0 1

E.3	Nuclear.	182
	E.3.1 Terms	182
	E.3.2 Defence-in-depth concept	182
	E.3.3 HALEU	183
	E.3.4 Fast Neutron Reactors.	183
	E.3.5 COVRA	183
	E.3.6 Iodine Pit.	183
E.4	Energy Generation and Storage	183
	E.4.1 Terms	183
	E.4.2 Pressure Vessel Tank	183
	E.4.3 H_2 Storage tanks	184
E.5	Reaction Control	184
F Res	ults	185
- F.1	ults OPTIMUS (OSTSEE)	185
F.1 F.2	OPTIMUS (OSTSEE)	185 187
F.1 F.2 F.3	OPTIMUS (OSTSEE)	185 187 189
F.1 F.2 F.3	OPTIMUS (OSTSEE)	185 187 189 195
F.1 F.2 F.3	OPTIMUS (OSTSEE)	185 187 189 195
F.1 F.2 F.3	OPTIMUS (OSTSEE)	.185 .187 .189 .195 .195 .196
F.1 F.2 F.3	OPTIMUS (OSTSEE)	185 187 189 195 195 195 196
F.1 F.2 F.3 F.4	OPTIMUS (OSTSEE)	185 187 189 195 195 196 197
F.1 F.2 F.3 F.4	OPTIMUS (OSTSEE) HAM318 CRISTÓBAL COLÓN Retrofit Map F.4.1 System : PEMFC with compressed H ₂ storage F.4.2 System : PEMFC with Hydride Storage F.4.3 System : PEMFC with LH ₂ Storage F.4.4 System : PEMFC with LH ₂ Storage	185 187 189 195 195 196 197 198

xi

List of Figures

1.1 1.2 1.3	Visual representation of selected TSHDs used in this work Visual representation of the relative sizes of the selected TSHDs used in this work Different cases considered in this work for each of the four TSHDs	2 4 5
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5 2.6 2.7	Gross Tonnage of TSHDs vs. Year built . Global estimate of fuel consumption with CO_2 and SO_2 emissions from dredging operation Estimated Heavy Metal Emissions (2008) Timeline of Sulphur Content Limits in Fuel . NO _x Emissions timeline Deadweight vs Year of TSHDs powered with LNG-Dual Fuel and biofuels Life-cycle GHG Emissions of some marine fuels and engines .	9 12 13 14 15 16 18
3.1 3.2	Cross section of hull for different hull types	35 36
4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7	Dredging Cycle I	40 40 41 41 44 45
4.8 4.9 4.10 4.11 4.12 4.13	Schematic for various indirect thermodynamic cycles with Nuclear reactor us the near source Output Power vs. Stored Energy for various Energy Storage Systems General schematic of working of a battery Schematic of a modern flywheel Schematic for Supercapacitor charge and discharge cycles Comparison between a Supercapacitor and a typical Li-ion Battery Schematic for working of a Fuel cell Selected Propulsion Arrangement with battery storage	47 49 50 51 52 53 53 57
5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17	Power Control Scheme Algorithm Code for Sizing of the Energy Storage System Schematic for Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle 1 Shell 2 Tubes Heat Exchanger 6 Shells 12 Tubes TEMA E Heat Exchanger General Arrangement of HAM 318 (without dimensions) Mass Constraints vs. Displacement Volume Constraints vs. Displacement Schematic of HTTR nuclear reactor Gas Turbine with Generator Power vs. Mass Data Gas Turbine with Generator Power vs. Volume Data Cross section of nuclear reactor & shielding Fuel Cell Systems compared to Minnehan et al. (Peak Power vs. Volume) Fuel Cell Systems compared to Minnehan et al. (Peak Power vs. Mass) Batteries Data (Energy capacity vs. Volume) Batteries Data (Energy Capacity vs. Mass) Volume for Determination of Mass and Volume Requirements of Fuel Cell System	59 61 62 63 64 67 68 68 69 71 72 74 76 76 78 78 79
5.18	B Flowchart for MATLAB [®] code	81

6.11	Dredging Times Series Temporal Distribution of Dredging Cycle Phases Temporal Distribution at different power levels Average power consumption in different dredging states Heat Exchanger Outlet and Inlet temperatures from Aspen Plus Simulation Overall Efficiency vs. Inlet Air Temperature Total Mass Requirements & Mass Availability Mass Fraction of System Components Mass Availability and effect of 50% increase in Mass requirements Volume Fraction of System Components Total Volume Requirements & Volume Availability Volume Requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of WILLEM VAN	84 85 86 87 88 89 89 90 91
6.13	ORANJE Mass requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of WILLEM VAN ORANJE	
	Volume requirements for battery based system for 1 day operations of WILLEM VAN ORANJE Mass requirements for battery based system for 1 day operations of WILLEM VAN ORANJE	94
6.16 6.17	Required Volume (10 day Endurance) vs. Displacement for different energy sources Mass Requirements (10 day endurance) vs. Displacement for different energy sources Endurance vs. Displacement (Available Volume constrained at 15 day endurance of HFO-	94 95 96
6.19 6.20 6.21	based system Retrofit Map for PEMFC System with Compressed Storage Retrofit Map for PEMFC system with Solid Storage Retrofit Map for PEMFC system with Liquid Storage Fuel Cell	97 98 99 100
7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 7.5	Decay heat generation 2 hours post shutdown NO generation at 20 bar with varied temperature Phase boundary curve for CO ₂ Dissociation Effect of recent events on bunker fuel price [MGO : Blue VLSFO : Grey IFO 380 : Orang Light weight as function of dead weight	112 114 <mark>e]</mark> 117
A.1 A.2 A.3 A.4	Ports with announced plans for future dredging work	133 136
C.1 C.2 C.3 C.4 C.5 C.6 C.7	Yearly Carbon emissions by EuDA members (in Europe and global) NO _x Emissions Limit NO _x Emissions Limit Discharge Curves Discharge Curves Discharge Curves Nuclear based power generation system without ESS Discharge Curves Compactness of different heat exchangers Discharge Curves Baffle Arrangement Discharge Curves Uranium Prices in \$/lbs Discharge Curves	153 157 159 160 160
D.6 D.7 D.8 D.9	Open Brayton Rankine Cycle Closed Brayton Rankine Cycle Vapour Absorption Cycle Inlet Air Cooled Nuclear Air Brayton Cycle Fuel Cell Systems Compared to Minnehan et al. (Peak Power vs. Volume) Fuel Cell Systems Compared to Minnehan et al. (Peak Power vs. Mass) Fuel Cell Systems & Modules (Peak Power vs. Volume) Fuel Cell Systems (Peak Power vs. Volume) Fuel Cell Systems (Peak Power vs. Mass) Steam Turbine Power vs. Mass Data Steam Turbine Data : Power vs. Volume Net Tonnage vs. Displacement for all TSHDs	166 167 168 169 169 170 170 171

D.12 D.13	Net Tonnage vs. Displacement of 4 selected dredgersAvailable volume vs. Displacement for 4 selected dredgersNO generation at 1100 K with varied pressuresDeadweight vs Gross Tonnage Correlation of different TSHDs	172 173 176 177
E.1 E.2 E.3	"Schematic drawing of ship's size" by Tosaka is licensed under CC BY-SA 3.0 "Three rotational degrees of freedom of a boat or ship" by Wikimedia Commons "Three linear degrees of freedom of a boat or ship" by Wikimedia Commons	181 181 182
F.1 F.2 F.3 F.4 F.5 F.6 F.7 F.8 F.9	Volume requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of OPTIMUS Weight requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of OPTIMUS Weight requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of OPTIMUS Volume requirements for Battery systems for 1 day operations of OPTIMUS Volume requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of HAM 318 Weight requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of HAM 318 Volume requirements for various Battery systems for 1 day operations of HAM 318 Volume requirements for various Battery systems for 1 day operations of HAM 318 Weight requirements for various Battery systems for 1 day operations of HAM 318 Volume requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of CRISTÓBAL	185 186 186 187 187 188 188 188
	COLÓN Weight requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of CRISTÓBAL	189
F.12 F.13 F.14 F.15 F.16 F.17 F.18 F.19	COLÓN Volume requirements for Battery systems for 1 day operations of CRISTÓBAL COLÓN Weight requirements for Battery systems for 1 day operations of CRISTÓBAL COLÓN Required Volume (10 day Endurance) vs. Net Tonnage Semi-Logarithmic Plot of Required Volume (10 day Endurance) vs. Net Tonnage Semi-Logarithmic Plot of Required Volume (10 day Endurance) vs. Displacement Mass Requirements vs. NT Semi-Logarithmic Plot of Mass Requirements vs. NT Semi-Logarithmic Plot of Mass Requirements vs. NT Semi-Logarithmic Plot of Mass Requirements vs. Displacement Endurance vs. Net Tonnage Retrofit Map for PEMFC system running on Compressed Storage	190 191 191 192 192 193 193 194 194 195
F.21 F.22	Retrofit Map for PEMFC system running on Solid Storage	196 197 198

List of Tables

2.1 2.2 2.3	Non-exhaustive list of big Dredging Projects	10 16 20
3.1 3.2	List of Russian ports where nuclear-powered vessels can call	28 37
4.1 4.2 4.3	Comparison of Li-ion and Pb-acid Batteries	51 55 58
5.1 5.2	Requirements for Power Generation and ESS Capacity	60 72
6.1 6.2	Comparison between Dredging Cycles	86 88
7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 7.5	Shipping accidents involving Dredgers	108 109 112
A.1	PEST Analysis of the 5 different regions	138
B.6 B.7 B.8 B.9 B.10 B.11 B.12	NOx Emission limits (tierwise)Battery DataFuel cell DataFuel cell DataFlywheel DataTank DataGas Turbines with Generator DataSteam Turbines Data (Kawasaki)Nuclear Reactor DataEngine Data of 4 selected dredgersEngine Data for Exhaust Gas CalculationLoad Bank : Weight and Volume DataDimensions Reactor Pressure VesselDensity of Nuclear Reactor Materials	144 145 145 146 146 146 147 147 147 147
C.2 C.3 C.4 C.5 C.6	Engine Type and SpeedEmission Factors per tonne of fuelLower Calorific Value of various fuelsCarbon IntensityList of Critical Raw MaterialsMetals in Different GroupsList of Nuclear Insurance Pools	150 151 151 152 154 154 156
D.1	Accident Frequency and actuarially fair premium	175
E.1	Pressure Vessel types and their characteristics	184

F.1	Heat Exchanger Weight	199
F.2	Cost and Weight of PHX for different materials (NABC with 25 MW _t h reactor)	199
F.3	Effect of Baffle-cut Orientation for a 100 MW PHX	200

Nomenclature

Abbreviations

AC	Alternating Current
AGR	Advanced Gas cooled Reactor
AHTR	Advanced High Temperature Reactor
Bkse	Nuclear Installations Fissionable Materials and Ores Decree
BWR	Boiling Water Reactor
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations
CONAS	Combined Nuclear and Steam Propulsion
CSD	Cutter Suction Dredger
DC	Direct Current
DoD	Depth of Discharge
DWT	Deadweight tonnage
ECA	Emissions Control Area
EEDI	Energy Efficiency Design Index
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency
ESS EuDA	Energy storage system
FC	European Dredging Association Fuel Cell
FC	First-of-a-Kind
GHG	Greenhouse Gases
HFO	Heavy Fuel Oil
HPDF	High Pressure Dual Fuel
HTGR	High-Temperature Gas-Cooled Reactor
HTR	High Temperature Reactor or also High Temperature Resistant
HX	Heat Exchanger
IADC	International Association of Drilling Contractors
IAEA	International Atomic Energy Agency
IEP	Integrated electric propulsion
IFO	Intermediate Fuel Oil
IHX	Intermediate heat exchanger
ILG	Intermediate Loop Gas
IMO	International Maritime Organization
JIP	Joint Industry Programme
KEW	Kernenergiewet "Nuclear Energy Legislation"
LBE	Lead-Bismuth Eutectic
LCOS	Levelized Cost of Storage
LFR	Lead-Cooled Fast Reactor
LHV	Lower Heating Value
LMTD	Log mean temperature difference
LNG	Liquefied Natural Gas
LPDF	Low Pressure Dual Fuel
LS	Low sulphur
LWR	Light-water reactor
MARAD	Maritime Administration
MARPOL	International Convention for the Prevention of Pollution from Ships
MGO SDR	Marine Gasoil Special Drawing Rights
JUK	Special Drawing Rights

NABC	Nuclear Air Brayton Cycle
NIMBY	Not In My Back Yard
NRC	Nuclear Regulatory Commission
NS	Nuclear Ship
PBR	Pebble bed Gas Cooled Reactor
PCHE	Printed Circuit Heat Exchanger
PEMFC	Proton Exchange Membrane Fuel Cell
PHE	Plate Heat Exchanger
PHX	Primary heat exchanger
PWR	Pressurised Water Reactor
RPM	Revolutions per minute
SMES	Superconducting magnetic energy storage
SMR	Small Modular Reactor
SoC	State of Charge
SOFC	Solid-Oxide Fuel Cell
SOLAS	International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea
SOx	Sulphur Oxides
TRISO	Tristructural-isotropic
TSHD	Trailing Suction Hopper Dredger
UCO	Uranium Oxycarbide
UNCLOS	United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea

Symbols

β	Area Density of Heat Exchanger	m^2/m^3
β λ	Scaling Factor	_
W	Weight	kg
Р	Power	Ŵ
V	Volume	m^3
E_k	Kinetic Energy	J
ω	Angular Velocity	m^2/s
Ι	Moment of Inertia	kgm^2
k	Radius of Gyration	m
Δt	Temporal Resolution	S
Q	Heat Transfer Rate	W
U	Heat Transfer Coefficient	$W/(m^2K)$
Α	Area or Overall Heat Transfer Surface Area	m^2
С	Specific Heat Capacity	J/(kgK)

1

Introduction

Maritime transport is responsible for 90% of the global trade. Shipping is the most cost-effective and environment-friendly means for the transportation of goods and raw material around the world [1]. Without dredging, there is no global trade and consequently, no economic development [2].

Dredging is an activity to remove material from under water. But the objective of dredging is not limited to the creation and maintenance of deeper waters for maritime trade. Dredging is also carried out for coastal protection, land reclamation, extraction of construction materials, wreck clearance, offshore renewables, undersea cable laying, and even picking up shellfish from the sea floor. All in all, infrastructure that is constructed or maintained in connection with water almost always requires dredging.

The most common dredger vessel type is the Trailing Suction Hopper Dredger (TSHD). These dredging vessels have hoppers and are self-propelled. Due to their characteristics advantages [3], they are regarded as the workhorses of the dredging industry. These advantages include :

- Independent operations
- Working in congested areas
- Handle relatively harsher weather and sea conditions
- High production rates
- Cheaper mobilisation

Essentially, Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers are giant vacuum cleaners that remove the material from the ocean floor. TSHDs are used for all forms of capital and maintenance dredging, and especially, for land reclamation. The vast volumes of sand, often mined far away from the fill site, have resulted in the rapid expansion in the hopper capacities to well over 20,000 cubic metres. This has consequently, also increased the fuel requirements for undertaking dredging operations. Hence, Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers are considered for analysis in this work.

Dredging is typically considered the most extreme work that an engine can be subjected to ¹. With the signing of the Paris Agreement, implementation of IMO 2020 and expansion of ECAs, the external pressures for the reduction of different emissions (CO_2 , SOx, PM, and/or NOx) in dredging are rising. In light of the various emissions regulations and the increased dredging needs, the dredging industry needs to find better solutions to comply with the regulations and continue to service the world's dredging needs. For the time being, dredging vessels have been exempted from the mandatory Energy Efficiency Design Index (EEDI) by International Maritime Organization (IMO), due to the complexity of engine setup and energy demands [4]. Nevertheless, the industry has been moving towards reduction of CO_2 emissions. Over the past few decades, with technological changes/improvements, average reduction

¹For use aboard dredgers, manufacturers derate their engines by 10% (See Appendix C.2.1)

of 7.5% in CO₂ emission per m^3 sand loaded has been achieved per decade in TSHDs [5]. Blue Carbon has been suggested for offsetting of carbon emissions [6]. Such a strategy can also yield negative carbon emissions if a carbon neutral dredger is used. However, this is not an effective strategy against other emissions.



(a) Optimus

(b) Willem van Oranje



(c) HAM 318

(d) Cristóbal Cólon



Image Courtesy: a) Marinetraffic b) Dredgepoint c) Vesselfinder d) Flickr

To date, the most realistic (technical and economic) solution for Sulphur Oxides (SOx) compliance (0.10%) by dredgers would be to run on Marine Gasoil (MGO) [5]. Emissions compliant fuel like MGO is about 40% more expensive than Low sulphur (LS)² or even up to 50% more expensive than regular Intermediate Fuel Oil (IFO) grade fuels. Considering that the cost of fuels can easily represent thirty percent of dredging cost [7], the use of emission compliant fuel increases the cost of operation substantially. For example, with a 30% increase in the fuel costs, the project execution costs would be escalated by 5-10%. Therefore, the financial impact of fuel on the margins is considerable and this has incentivised the search for fuel economy and alternate fuels.

In recent years, alternative fuels have been explored. These include : Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG), biofuels, methanol, ammonia among others. Much valuable research has taken concerning these energy sources and their propulsion concepts. Vessels utilising LNG and biofuels are already plying the oceans and working on the seabed. However, the alternative fuel and power technologies suffer from their own set of issues (supply, energy density, gravimetric density, low TRL, captive and life cycle emissions etc.). Further, with the predicted increase of distances between the loading/dumping sites and increased frequency of bunkering calls, the usage of these alternative fuels would imply lower production. Especially in large dredging projects this would imply depressed earnings.

```
<sup>2</sup>1% sulphur
```

Hence, there is an urgent need for an emission compliant, energy-dense and cheap fuel in the dredging industry.

A nuclear-powered dredger has the potential to reduce the emissions (CO_2 , SO_x , PM, NO_x and HC) to zero. Nuclear fuel prices are relatively stable (See Appendix C.13) and the "once-in-years" refuelling of nuclear reactors essentially eliminates the bunker stops. In the past 15 years, works have been carried out on the topic of nuclear-powered tankers [8], container ship [9] and short sea concept [10]. However, Murden et al.'s work [11] from 1970 is the only work done on nuclear-powered dredgers and this too, considered a cutter suction dredger. Big strides have been made in the dredging industry and the ecosystem has changed completely in the last 50 years. On the nuclear energy front, there is a better understanding of certain reactor concepts, increased focus on the development and commercialisation of the Generation IV (Gen IV) reactors. These reactors have the concrete goals for the improvement of sustainability, efficiency, safety and costs related to nuclear energy [12]. The discussion around Small Modular Reactor (SMR) has gathered momentum in the past decade and currently, these are in various stages of deployment. All of these developments necessitate a re-look into the potential of using nuclear energy to power dredging vessels.

1.1. Research Objectives

The objective of this work was exploration of powering of Trailing Suction Hopper Dredger vessels by nuclear energy. There are two ways in which this can be achieved : placement of the nuclear based system on board of the vessel ("direct") or the indirect use of shore-based nuclear energy which stores electricity in the batteries or generate nuclear H_2 for fuel cells ("indirect"). This is one of the first works in the direction of powering dredging vessels by placement of nuclear energy source aboard the dredger. The driving questions in this work were :

1. What could be a potential conceptual design for the powerplant of a nuclear-powered dredging vessel?

Numerous nuclear and power conversion technologies exist. There are a variety of different design choices available (fuel, coolant, moderator, reflector, and neutron spectrum etc.) for nuclear reactors, even within the same reactor technology. The conceptual design is not limited to the generation of power but also includes the transmission and distribution of power.

- 2. What sizes of TSHDs are interesting to be powered by a nuclear system? The placement of nuclear power onboard of a vessel or the installation of PEMFC based or battery based system is not interesting for every TSHD. TSHDs are designed for certain hopper capacities and endurance ³. These factors dictate the available volume and mass for placement of the powerplant. To avoid a redesign of the TSHDs, systems need to fit into these mass and volume constraints.
- 3. What are rules and regulations that a nuclear-powered dredging ship has or would have to comply with?

At present, most of the nuclear propelled vessels are owned by navies but the civilian nuclearpowered vessels would not have the same treatment as naval nuclear-powered vessels. Because nuclear-powered merchant ships have sailed and nuclear icebreakers continue to sail, some regulations and guidelines already exist. After the development of some of these regulations, no civilian nuclear-powered vessel has sailed. There certainly is no precedent for a nuclear-powered dredging ship and no prior works have focused on the regulations in light of operating a dredging vessel.

4. What is the possible premium for third party liability for a nuclear-powered dredging ship? To cover the risk to a third party from a nuclear accident, nuclear third party insurance is a mandatory feature of nuclear installations. The nuclear third party liability insurance premium for a nuclear-powered vessel is either skipped from the discussion or for example is referred to as being "expensive" [13].

³Endurance can be defined as the maximum length of time that a ship can sustain at specific conditions. In this report, it is defined as the maximum length of time, the vessel can sustain without making a bunker call (port visit for refueling).

5. Based on today's commercially-available technology, to what extent can battery-only system or H_2 fuel cell-only systems power a TSHD and what is the best role for TSHDs powered by these technologies?

This work will try to answer the aforementioned questions.

1.2. Approach

Finding hard limits for how well an energy source performs aboard a dredging vessels would require generating vessel plans of different TSHDs (hundreds of permutations) and missions (related to the dredging cycle and the parameters enforced by restrictions such as draft, speed etc.) and then carrying out a feasibility of each of these.

The objective of this study is to provide a rough estimation on the TSHD sizes that may/can have a potential for adoption of nuclear energy based powersystems (direct and indirect). With this first study, the sizes which favor the systems can be examined in detail while unfavourable areas can serve for undertaking a trajectory for future development.

In this work, rather than conducting a full design of each of these vessels, the power and energy requirements are translated into the volume and mass of the systems employed. The volume and mass of the systems are then compared with the volume and mass available with the dredger. This work provides an easy-to-use method for estimating the suitability of nuclear based systems, PEMFC based systems and battery packs. No re-design of the vessel or change in operating procedure was considered here.

A typical dredging cycle does not exist. Therefore, to mirror reality, dredging cycle data of a jumbo diesel-electric dredger was obtained. The data covered two discharge types (pump ashore and dumping) and consisted of 11 variables (approximately 2 million values). The data set was cleaned, analysed and normalised. Next, the normalised data was used to develop power profiles for four TSHDs that are in service today. The selection of these TSHDs was carried out so as to cover a spectrum of sizes (based on the Gross Tonnage, Deadweight Tonnage, Hopper capacity etc.). The specifications of four vessels can be found in Table 4.3. The relative sizes of the TSHDs in question are visualised in Figure 1.2.



Hopper Capacity

Figure 1.2: Visual representation of the relative sizes of the selected TSHDs used in this work

Since there are a lot of nuclear reactor designs, a selection of the nuclear reactor technology was considered and followed by the selection of the power conversion system. Then, the nuclear reactor and the auxiliary systems were sized to cater to the power demands. This was achieved through MATLAB[®] code and Aspen Plus simulation. Heat Exchanger design was carried out in Aspen Exchanger Design and Rating (EDR).

The computation of mass and volume of the nuclear energy based power systems (direct and indirect) for replacement of current fossil based power plants required data on the individual components of the systems. The mass and volume of nuclear reactor and shielding was estimated from a current

design. Single and multiple reactor units were considered in the analysis. The Heat Exchanger volume and mass were computed based on area density and a gravimetric factor based on literature. Current commercial data on turbo-compressors, generators, PEMFC and battery packs was gathered and correlations were formed. To accurately represent commercially available technology, data on mass, volume, energy capacity, peak power, unique features was compiled from manufacturers (websites, product presentations or specification sheets) or previous works. Sometimes, there were holes in the data and not all information was found to be directly available. In such cases, other derived parameters (for example specific energy, energy density etc.) were used to calculate the required parameters. If the derived parameters could also be not found, the required parameters were estimated. Fuel cells require a fuel storage system for the energy requirements. Three types (compressed, solid and liquid) of storage systems were considered. Figure 1.3 visually represents the various cases that are considered for evaluation of the four dredgers.



Figure 1.3: Different cases considered in this work for each of the four TSHDs

The information on the regulations was collated mostly from multiple primary sources (text of laws) and seldom, from secondary sources. For the determination of the third-party liability insurance premiums, the known third-party liability amount and multiple accident frequencies were used to determine a premium value. This premium was compared to a known nuclear third-party liability premium to ascertain the "fairness" of the premiums and a multiplicative factor was arrived at. Then, the premium for the different dredgers was calculated by considering the multiplicative factor.

1.3. Thesis Outline

The thesis is structured into multiple chapters, sections, subsections and subsubsections. At the start of each chapter is the information about the contents (section-wise) of the concerned chapter.

Briefly, the topics that are covered in each of the chapter are given as follows :

Chapter 2 discusses the present scenario and trends that affect/are affecting the dredging industry, the various emission compliance options, the nuclear option and about nuclear-powered vessels.

Chapter 3 describes the regulations that a nuclear-powered TSHD would encounter/have to comply with. Some of the ramifications on vessel design due to some of these regulations is also discussed. **Chapter 4** covers the dredging cycle data, different system design possibilities and the selection of

the components for the marine nuclear powerplant.

Chapter 5 discusses the power control philosophy, sizing of nuclear reactor and energy storage system, modelling of the power cycle, development of mass and volume correlations and computation of total system mass and volume.

Chapter 6 discusses the results of simulation and modelling.

Chapter 7 provides an idea on the safety of the vessel taking into consideration some possible events, sustainability aspects (fuel, emissions, nuclear decommissioning), economics (including possible third party liability premiums) and other necessary things that have to be taken care of.

Chapter 8 summarizes the conclusions of this work and provides recommendations for future research.

In addition to the main body, this report has 6 Appendices. Each of the appendix is based on a specific theme.

Appendix A is the report for the work that was carried out in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master Annotation in Entrepreneurship. This involved understanding the value of a nuclear-powered TSHD to dredge operators, the market potential, the possible geographical beachhead market and identified the stakeholders for a nuclear-powered TSHD.

Appendix B comprises of data that have been used in the report.

Appendix C includes the supplementary information on topics covered in this thesis.

Appendix D contains portions of the methodology that are not a part of the main report.

Appendix E covers some of the theoretical background that might be necessary to understand the report. Additionally, it harbors the glossary.

Appendix F contains some low priority/supplementary results.

As the convention dictates, when the name of a vessel appears in the text, it is capitalised.

2

Why a Nuclear-powered TSHD now?

This chapter tries to provide a background of the the dredging industry, the developments and rounds up with a review on nuclear-powered vessels. In Section 2.1, the non-emission related trends affecting the dredging industry are identified and discussed. These include increase in number of jumbo and megatrailers, population growth and urbanisation, increase in diesel-electric, autonomy of ships. Some possible future trends include new dredger concepts, anticipated increase in travel distance, megaprojects, and deep sea mining. In Section 2.2, dredging related emissions (CO₂, NO_x SO_x, heavy metals are quantified, soot & noise emissions are treated qualitatively. In Section 2.3, the obligatory emissions regulations, the government impetus to move towards lower emissions and current/proposed carbon taxation is discussed. Section 2.4 discusses the fuel options that are being currently used and/or considered. Nuclear fuel is identified as a potential option in Section 2.5 that is a "blind spot" with the potential to be an interesting option for consideration. In Section 2.6, some nuclear-powered vessel concepts like nuclear icebreakers, merchant ships, other concepts (floating/submerged) are discussed. It is realised that nuclear-powered dredging ship has not been evaluated or given proper consideration.

The dredging industry is a highly competitive, labour intensive and specialised industry. Four of the biggest dredging companies are from Belgium and Netherlands [14]. European dredging companies have 66% market share of dredging in worldwide markets (open and closed) [15]. In 2015, European dredging companies had a turnover of more than \in 9.2 billion and employed directly over 75,000 people (direct and indirect) [16].

2.1. Trends

This section discusses some of the developments and the non-emission related trends that affect/have the potential to affect the dredging industry (directly or indirectly). The understanding of these developments is necessary to realise why the introduction of a nuclear-powered TSHD could make sense at this point of time.

2.1.1. Population Growth and Urbanisation

The urban population has grown from 751 million to 4.2 billion between 1950 and 2018. By 2050, more 2.5 billion people would live in urban centres of the world [17].

Due to the population growth and urbanisation, the construction needs of the world will continue to grow. Presently, this need for construction material is fulfilled by river aggregates and in general, unsustainable. To satisfy the need for construction material, there is an imminent move from the river aggregates to sea sand [18].

2.1.2. Embracing Diesel-electric

In 2018, the world's first diesel-electric aggregate dredger, 5450 m^3 TSHD was launched [19]. In the dredging industry, there is a move towards switching to the diesel-electric propulsion systems. With such a powertrain, power is generated by diesel generator sets and all the major drives are electrically

driven. In an ideal case, there would be no installation of latent engine power. This would essentially imply that when the dredger is trailing, engine power is distributed over propulsion and pumping; when sailing full, power is directed for propulsion and when pumping ashore most of the power is directed to drive the inboard pumps. A control system automatically starts and stops the sets depending on the power requirement. If multiple diesel engines exist, then there's also an opportunity for load sharing which can lead to optimal load distribution over the diesel generator sets. Further, the frequency controllers help in making each system can operate at its optimal speed and power.

There are several benefits adoption of diesel-electric propulsion [20]. These include :

- Noise and vibration reduction.
- Flexibility in the placement of diesel engine
- Reduction in the occupied space due to elimination of auxiliary diesel generators
- Reduced maintenance
- A lower fuel oil consumption, usually the best in their class [21]
- Constant maximum torque over a large range of RPM

2.1.3. Escalating Costs

There are various cost drivers for a dredging project [22]. These include but are not limited to :

- 1. Permits : for dredging, disposal, waste and water management
- 2. Mobilisation cost : This is a one time fixed cost to the project location.
- 3. Nature of removed material : The thicker the sediment face, better are the production rates (less relocation). The denser the material, more power is consumed and hence, more fuel. Harder material is more difficult to unearth. This also causes more equipment wear and tear.
- 4. Operating Time : In general, run time consists of 10-12 hours shifts lasting for 5-6 days a week. 24 hour shifts are most cost effective as the dredger does not need to startup and mobilise.
- 5. Transport : Distance and the means.
- 6. Disposal method : Restrictions on the method of disposal for example : requirement for water treatment, formation of a settling basin etc.

Weather downtime or any other downtime (mechanical/"passing vessel") not factored for, also affects the economics. Except for the costs of permit, other factors influence the costs by the way of increasing fuel consumption or decrease of productivity.

Fuel Cost and Volatility

Fuels can easily represent thirty percent of dredging cost [7]. The volatility in the price of fuel makes fuel costs the most variable portion of the cost. The operational profile of a dredging vessel affects the fuel consumption [23]. The properties of the dredged material, depth, speed limitation and the amount of manoeuvring etc. affect the operational profile. This in turn effects the fuel consumption. In addition to the operational profile, the fuel consumption is also related to the design and the age of the vessel.

With the implementation of IMO 2020, the fuel component in the total project cost has increased and hence, the total project costs have escalated too. This is because emissions compliant fuel like MGO is about 40% more expensive than LS380 (1% sulphur) or even upto 50% more expensive than regular IFO 380 grade fuels.

Longer travel distances

In some countries like Belgium, there is a greater need to extract materials from the sea for construction and fulfill the demand for housing and infrastructural works. The sea is becoming more crowded and bigger distances have to be travelled to obtain the required raw materials [24]. This increases the fuel consumption, costs and emissions.

2.1.4. Rise of Jumbo and Mega Dredgers

The average growth rate of deadweight tonnage of dredgers for the period from 2004-14 was 3.3% p.a. [25]. Figure 2.1 displays the Gross Tonnage with the year of building of the dredger vessels. It is clear that larger vessels have been built in the past 30 years and the size of dredging vessels has increased.



Figure 2.1: Gross Tonnage of TSHDs vs. Year built

Source: Data from Clarksons Research [26]

In particular, the TSHD was developed in response to the need for extraction of huge quantities of easily-won fill material in realistic time scale and affordable prices [27]. For a period of time, the development of dredging equipment was decoupled from economics. The delivery of Jumbo Hopper dredge class PEARL RIVER in 1994 to DEME accelerated the creation of a new market in dredging, the land reclamation work [28].

Size matters in the dredging world, jumbo trailers (35k cubic metres) are shown to make better economical sense than smaller ones. In 1988, the largest TSHD was LELYSTAD (hopper capacity of 10,000 m^3) while in 2000, the largest TSHD was VASCO DA GAMA with a hopper capacity that was more than triple of "LELYSTAD" (33,000 m^3). In the 1990s, a tipping point was reached w.r.t. the increasing size of the TSHDs [29].

With this increase in the hopper size came the increase in the power requirements. CRISTÖBAL COLÓN, the largest TSHD today has a total installed power of 46,000 kW. In comparison, a 8,000 cubic metre dredging ship (for example, SHANTI SAGAR -17) has only 8769 kW of installed power [30].

Jobs that formally could be conducted only with cutter suction dredge are now being performed by TSHDs. One such example is the D.R.A.C.U.L.A.®system (high-pressure water jet) that was equipped in the TSHD, LANGE WAPPER to dredge cemented sand ¹[31].

2.1.5. Megaprojects

Large projects that require removal of millions of m^3 of sand have been undertaken in the past 25 years. Such projects were not a regular feature of the dredging industry earlier. A non-exhaustive list of large dredging projects that have been carried out in the past 10 years and the m^3 of sand removed is tabulated in Table 2.1.

¹(uniaxial compressive strength of 5-8 MPa)

Project	m^3 of sand
Maasvlakte 2	240,000,000
Suez Canal Expansion	258,000,000
Port of Hamburg Channel Deepening	32,000,000
Palm Jumeriah	120,000,000
Dangote Refinery	50,000,000
Source: [16], [32], [33]	

There are plans to build megaprojects that would require moving billions of m³ of sand. In the recent past, four proposed mega-canals have been proposed/re-proposed.

- Interoceanic Grand Canal(Nicaragua)
- Kra Canal
- Kanal Istanbul
- Caspian-Persian Canal

Inter-oceanic Grand Canal in Nicaragua is a 273 km channel that is expected to cost \$50 billion². This canal would be three times as long and twice as wide as the Panama Canal [34]. One estimate [35] puts the dredged material amount to 5 billion cubic metres requiring 5 billion litres of fuel. However, the bankruptcy of the businessman sponsoring the project has put the project on hold.

Kanal Istanbul, also referred to as the Bosphorus Strait project is a 45 km channel linking Black and Marmara sea. The 45 km will run from the Durusu region on Istanbul's Black Sea coast to Lake Küçükçekmece on the Sea of Marmara. The canal will be 25m deep and depending on the dock location between 250m-1,000m wide [36]. This would require an excavation of 1.5 billion cubic metres of soil [37] and cost around 17.3 billion Euros [38]. The environmental clearance for the project was obtained in January 2020 [39].

Kra Canal is a proposed canal that would serve as an alternative to the Straits of Malacca and shorten transits from East Asia to West Asia/Africa. The canal would connect the Gulf of Thailand with the Andaman Sea. For the twin-channel (350m wide) Kra Canal it is estimated that about 2,000,000,000 m^3 of soil and broken rock ³ would have to be removed. The total cost of the Canal is expected to be approximately \$25,000,000,000 in terms of 2005 USA dollars [40]. However, how these numbers have been arrived at is not clear from the work. As of 16 January 2020, the Thai Canal Project is being considered by the Thai House of Representatives [41].

Caspian-Persian Canal is a planned 700 km canal connecting the Caspian Sea to Persian Gulf. The plans for these were discussed in 2016 between Russia and Iran [42].

2.1.6. New Dredger Designs

In 2019, a submerged maintenance dredger design emerged [43]. For the same dredging depth, transit speed and almost same hopper capacity, this design referred to as AUMD (Autonomous Underwater Maintenance Dredger) claims to decrease the power requirements for propulsion (>55%) and dredging (~80%). Additionally, it was claimed that the operational costs are much lower and in 15 years, the owners can expect twice the profits (in comparison to conventional dredgers).

Constructed in 2017, BLANEW, a small 565 kW Cutter Suction Dredger (CSD) is fully electric. It is powered by a floating electric cable that is connected to shore based electricity [44].

2.1.7. Autonomous Ships

The autonomy aboard a vessel has been rising. There are cost savings due to reduced crew costs and the possibility to change the vessel's design changes [45]. As part of IMO's Strategic Plan (2018-2023), IMO is considering the issue of introduction of marine autonomous surface ship (MASS). Interim

 $^{^2 \}text{Unless}$ explicitly stated, in this work $\$ implies US $\$

³In comparison, Cape Cod Canal, the widest canal in the world built in the 1940s required displacement of 42,000,000 m^3 of material.

guidelines for Maritime Autonomous Surface Ships (MASS) trials. (MSC.1-Circ.1604) have already been published by IMO [46]. Some operational trials of autonomous vessels has already been conducted. In December 2018, the car ferry FALCO navigated autonomously (without any human intervention from the crew) [47]. In mid-September 2019, a Ro-Ro vessel successfully completed its journey travelled between Xinsha, China and Yokohama, Japan while navigating autonomously [48].

Dredging can be an extremely complex and sensitive operation. However, carrying out dredging operations autonomously is also being tried out in the sector. In 2019, TIAN KUN HAO, a 6,000 $\frac{m^3}{hour}$ cutter suction dredger (operated by Tianjin Dredging, a subsidiary of China Communication Construction) carried out dredging operations without human intervention [49]. ARZANA, a TSHD, operated by National Marine Dredging Company features an integrated forward-looking system which combines various sensors [50]. A 3D image of the seabed is generated via sonar and this is operated in conjunction with the navigation system. This enables the dredger to ascertain the composition of the dredging surface, optimising its speed and reducing overall fuel consumption. This system is capable of allowing the dredger to navigate by itself along designated dredge tracks.

2.1.8. Deep Sea Mining : New Market?

Six growth drivers ⁴ are recognised for the dredging industry by the EuDA [51]. However, there is a possibility of a 7th factor coming up in the near future : Deep Sea Mining. Deep Sea mining is the process of mineral retrieval from the ocean floor. Deep Sea mining may be a lucrative market for dredging vessels and near a breakthrough [14]. Deep Sea mining can be a crucial field to satisfy the thirst for critical raw materials ⁵ especially those that have the possibility of powering the energy transition. Some deep sea mining capable vessels exists already [52] [53] [54]. In particular ⁶, rock phosphates (for example, in Chatham Rise - New Zealand), iron sands and diamonds (for example, in New Zealand, Papua New Guinea and Namibia) can be mined with the capabilities of current TSHDs.

For Deep Sea mining, a contractor willing to acquire a license must do so under a sponsoring state. The Netherlands is not yet a sponsoring state for the license, however, Dutch companies are involved [55]. Deep Sea mining can be a crucial field to satisfy the thirst for critical raw materials that power the energy transition. However, Deep sea mining represents a green-green dilemma, where biodiversity conservation conflicts with renewable energy [56].

2.2. Emissions

Most of the environmental impact of a TSHD is during its operational phase and the usage of fossil fuel causes the majority of the impact [57]. In the next parts of this subsection, emissions from the dredging industry and dredging operations would be discussed.

Carbon

A global estimate was made by European Dredging Association (EuDA)/International Association of Drilling Contractors (IADC) on the basis of the 2008 IADC plant list "Dredgers of the World" ⁷ [15]. The emissions by EuDA members were based on actual fuel consumption figures as reported by the individual EuDA members. This data is presented in Figure 2.2. More recent data (till 2017) is only available for the emissions of the EuDA members and can be found in Appendix Figure C.1.

The majority of carbon emissions from dredging companies is attributable to the utilisation of their dredging equipment. In general, there is a lack of clarity on the reported carbon emission's Scope (1,2 or 3). Out of top 10 dredging companies in the world, Boskalis seems to have the most comprehensive carbon reporting mechanism. However, the industry seems to be more carbon efficient than the shipping industry ⁸. More details on the company level carbon emissions, carbon reporting and carbon

⁴see A.3

⁵For more on critical raw materials, see C.4.

⁶due to the depths they are found at and the state they are found in.

⁷This list also contained small dredging equipment that is not ocean-going and not IMO-registered.

⁸With an approximate value of carbon intensity is 600 tons per million \$ revenues in comparison to 1000 tons per million \$ revenues.

intensity can be found in C.3.1.

The need for the development of an alternative CO_2 index for dredging ships arises from the fact that the carbon emissions from dredging are dependent on a variety of factors. The emissions highly dependent on the borrow pit/dredging site, transport distance, the type of soil, operation etc. [15].



Figure 2.2: Global estimate of fuel consumption with CO₂ and SO₂ emissions from dredging operations

A comparative study concluded that, during dredging process, dynamic loads lead to higher and fluctuating power specific fuel consumption and exhaust emissions [58]. In most of the dredging projects that have transportation in the range of 10-20 km, the CO₂ emissions per m^3 of sand dredged is about 2-5 kg [59].

Vessel selection is an important aspect of emissions and costs reduction and should be mission-driven [60]. For example : smaller vessels can match and even outperform larger dredgers in projects with limited navigational depth, very short transport distances or with smaller dredged material quantities. Due to sailing with limited payload that is enforced by depth restrictions or manoeuvrability issues, the large size dredgers cannot work in an optimal energy efficient mode. Further, the mobilisation and demobilisation emissions are much smaller from a smaller dredger.

Heavy Metal Emissions

The long term accumulation of heavy metals causes acute and chronic toxicity to all living organisms. This leads to disability and ultimately, the death of the organism. Heavy metals are released into the air as a consequence of fuel combustion. The heavy metal emissions (specifically Mercury, Arsenic and Lead) from the dredging activities ⁹ is given in Figure 2.3. For comparison the entire UK road transport 39.4 million motor vehicles [61] ¹⁰ emits 550 kg of As [62], 33000 kg of Pb [63] and 300 kg of Hg [64].

⁹Fuel data source based on 2008 IADC plant list "Dredgers of the World" and Emission Factors from Table C.2.

¹⁰(cars, trucks buses, ambulances etc.)


Figure 2.3: Estimated Heavy Metal Emissions (2008)

Soot/Black Carbon

After CO₂, black carbon (BC) is a major contributor to shipping's climate impacts. Over a 20-year period, soot contributes to more than 20% of CO₂ equivalent emissions from ships [65]. Discussions about Black Carbon emissions were part of IMO's Pollution Prevention and Response Meeting that was held from 18-22 February 2019 [66]. Hence, there seems to be a strong possibility that a regulation on BC emissions can be enacted in the coming years.

Soot formation can be reduced by usage of cleaner fuels (LNG or distillate fuels like MGO). Exhaust soot removal is also possible by using diesel particulate filters (DPFs) or electrostatic precipitators (ESPs), each of which reduces black carbon by more than 90% [67].

Underwater Noise

Underwater noise has adverse impacts on marine life [68]. TSHDs are one of the loudest vessels [69] [70]. TSHDs produce sounds intermittently as they move between the dredging and discharge sites. The constant (frequency) and higher intensity sounds from the vessel engines are transferred through the ship hull. The gears produce substantial amount of sound [69]. TSHDs emit sounds of <500Hz which is similar to cargo ship travelling between 8-16kt [71]. No formal regulations have been proposed for control of underwater noise. IMO guidelines on the reduction in generation of underwater noise exists. Of the measures prescribed, the diesel-electric propulsion is stated to be an effective solution [72]. This is due to the possibility to configure vibration isolation measures like resilient mountings and the lack of a gearbox mechanism.

2.3. Emissions Regulations

The Paris Agreement on Climate Change, that entered into force on 05/11/2016, is the first legally binding universal agreement at global level to enforce the urgent action on anthropogenic GHG emissions. However, this was not the first legally binding climate change treaty since the Kyoto Protocol. This was at MEPC 62 (July 2011) where MARPOL Annex VI was amended to make the Energy Efficiency Design Index (EEDI) mandatory for new ships and the Ship Energy Efficiency Management Plan (SEEMP) mandatory for all ships. The aim of the amendment was the promotion of energy efficient equipment aboard vessels. Depending on the ship type and size, the EEDI sets a minimum energy efficiency level per capacity mile. This amendment was entered into force on 1st January 2013 [73].

EEDI is not applicable to dredging vessel in its present form [60]. In Europe, EU's main legal instrument for CO_2 emissions from shipping is the Monitoring, Reporting and Verification (MRV) regulation. Similar to EEDI, dredgers are exempted from the first phase as it is understood that the most suitable approach to optimise their emissions is project based rather than ship-based.

Although, dredgers are currently insulated from carbon emissions related measures, they are not immune from the NO_x and SO_x emission regulations. There are global caps on NO_x and SO_x emissions and then, there are more stringent requirements in Emission Control Areas or ECAs. Inside an Emissions Control Area (ECA), all vessels have to comply with the emission regulations. Currently, there are four Emission Control Areas designated by IMO :

- Baltic Sea area (SO_x only)
- North Sea area (SO_x only)
- North American area (SO_x, NO_x and PM)
- United States Caribbean Sea area (SO_x, NO_x and PM).



Timeline of sulfur emissions limits

Figure 2.4: Timeline of Sulphur Content Limits in Fuel

Figure 2.4 shows the evolution of the different sulphur limits (inside and outside ECAs) for fuel over time. From 1 January 2020, the global sulphur cap was cut to 0.50% (from 3.5% m/m). This is referred to as the IMO 2020.

In SECAs ¹¹, the sulphur cap is 0.10% m/m (mass/mass). Ships in Baltic Sea, North Sea and English Channel as of 1st January 2015 had to ensure that sulphur content is no more than 0.10%. From 1 January 2021, Baltic Sea and North Sea ECAs will have the NO_x Tier III standards in effect [74]. Since January 1, 2010, only fuel with 0.1% or less sulphur content has been used in EU inland waterways or ports.

Unlike the absolute limits of SO_x emissions, the NO_x limits are based on the rated speed (in Revolutions per minute (RPM)) of the engine. The emission limits as a function of the engine's RPM along with the applicable Tier is given in Figure C.2¹². This is based on Regulation 13 of International Convention

¹²Data in Appendix B.1

¹¹The ECAs with sulphur limits are referred to as Sulphur Emission Control Areas or SECAs and those with NO_x limits are referred as Nitrogen Oxide Emission Control Areas (NECAs).

for the Prevention of Pollution from Ships (MARPOL) [75]. The evolution of the NO_x limits is given in Figure 2.5. As per the European Stage V standards were entered into force in July 2016 in Europe, the NO_x limit for inland waterway vessels (with power greater than 1000 KW) is 0.40g/kWh [76]. In United States, Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Tier 4 emission regulations [77] are the norm and led to the reduction of emissions, especially for NO_x.



2016 Onwards : North America & Carribbean Sea 2021 Onwards : Baltic Sea & North Sea

Figure 2.5: NO_x Emissions timeline

2.3.1. Incentive-based Regulations

Incentive-based regulations give an additional impetus to move along a certain pathway. The two regulations that are going to be discussed here is the preferential treatment and direct rewarding.

The Dubocalc (Sustainable Construction Calculator) and CO_2 Performance scale was developed by Rijkwaterstaat in 2009. The CO_2 Performance scale of Rijkwaterstaat gives additional advantages in public tenders to the bidders with the best CO_2 records [78]. Recently, the Rijkwaterstaat with its "Innovations Coastal Care Program" envisages the deployment of more sustainable solutions for dredging by 2024 [79]. Further, Rijkwaterstaat envisages to develop methods that significantly reduce greenhouse gases for regular coastal maintenance and in 2030 bring it down to zero. In 2019, the Flemish Government also started the three-year pilot project for testing the CO_2 performance ladder for government contracts [80].

World Ports Sustainability Program is a commitment by the world's key ports to reduce GHG emissions. The Environmental Ship Index (ESI) [81] is one of the voluntary initiatives under the program. The index is intended for rewarding ships by the ports. The ship owners/shippers can also use the Index as a promotion of their "clean" ships. The ESI score ranges from 0 to 100 [82]. A vessel that is in compliance with the mandatory IMO regulations for NO_x and SO_x emissions is scored as 0. While, on the other extreme, the vessel which have zero emissions (NO_x, SO_x, and CO₂) are scored as 100.

2.3.2. Penalty-based Regulations

The most identifiable penalty-based regulation is the taxation of carbon. In these set of regulations, the use of carbon-based sources invites additional taxation. In 1990, Finland became the first country to tax carbon emissions. In 2019, there were 57 initiatives already implemented/planning to be implemented a charging carbon tax or involving an emission trading system [83]. The tax rate is based on per tonne of CO_2 equivalent emissions (t- CO_2 eq). The number of countries that are enacting such carbon emission taxation laws is increasing. Further, tax rates are planned to increase in all of these countries. Table 2.2 gives the carbon tax rate for certain implementations. For more on carbon tax, see C.3.3.

Table 2.2: Carbon tax rates in different countries

Country	Carbon tax per t-CO ₂ eq
Canada	13.8 €
Sweden	114 €
France	45 €
Estonia	2 €
The Netherlands (proposed)	12.30 €
0.69 € = 1 CA\$	

The implementation of carbon tax on dredging operations is a looming eventuality and in a business as usual (BAU) scenario would have a negative effect on the dredging industry.

2.4. Emissions Compliance Options

The two broad options for complying with the regulatory regime are :

- Scrubber installation
- Switching to cleaner fuels and/or power generating technologies



Figure 2.6: Deadweight vs Year of TSHDs powered with LNG-Dual Fuel and biofuels

When switching to cleaner fuel, LNG-Dual Fuel and biofuels are most relied upon. Before 2017, no TSHD was built for or had consistently utilised fuels other than HFO/MDO-based marine fuel. Figure 2.6 gives the deadweight of the TSHDs and year¹³ of TSHDs that were powered with LNG-Dual Fuel and biofuels.

¹³Built year in case of LNG/Dual-fuel vessels.

In the following text, various fuel/technology options would be discussed that can realise the compliance of the current emissions regulations.

2.4.1. LNG-Dual Fuel

The use of Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) brings substantial benefits and automatic compliance with the current emissions regulations [84]. Compared with diesel, it produces 30% less direct CO_2 emissions [85], and much lower levels of particulate matter, NO_x and no SO_x . Additionally, the ignition can be done with 99% LNG and 1% MDO [86] and cost savings of 5-10% cost per cubic metre [86] can be realised depending on the price differential of the bunker oil and LNG.

ECODELTA owned by Van der Kamp with a hopper volume of $5900m^3$ was one of the first LNG-based dredger [87]. In 2017, MINERVA a 3,500 m^3 TSHD became the first dredging vessel to be equipped with dual fuel engines [88]. Complying and exceeding the most strict international emission requirements, the vessel has a "Green Passport" and "Clean Design" notation. The SCHELDT RIVER with a 7950 m^3 hopper capacity is a dual fuel hopper dredger (installed with a $630m^3$ LNG tank). Its first LNG bunkering in 2018 became the largest LNG bunkering operation in Germany [89]. Van Oord has ordered three new trailing suction hopper dredgers with 10,500 m^3 hopper capacity. Two of these are scheduled to be delivered in 2021 and another one in 2022 [90]. These would be powered by dual-fuel engines (Marine Gas Oil and LNG) with a total installed power of 14,500 kW [91]. Both these vessels would qualify for Tier III vessels as per the IMO emission standards and eligible for the "Green Passport" and "Clean Ship" Notation.

The retrofit of a MGO to a dual fuel LNG/MGO propulsion has already been carried out, for example, the 8,500*m*³ TSHD Samuel de Champlain. "SAMUEL DE CHAMPLAIN" was also the first LNG powered vessel to operated in France [92]. Non-TSHD vessels have also embraced LNG. Van Oord's first LNG powered vessel was WERKENDHAM, a crane vessel and with gas oil as backup [93]. SPARTACUS, a 44,180kW self-propelled cutter suction dredger (CSD) and owned by DEME is the world's first LNG-powered powered CSD [94]. In France, grab hopper dredger LA MAQUELINE was replaced by L'OSTREA, a water injection dredger. This was the first dual-fuel newbuild vessel in France [95].

There are encouraging developments in terms of availability for fuelling of LNG. In the last five years, bunkering facilities have been growing. There are 77 ports worldwide that offer LNG bunkering [96] and LNG Bunker ships are upcoming. For example, in Rotterdam-Antwerp cluster three LNG bunker vessels owned by Shell [97] and one by NYK [98] have become operational. The first LNG bunkering vessel in Greece and Eastern Mediterranean is being built [99]. However, LNG bunkering still has a lot to catch up with bunker oil.

As per Royal IHC [84], to accommodate LNG capability into dredgers, adjustments were needed to be made to vessel's design. According to previous IMO regulations and the International Code of Safety for Ships using Gases or other Low-flashpoint Fuels (IGF Code), the tank couldn't be placed too close to the hull. For easing the installation a change in the IGF code by Bureau Veritas in 2014 allowed for the placement of the tank closer to the hull (for a limited length). There are additional safety provisions [100] required for using such low temperature fuel for example : double-walled piping. A diesel engine can take load steps like when a dredge pump is activated, the power can jump from 20% to 80% in a short time [86]. Dual-fuel engines are not capable of achieving this and this has been achieved by making direct driven systems. The direct driven systems reduce the flexibility for the placement of the engines and leads to installation of redundant power.

A LNG tank requires twice the volume of a Heavy Fuel Oil (HFO) tank. If the entire mission has to be done on only LNG, the space requirements would be huge. Hence, LNG powered dredgers are operated as dual-fuel where LNG is in combination with another fuel (HFO/MDO/MGO). This gives the vessel certain autonomy period to run on LNG (as per requirements). The emissions (in grams of CO_2 eq/kWh) caused by natural gas in the form of LNG is about 20% higher than in non-LNG form. All of the excess comes from the supply chain side. Additionally, for the same amount of power of delivered, overall Greenhouse Gases (GHG) emissions from usage of LNG increases. This increase is anywhere between 4-80% more (depending on the engine type) as presented in Figure 2.7. Hence, unless the



CH₄ leakages are plugged, there is a detrimental effect of using LNG on GHG emissions.



Source: [101]

2.4.2. Drop-in Biofuels

Biofuels combust more efficiently, can achieve 25% reduction in the CO_2 footprint, reduced PM, NO_x and SO_x emissions [102] and contribute to circular economy [80].

Drop-in biofuels are the liquid fuels produced from biomass that are equivalent to petroleum fuel and compatible with the existing infrastructure [103]. Boskalis has pioneered the use of biofuels in dredging vessels. 30% biofuel blend was used on the Marker Wadden project in 2016 in the Netherlands. EDAX, a cutter suction dredger dredged for six months using a 50% biofuel blend utilising the residual products from the paper industry. PRINS DER NEDERLANDEN, a jumbo trailer suction hopper dredger is utilising blend consisting of up to 30% biofuel [104]. This resulted in a substantial CO_2 reduction for the realization of the Borssele offshore wind farm project [105]. In a pilot project, WILLEM VAN ORANJE was powered by a blend of diluted cooking oil in the past. Following these earlier successful tests with 'drop-in' blends of light biofuel and marine gas oil, Boskalis' WILLEM VAN ORANJE is the first dredging vessel in the world to operate on 100% bio-fuel oil [106].

In 2016, Dutch Dredging B.V.'s Reclamation dredger ALOUETTE started using 30% biofuel blend [102]. In second half of 2019, Jan de Nul announced its plan to start using drop-in biofuels [107]. Since the end of 2019, there are three Jan de Nul vessels (MAGELLANO, VERRAZZANO and ALEXANDER VON HUMBOLDT) that can and are utilising biofuels [108]. The SANDERUS, the new build ULEv can also utilise biofuels. Van Oord is planning to utilise "second-generation" biofuel made from waste products such as cooking oil as pilot during a dredging project in Germany on HAM 316 [109], a trailing suction hopper dredger with a hopper capacity of $9535m^3$.

Biofuels compete for land with agriculture and depending on the supply chain they can have even worse emission characteristics than fossil fuels. Hence, biofuels that are certified for their sustainability will only deliver the overall carbon emission reduction as is advertised. One such certification scheme is through the International Sustainability and Carbon Certification (ISCC) [110], where the entire supply chain is third party certified.

2.4.3. Fuel Cells and Batteries

Depending on the source of H_2 or electricity, Fuel Cells and Batteries have the potential to become virtually zero emission technologies. IHC BEAVER 40 CSD with a total installed power of 483 kW and 55 kW cutter power at shaft was tested with Fuel Cell in 2010. This test was also the first instance of use of alternative fuels on a dredger. The PEM fuel cell was used for 120 hours to power electrical equipment on board. The unit proved to be able to handle the typical dredge circumstances (vibrations, frost, humidity and continuous use) [111]. However, no TSHD has ever been fitted with Fuel Cells.

Batteries have not been used to power any dredging ship until now. However, a underwater maintenance dredger design proposed in 2019 by C-Job is envisioned to run on 16 MWh battery packs [43].

2.4.4. Diesel Optimisation and After-Treatment

The optimisation of diesel engines and improvement of the after-treatment of exhaust gases ¹⁴ is another technological solution Jan De Nul chooses not to invest in LNG [32] and instead launched six Ultra-Low Emissions Vessels (ULEv) TSHD in 2018 [112]. These TSHDs are 3x3500, 2x6000 and 1x18000 and all are diesel-electric. Accessing the Fleet Register of Clarksons Research [26], it was found that only one dredger has had a scrubber retrofitted, the LELYSTAD (operated by Van Oord). Additionally, the new build BIN GANG JUN 8 with a hopper volume of 7,200 m^3 has a scrubber installed.

Methanol

Methanol is a liquid fuel whose combustion produces no SO_x and reduced NO_x emissions. In comparison to fuel oil or natural gas, high power output is possible from engines utilising methanol [113].

The methanol use produces emissions not just during combustion process but also in the upstream. This is because most of the methanol produced in the world is sourced from natural gas and this produces CO_2 as a byproduct. In the recent years, the focus has shifted to manufacture methanol using sustainable energy sources and CO_2 feed from flue gas, biogas or direct air capture. This process produces what is referred to as "green methanol". As part of the Green Maritime Methanol nine ships have been selected for research [114]. There are vessels of Boskalis and Van Oord and at least one dredger exists. However, the exact details are not yet know. DEME is also a part of this consortium. There are plans to construct a W2C (waste-to-chemicals) project with a production capacity of 270 million litres of biomethanol from plastic waste. This project is led by a consortium consisting of Shell, Nouryon, Enerkem and Air Liquide [115]. For the same amount of energy content, the space requirements for methanol fuel are about 2.5 times and the mass requirements are around 2 times that of diesel.

2.4.5. Ammonia

Ammonia is a carbon and SO_x emission-free fuel. Ammonia is an interesting option as there's an experience of 100 years on working with it. Ammonia is easily liquefiable in comparison to other gaseous fuels (-33.4°C at 1 bar pressure).

Ammonia can be burnt in an Internal Combustion (IC) engine where H_2 cracked from NH_3 is used to ignite and is burnt along with it [116]. H_2 from fully cracked ammonia can be used in a PEMFC or a Solid-Oxide Fuel Cell (SOFC) can directly use ammonia. Research in this field in ongoing and promising. 23,000 TEU Ultra-Large Container Ship (ULCS) concept design utilising ammonia has started in December 2019 [117]. However, in the dredging industry, such projects are not yet under consideration. High NO_x emissions may be a concern but special techniques can be used to reduce these emissions [118]. For the same amount of energy content, ammonia weighs twice as much and requires three times more space in comparison to HFO.

¹⁴The after-treatment consists of a Selective Catalytic Reduction (SCR) system and a Diesel Particulate Filter (DPF) [21].

2.4.6. What do the companies think?

The biggest dredging companies of today : Boskalis, DEME, Jan De Nul and Van Oord are concentrating on different fuels to for toeing the regulatory regime around emissions. The possible solutions and different things they are working upon tabulated in Table 2.3. The table was compiled by accessing the primary sources (Annual Reports and Sustainability Reports etc.) of information from the dredging companies.

Company Name	Diesel Optimisation with after treatment	Biofuel	Methanol	LNG
Jan De Nul	+	+	~	_
Boskalis	~	+	+	_
DEME	~	~	+	+
Van Oord	~	+	+	+
CCCC Dredging	~	~	~	~
DCI	~	~	~	~
Great Lakes Dredge and Docks	~	~	~	~
Inai Kiara	~	~	~	~

Table 2.3:	Company	view on	different	fuel (options

2.5. Nuclear Option

Section 2.4 discussed various emissions compliance options. However, a natural option in the quest for achieving compliance (and much more) has been left out : nuclear energy. This is true for the dredging industry too. Discussion with representatives of one of the world's biggest dredger manufacturers and world's biggest dredging company confirmed that nuclear option is "a blind-spot". Further, this option has not (in the recent past) and is not being considered by the industry. Some of the benefits of the use of nuclear energy source for powering of vessels are :

- Compliance with the current and other future emission regulations (SO_x, NO_x, CO₂, PM, HM, VOC etc.)
- There are no constraints for ships operating with Nuclear under the EEDI.
- Nuclear propulsion is at least an order of magnitude quieter in comparison to diesel [119]. Stealth
 is one of the desired traits of naval submarines. Hence, nuclear propelled submarines have been
 inducted in the most advanced navies of the world. The 2009 collision of British and French
 nuclear ballistic missile submarines [120] proves how quiet the submarines using naval propulsion
 are.
- As per the classification under the ENVIRONMENTAL CLASS, PART 6 CHAPTER 12 of the RULES FOR CLASSIFICATION OF SHIPS NEWBUILDINGS of DNV GL [121], a nuclear dredger or a ship complies with the requirements of the class notation CLEAN and CLEAN DESIGN. It would also comply to the IMO Green Passport criteria [122].
- Nuclear fuel costs are stable and cheapest on per kWh basis.
- Refuelling frequency can be 10 years or even 20 years.

It is clear that a nuclear-powered dredger could be a clear pain reliever and gain creator the dredging operators (For more, see Appendix A.4).

2.5.1. Generation IV concepts & Small Modular Reactors

The arguments against nuclear energy almost always revolve around the high capital costs and long construction time.

In the past 20 years, on the nuclear energy front, there is a move for the development and commercialisation of the Generation IV (Gen IV) reactors. These reactors have the concrete goals for the improvement of sustainability, efficiency, safety and costs related to nuclear energy [12]. One of the target goals is to have a clear life cycle cost advantage over other energy sources.

The discussion around small modular reactors (SMR) has gathered momentum in the past decade. As per IAEA [123], SMRs are advanced reactors that are rated for <300MW_e with inherent and passive safety features, better upfront capital cost affordability. These can be built in factories and shipped to the location.

In the nuclear industry, there is a strong belief in the economies of scale but this is not supported by data. An example is analysed by Grubler [124] for the French case. The author showed that an increase in the size increased the time required for construction without the benefits of economy of scale. Further, the concept of economies of scale apply if and only if the comparison is made between 1 Large vs. 1 Small reactor of a similar design [125]. However, current SMRs have very different characteristics from larger reactors. There are technical solutions that can be only achieved by size reduction of the nuclear reactors. Examples of this is the ability to remove heat passively, utilisation of an integral vessel (with incorporated heat exchangers and natural circulation of coolant). Due to the modular construction, the capital costs and construction times are reduced [126]. Rolls Royce claims [127] that each of their small modular reactors is more affordable than a large standalone nuclear reactor of equivalent power. This is attributed to the 'production line' like manufacturing environment. Currently, 50 SMR designs and concepts exist globally [128]. These concepts are at various development stages and at least 4 SMRs are in advanced stages of construction [123].

2.6. Nuclear-powered Vessels

Currently, there are about 100 operating reactors on sea and there have been around 700 in total [129]. Most of the current operating reactors are naval nuclear ships and a very small portion of it are the nuclear icebreakers. Except for the some Soviet submarines ¹⁵ all marine nuclear reactors have been Pressurised Water Reactor (PWR). In a Congressional hearing of 1973 on Nuclear Vessel Incentive [130], it was noted that the benefits of nuclear power are in higher horsepower ranges (>120,000 hp/90 MW). All the civilian merchant ships that have been built had power requirements of less than 25,000 hp¹⁶.

2.6.1. Nuclear-powered Tankers

In 1957, it was hypothesised that the first nuclear ship would be a tanker because the first cost of a nuclear ship will be much higher than conventional ships [131]. However, the world is yet to see a nuclear-powered tanker. Although there have been instances where this almost became a reality. For example, there were talks of a possible British tanker based on the Atomic International organic reactor concept by English Electric Co. [132]. Newport News Shipbuilding & Drydock Co. (Virginia) was contracted by Globetik Tankers Ltd. for building two large nuclear-powered tankers [133]. Recently, a preliminary nuclear propulsion concept based on 70 MW_{th} (23.5 MW shaft power) Lead-Cooled Fast Reactor (LFR) (with Lead-Bismuth Eutectic (LBE) coolant) to drive a 155,000 Deadweight tonnage (DWT) Suezmax tanker was evaluated. For this concept, a refueling period of ten years was considered and this was found to be feasible. However, the viability is dependent on an increase in the maturity levels of the nuclear technology [8].

2.6.2. Nuclear Icebreakers

The diesel icebreakers cannot provide enough power in ice conditions especially those in Kara sea [134]. Currently, only Russia owns nuclear-powered icebreakers. Cumulatively, it has 400 reactor-years of experience with them [135].

The 16,000 ton icebreaker, LENIN commissioned in 1957 was Soviet Union's first nuclear surface ship. By 2035, Russia plans to operate 9 nuclear-powered heavy-duty icebreakers [136]. This is a bet based

¹⁵7 Alfa-class submarines and K-27 submarine which were Lead coolant based nuclear reactor

¹⁶Nuclear Ship (NS) Otto Hahn and NS Mutsu were both 10,000 hp ships and NS SAVANNAH had a 20,000 hp power.

on the opening up of the Northern Sea Route (NSR) due to the rising temperatures that would make the Arctic more navigable. With the intention of reinforcement of its leadership in the Arctic and keeping the Northern Sea Route open all year round [137], Russia launched the SIBIR nuclear-powered Icebreaker in September 2017. The 33,500 ton and 173.3 meters long SIBIR is built under Project 22220. The lead ship of the project, the ARKTIKA, was commissioned in 2016. URAL ¹⁷, the third vessel is planned for delivery in 2021. Together, they would become the world's largest and most powerful nuclear-powered icebreakers. Russia eventually plans to build 120 MW LEADER Icebreakers and commission the first of the series by 2027 at Zvezda Shipbuilding complex [139]. Current icebreakers TAYMYR and VAYGACH will continue to sail until 2026 and 2027. The larger YAMAL and 50 LET POBEDY will sail at least till 2030 and 2039 [140]. These icebreakers also offer passenger cruises to the North Pole.

In 2018, China National Nuclear Corporation called for bids to make the first Chinese nuclear-powered icebreaker [141]. In 2019, China General Nuclear Power Group (CGN) invited bids for an "experimental ship platform" which would feature two 25 MWe PWR, 152 metres long and displacement 30,000 tonnes [142].

2.6.3. Nuclear Merchant Ships

NS SAVANNAH was the first nuclear-powered merchant ship. During its commercial operations (August 1965-July 1970), NS SAVANNAH visited 77 ports [143].

NS SEVMORPUT was designed for for servicing shallow high-volume ports ¹⁸ in the North Soviet. NS SEVMORPUT has some ice-breaking capabilities and can make through 1 metre of ice [145]. With the aim to keep the vessel in operation until 2024, the reactor's service life was prolonged by 150,000 hours in 2015 [146]. At the end of 2020, it is planning to sail to Antarctica to supply material Vostok research station in Antarctica [147].

2.6.4. Other Concepts

Floating

MH-1A aboard STURGIS barge was a floating nuclear reactor prototype which operated from 1968-1976 supplied electricity in the Panama Canal [148]. In late 1970s, a floating nuclear power plant had been considered for New Jersey [149].

Russia is home to half of the 4 million people who live in world's Arctic regions. To supply electricity in its remote Arctic regions, Russia started the first of its floating power units (FPUs), AKADEMIK LOMONOSOV. The FPU is equipped with two KLT-40C generating about 70 MWe and heat for Pevek (a city in Russian Arctic). AKADEMIK LOMONOSOV needs refueling every 3 years and has a lifespan of 40 years (extensible up to 50 years). There are special on-board compartments for storing spent nuclear fuel. Work is already in progress for second generation of floating power units (FPUs) referred to as OPFU (Optimised Floating Power Units) [150]. These would possibly be powered by two RITM-200M reactors and are expected to be compacter, with higher power capacity (100 MWe), with longer refueling time and flexible load following capabilities [135].

China is engaged in designing and developing floating vessel to be equipped with SMRs for supplying electricity [151]. There are plans to eventually build 20 floating nuclear plants in South China Sea [152].

Submerged

There is a submerged nuclear reactor concept called as Flexblue[®]. The underwater siting provides security against extreme weather events, does away with the need for containment or strict biological shielding [153].

The technical feasibility of baseline designs for commercial cargo submarines 181,400 DWT submarine oil tanker and a 140,000 m^3 submarine LNG tankers have been developed earlier [154]. In the late 1960's, General Dynamics had proposed technically and economically feasible designs for a family of nuclear-powered submarine oil tankers (170,000-300,000 dwt) that could be used to transport Arctic oil [155].

¹⁷The URAL will be powered by RITM-200 reactors and able to smash through ice that is ten feet thick [138].

¹⁸This required barges for unloading and transporting cargo inland [144].

In 2019, "MALAKhIT" (Malachite Design Bureau) [156] suggested a 4 MW nuclear-powered submarine with ice-breaking capabilities. The submarine is envisioned for underwater installation works and potentially, mining the Arctic sea floor. The same design bureau also developed a 90 MW nuclear submarine gas-carrier concept for transporting LNG from Arctic fields. This concept has been presented to potential customers - Gazprom and Novatek [157].

As per the 98th Session Hearings of U.S. Congress [158] (1984), studies on various nuclear-powered vessels for Arctic were conducted by Maritime Administration (MARAD) between 1970 and 1980. These studies include :

- Icebreaking Support Ship (1973) To be used for offshore Arctic drilling operations based on average yearly costs the nuclear option would fare better than a fossil fueled concept between 5-10 years of its life already.
- Submarine Tankers (1975) To be used for delivering crude oil from Arctic. The concept was found to be technically feasible and viable economically.
- Nuclear-powered icebreaking tanker (1977) To be used for moving crude oil from Alaska to US East Coast technical feasibility was established The freight rates were favorable and the concept feasible.
- Nuclear-propelled surface tanker To be used for transporting oil from Alaska Arctic. This concept
 was found to be unfeasible due to the under utilisation of the nuclear power plant installed onboard the surface tanker.

2.6.5. Nuclear Dredging Ship

In the book, "Nuclear Propulsion for Merchant Ships" [159] (1962) there was a passing remark about nuclear energy being applied to dredging operations might be feasible where high energy output or remoteness of the location or functioning away from land for long periods of time is required. The design of a nuclear-powered cutterhead pipeline dredge was proposed at the third World Dredging Congress & Exposition (WODCON) in 1970 [11]. In 2008, a work discussed some of the details of having the Kra Canal (Thailand) excavated by nuclear-powered [40]. Utilising four 100 MW nuclear-powered dredges the work is envisioned to be competed in 5 years. In 2005 USA dollars terms, the nuclear-powered dredges for Kra Canal Project would cost 100,000,000 each. There are no other work(s) that mentions nuclear as an option or evaluates a nuclear-powered dredger.

The operation of nuclear-powered dredgers can lead to benefits that have been outlined earlier (see 2.5). With these realised benefits, a nuclear-powered dredger can be used for building the megacanals (as discussed in 2.1.5) or other macro-engineering projects (Blue Carbon, Palm Jumeriah, coastal defense etc.) or for carrying out the continuous dredging works at Straits of Malacca and Singapore ¹⁹ or accomplish deep sea mining (see 2.1.8).

In case of unavailability of the enough dredging work, these vessels can also act as floating power plants. In this work, a conceptual design of a nuclear-powered TSHD was explored. In addition to working as a TSHD, the First-of-a-Kind (FOAK) vessel would serve as a multipurpose vessel to :

- 1. demonstrate that civilian nuclear-powered ships are safe and reliable
- 2. to test/achieve the acceptance of nuclear-powered dredgers
- 3. to serve as a first for insurance and regulations.

¹⁹for maintenance of depth of the straits that gets reduced due to large scale siltation [160].

3

Treaties, Conventions and other Regulations

This chapter discusses the Regulations, Authorisations, Insurance and other requirements for a nuclear powered vessel. Most of the discussed aspects are of generic nature and applicable for all the nuclear propelled vessels. However, some of these are specific to nuclear powered dredging vessels. In the Section 3.1 vessel classification, access to territorial waters & port access, decommissioning, safety, construction and operation and security related regulations specific to nuclear powered vessel are discussed. Section 3.2 discusses the various international third-party liability conventions and third-party liability insurance thereof. In Section 3.3 the requirement related to backup generators, double hulls and reactor vessel placement is discussed.

3.1. Regulations and Authorisations

As mentioned in the previous chapter, powering dredgers with nuclear systems substantial potential benefits and is a "blind-spot" for the dredging industry. One of the reasons for not considering nuclear-power as an option is related to the lack of understanding and knowledge about the regulations.

Since there has not been a civilian nuclear ship in recent times, regulatory aspects and concerns from the past have not been addressed. Because nuclear-powered ships have sailed and some vessel categories continue to sail, there already exists certain regulations. When these regulations or laws exist, they are generally targeted and/or developed for the naval fleet in mind. Even these regulations are often buried in bulky maritime codes, international law, conventions and treaties. The terminology on how a nuclear-powered vessel is referred to in these documents is itself not straightforward. A nuclear-powered vessel could be referred to as "nuclear propulsion ship", "nuclear ship", "atomic powered", without or with a hyphen. Eventually, these terms are all variations of something that is the same thing. There are no specific authorisations/regulations for nuclear powered dredgers. As for a nuclear-powered dredger, depending on the country, these vessels could also be referred to as nuclear powered dredgers, nuclear propelled dredgers etc.

3.1.1. Classification

Classification societies are non-governmental organisations that set the benchmark and standards for vessel design, construction, maintenance and machinery. Classification societies classify, validate designs and certify the vessel construction. Marine insurance cannot be obtained without a classification certificate issued by a classification society.

In 1962, American Bureau of Shipping (ABS), the classification society in the United States published the "Guide for the Classification of Nuclear Ships" in 1962 [161]. However, the ABS does not presently classify nuclear-powered ships. In 1966, Lloyd's Register had released "Provisional Rules for Nuclear Ships" which covered the hull design, construction material, protection against collision/grounding, and design criteria for rapid vessel accelerations. However, these rules were withdrawn in 1976 due to lack of application [162]. In 2010, a goal-based framework of principles for the design, construction and

operation of nuclear-powered ships were developed by Lloyd's Register [129]. Under the "Rules for the Classification and Construction of Nuclear Ships and Floating Facilities" [163], the Russian Maritime Register of Shipping seems to be the only classification society that maintains a register for nuclear vessels.

3.1.2. Access

Territorial waters

Dredging projects often require mobilisation of dredgers from one part of the world to another. The flag state of the dredger might be different than the country where the operations are carried out. Such a mobilisation would often require navigation through and access of another nation's territorial waters. The access to territorial waters is governed by United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) [164].

As per Article 17 of Section 3 (Part II) "Innocent Passage in the Territorial Sea" ¹, the "right of innocent passage", a concept allowing for a vessel to pass through territorial water of another state may be exercised. The meaning of passage and innocent passage is topic of Article 18 and Article 19. The term "innocent passage" can be interpreted as the navigation through territorial sea which is not detrimental to the peace, good order or security, further, this passage should conform with the Convention and with any other international law. As per Article 38 "Right of transit passage", the right to transit can be exercised in straits that are between one part of high seas of Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) ² and another part of high seas. There cannot be suspension of transit passage as per Article 44. Article 45 guarantees right of innocent passage for straits that are used for international navigation which are excluded in Article 38 or are between high seas/EEZ and the territorial sea of a foreign State. Article 52 guarantees right of innocent passage through archipelagic waters, though temporary suspension of innocent passage can occur.

Article 21 gives the Coastal State ³ the power to adopt laws and regulations that conform to the provisions of this Convention and other rules of international law. A passage by nuclear-powered ships would also be subjected to Article 22 and Article 23 of UNCLOS. Foreign ships need to comply with all such laws. Hence, a more in depth check would be needed before deciding on the path of mobilisation.

Article 22 (2), "Sea lanes and traffic separation schemes in the territorial sea" states that like vessels that can pose a danger (for example, tankers), nuclear-powered vessels maybe required to confine their passage to designated sea lanes.

Article 23 ("Foreign nuclear-powered ships and ships carrying nuclear or other inherently dangerous or noxious substances") When exercising the right of innocent passage through the territorial sea, foreign nuclear-powered ships and ships carrying nuclear or other inherently dangerous or noxious substances are required to carry documents and observe special precautionary measures established for such ships as per international agreements.

Earlier, the passage of Nuclear powered ships was excluded for Suez Canal [165]. However, in the recent years the passage is being allowed with prior permission is required for the entry of nuclear powered vessels to enter the contiguous zone ⁴ [166]. Even though a notification/authorisation is not required when exercising the right of innocent passage, some countries like Saudi Arabia, Malaysia, Oman and Yemen require prior authorisation [167]. Djibouti and Pakistan require prior permission for passage in their territorial waters [168]. Ships entering territorial water of the USA must carry a valid certificate of inspection by US Coast Guard for a nuclear ship [161].

Port Access

The access to ports is needed for replenishment of supplies and/or manpower and maintenance/repair work.

¹Article 3 of Section 2 (Part - II) defines the territorial sea as extending 12 nautical miles or 22,224 km from the baseline. Waterbodies inside the baseline are referred to as internal waters.

 $^{^{2}}$ This is the area extending 200 miles from the coast. In this area, a coastal state can explore and exploit the marine resources 3 A country with access to the coast

⁴Article 33 of Section 4 (Part - II) defines the contiguous zone as not extending beyond 24 nautical miles from the baseline.

Bilateral agreements might be needed to abate the risks of nuclear ships to a foreign land. Such agreements were made between the United States and other countries where NS SAVANNAH visited ⁵. A compensation was also part of these agreements in case any incident occurs. Prior approval from the national government and subjection to principles and procedures applicable to nuclear ships under Safety of life at Sea Convention 1960 [167]. Similar agreements were also made for OTTO HAHN [169].

International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea (SOLAS) [170] is regarded as the most important international treaty relating to ship safety [171]. There have been 5 different versions of the document (1914, 1929, 1948, 1960 and the latest version is 1974). Like all other vessels, all the general regulations would be applicable to a nuclear ship unless overruled in the dedicated chapter for nuclear ships, Chapter VIII "Nuclear Ships". The 12 regulations in the Chapter are applicable to all nuclear ships except for naval nuclear ships. As per Regulation 7 "Safety Assessment", there is a requirement to make a Safety Assessment available well in advance to the countries where the ship intends to visit. Regulation 10 is related to Safety Certificates for Nuclear Cargo ships and Nuclear Passenger ships. A certificate, called as Nuclear Ship Safety Certificate (Passenger or Cargo) is issued after inspection and survey of the nuclear ship which complies with the relevant requirements of the Convention (Structure, Stability, Machinery and Electrical installations, Fire, Life-saving appliances, Radio-communications etc.) These certificates are not valid for a period of more than 12 months. Regulation 11 "Special Control" is an additional control for nuclear ships before they enter the ports. This control is for verification of a valid Nuclear Ship Safety Certificate and to ensure that the vessel does not cause unreasonable radiation or other hazards to others. Similar requirements could be expected in case of Nuclear Dredgers as under SOLAS, all ships which are not passenger ships are classified as cargo ships.

The threat of radiological pollution from the ship in distress can warrant a suspension of the Ports Convention. In such a case, the ship in distress could be denied access to the port where it would otherwise be permitted for the ship in distress to access the port [172]. IMO Guidelines on places of refuge for ships in need of assistance (adopted in 2003) [173] are intended to be used when assistance is required by the ship and safety of life is not threatened. As per the section 3.12 of these guidelines, there is no absolute and unequivocal obligation for states to grant access to a ship in need of assistance. The International Convention on Maritime Search and Rescue adopted in 1979 also referred to as the SAR Convention covers the ships in distress and responding to ships to save lives [174].

Examples

Access laws and procedures for specific countries is briefly discussed to give an idea of what it can entail. There is some historical precedence of access laws, this is also included in the discussion.

Belgium

The access of nuclear powered ships to territorial sea and ports is regulated by Royal Decree of 30 December 1923. In addition, the Royal Decree of 28 February 1963 that is related to the protection of population against danger of radiation 11 May 1971 needs to be complied too. For non-Belgian nuclear-powered vessels entering into the territorial waters, permission is required from the Minister of Public Health upon the advice of the Minister of Transportation. NATO vessels are allowed entry into the territorial waters as per a 1962 law [175].

United States of America

Based on the experience of NS SAVANNAH, the entry to port was granted by AEC's Director of Licensing and Regulation and subsequently, referred to the commission. The decision was taken based on the port facilities, safety hazard and population density [176]. A safety assessment made by the US Coast Guard is used as the basis of establishing the negotiation between the United States and countries where the nuclear vessel intends to visit [177].

Russia

Government of the Russian Federation has determined 22 seaports of the Russian Federation where calls can be made by ships powered by nuclear energy. These ports have the facility and appropriate measures to accommodate vessels transporting nuclear materials, radioactive substances and products containing them. The latest amendment was made on September 17, 2018. Table 3.1 provides a

⁵During the commercial operation of NS SAVANNAH (August 1965-July 1970), out of the 77 ports that were visited, 45 were foreign ports [143].

comprehensive list of the same. The procedure for the entry to port or territorial waters for foreign nuclear-powered vessels is not clear.

No	Name of Port	Location	Order Number
1 2 3	Arkhangelsk Commercial Sea Port Bolshoy kamen Vladivostok Commercial Sea Port	Arkhangelsk Primorsky Krai Vladivostok	
4	Vostochny Seaport	Primorsky Territory	2010 N 2089-r (Dated November 27, 2010)
5 6 7	Vysotsky Commercial Sea Port Seaport of Dikson Seaport of Dudinka	Vysotsk Dikson Dudinka	
8	Seaport of the Caucasus	Krasnodar Territory	2009 N 1934-r (Dated December 14, 2009)
9 10 11	Sea Trade Port of Kaliningrad Kandalaksha Commercial Sea Port Murmansk Commercial Sea Port	Kaliningrad Kandalaksha Murmansk	
12	Seaport of Nakhodka	Primorsky Territory	2010 N 2089-r (Dated november 27, 2010)
13 14 15	Pevek Commercial Sea Port Provideniya Commercial Sea Port Commercial Sea Port of St. Petersburg	Pevek Chukotka Autonomous Okrug St. Petersburg	(,
16	Taganrog Seaport	Rostov Region	2008 N 999-r (Dated February 6, 2012)
17	Seaport of Ust-Luga	Leningrad Region	
18	Seaport of Kholmsk	Sakhalin Oblast	2012 N 152-p (Dated February 6, 2012)
19	Seaport of Magadan	Magadan Region	2016 N 1288-r (Dated June 22, 2016)
20	Seaport of Astrakhan	Astrakhan Region	2017 N 695-p (Dated April 14, 2017)
21	Sea port Olya	Astrakhan Region	2017 N 695-p (Dated April 14, 2017)
22	Seaport of Korsakov	Sakhalin Oblast	2018 N 1951-r (Dated September 17, 2018)

Table 3.1: List of Russian ports where nuclear-powered vessels can call

Brazil

To access Brazilian ports an agreement ("Agreement concerning nuclear ships in Brazilian waters") dated 7 June 1972, was signed between Germany and Brazil [178].

SOLAS provisions were taken as central standard for inspection. The entry into the Brazilian waters and port was based on CNEN [179] Rules (especially setup for this purpose) and Brussels Convention on the Liability of Operators of Nuclear Ships (1962).

South Africa

National Nuclear Regulator (NNR) Act allows nuclear-powered vessels to operate or access ports after filing an application. The application has to be made to the CEO of the NNR for a nuclear vessel license. The application is published and open for comments from the public. Several such applications [180] [181] [182] can be found on their website with the title "NOTICE OF APPLICATION FOR NUCLEAR VESSEL LICENSE IN TERMS OF SECTION 21 (3) OF THE NATIONAL NUCLEAR REGULATOR ACT (ACT No. 47 OF 1999)".

Vietnam

As per the National Assembly Law No. 95/2015/QH13 [183], foreign nuclear-powered ships, ships used for carrying nuclear materials can be allowed to operate in internal waters and territorial waters if the the Prime Minister grants permission.

3.1.3. Licensing, Construction & Operation

The quick and hassle-free licensing of the nuclear reactor would be a beneficial trait for the nuclearpowered dredger. The expedition of licensing of first nuclear plant has been covered by IAEA's International Nuclear Safety Group (INSAG) [184]. The regulations around SMR are developing in some countries and the rapid licensing is on the agenda. In January 2019, the US Congress passed Public Law No: 115-439 (01/14/2019) Nuclear Energy Innovation and Modernization Act [185] and one of the requirements in the Bill is development of new processes for faster licensing of advanced nuclear reactors, establishment of framework that encourages greater innovation.

The Ministry of Economic Affairs and Employment of Finland has setup a working group for development of laws relating to licensing of SMRs [186]. The Canadian Nuclear Safety Commission and US NRC are also collaborating on technical reviews of SMR technologies and advanced reactor to help speed up design review and licensing process.

The regulations for construction and operation of nuclear-powered vessels differ from country to country. As an example of what the potential requirements could be, the requirements for some countries is stated as follows.

Belgium

Basic nuclear safety and radiological protection regulations are governed by the The Royal Decree of 20 July 2001. As per the Chapter VIII—"Nuclear Propulsion" [187], the construction of any ship powered by nuclear energy needs prior authorisation by the King. The right to remain in Belgian waters or passing through are subject to prior licensing.

Netherlands

In the Netherlands, the permit system according to KEW (Kern Energie Wetgeving). In general, there are no nationally developed nuclear codes and standards in the Netherlands. As per Article 14 and section i) 14.(i) "Assessment of safety", Operational safety review must be performed once every two years and a more comprehensive safety review must be conduced once every 10 years. In the latter, it is required to carry out a review of the plant's design basis taking into consideration any new developments in research, safety, risk etc.

South Africa

Prior to the granting of an authorisation, the applicant is required to apply to the National Nuclear Regulator (NNR), in the prescribed format, detailing the intended activities and providing a demonstration of safety and compliance to the NNR requirements. The standard conditions are enlisted in Appendix C.6.

United States

U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission issues license for nuclear installations. As per the Part 37 Special Construction, Arrangement and other provision for Nuclear Vessels [177] a certificate of inspection is required to be renewed yearly.

3.1.4. Safety

Some attempts for the development of nuclear merchant ships have been carried out in the past. Code of Safety for Nuclear Merchant Ships - Res. A.491(XII) [188] was adopted by Inter-Governmental Maritime Consultative Organization (now, IMO) in 1981. This code was developed to assist in providing internationally accepted safety standards for the entire life-cycle ⁶ of a nuclear merchant ships. The code was developed for PWR reactors and has not been updated since. A re-look might be necessary due to changes in the understanding about nuclear safety. However, the regulations for a different type of reactor should not change very much. The Code is based on defence-in-depth concept ⁷ (for more information, see Appendix E.3.2).

Depending on the likelihood of the condition and the consequences, there are four plant process conditions (PPCs) as described in the Code ⁸. These conditions are numbered 1 (continuously occurring/likely to occur often) to 4 (extremely small). For examples of each of the PPC, see C.5.1. Section 2.1 refers to three safety criteria that must be observed at all PPCs :

⁸Table 1.1 of the Code of Safety for Nuclear Merchant Ships

⁶design, construction, operation, maintenance, inspection, salvage and decommissioning.

⁷Fuel, fuel cladding, primary pressure boundary, containment/safety enclosure are generally regarded as the four barriers of the concept.

- As low as is reasonably achievable (ALARA) exposure to radioactivity.
- Mechanisms for removal of decay heat from the reactor core.
- Mechanisms for controlling reactivity and maintaining safe shutdown of the reactor.

Section 2.2 discusses the division of various systems into safety classes. This is based on the importance of these systems. Based on their importance, these are referred to as SC-1, SC-2, SC-3 and SC-4. Some of examples of the systems under different safety classes is given in C.5.2. Each Safety Class is further subdivided into 4 Design Classes (referred to as DC-1, DC-2 and so on..). These design classes define specific standard of designing, manufacturing and quality assurance of the system/component. Section 2.3 provides guidelines for considering the environment into the design. This is described in the number of days which the components of different Safety Classes have to withstand. As a guideline, the inertial forces brought about in the North Atlantic seaway is considered. The number of days ranges from 15,000-150 days between SC-1 to SC-4 respectively (including hull and equipment and machinery not covered by international/national standards). Further, the reactor safety system should work in list up to 30°, roll angles of 45° and 10° in fore and aft (individually or in combination). However, there is a possibility of less strict requirements as prescribed by Administration if the ship operates only in restricted areas.

Section 2.7.5 and 2.7.6 mention about the need to analyse and consider concentrated energy projectiles from rotary equipment, pipe whipping (unpredictable movement of a ruptured pipe) and effects of pressure waves from explosions to reactor safety.

Chapter 3 "Ship design, construction and equipment" discusses about Ship Arrangements (3.01), Collision protection (3.05), Grounding and stranding (3.06), Security of the ship (3.10). Some of the major features mentioned are :

- The reactor compartment needs to be bound by bulkheads (watertight, gas tight/fire resistant).
- The design of the reactor compartment should facilitate salvage activities (3.1.4).
- At least two-compartment standard of subdivision should be obtained.

Section 4.03 discusses the reactivity control and the reactor fast shutdown system that should be capable of shutting down reactor at angles of up to 90°. Section 5.07 "Emergency Propulsion" mentions that an emergency source of propulsive power should be provided. This should be located outside the reactor compartment and remain operable in a reactor incident event.

As per the Part 37 Special Construction, Arrangement and other provision for Nuclear Vessels [177] of the US Coast Guard, some of the relevant safety rules for dredging vessels could be :

- Full double-bottom hull
- Not less than two-compartment standard.
- Structural supports designed for taking into the effects of possible grounding, collision or holing of the hull.
- Collision analysis statistics should be carried out for the placement of the reactor.
- Arrangement for bilge system.

As per SOLAS requirements, ships need to have transverse watertight bulkheads. If hull penetration leads to water ingress, this provides the ship with certain survivability. The forward bulkhead or the collision bulkhead is meant a second barrier [189].

3.1.5. Ballast Water

Ballast water helps maintain safe operating conditions on a voyage. As per IMO [190], proper ballast water management reduces hull stress, improves transverse stability, propulsion and manoeuvrability, and compensates for weight changes (cargo load levels, fuel and water consumption). Ballast Water Management Convention entered into force in 2017. The prime motivation for this Convention is to prevent the introduction of invasive species. These invasive species have the potential of serious ecological, economic and health problems. The size of a ballast water is expected to be much reduced in a nuclear-powered dredger as the rebalancing due to consumption of fuel is not required.

3.1.6. Security

In relation to physical protection of nuclear material and facilities, the Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material [191] and its Amendment are the only international legally binding undertaking. The Convention was adopted at Vienna on 26 October 1979 has been into force since 8th February 1987. An Amendment was made in 2005 for strengthening the Convention and the name was replaced to Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material and Nuclear Facilities [192].

As per the Fundamental Principle E ("Responsibility of the Licence Holders of the Amended Convention"), the operator or the licensee is responsible for the physical protection and coordination of activities related to physical protection of nuclear material/nuclear facilities.

Fundamental Principle H calls for an approach that takes into account the potential consequences of sabotage and unauthorised removal of nuclear material based on the attractiveness relative to other sabotage worthy materials/facilities and threat evaluation.

Fundamental Principle I calls for a defence in depth strategy for physical projection involving structural, technical, personnel and organisational methods of protection.

In the aftermath of September 11, 2001 attacks and bombing of LIMBURG, a French oil tanker, International Ship and Port Facility Security Code (ISPS) was signed in London in December 2002. As per the ISPS code, every ship must have a Company Security officer and Ship Security Officer cargo ships of over 300 GT on international voyages. International Ship Security Certificates are issued to ships that are in compliance with International Ship and Port Facility Security Code.

New modifications were made to SOLAS Chapter V (Safety of Navigation) for the fitting of Automatic Information Systems (AIS). The operation of AIS is to be maintained at all times barring a few exceptions. Regulation XI-2/6 requires all ships to be provided with a ship security alert system. When activated the ship security alert system initiates and transmits a ship-to-shore security alert. This alert helps in identifying the ship, its location and indicating that the security of the ship is under threat/has been compromised. The system does not raise any alarm on-board the ship. The ship security alert system is capable of being activated from atleast two locations.

3.1.7. Decommissioning

Decommissioning can be defined as the necessary activities (administrative and technical) to restore the area to a greenfield status. International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) [193] defines three types of decommissioning strategies :

- Immediate dismantling : This is the preferred decommissioning strategy. The implementation starts within two years of permanent stoppage of activities. The philosophy of this strategy is to release the facility for unrestricted use as soon as possible.
- Deferred dismantling : In this strategy, complete dismantling is delayed and a safe condition is maintained by placing the facility into long term storage (a Safe Enclosure). The dismantling has to happen within 50 years. This is referred to as SAFSTOR (SAFe STORage). This is usually exercised in multi-facility sites where only some of the facilities are shut down and the facilities share some common systems.
- Entombment : In case of entombment, a Safe Enclosure (SE) is maintained for a period of time until the radioactivity decays to a "safe" level. The dismantling occurs after this period. This is the least expensive strategy.

Only a handful (\sim 10%) of the retired nuclear reactors have been fully decommissioned until now. Of the 160+ power reactors including experimental and prototype units, at least 17 have been fully dismantled, over 50 are being dismantled, over 50 are in SAFSTOR, three have been entombed, and for others the decommissioning strategy is not yet specified [194].

Decommissioning nuclear reactors is usually described to be a long-term and costly process [195]. However, it does not imply that decommissioning has to always be a long and lengthy process. The site of the Shippingport reactor (USA), a 60 MWe nuclear plant and one of the world's first reactor was released for other use in around seven years.

IAEA favors direct dismantling. The Dutch regulations now require immediate dismantling [196]. While in United States, Safe Storage and Decontamination are both accepted strategies for nuclear reactor decommissioning. A combination of two methods can also be used.

In Netherlands, the nuclear operator is responsible for all aspects of decommissioning. As per Nuclear Installations Fissionable Materials and Ores Decree (Bkse), as part of the licensing documentation for the design and construction of the plan, the operator is obliged to submit a decommissioning plan. As per the April 2011 amendment of Bkse, the decommissioning plan needs to be updated every five years throughout the lifetime of the nuclear facility [197]. As per Article 15g of the Kernenergiewet "Nuclear Energy Legislation" (KEW) (Nuclear Energy Act) requires the nuclear facility operator to financial security for the later decommissioning of that facility [198].

In United States, Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC) requires the owners to set aside funds for decommissioning. 70% of the licensees are authorised to accumulate decommissioning funds over the plant's entire operating life. These are generally the traditional utilities. These decommissioning funds are placed in a nuclear decommissioning trust (NDT). Remaining licensees (approximately 30%) must provide financial assurance through other methods, such as prepaid decommissioning funds and/or a surety method or guarantee [199].

3.2. Insurance

There are certain risks that are outside the financial resources or the risk appetite of an entity. In such cases, there are several risk management options :

- Retention
- Avoidance
- Control
- Transfer

The retention of risk is done with an industry mutual while the transfer of risk is involves agreements between the private players and/or to the state. The purchase of insurance is one of the techniques for the management and mitigation of risk.

No commercial insurer provides risk coverage for nuclear facilities. The commercial insurers categorically exclude nuclear incidents under their insurance policies. An example of such a clause from German Insurance Association [200] excludes "the loss, damage, liability or expenses (direct and indirect) that arises from the risk of nuclear power plant". Nuclear risks in insurance (marine and transportation) have been discussed at IUMI conferences at San Francisco, Stockholm and Venice [201]. Protection and indemnity (P&I) insurance is the insurance for risks that are usually not covered as part of marine insurance companies. P&I insurance is provided via P&I clubs and is mutual insurance where the members are usually operators and owners of ships. Hull & Machinery (H&M) insurance is covered through marine insurers. Nuclear risks are not covered as part of P&I insurance and none of the marine insurance policies cover nuclear-related risks as they are considered beyond the scope of cover.

The primary reason for the exclusion of nuclear damage from marine and non-marine policies is the long term and cumulative consequences of the accidental release of radioactive nuclides [202]. The

unknown risks and a limited number of insured installations adds to the issue. The solution to this was found in establishment of Nuclear Insurance Pools [203]. Hence, the nuclear insurance is considered as specialist insurance market.

The frequency of a radiation accident is low but the catastrophe potential is high. Nuclear Insurance Pools are association of insurers who jointly insure a particular risk related to nuclear energy. Pools spread the risk, enhance capacity, increase cost efficiency due to their market wide nature and reciprocal reinsurance arrangements with other country's pools [204]. There seems to be a possibility for expansion in the future, and marine nuclear reactors can be clubbed with the land based reactors. An updated list of nuclear insurance pools can be accessed in Appendix C.7.

3.2.1. Third-party Liability Insurance

Nuclear third-party liability insurance covers the costs related to the damage of a radiological nature that is caused to entities that are not related to the nuclear site/operator. These liabilities are strict, implying that the nuclear operator is held responsible for the loss irrespective of the nature of occurrence of the damage.

Ever since the dawn on nuclear energy, it was clear to have some sort of rules around liability coverage and cap. The international conventions related to this are :

- Convention on Third Party Liability in the Field of Nuclear Energy of 29 July 1960 (also referred to as the Paris Convention), entered into force on 1 April 1968
- Convention Supplementary to the Paris Convention of 26 July 1963 (also referred to as the Brussels Supplementary Convention, BSC)
- Convention on Civil Liability for Nuclear Damage of 1963 (also referred to as the Vienna Convention), entered into force on 12 November 1977
- Convention on Supplementary Compensation for Nuclear damage (CSC), entered into force on 15 April 2015

All of the conventions were amended by protocols. The Paris Convention was amended three times (1964, 1982 and 2004), the Vienna Convention and Brussels Supplementary Convention on Third Party have been amended once. The latest amendments to the conventions are given under as :

- 2004 Protocol to amend the Paris Convention on Nuclear Third Party Liability
- 2004 Protocol to amend the Brussels Supplementary Convention on Third Party Liability
- 1997 Protocol to Amend the Vienna Convention on Civil Liability for Nuclear Damage

As per Article VII (b) of the Paris Convention, the lowest amount should not be lower than 5 million Special Drawing Rights (SDR)⁹. Under the Vienna Convention, the liability should not be less than USD 5 million. Both the conventions have limitation of ten years from the date of the nuclear accident. However, extension of the period is allowed if the operator is covered by insurance or other financial security (Article VIII, the Paris Convention; Article VI (1), the Vienna Convention). The Vienna Convention or the Paris Convention focuses only on nuclear installations based on land.

The 1962 Brussels Convention on the Liability of Operators of Nuclear Ships was created specifically to address the nuclear liability rules for nuclear ships. By Article 2 of 1962 Nuclear Ships Convention the operator of the ship "shall be absolutely liable for any nuclear damage upon proof that such damage has been caused by a nuclear accident involving the nuclear fuel of, or radioactive products or waste produced in, such ship". It is an obligation of the licensing state is to ensure that payments are made for the claims. According to Article III, the liability of the operator is limited to 1500 million francs ¹⁰ for one nuclear incident. This amount is equal to \sim 4.66 billion \$ today (see Appendix D.5) which is

⁹The SDR is a unit of account. Currently, it is based on a basket of U.S. dollar, the euro, the Chinese renminbi, the Japanese yen, and the British pound sterling. The basket of currencies is reviewed every five years.

¹⁰The franc or Franc Poincaré is a unit of account equal to 65.6 mg gold of 900 fineness

around 10 times the size of the first tier of US pool. However, the inclusion of the warship as per Article X into the Convention led to disagreements and the Convention was never ratified.

On top of the plethora of international third-party liability conventions that countries are party to, the countries choose to also have personalised rules and regulations. The nuclear third-party liability regime in some countries is discussed next.

United States

United States is home to the most comprehensive and oldest nuclear liability regime [205]. This regime is enforced by the Price Anderson Act which channels the obligation to pay for damages to the reactor licensee ¹¹. Price-Anderson Act was first passed by Congress in 1957 and has been renewed four times since. Via the Energy Policy Act of 2005 the Price-Anderson Act was extended till December 31, 2025. The Act ensures that adequate funds are available for liability claims arising out of nuclear installations and was enacted to encourage the development of private nuclear power [206].

There is 13 billion US\$ of liability insurance protection available through the Act and this is also the liability cap. The Act provides for two tiered liability coverage. The first tier is private liability insurance coverage (upto 450 million \$ per site) which is made available by the American Nuclear Insurers, a pool of US insurance companies. The second tier is made up by retrospective assessment on nuclear power plant operators. In case the first tier does not cover the liability, the second layer of protection comes into play. The second tier requires all the reactor owner's commitment to pay up to 131.056 million dollars per reactor. If the second tier is depleted, the Act calls on Congress to decide whether any additional disaster funds are required. In such a case, each reactor side is assessed for a maximum of 5% as surcharge on the Tier 2 maximum deferred premium.

As per 10 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) 50.54(w) licensees are required to maintain a minimum of 1.06 billion \$ in onsite property insurance at each site so as to cover for stabilisation and decontamination of the reactor and site after an accident. Nuclear Electric Insurance Limited provides this insurance for licensees.

The Act and NRC regulations only require reactors designed for the production of electrical energy with a rated capacity of at least 100 MWe to maintain retrospective premium insurance ¹². Electricity-generating reactors with a rated capacity less than 100 MWe or for non-electricity-generating reactors, where the amount of required financial protection is less than \$ 560 million, the Act requires the NRC to enter into an indemnification agreement with the licensee ¹³. The maximum amount of government indemnity provided under an agreement of indemnification under the Act is \$ 500 million. As per Code for Federal Regulations 10 140.11(a)(4), financial protection for SMR up to 100 MW_e ranges from 1 million \$ to 74 million \$ [205].

UK

As per Section 16 (1) (a) of the Nuclear Installation Act [207], a nuclear propelled dredging ship can qualify as a "low-risk nuclear licensed site" with a liability limit of 70 million Euros.

Netherlands

The liability in Netherlands is enforced by the Act on the liability for nuclear accidents ('Wet Aansprakelijkheid Kernongevallen', WAKO. A recent development is the increase of the maximum liability of operators of nuclear installations from \in 340 million to \in 1.2 billion (effective since 1st of January 2013).

Belgium

The operator liability and financial security limits for nuclear installations is 1.2 billion \in . Belgium, however makes the distinction in case it is "low-risk installation" where the financial limits is 297 million and the liability maybe anything between 70-297 million USD.

Spain

According to Article 57 under Chapter 8 ("CAPITULO VIII. De la cobertura del riesgo nuclear"), the Ministry of Industry, Tourism and Commerce may impose another limit (> 30 million euros) in case the

¹¹The claimant need not sue all the parties.

¹²U.S. Code Title 42 Section 2210 - Indemnification and limitation of liability b(1)

¹³U.S. Code Title 42 Section 2210 - Indemnification and limitation of liability (c)

risk by a nuclear activity (opinion of the Nuclear Safety Council) does not require high coverage.

The Nuclear operators' third-party liability amounts and financial security limits [208] by OECD gives information on the operator liability amount and the financial security limit to cover the operator's liability amount for a number of countries. In general, there is no fixed operator liability limit or the requirement for financial security to cover the liability amount. Unlimited operator's liability with a financial security of 1 billion CHF (~1 billion \$) in Switzerland to 100 million Mexican Pesos (~5 million \$^{14}) and indirect requirement for equal amount to Korea with a flat operator liability amount of SDR 300 million (~244,000 \in ¹⁵) with the financial security amount depending on the type of installation (for reactors under 10 MW, the amount is ~15500 \$^{16}).

3.3. Additional Commentary

Backup Generators

Nuclear Safety regulations¹⁷ require the presence of redundant and independent backup power systems. Emergency diesel generators are the primary source of such backup power [209]. "Independent" implies the physical and electrical separation of the emergency power system and "redundant" refers to the fulfillment of power requirement even with one unit out of service.

Double Hulls

Double bottom are a requirement of the regulations, however, double hulls offer better protection. Double hulled ships have two skins with a cofferdam in between them. This void is typically two meters wide. As part of SOLAS, double hulls or double bottoms are required for all passenger ships. Double hulls are a requirement for tankers [210] [211] and LNG ships [212]. Icebreakers are designed as double hulled ships due to the tasks that they accomplish. Double-hulled dredging ships have never been constructed and are not normal, however, a double hulled design would be required for nuclear-powered dredging vessel. Figure 3.1 shows the cross section of hull for different hull types.



Figure 3.1: Cross section of hull for different hull types

Reactor Vessel Placement

The placement of the reactor along with the primary system components as per Part 79-Special Construction, Arrangement and other provision for nuclear vessels of the Code of Federal Regulations [213] is shown in Figure 3.2.

The main engines and pumps are generally located aft of the hopper in a TSHD. The placement of the reactor should be at the aft side of the dredger ship where the diesel engine is situated, due to the metacentric height (GM) and Center of Gravity (COG) related aspects. The amount of reinforcement and the actual placement should be based on the incident frequency and incident nature for dredgers of similar types and carrying out similar missions.

 $^{^{14}0.05}$ \$ = 1 Mexican Peso

¹⁵1.23 € = 1 SDR

¹⁶1300 KRW = 1 €

¹⁷(For example : As per 10 CFR 50 Appendix A of the General Design Criterion (GDC) 170); Code of Safety for Nuclear Merchant Ships etc.



Figure 3.2: Reactor Vessel Placement

3.4. Chapter Summary In summary, the regulations that a nuclear-powered dredger would be subjected to are tabulated in Table 3.2.

Application Area	Regulations/Guidelines	Year	Notes
Pollution from Vessels	International Convention for the Prevention of Pollution from Ships (MARPOL)	1973	
Underwater Noise & Radioactive		1972	Landon Canvention/London Protocol
Waste Dumping	Dumping of Wastes and Other matter		
Ballast Water Treatment etc.	Ballast Water Management Convention	2004	Entered into force on 8 September 2017
Port Access	International Safety Of Life At Sea (SOLAS) Convention	1974	Self propelled ships 500 GT
Definition of Territorial Seas etc., Passage rights	United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS)		
Health Protection and Minimum Requirements for Working Conditions	Maritime Labour Convention	2006	Effective 20 August 2013
Rescue of Persons in Distress	International Convention on Maritime Search and Rescue (SAR)	1979	
Training of Seafarers	Standards of Training, Certification & Watch keeping (STCW)	2005	
Load Line fixation	International Convention on Load Lines (ICLL)	1966	For L 24 m
Vessel Design	Guidelines for the Assignment of Reduced Free boards for Dredgers (DR-68)	2010	Intact and Damage Stability calculations. Developed by Joint Working Group
Vessel Design	Code of Safety for Special Purpose Ships (SPS Code)	2008	Previously IMO Res. A.534(13), adopted 17 November 1983
Vessel Security	International Ship and Port Facility Security Code	2004	-
Vessel Design and Safety	Code of Safety for Nuclear Merchant Ships		
Nuclear Third Party Liability	Convention on Third Party Liability in the Field of Nuclear Energy	1960	Paris Convention
Nuclear Third Party Liability	Convention Supplementary to the Paris Convention	1963	Brussels Supplementary Convention BSC
Nuclear Third Party Liability	Convention on Civil Liability for Nuclear Damage	1963	Vienna Convention
Nuclear Third Party Liability	Protocol to amend the Paris Convention on Nuclear Third Party Liability	2004	
Nuclear Third Party Liability	Protocol to amend the Brussels Supplementary Convention on Third Party Liability	2004	
Nuclear Third Party Liability	Brussels Convention on the Liability of Operators of Nuclear Ships	1962	Not yet in effect
Licensing and Set-up of Nuclear plants	National/International Nuclear Energy Act/Regulation		
Nuclear Material/Facility Protection	Amendment to Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material		

Table 3.2: Guidelines and Regulations

3.4. Chapter Summary

4

System Possibilities and Design

Section 4.1 discusses the raw data for the dredging cycle, the sanity check of data and subsequently, data cleaning and normalisation. Further, computation of the power and energy requirements from the data is described. Section 4.2 examines the system possibilities starting with the design consideration, moving onto the power train arrangement, nuclear reactor, thermodynamic cycles, heat engines, energy storage options. Section 4.3 covers selection of the individual components (nuclear reactor, power conversion system, energy storage) and power train arrangement.

4.1. Power Profile

Four phases characterise the dredging cycle of a TSHD. These are sailing empty-dredging-sailing loaded-discharge. A TSHD keeps on going back and forth about these four phases. Typical dredging cycle load profile are difficult to define. The load profile depends on the distance between the borrow and discharge sites, dredged material, TSHD size etc. Data on load profiles is unavailable in public domain.

4.1.1. Data

Raw data of a diesel-electric dredger operated by one of the world's biggest dredging operators was obtained. The dredging cycle status is captured through Programmable Logic Controller (PLC) that receives inputs from sensor and actuator positions [214]. In this diesel-electric dredger, the power from two main engines is routed to either the dredge pumps (pumping ashore) or propulsion (sailing loaded/empty) or both (dredging). Sometimes, a compromise in the operating parameters is made for the reduction of the power demand (limitation of power generation due to the size of the power generators).

The raw data had 11 variables in dataset which included time (s), distance from project origin, fuel rack settings (%), speed $\left(\frac{m}{s}\right)$, dredge pumps power (kW), dredging state status, pitch of Controllable Pitch Propeller (%) etc. The data logging system recorded the value of each variables with a resolution of ~ 1 second. In total, the data set consisted of over 1.8 million values. These values represented data from two different discharge conditions, pumping ashore and dumping. The different discharge conditions lead to two different Dredging Cycles (I and II). The Dredging Cycle I consisted of sailing empty-dredging-sailing loaded-pump ashore. While, the Dredging Cycle II ¹ consisted of sailing empty-dredging-sailing loaded-dumping. A visual representation of the two dredging cycles is given in Figure 4.1 and 4.2.

¹Henceforth, the subscript I and II denotes parameters of the two dredging cycles respectively.



Figure 4.1: Dredging Cycle I



Figure 4.2: Dredging Cycle II

4.1.2. Data : Normalisation & Cleaning

Sanity check on the data was performed. This was carried out for example, by checking for values of fuel rack settings, dredge pumps power when the dredging cycle status was "sailing empty" (This is a dredging state where the dredger is not dredging). In this particular case, there was indication of utilisation of dredge pump (albeit at much lower power). One of the possible reasons for the operation of the pump could be for flushing the hopper. Industry representatives confirmed that there are certain circumstances when the dredge pump will be used while sailing empty or sailing loaded or dumping. Hence, for making an analysis as close as possible to the dredger operations in real conditions, it was assumed that the pump was actually in use.

Further, it was found that at some points, the value of dredge pumps power were negative (see Figure 4.3 for normalised dredge pump power) and the fuel rack settings were > 100% (see Figure 4.4 for normalised fuel rack setting).



Figure 4.3: Raw Data - Normalized Inboard Underwater Dredging Pump Power



Figure 4.4: Raw Data - Normalised Fuel Rack Setting

One of the possible reasons for this could have been the noise in the signal (due to loose connections, vibrations etc.). The maintenance logs were not accessible to establish this with conviction. These negative values were relatively very small (\sim 1%) in comparison to the total power of the dredge pumps), momentary (\sim 10 seconds), very infrequent (<100 occurrences) to have a substantial effect on the analysis. However, these values would still lead to wrong conclusions about the data. Therefore, the requirement of data cleaning arose. To clean the data, the Fuel rack settings were normalised by ceiling the values to 100% (see Figure 4.4) and the negative values for the dredge pumps power were set to zero. By the end of this exercise, a data structure with clean data was obtained and ready for utilisation for further analysis.

Normalised data can be used as a basis for generation of power profile of dredgers of different sizes. The power demand profile is normalised as per Equation 4.1. In Chapter 5, these normalised profiles would form the basis of computation for energy, power requirements and affect the mass/volume considerations.

Normalised Power =
$$\frac{Power \ at \ each \ instance}{Maximum \ Power}$$
 (4.1)

In conclusion, the data was cleaned and normalised.

4.1.3. Power & Energy Requirements

In dredging vessels, energy and power is required for propelling the vessel but also for carrying out dredging work. There were two fuel racks on either side of the vessel. The two sides are referred to as Port (PS) and Starboard (SB), in nautical parlance). For generation of the load/power profile, linearity between the fuel rack setting and power generation by main engines was assumed. This is given in Equation 4.2.

$$P_D = P_{Nominal} \times \frac{(Rack \ position_{PS} + Rack \ position_{SB})}{2}$$
(4.2)

where,

 P_D = Power Demand $P_{Nominal}$ = Nominal engine power $Rack \ position_{PS}$ = Port Side Fuel Rack position $Rack \ position_{SB}$ = Starboard Side Fuel Rack position

The temporal resolution (time step) of the data was found using Equation 4.3.

$$\Delta t = \frac{24 \times 3600}{Number of \ data \ points} \ [s] \tag{4.3}$$

Now, the total energy requirements is the area under the load curve and given as per Equation 4.4.

Energy Requirements =
$$\Delta t \times P_D$$
 (4.4)

It is to be noted that the power requirements relate to the engine sizing whereas the energy requirements govern the size of the fuel tank.

4.2. System Possibilities

Before proceeding to the conceptual design of the nuclear system, it was necessary to understand the design considerations and constraints for the nuclear system. Discussion on the possibilities that exists for the power train arrangement, nuclear reactor, power conversion system and the energy storage follows next in this section.

4.2.1. Design Considerations

General Consideration

The power-to-weight and power-to-volume ratio are of primary importance because of the mass and volume limitations (retrofit scenario) and practical economic reasons (not leading to a reduction in the amount of material that can be loaded). High values of both of these metric is a desirable feature.

Load Following Operations

Nuclear power is considered as a baseload generator. However, the proposition is not entirely true. The ramp-up rates of Nuclear Power plants of around $\frac{5\%}{minute}$ are regularly carried out in Nuclear Power Plants [215].

The ramp-up depends on the type of nuclear reactor and the power level it is at. For example, for the PWRs and BWRs operating above 80% of nominal power, the ramp-up/ramp down rates can be 10% per minute [216]. German NPPs are considered as one of the most flexible in the world. The Emsland Nuclear Power Plant a single unit PWR of 1355 MW (net electrical output) had made a 140 MW per minute maneuver [217] which equates to ramp rate are close to $\frac{10\%}{minute}$. However, the ramping (up and down) comes at a cost : material fatigue. The material fatigue limits the number of cycles that a ramping maneuver can be undertaken. For the 100-80-100², 100,000 cycles are possible, the 100-40-100 cycle cannot be run more than 12000 times while for the 100-0-100, the permissible cycles is 400 [216].

In a dredging ship, such maneuvers occur at least a quarter million times over the lifetime of the

²The power reduction from 100% of nominal power to 80% and back to 100%, this is referred to as 100-80-100.

ship. Hence, to ensure that the system does not prematurely fail and/or require replacement, the ideal way to operate a nuclear reactor aboard a dredging vessel would be to keep the reactor running at a constant /semi-constant power. Energy storage system (ESS) or auxiliary energy generator(s) should cope with the fluctuations.

However, this is not the only reason to have an energy storage system/spinning reserve aboard a nuclear-powered dredger. The "safe" ramp rates of nuclear reactor are slow in comparison to the change of power demand of the TSHDs (which can go from 30% to 100% and vice-versa within 10 minutes). If there is no spinning reserve and frequency changes even by $\pm 1\%$ of the standard frequency (50Hz/60Hz) persists, this risks damaging equipment and infrastructure. Further, the maintenance of constant load on pump is necessary when discharging over longer distances as the slurry in the pipe can sink to the bottom. This can cause operational issues [218]. An advantage of using another energy generating source or an energy storage is that these can also act as emergency power systems in case of outage and fulfill the regulatory requirement.

In the course of this work, it was realised that there exists a possibility to operate the system without an energy storage system. However, due to the speculative nature of the design, this was not looked into. More information on the design can be found in Appendix C.11.

Other Considerations

Other considerations that were understood through discussions with the industry representatives are :

- The vessel endurance ³ is generally about 2 weeks.
- It takes about 12 hours for refueling operations.
- The filling times of hoppers is generally 1.5-2 hours for the dredger vessels (at least up to 30,000 m^2).
- Regular maintenance stops are taken every month or so. These are sometimes at a shipyard and sometimes at an anchorage.
- For a TSHD, utilisation of 38-45 weeks per annum is considered healthy.
- Major overhauling of diesel engines is carried out around 15 years of its life.
- To avoid restocking runs and visit to repair yards, maintenance at sea and supply of logistics can be considered for nuclear-powered dredgers.

Some of the constraints on the continuous operation of a nuclear-powered dredger vessel would be :

- Stoppage every month for the regular maintenance (preventive and predictive) check.
- Refuelling period (as per design).
- Economic constraint : The cost of sand dredging (Dutch coast) ranges from 2.5-4 $\frac{\epsilon}{m^3}$.
- TSHD vessel inspection check is carried out every 2 years.
- Nuclear regulators require check of nuclear reactor every 2 years (in Netherlands).

Nuclear-power generation requirements

It is clear from the discussion in 4.2.1 that the nuclear generation cannot alone satisfy the power requirements for the operation of the TSHD. The nuclear reactor sizing is dependent on the amount of nuclear power generation required. The nuclear generation should be enough for the dredger to undertake mobilisation relying solely on the nuclear power source. This would be the minimum amount of nuclear-power generation level. Additionally, there should be some excess generation capacity that is enough to keep the energy storage system charged. This is to ensure that when the dredging cycle starts, the operations can go uninterrupted and unrestricted. On top of this, a factor of safety of 10-15% should be considered.

³In industry, some companies also define this as "autonomous working/operational period."

4.2.2. Powertrain Arrangement

In general, powertrain arrangement decides the way to deliver power to the propellers from an energy source. When relating to vessels, this is referred to as propulsion arrangement. In this case, it is also the way to deliver power to pumps. There are various propulsion formats that can be thought for a nuclear powered dredger.

Integrated Electric Propulsion (IEP) or Full Electric Propulsion utilises turbines or generators or both to generate electricity which powers electric motors. This eliminates the need for gearboxes, increases the freedom of placement, makes the ship less noisy and leads to reduction of weight and volume. Capital and maintenance costs are also reduced as the number of engines required reduces and the engines can run at optimal load. Diesel-electric/turbine-electric systems are types of Integrated electric propulsion. Propulsion relying on fuel cells or batteries would always be IEP.

Nuclear aircraft carriers have coupling between the shaft and the steam turbines via a series of gears. Nuclear submarines have direct coupling or electric-drive propulsion. An example of the latter is the Columbia Class submarines [219] or French Navy's Barracuda class [220]. Another possibility is the Combined Nuclear and Steam Propulsion (CONAS), a feature of the the Russian Kirov-class guided missile cruisers [221]. The propulsion system gives Kirov-class cruisers the possibility of powering the propeller shaft with the nuclear reactor and the oil-fired boilers together.

For nuclear-powered TSHDs, a possible power train arrangement could be the direct coupling of the propeller shaft with the turbine via gearbox (Figure 4.5a). However, the dredging pumps require about 50% of the total power and coupling propellers, pumps and generator(s) would require long shafts/complex gearbox arrangement. This would make the whole arrangement very cumbersome. Another possibility would be splitting the total generated power over multiple smaller nuclear reactors. Such a format would require continuous ramp-up and ramp down of the nuclear reactors that could be detrimental to the life of the nuclear reactors. Further, in order to supply emergency power to the propeller, either the gearbox would need to be decoupled and coupled to an electric motor or an additional propeller would have to be coupled with an emergency motor. The former is an arrangement that would require intervention, while the latter case would entail an unused propeller that cause additional drag on the vessel (in normal operations).



Figure 4.5: Single Line Diagram for Direct turbine propulsion and Legend for Single Line Diagrams

AC or DC grid?

The electric power system aboard a vessel could be based on Direct Current (DC) or Alternating Current (AC). In general, vessels have AC grids (Figure 4.6b). If diesel-battery hybrid powertrain is used with AC grid, conversion of AC to DC for charging of batteries needs to happen. A rectifier would be needed for charging the batteries and for discharging applications, an inverter for conversion of DC to AC. A bidirectional inverter can do both the things in a single piece of equipment. In case the grid is DC (Figure 4.6a), depending on the type of generator and motor, rectifier/inverter might be required.

DC grid based system with energy storage systems are commercially available (for example from MAN Energy) to a total installed power of 20 MW [222]. The integration of energy storage system with diesel/turbine generator leads to the following benefits :

- Peak shaving of the load demand
- Load equalisation among engines/turbines
- Dynamic response to power demand
- Reduction of required number of standby engines/turbines
- Reduction in operating hours
- Possibility to use smaller engines/turbines
- Zero emission mode possible (for example in harbours)
- Reduction of fuel consumption due to operation near the design point.



Figure 4.6: Single Line Diagram for Diesel-Electric Propulsion with AC/DC grid

4.2.3. Nuclear Reactors

As per the Database on Nuclear Power Reactors (IAEA) [223], there are 442 land based reactors, generating about 390.6 GW of electricity (\sim 10.5% of the global electricity generation). Combined together, they have accumulated about 18,435 reactor years. Further, 53 reactors with a combined electricity generation of 56.3 GW are under construction.

Marine reactors differ from land based reactors and as per Ragheb [224] some of the distinguishing features of marine reactors are :

- Compact core.
- Higher fuel enrichment ⁴.

⁴Some marine reactors alsot run on low enriched fuels.

- Usage of higher burnup fuels ⁵.
- Incorporation of burnable poisons.
- Internal neutron and gamma shield.
- Ensuring that ship motions should not cause any abnormality in the operation.
- Non-gravity driven reactor shutdown mechanisms.
- Prominent salt water corrosion.

These features lead to benefits like low Xe dead time and reduced refueling frequency but also has some drawbacks such as greater stresses and lower thermal efficiencies.

Pressurised Water Reactors (PWRs) are the most common technology used for nuclear power generation. They have found themselves into the nuclear navies of the world due to their compactness, experience and maturity. Water is used as a moderator and coolant in this reactor technology. Boiling Water Reactor (BWR) are the second most common type of nuclear reactors. In a BWR, the heat from the reactor core converts water into steam and this is used to drive a steam turbine.

2.5.1 discussed about the Generation IV concepts and SMRs. A lot of these nuclear technologies have low Technology readiness levels (TRLs). Therefore, the deployment timeline of the nuclear-powered dredger will eventually dictate the nuclear reactor technology that can be used. Some of these nuclear technologies are discussed forthwith.

Supercritical water cooled reactor (SCWR) is a proposed Generation IV nuclear reactor which would function above the thermodynamic critical point of water (374°C & 22.1 MPa). The supercritical water would function as a coolant, moderator and working fluid. Similar to a BWR, steam will directly be used to drive the steam turbine. The efficiency can approach 44% or more, better fuel utilisation and lower capital costs are expected [225]. Combined, these characteristics give a potential for plant simplification.

High-Temperature Gas-Cooled reactor (HTGR) is a graphite-moderated, helium-cooled nuclear reactor technology powered by coated-particle fuel (also called as Tristructural-isotropic (TRISO) fuel). High efficiency is achievable in this low power density reactor. There is a potential for low operation and maintenance cost. Helium is a coolant that is inert, does not get activated and stays in a single phase [226]. The two main configurations are the prismatic block reactor (PR) and the pebble bed reactor (PBR). In the PR, reactor core is made up of graphite blocks while in PBR, graphite pebbles form the reactor core.

Molten Salt Reactors (MSR) use molten salts as coolant. Some of the characteristics are operation at atmospheric pressures, high operation temperatures, higher burnups & homogeneous fuel composition possible. The coolant (molten salt) has high boiling point, heat capacity and thermal conductivity [227]. There are two types of design : fuel dissolved in the coolant, and separate fuel and coolant. Online refueling is possible in some designs.

All modes of power generation requires some form of cooling. Using cooling water is one of the most effective, cheapest and hence, a very common way to cool the power generators. The temperature of the cooling water which is almost always taken for granted affects the power generation capacity of power plants ⁶. The operational area for dredgers is not pre-defined and can range from equatorial water to Arctic sea. Between these extremes, the water surface temperature can vary from 30°C to -2°C [228]. If the dredger operates in same localities (latitudes, oceanic currents and temperatures), the sizing of the intercoolers/condensers can be based on the temperature of operational area.

⁵uranium-zirconium, uranium-aluminum, and metal ceramic fuels.

⁶See C.16 for specific examples.

To simplify the design and make the concept reproducible, it is imperative to utilise commercial SMR models or already designed nuclear reactors. Possible options (depending on the technology) could be : CAREM, 4S, NuScale, U-Battery and HTTR etc.

4.2.4. Thermodynamic cycles

The conversion of heat into mechanical work is achieved by the use of a heat engine. The working of a heat engine can be described/modelled by the thermodynamic cycle. Hence, the heat engines and thermodynamic power cycles are interlinked. The Rankine and Brayton cycles are the most common of these cycles and would be discussed.



(a) Rankine cycle



Figure 4.7: Schematic for various indirect thermodynamic cycles with Nuclear reactor as the heat source

A Rankine cycle is the thermodynamic cycle where mechanical work is produced from heat and this is accompanied by a phase change. The working fluid is generally water or an organic fluid. For water based systems, the heat engine is the steam engine or steam turbine. The Rankine cycle's advantages include low pumping power requirements and the ability for low temperature heat rejection. For high inlet temperature, a supercritical Rankine cycle is better suited and it has superior efficiency (due to reduced irreversibilities in heat transfer process). The load following response is faster than subcritical units. Commercial supercritical Rankine cycle systems are generally >150 MW and the maintenance of

water chemistry (pH, Total Dissolved Solids etc.) is of utmost importance in these systems.

Brayton cycle a cycle that models the constant-pressure heat engines. The cycle usually runs as an open system and in general, is simpler than Rankine cycle. Gas turbine is a type of Brayton engine and performs very well at temperatures of even 1300 K. An open Brayton cycle uses air as the heat transfer fluid. The use of air as a heat transfer fluid ⁷ has certain advantages [229] :

- 1. Availability
- 2. Negligible cost
- 3. Well developed thermodynamics and turbomachinery

While, the major disadvantage of air is its low heat transfer coefficient.

Another important variant is the closed Brayton cycle. The use of CBC has been suggested for use with Supercritical CO_2 as a working fluid for nuclear energy system [230] [231]. In a closed Brayton cycle, the working fluid is recirculated continuously and instead of a combustion chamber, a heat exchanger is used.

For a closed Brayton cycle, the compressor power requirements are lower than open cycle, heat rejection is possible at lower temperatures and, high efficiencies can be achieved over a wide range of power demand [232]. The load-following capability of closed Brayton cycle turbo-machinery is low but a nuclear reactor with negative temperature feedback is inherently load following. Hence, the entire system can be partially load following and without an active control the changes in load demand can be met (depending on the design, this could be \pm 5-15%) [233].

There can be two ways to carry out the heat transfer from a nuclear reactor : indirect cycle and the direct cycle. In the indirect cycle, the heat transfer fluid of primary cooling loop of the reactor is separated from the working fluid of the power cycle. Indirect cycle provides intermediate heat-transfer loop(s) through the intermediate heat exchanger(s). This is advantageous because it provides a radioactive-free environment for the turbomachinery, simplicity and possibility of utilising nuclear heat. Figures 4.7a, 4.7b and 4.7c represent indirect Rankine, open Brayton and closed Brayton cycles. Current Boiling Water Reactors are example of closed direct cycle, the Pressurised Water Reactors are example of closed indirect cycle.

The thermochemical generation of hydrogen is not taken into consideration here due to the extra requirements and added complexity of having such a system. However, such a system can serve as H_2 source for the emergency system (fuel cell/turbine based) for the on-board nuclear power generator.

4.2.5. Energy Storage

In marine applications, energy storage systems are used for dynamic support, peak shaving, power plant stabilisation and elimination of idle capacity (for example in tugs).

A fast acting system is required to handle the variations in a dredging cycle. The usual response time varies from seconds to minutes. A look at Figure 4.8 convinces that the options that are available for usage in this case are batteries, super-capacitors, flywheels and Superconducting magnetic energy storage (SMES). These options are the only ones that can respond quickly to a change in load. Strictly speaking, Fuel cells are not energy storage devices. However, PEMFC have high ramp-up rates and fast response times.

SMES

Energy is stored in a magnetic field in SMES systems. The source of this magnetic field is the current travelling in the superconducting coil that is cooled below its critical temperature ⁸. Hence, there is

⁷Air is also being considered in Concentrated Solar Tower power plants at a heat transfer fluid.

⁸Electrical resistivity drops to zero at critical temperature


Figure 4.8: Output Power vs. Stored Energy for various Energy Storage Systems

Source: [234]

near instantaneous delivery of large amounts of power with almost zero energy loss in the storage and high efficiency grid reliability [235].

There has been limited commercial successes of SMES till date. There are specific niches where they are suitable for example : power factor improvement, providing reactive/active power, voltage support, and stabilising utility transmission lines [236]. However, they need large surface areas for installation and maintenance of cryogenic temperatures [237]. In an application like this work, they are not suitable.

Batteries

Currently, batteries are the most dominant form of energy storage devices. Figure 4.9 gives a schematic of how a the battery works. Two important and relevant metrics for this work are the C-rate and Depth of Discharge (DoD) of batteries.

The C-rate is the ratio of instantaneous rate of discharge of the battery to its nominal capacity⁹. Another way to look at it is that a battery with α C-rate charges/discharges its full capacity after $1/\alpha$ hours of discharge. C-rate is given as :

$$C - rate = \frac{Discharge\ Current}{Nominal\ Battery\ Capacity}$$
(4.5)

The higher the C value, the higher the power that can be delivered. This implies faster charge/discharge of the battery but also more stress [238]. The higher C-rate batteries are referred to as Energy cells as they deliver more energy delivered per weight. While, the low C-rate batteries are called as power cell.

The Depth of Discharge (DoD) is inverse of State of Charge (SoC). This is expressed in % as

$$Depth of Discharge = \frac{Discharging Capacity}{Battery nominal capacity}$$
(4.6)

There is a correlation between the DoD and the life of the battery. Manufacturers generally supply maximum DoD values, the term cycle life quantifies the number of cycles that a battery would last

⁹A battery does not discharge at constant power.

at particular DoD(s). Discharging batteries too deeply results in an increased amount of accessible stored energy but also increases the Levelized Cost of Storage (LCOS) due to reduction of the life of the battery [239]. Hence, the usable capacity of batteries is given by Equation 4.7

$$Usable \ Capacity \ (Ah) = Depth \ of \ Discharge\% \times Nominal \ Capacity \ (Ah)$$
(4.7)

Two major battery technologies are the Li-ion and lead acid batteries. Table 4.1 gives the comparison of Li-ion batteries w.r.t. Lead acid batteries. This is based on information from different manufacturers [240] [241] [242] [243]. It is clear from Table 4.1 that Li-ion batteries have improved capacities, performance, reliability and reduced life cycle costs.

Lead-acid batteries have been the major battery technology for use in marine applications. However, Lithium-ion batteries are being accepted for use aboard marine vessels. In 2019, the first Lithium-ion battery based submarine was built [244]. Lithium catches fire when exposed to water, these fires are hot and release hydrogen gas which can be explosive. However, Li-ion batteries don't contain sufficient Lithium to have this effect [245] and water can be used to put off such fires and prevent the thermal runaway.



Figure 4.9: General schematic of working of a battery

Some application for the use of battery-hybrid include :

- Instances where low engine loads exist, for example : dynamic positioning applications. Due to requirements of system redundancy, multiple engines run continuously. This results in lower efficiency and and high maintenance costs.
- Icebreakers [246] : Icebreakers need a power reserve in case thicker than usual ice is expected or if they hit an ice ridge.

The round trip efficiency of the battery system (charger and battery) is around 83%. A periodic full discharge is not needed to increase the lift and there is no memory. Partial discharges are acceptable for Li-ion and rather reduce the stress, prolonging battery life. For example, partial charging reduction of 0.10V/cell can double the cycle life of a 4.2 V/cell battery [247].

	Battery Technology	
Parameter	Li-ion	Lead Acid
Depth of Discharge	Capable of 100 % Manufacturers often advise 80 %	50 %
Purchase cost	Expensive (3.5-5 times)	Cheap
Cycle Life	Long	Short
Specific Power	High	Low For the same power 4 times heavier
High load performance	High Low to no Peukert effect	Low Considerable Peukert Effect
Charging rate and efficiency Maintenance cost	Fast and ~95% charging efficiency Low to none	Slow and ~85% efficiency High
Energy Density	High	Low For the same power 4 times heavier
Total cost of ownership	Low	High

Table 4.1: Comparison of Li-ion and Pb-acid Batteries

Flywheels



Figure 4.10: Schematic of a modern flywheel

Flywheels are one of the oldest energy storage devices. They are a mechanical energy storage device in which energy is stored as kinetic energy of the rotating wheel. The stored kinetic energy can be released by coupling it to a load to produce a rotary motion. Modern flywheels have magnetic bearings, operate in vacuum chambers and rotate at high speeds (>15,000 RPM) [248], composites are used to achieve this. Most commercial flywheel systems use a vertical drum-like shape and the same magnetic coil does the power generation or act as a motor. Flywheel kinetic energy is given as :

$$E_k = 0.5 \times I \times \omega^2 \tag{4.8}$$

where, $I = Mk^2$ = Moment of Inertia (kgm^2) ω = Angular velocity (m^2/s) k = Radius of gyration (m)

Flywheels have operational life of 20+ years, 100% Depth of Discharge for an unlimited number of cycles, round trip AC to AC efficiency of 85-95%, are tolerant operating temperatures, don't have any temporal degradation [249] and do not develop a memory. Onboard of a marine vessel, the flywheel can find an additional (limited) use as ship stabilisers for anti-rolling.

Flywheels are cost competitive when providing power in the range of few seconds to 5 minutes at power levels > 100 kW. The systems cost of carbon fiber based flywheels is 1200/kWh. For batteries the energy to power ratio is fixed by the cell chemistry. Hence, /kWh is a scalable metric. However, /kWh is not a scalable for flywheels (see Appendix C.8.1 to see the cost elements of a flywheel)

The power-to-weight ratio of commercial flywheels is low. The high rotational speeds (which can be in excess of 50,000 RPM) combined with their high mass poses an additional hazard.

Flywheel(s) in conjunction with Fuel Cells or batteries can be considered as a viable option. Data for Flywheels has been compiled and can be found in the Appendix B.4. The data was not used in this work but can serve as a starting point for future work that considers flywheels as an energy storage option.

Supercapacitors



Figure 4.11: Schematic for Supercapacitor charge and discharge cycles

A supercapacitor stores energy as static charge instead of chemical energy. In some applications that require quick short-term power, super-capacitors are seen as an alternative to batteries. Rated in Farads, the super-capacitors don't overcharge or require charge detection. Super-capacitors, ultra-capacitors or electric double-layer capacitors (EDLC) can undergo 100 fold more cycles than batteries, and have more power density but much lower energy density (10-50 times). They have no risk of thermal runaway but are very expensive in comparison to batteries or flywheels. Cycle depth does not cause performance degradation and they are almost maintenance free [250]

The linear discharge characteristics reduces the usable power. If suitable voltage limit is used to charge super-capacitor at constant current there is no need for a full-charge detection in super-capacitors. Supercaps can be charged within seconds and have a longer life than batteries. More specifically Table 4.12 gives the comparison between Super-capacitors and general Li-ion batteries.

Function	Supercapacitor	Lithium-ion (general)	
Charge time Cycle life Cell voltage Specific energy (Wh/kg) Specific power (W/kg) Cost per kWh Service life (industrial) Charge temperature Discharge temperature	1–10 seconds 1 million or 30,000h 2.3 to 2.75V 5 (typical) Up to 10,000 \$10,000 (typical) 10-15 years -40 to 65°C (-40 to 149°F) -40 to 65°C (-40 to 149°F)	10–60 minutes 500 and higher 3.6V nominal 120–240 1,000–3,000 \$250–\$1,000 (large system) 5 to 10 years 0 to 45°C (32°to 113°F) –20 to 60°C (–4 to 140°F)	

Figure 4.12: Comparison between a Supercapacitor and a typical Li-ion Battery

Dielectric determines the maximum allowable voltage while for electrochemical cells, the cell chemistry determines the operating voltage. Currently, voltages of 2.8 V and higher are possible, but at a reduced service life. Series arrangement of three or more capacitors are used for higher voltages but this requires voltage balancing for prevention of over-voltage in any cell. This is similar to Li-ion battery. Super-capacitors are not economical if charge and discharge times < 60 seconds [251], hence, super-capacitors are similar to flywheel in its qualities.

Achieving higher energy density is a possibility by the use of Asymmetric Electrochemical Double Layer Capacitor(AEDLC) which uses battery-like electrodes. However, AEDLC shares the partially the burdens of a battery like shorter cycle life.

Proton Exchange Membrane Fuel Cells (PEMFC)



Figure 4.13: Schematic for working of a Fuel cell

A fuel cell is a energy conversion device that utilises the chemical potential energy into electricity by

conduction of ions. Various fuel cells have been developed and serve different application needs by taking advantage of different electrolytes [252]. Proton Exchange Membrane Fuel cell or PEMFC is one such type of fuel cell. In a PEMFC, a Polymer electrolyte membrane serves as an electrolyte for conduction of protons from the anode to cathode. Generally, H_2 is used as fuel and O_2 is used as an oxidiser to produce electricity and heat/water as a byproduct.

The reaction at the electrodes is given as :

Anode $2H_2 + 2O^{2-} \rightarrow 2H_2O + 4e^-$ Cathode $O_2 + 4e^- \rightarrow 2O^{2-}$ Overall $2H_2 + O_2 \rightarrow 2H_2O$

Figure 4.13 illustrates the working of a PEM Fuel cell. H_2 enters the fuel cell from the anode side. On coming in contact with the catalyst (Pt), H_2 splits into two H^+ ions and electrons (e^-). Via the anode, the e^- are conducted through the external circuit to the cathode. The O_2 is forced through the catalyst where O_2 is reduced to form two negatively charged oxygen ions. The negative charge of the oxygen ions attracts the H^+ ions through the membrane to form water. Meanwhile, on the cathode side of the fuel cell, oxygen (O_2) forced through the catalyst forms two oxygen atoms. Each of these atoms has a strong negative charge. Negative charge attracts the two H^+ ions through the membrane, where they combine with an oxygen atom and two of the electrons from the external circuit to form a water molecule (H_2O). All these reactions occurs in the cell stack.

Fuel cells are similar to batteries except for the need to have a continuous source of fuel. Electricity production continues as long as there's availability of fuel. Operating at lower temperature, PEMFC can ramp up and down quickly unlike most other types of fuel cells. In case of non availability of H₂, a fuel reformer can be used to convert hydrocarbon fuels to hydrogen which can be then used in a PEMFC [252]. The maximum theoretical efficiency of a Fuel cell is 83%. However, in operation ~ 40-60% efficiency are achievable due to various losses [253]. The catalyst used is usually Pt or Pt based alloys with carbon supports. The Pt-based electro-catalysts contributes 45% of the cost of stack [254].

Hybrids

Several hybridised energy storage options can be considered :

- Super-capacitors with batteries : This combination provides the longer-term energy supply and an
 increase in the system's resilience to cope with sudden power demands. The overall configuration
 also reduces the battery stress which results in a longer battery life. A hybrid of capacitors
 and batteries can be especially beneficial for usage in dredger where elevated power levels are
 required for a very short period of time.
- Combination of chemistries : Direct combination of the chemistries of ultracaps and Li-ion batteries has been done and there are at least two companies, JSR Micro [255] and IOXUS Inc. [256] that commercially market such a device. The hybrid is capable of 100,000 cycles and has more than thrice the energy density of a conventional ultra-capacitor. Recent work by Zhang et al. [257] on hybrid super-capacitor reported to have achieved energy density equivalent to Li-ion batteries and power density of a super-capacitor.
- Fuel cell and capacitors : Fuel Cells coupled with super-capacitors can be considered as a viable combination. Capacitors can provide the power during surges and a fuel cell can act as a 'range extender'. The hydrogen for Fuel Cell (FC) usage and the electricity for capacitors can be sourced from the nuclear reactor.

4.3. Selected System Design

4.3.1. Nuclear Reactor

For nuclear reactors even within the same reactor technology, a variety of different design choices are available (fuel, coolant, moderator, reflector, and neutron spectrum etc.)

	Molten Salt	High-Temperature Gas	Supercritical Water Cooled
Burnup	++	+	+
Start-up (criteria)		0	_
Primary Circuit Pressure	+	+	_
Thermal Performance	+	+	+
Control	-	+	_
Corrosion Issues	_	++	_
Safety	++	++	
Maturity		_	
Maintenance	-	+	_
Estimated Cost	+	+	+

Table 4.2: Pugh Analysis : Nuclear Reactor Technology

In this work, the fast reactors are removed from this analysis because of the complexity that operation of such reactors bring ¹⁰ and the inherent goal of this work being analysis groundwork for preliminary analysis. Additionally, non-uranium based fuels are not considered in this analysis. Only Generation IV reactors are considered.

Multi Criteria Decision-making Analysis (MCDM) or Multi criteria Decision analysis (MCDA) has been used in earlier studies for arriving at choices in the nuclear sciences such as siting of nuclear reactors [258], site selection of nuclear waste disposal [259], decommissioning of nuclear reactors [260], sustainability of Nuclear Fuel Cycle systems [261] etc. For a complete MCDM, inputs of experts from various field (nuclear reactor, nuclear safety, law and dredging experts) would be required. This is beyond the scope of this work. Instead, a Pugh matrix was made based on the personal understanding and estimates that could be made from literature.

Assigning weights to the criteria is a test for robustness. However, the weights are assigned depending on the priority of the stakeholder (as different stakeholders have different priorities). Hence, this decision matrix is subject to change depending on the criteria chosen and the importance assigned to the criteria/sub-criteria. The weights can help make subjective opinions into objective ones by knowing the sensitivity of how much of the opinion would have to change in order for a lower-ranked alternative to outrank a competing alternative.

The Pugh matrix for the selection of nuclear reactor is given in Table 4.2. The Pressurised Water Reactors (PWR) are given "0" as the benchmark. + or - indicates if the reactor is better or worse, while ++ and - indicate if the reactors is much better or much worse.

Overall, the High-Temperature Gas-Cooled Reactor (HTGR) does better than the competing options. The HTGR is the only nuclear technology that is classified as "inherently safe" by the IAEA [262]. Under any circumstances there are no catastrophic failure modes [263]. HTGRs in the range of 80-100 MWe are considered "walk-away" safe because the decay heat can always be released to the environment without fuel damage [264]. The TRISO fuel particles that the HTGR utilises remains intact upto 2000°C and there is no radiation leak below 1600°C from these fuel particles.

Gas-cooled reactors had been proposed for nuclear propulsion 60 years ago [265] [159]. A gas-cooled reactor was suggested to be interesting in the range of 26,000-40,000 shp range for vessels and for > 70,000 shp plant, PWR starts to be economical [161]. Direct coupling of a gas turbine with HTGR for merchant ships was suggested by Crommelin [266]. However, system information and design is lacking in the work. In one proposed design for ship propulsion with a 180 MW_{th} HTGR coupled to a Rankine cycle system, it was ascertained that the design would likely fit in the space constraints and, the maximum temperature at loss of coolant can be limited to less than 1300°C [267]. Another work [10], looked at the implementation of HTGR for satisfaction of the propulsion needs of a containership.

¹⁰Additional issues are that they are costly to build/operate and have not had much success commercially. However, a higher price of Uranium favours them.

Even though a Pebble Bed Reactor allows for online refuelling ¹¹ which improves the reactor control, a pebble bed reactor is not being considered as a choice of HTGR. This is because the motion and recycling of pebbles due to ship motions is a concern. Further, the dust production in the prismatic reactor is much lower than Pebble bed reactor [268]. An Ordered Bed Modular HTGR (OBMR) has been proposed recently. It is claimed to have greater structural stability [269] and be suitable for ship applications. However, no prototypes exist and currently, there is no commercial interest in the concept. Therefore, a Prismatic HTGR is considered as the choice in this work.

For the Prismatic-type HTGRs, commercial models that are under development or have been developed were considered. Two such options are the U-Battery and HTTR. Numerous possibilities for the design of U-Battery have been analysed in the work of Ding et al. [270]. A lot of those could be applicable for the design of a nuclear-powered dredger due to the different design philosophy than required by the U-Battery. There are cases that have lower EFPY and rejected in the work which would be acceptable in this case.

For the HTTR, the burnup period is 660 days (EFPD) [271], EFPY of approximately 1.8 years. Hence, if full utilisation of the fuel occurs, the refuelling would correspond with the periodic check of the reactor and big maintenance stop for the dredging vessel. The refuelling period could take around 6 to 18 weeks. A workaround for this could be the use of nuclear reactors that have more EFPDs. An example in this case is the use of a HTGR like U-Battery which are designed for EFPY of 10 years. So, the refuelling has to be done every 10 years and this does not hamper the productivity. However, currently the fuel availability of HTTR is better than fuel availability for U-Battery like nuclear reactor (see 7.2.2 for more).

4.3.2. Power Conversion System

The choice for the power conversion system is heavily dictated by the choice of the nuclear reactor. The selection of HTGR as a nuclear reactor makes Brayton cycle a better choice as the power conversion system. Another argument in favor of Nuclear Air-Brayton cycle is that historically, the commercial interest in development of nuclear concepts has been weak and one of the reasons is the requirement for significant extrapolation of existing concepts [158]. Unlike the components of closed Brayton cycle (there are no helium compressor/turbine manufacturers for a closed cycle), the components of Open Brayton Cycle are off-the-shelf. The turbomachinery (compressors and turbines) and the heat exchangers require no major development or re-engineering efforts. An indirect system is opted. Molten salt has been used as an intermediate cooling in the Advanced High Temperature Reactor (AHTR). However, this suffers from the same issues as the molten salt reactor. Hence, the intermediate cooling loop is chosen to be gaseous (He).

Load banks ¹²are attached to the power conversion system, in case there is a need to absorb the nuclear energy and dissipate it as heat. This can be expected to happen when there is sudden unplanned drop in power demand. This measure helps the system to cope with overfrequency.

4.3.3. Energy Storage

Li-ion batteries is a mature technology and has found its way into marine applications. Batteries have higher energy density and specific energy than any of the other energy storage devices. They are a favorable option over other storage devices because of the importance of having low volumetric and gravimetric footprint. A battery has a favorable discharge curve in comparison to other energy storage devices (see Appendix Figure C.8.2). The addition of a fast-acting source like battery gives the design more flexibility and resilience. Further, because the application aboard the TSHD requires an energy capacity enough to last at least 15-30 minutes, batteries are a very good fit. Hence, Li-ion batteries are used as energy storage devices. For similar reasons, the Li-ion batteries are also used for the emergency propulsion/backup power for the design considered in this work.

¹¹Reactor shutdown is required for refuelling of Prismatic reactor.

¹²For further information on load banks, refer C.9.

Battery systems are chosen over FC-based system as the FC-based system would require stops to fill the H_2 tanks every once in a while. This problem can be overcome if hydrogen production onboard is carried out which is a possibility in HTGRs. However, in this work, hydrogen production is not considered.

4.3.4. Propulsion Arrangement

Due to the difficulties that direct coupled arrangement or any other possible arrangement would bring, an integrated electric propulsion format is best suited for a nuclear-powered dredging vessel. In this arrangement, power is generated by the nuclear system and fed into a common electrical bus. The common bus supplies and (re-)distributes the power as necessary. Other necessary components as described and discussed in preceding subsections are added to arrive at the single-line diagram given in Figure 4.14.



Figure 4.14: Selected Propulsion Arrangement with battery storage

4.4. TSHD Selection

Based on the decreasing hopper volume, TSHDs can be classified as :

- Mega (>30,000 m³)
- Jumbo (15,000-30000 m³)
- Large (8,000-15,000 m³)
- Mid-size (4000-8000m³)
- Small (>4000m³)

Since, an objective of this work was to also establish if the systems that were designed were feasible for a dredger of different sizes. Four TSHDs that are in service today were selected. The selection of these TSHDs was carried out so as to cover a spectrum of sizes (based on the Gross Tonnage, Deadweight Tonnage, Hopper capacity etc.).

The power of different components is superimposed on the corresponding normalised power demand profile (total, dredging pump and underwater dredging pump) is used. This is adjusted on the normalised power profile to form the power profiles of four different dredgers. The corresponding power

for the power demand elements (Propulsion power and Dredge Pumps) are loosely based on the information of dredgers that are tabulated in Table 4.3.

The following text discusses on why the superimposition of power demand on the normalised power profile is a reasonable estimate.

The power requirement for propulsion scales with the weight of the vessel (W) and the speed (s).

$$P_{propulsion} \sim W, s$$
 (4.9)

Since, the speed of the dredgers are more of less constant, the propulsion power scales with the weight of the vessel. Now, the net tonnage and hopper volume scale with the displacement (see D.3). Hence, the

$$P_{propulsion} \sim V_{hopper} \tag{4.10}$$

Table 4.3: Trailing Suction Hopper Dredger Data

				Dredger Name		
			OPTIMUS (Formerly OSTSEE)	WILLEM VAN ORANJE	HAM 318	CRISTÓBAL COLÓN
Company Name			Archeon Akti Navigation	Boskalis	Van Oord	Jan de Nul
Gross Tonnage			3785	13917	33515	59466
Carrying Capacity	tons		5428	22000	61280	78500
Hopper Capacity	m^3		3400	12000	39467	46000
Dredge Pump	kW	Inboard	960	7500	5500	6500
Output	kW	Submerged	3600	3500	5000	6500
Jet Pump Output	kW	_	972	2500	4300	4300
Propulsion Power	kW		5280	12000	25200	38400
Length Overall	т		99.83	143.53	227.20	223
Breadth	т		17.75	28	32.05	41

Source: [272] [273] [274] [275]

The power requirement for the pumps scales with differential pressure (Δp) and mass flow rate (\dot{m}).

$$P_{pump} \sim \Delta p, \dot{m} \tag{4.11}$$

Now, differential pressure scales with velocity (v).

$$\Delta p \sim v^2 \tag{4.12}$$

However, velocity is more or less constant in suction tubes of different dredgers. Then,

$$P_{pump} \sim \dot{m} \tag{4.13}$$

The time (t) taken to fill the hopper is given by

$$\frac{V_{hopper}}{\dot{m}} = t \tag{4.14}$$

In general, the loading/unloading time stays constant irrespective of the size of the hopper. So, power requirement scales with volume of the hopper

$$P_{pump} \sim V_{hopper} \tag{4.15}$$

Hence, the choice of superimposing the normalised power profiles with power (from different sized dredgers) is justified on the condition that the dredger design does not change very much. A larger trailer is optimised for missions that have longer distances between sand winning area and discharge site.

5

Simulation and Modelling

Section 5.1 covers the power control scheme, algorithm for determination of nuclear power generation requirements and sizing of the ESS. Section 5.2 discusses the modelling of Nuclear Air Brayton Cycle (NABC) in Aspen Plus, heat exchanger and material selection. Section 5.3 discusses the mass and volume constraints, the total and component mass and volume of the HTGR-NABC powered, Fuel Cell-powered and Battery-powered TSHD concept. Section 5.7 presents the simulation and modelling flowchart.

5.1. System Integration

The design has to provide a dynamic and adaptable power supply in all operating conditions. There has to be a balance in the power supply and demand at every time interval.



Figure 5.1: Power Control Scheme

The power control scheme for the integrated system is given in Figure 5.1. The nuclear reactor power and power from ESS is to balance out the electrical load. When the load requirements are lesser than the power generated from nuclear reactor, the ESS is charged ¹. While, when the load requirements are larger, the ESS gets discharged.

5.1.1. Model

A MATLAB[®] code was made to simulate the operation of the system. Power balance calculation at each time step (\sim 1 second) was performed. At each time step, the program compares the total load

¹If the ESS is fully charged, the power is routed to the load bank.

demand with the generation. In case of a shortfall, the energy storage pitches in and discharges the required amount while when there's a surplus, the generation energy is used for charging the energy storage. At each time step, the state of the energy storage medium is calculated based on the energy balances. If the energy storage device is already overcharged, then the energy is rejected in the form of heat (connection to load bank) or absorbed by having higher frequency of generation.

Assumptions

The following is assumed for the code :

- Nuclear-power generation level is kept constant.
- The charging/discharging of the energy storage system (ESS) is without lag.
- The switching of ESS is without a lag.

Constraints

As per the discussions in 4.2.1, the constraints are given as

$$P_{Nuclear} \ge P_{sailingempty} \tag{5.1}$$

$$P_{Nuclear} + P_{ESS,charged} \ge P_{Demand}$$
(5.2)

5.1.2. ESS Sizing

The exact sizing of the ESS is an optimisation problem subject to constraints of ramp-up and cycles of the nuclear power system. Further, it depends on the adaptability and flexibility that can be imbibed in operation of different equipment. It is imperative to choose a battery capacity so that the nuclear reactor has minimum ramping up and ramping down.

The sizing requirement of the ESS is based on the dynamic calculations. This is because the size requirements for the ESS from direct calculations is grossly overstated. For example, for OSTSEE, the ESS requirement based on static system is 42910 kWh. But in every dip of power demand, the ESS can be charged. Hence, the actual size requirement for the ESS is much lower than static calculation (\sim 856 kWh)².

			Energy Capacity Requirements (kWh)		
	Nuclear Power (kW _e)	Nuclear Power Generation (excess of empty propulsion)	$ESS_{charging}$	$ESS_{nocharging}$	
OSTSEE	4236.3	34%	856	42910	
WvO	8457.6	37%	1773	91492	
HAM 318	17788	31%	3700	189930	
CRISTÓBAL COLÓN	27062	32%	6590	397000	

Table 5.1: Requirements for Power Generation and ESS Capacity

For the dredging cycle, the difference between time period where ESS charging would/can occur and the discharging needs of the ESS is computed. This is the margin to store energy and referred to as *margin of storage*. The nuclear power generation is ascertained to the nearest integer percentage in excess of the average power demand (propulsion only) such that the *margin of storage* is not negative. It was found that the margin to store energy is much bigger for dumping cycle than for pump ashore cycle. Hence, the ESS sizing is based on Pump ashore cycle. To take into account the DoD, round trip efficiency and stay conservative, the energy capacity of the battery system is increased by a factor of 3.

²When nuclear reactor is sized to 40% excess in comparison to energy required for free sailing



Figure 5.2: Algorithm Code for Sizing of the Energy Storage System

The nuclear power generation requirements and energy storage system capacity requirements for the the four dredgers considered in this work is given in Table 5.1. The algorithm for sizing of the energy storage system is given in Figure 5.2.

5.2. Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle

A variation of the Indirect Open-Brayton cycle is the Nuclear Open Air-Brayton cycle, also known as the Nuclear-Air Brayton cycle (NABC).

Historically, the commercial interest in development of nuclear concepts has been weak. The requirement for significant extrapolation of existing technological solution has been one of the reasons [158]. This is where NABC has an edge over others, the components of Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle are off-theshelf, there is no requirement for any major development or re-engineering efforts. For the HTGR and heat transfer loops, the Helium blowers have been made in the past and there are at least two companies that have the capability to deliver helium blowers for nuclear applications. Submerged Helium Blowers for Advanced Gas cooled Reactor (AGR) were supplied by Howden Group [276]. While the Shanghai Electric Blower Works Co., Ltd. has supplied the Helium blowers for the High Temperature Reactor or also High Temperature Resistant (HTR) prototype and HTR-PM [277]. Nuclear Air-Brayton has been in the limelight recently with a good deal of works on the concept. There are some which have also used combined cycle [278] [279], reheat [280], recuperative bottoming cycle [281]. Most of the analysis has been limited to liquid metal or molten salt systems [282]. There is at least one work [10] which has analysed Nuclear Air-Brayton cycle with HTGRs.

In the current work, the cycle is evaluated for a High-temperature Gas Reactor. Two heat exchange loops are employed (primary and intermediate) between the working fluid and reactor. An intermediate loop provides an additional barrier between the primary coolant circuit and the environment. NABC designs without an intermediate heat exchange circuit risks that a puncture in the primary coolant circuit leads to contamination of piping to the rotating equipment, rotating equipment and casing and, the environment. However, the addition of another heat exchange loop comes at a cost and leads to an efficiency penalty of 2% - 3%.

The study by Zohuri [281] uses multiple turbines (three or four) to extract the work. The volume of power conversion system that is arrived at in the study does not corroborate with the volume requirements of commercial turbogenerators. As far as it could be found, there seems to have been no work conducted which established the mass requirements. The work on establishing mass requirements of such systems has not been undertaken by any of the above mentioned works or any work, as far the author's own search could find In none of the previous studies, the power requirements of the Primary Loop blower or the Intermediate Heat Exchange Loop blower have been evaluated.

5.2.1. Modelling in Aspen Plus

An Aspen Plus model was developed for the High Temperature Gas-Cooled Reactor-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle (HTGR-NABC) system. Figure 5.3 gives the schematic of the Aspen Plus model. The values from the model are for steady state operation.



Figure 5.3: Schematic for Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle

The different components that have been modelled and the parameters or conditions that have been used are described in the following subsections.

Nuclear Reactor

The Nuclear Reactor is modelled as a furnace with a power of 100 MW. The pressure drop is taken as 6%. From an earlier work [283], computation of the pressure drop in the nuclear reactor yields a value of 3.2%.

Primary Heat Exchanger (PHX)

The Primary heat exchanger (PHX) is modelled as a counter-current heat exchanger. On the hot side of the heat exchanger is the primary coolant (He). On the cold side of the heat exchanger is the Intermediate Loop Gas (ILG). An approach temperature of 10°C is considered. The cold and hot stream temperatures are arrived at (iteratively) so that there is no temperature cross inside the heat exchanger. The pressure drop is taken as 4% on both the sides of the Heat Exchanger.

Intermediate Heat Exchanger (IHX)

The Intermediate heat exchanger (IHX) is modelled as a counter-current heat exchanger. On the hot side of the heat exchanger is ILG. The ILG can be N_2 , Ar, He, s-CO₂ etc. On the cold side of the heat exchanger is pressurised air. In the model, the approach temperature of 10°C is considered. The cold and hot stream temperatures are arrived at (iteratively) so that there is no temperature cross inside the heat exchanger. The pressure drop is taken as 4% is taken on the hot side and on the cold side a pressure drop of 8% is considered.

Air Compressor

A three stage centrifugal compressor with intercoolers is modelled. The exit temperature of compressed air stage 1 and 2 are taken as ambient temperature (25°C) as would be expected under "perfect intercooling" conditions. The polytropic efficiency of the air compressors is taken as 90%.

He-Blower

The He-Blower is modelled as a centrifugal compressor with a pressure ratio of 1.07 and 90% polytropic efficiency.

Intermediate Loop Gas Blower

The ILG Blower is modelled as a centrifugal compressor without intercooling. The pressure ratio is 1.07 and polytropic efficiency is 90%.

Expansion Turbine

The expansion turbine is modelled with an isentropic efficiency of 85 % with an outlet pressure of 1 bar. In many systems, a Free Power Turbine (FPT) and a turbine to drive the compressor are common. This is done so as to decouple the power turbine's RPM from the compressor RPM. In this model, only one turbine is considered because the interest is in the total amount of work produced.

Calculator Block

A calculator block is used for calculation of efficiencies for each run of the simulation and another one to calculate the volume of the Heat Exchanger based on different area densities.

5.2.2. Heat Exchangers

Because of the selection of HTGR with a NABC based power conversion, the heat exchangers are possibly the most important component of the system. This is because they not only have to be leakage-proof, thermal and corrosion resistant but also have the same advantageous features as the other parts of the system (like high power-to-mass and power-to-volume ratios)



Figure 5.4: 1 Shell 2 Tubes Heat Exchanger



Figure 5.5: 6 Shells 12 Tubes TEMA E Heat Exchanger

The heat transfer rate is given as per

$$\dot{Q} = U \times A \times F \times LMTD \tag{5.3}$$

F (< 1) is interpreted as a geometric correction factor, that when applied to the Log mean temperature difference (LMTD) of a counter-flow heat exchanger, provides the effective temperature difference of the heat exchanger under consideration. It is a measure of the heat exchanger's departure from the ideal behavior of a counter flow heat exchanger having the same terminal temperatures. Therefore, the closer the heat exchanger design to a counter-current heat exchanger, the closer the F value is to 1. For example, F value of 6 shell 12 tube TEMA³ E is 0.9978 while it is 0.9149 for 1 shell 2 tube TEMA E.

Various types and designs of heat exchangers exist today. In the following text, some of these heat exchangers along with their characteristics would be described.

Shell and tube Heat exchangers

The most common type of heat exchangers are the Shell and tube Heat exchangers. To increase the heat transfer, fins can be attached and baffles can be constructed (shell side). They are capable of handling the necessary high pressures and temperatures (\sim 1000 bar and 1100°C) [284].

Plate Heat Exchangers

PHE are the most common compact heat exchangers. They are a better choice in heat transfer in gas-gas applications. There are two major Plate Heat Exchanger (PHE) : Brazed PHE and Plate and Frame PHE.

In a Plate and Frame Heat Exchanger, the plates are pressed to form a frame. Gaskets provide the sealing between each plate and the maximum service temperature is around 200°C [285]. In a Brazed PHE, the plates are brazed. This makes is even compacter, lighter than a Plate and frame PHE. PHEs for high temperature applications (>900°C) exists commercially. However, the sizes are limited to 1 MW and low pressures [286] [287]. As the temperature rises, the allowable working pressure decreases, for example at 750°C, the pressure is limited to 2 bar [288].

Bavex heat exchanger is a hybrid welded-plate heat exchanger that is capable of operating at 900°C and pressures up to 6 MPa on the plate side [289]. A maximum of 0.35 m wide and 16 m length plates can be manufactured.

Solid Block Heat Exchangers

Solid block heat exchangers are also commercially available. They are reported to be compact, have long life, are easier to install, clean and manufacture [290]. Graphite [291] and Silicon Carbide [292]

³Tubular Exchangers Manufacturers Association or TEMA are a set of standards for shell and tube HX. The standards cover the style of heat exchanger and tolerances for machining and assembly.

are used as materials for manufacture of these heat exchangers. Graphite solid block heat exchangers are not suitable (See Appendix F.5.1). However, currently, the maximum service temperature is limited to 400°C and pressure to 16 bar. These units are also heavier.

Printed Circuit Heat Exchanger (PCHE)

The PCHE is a relatively new heat exchanger concept. PCHEs are robust, compact, have low pressure drop characteristics, and the ability to operate at high Δ P (hot and cold sides) [293]. Heatric and Alfa Laval are the two major companies who build these commercially. Alfa Laval claims [294] that their PCHE can handle pressures of up to 650 bar, temperature of 800°C and achieve approach temperature of even 1°C. The specialised joining ('diffusion-bonding') creates a heat exchanger with no joints and hence, no points of failure. Due to the size reduction, significant savings occurs (reduced piping, framing, structures etc.) Further, the chances of a leakage are two orders of magnitude lower than other heat exchangers [295]

However, PCHE is still not a part of the ASME Nuclear codes and work on this particular aspect is ongoing [296] [297] [298].

Ceramic Heat Exchangers

Due to their excellent temperature resistance and low costs, ceramics are often touted as the choice of material for high temperature heat transfer applications. However, except for SiC and SiN, ceramics are prone to thermal shocks. Further, their fabrication and joining is still a concern when it comes to reliability [299] as is the brittle fracture [300].

Fin and Tube Heat Exchanger

Fin and tube heat exchangers can support high working pressure (550 bar), high temperatures (1250°C) and have very low pressure drop -0.1 Pa [288]. Most Steam boilers are fin and tube heat exchangers. The fins and tubes can be manufactured from range of material SS 316, INCONEL[®], etc. The process of attaching the fin to the tube is a mechanical process leading to a better longevity and reliability. The manufacturing method for the fin and tube heat exchanger has a lower cost than for the other heat exchangers mentioned.

In the past, one of the barriers for using the fin and tube heat exchanger for these types of industrial applications was the lack of ability to provide a thermal design. Due to recent advancements, this barrier has been lifted and thermal and mechanical design for most working condition (corrosiveness, high temperature, and pressure) can be provided.

Plate and Shell Heat Exchanger

Since the high temperature/pressure operation could lead to pressure and thermal fatigue of the material, a Plate and Shell Heat Exchanger could be a good choice. The Plate and Shell Heat Exchanger marries the compactness Plate Heat Exchanger with the temperature and pressure capability of Shell and Tube heat Exchanger. They are suitable for use for 900°C and 100 bar pressure. They were first introduced a little more than a decade ago. An excellent comparison on the IHX has been done by Penfield et al. [301]. However, this HX had been left out. One possible reasons could be as pointed out by Javelin [302] on why Plate and Heat Exchangers are not more common could be the lack of knowledge and operating experience on these. The heat exchange is performs excellently in cases where thermal shocks and pressure/thermal fatigue are a concern [303]. These are capable of being manufactured with equivalent S&T surface area of upto 35,000 m². There are more than 350 large Plate and Shell heat Exchangers mainly in petrochemicals and refineries [304].

For a $30MW_{th}$, Jacobs [10] HX weighed 75 ton for the $21 MW_{th}$ He-He and He-Air Plate Heat Exchanger (HX). PCHE was proposed to be the best solution for the IHX of VHTR [305]. While as per Penfield [301], if metallic compact HXs are used, the rate of oxidation would imply that the material thickness of compact heat exchangers would be eaten away in a few years. Using Multi-Criteria Decision-Making, the choice of heat exchanger for AHTR was fixed at Shell and Tube HX [306].

The Shell and Tube HX is the heat exchanger with the least technological and development risk. Further, because of the penalty on the mass and volume on using a Shell and Tube HX would be chosen as the type of HX.

Material

Manufacturing of an optimal and acceptable design requires taking into account the service temperature, length of operation, high temperature strength, creep and creep-fatigue resistance, thermal/pressure cycling, gas diffusion and the fabricability. All of these properties are affected by the choice of material. The resistance to oxidation and corrosion is dictated by the amount of Cr (Chromium). There are significant cost differences between a proprietary brand (INCONEL[®] or HASTELLOY[®] etc.) and generic stainless steel [307]. Some of the possible material choices are discussed here.

Austenitic steels with Cr >18% can be used up to $870^{\circ}C$ [308].

INCONEL[®] alloy 625 [309] has excellent fabricability, strength and corrosion resistance. The service temperature is up to 982°C. It is used in the reactor core and control rods of PWRs/BWRs. Because of the allowable design strength at high temperatures, Alloy 625 is also being considered in use for Generation IV reactors.

INCONEL[®] alloy 617 [310] has high strength and oxidation resistance for temperatures over 980°C. Conventional techniques can be used to form and weld the alloy.

INCONEL[®] 600 [311] can be used at temperatures up to 1093°C. It has high strength, high weldability and workability.

Grade 304 Stainless Steel is resistant to oxidation damage at temperatures of up to 952°C. However, at 1093.3°C, there's a significant loss of tensile strength and corrosion resistance [312]. The inclusion of nickel in 304 (8 – 10.5%) makes the metal more corrosion resistant however, it is an expensive element and there's twice the cost difference between 304 and a grade with say 0% Nickle like 430 [313].

Grade 330 Stainless Steel has high chromium and nickel content and can be used for continuous use at 1037°C This stainless steel alloy is specifically formulated to resist the effects of scaling and oxidation at high temperatures. For use at 1093°C, INCONEL[®] is a better choice.

Stainless Steel (Grade 253MA) is easy to fabricate and high strength in comparison to other alternatives up to 900°C. The service temperature limit for continuous and intermittent application is 1150°C [314]. INCOLOY[®] 800H and 800HT are used in for high temperature heat exchangers in Gas cooled reactors [315].

For the AHTR, the material candidates were HASTELLOY[®] N, 800H, and INCONEL[®] 617 [306]. 2111 HTR was considered as the material of choice by Jacobs [10]. Based on a review of 8 materials, alloy 617 and alloy 230 were found to be the most suitable for the IHX of VHTR [305]. For the IHX, Grade 430 could be a good choice as it is suitable for 815°C of continuous use and 870°C in intermittent use.

5.3. Volume and Mass Considerations

Instead of going for an approach where design/thermodynamic correlations were used to find the volume of the equipment or to use an intuition based approach to finding weights where density would have to be ascertained, data of commercial equipment was collected. This approach led to a faster and better estimation of the mass and volume of the equipment.

In this study, the retrofit of the current dredgers is considered and not a re-design. Hence, the mass and the volume of the current system aboard a dredger serves as the constraint for the new alternative system. This work represents a first approximation for the mass of a Nuclear Air-Brayton cycle. For application on a vessel, except for the work by Coleman [316], there is no known work where the physical dimensions of the power plant were found.

The value of the maximum available on board mass and volume is required so as to set a hard limit for calculations and carry out comparison between the designed system vs. the present system. These limits would be based on the Mass and volume which is occupied by the fossil fuel engine, fuel tanks, the fuel treatment system, the clearances (safety, access and maintenance) etc. The clearances are an integral part of the engine room. This type of information is not available in the open literature. Minnehan et al. [317] set the available volume to 500% of the volume of the bare engine. General Arrangement of a few dredgers were accessed and it was realised that for dredgers the engine rooms typically occupy at least 6-8 times the volume of the bare engine.

The maximum available on-board mass is given as

$$w_{constraint} = w_{engine} + w_{fuel} + w_{foundation}$$
(5.4)



Figure 5.6: General Arrangement of HAM 318 (without dimensions)

Source: [274]

While, the maximum available volume is given as

$$V_{constraint} = V_{engineroom} + V_{fuel} + V_{clearances}$$
(5.5)

The General Arrangements of the dredgers also gave an idea on the size of the fuel tank/bunker tank. In the industry, the sizing of the fuel tank is based on the endurance requirements⁴ of the vessel. In general, the expected endurance of a Jumbo sized or bigger sized dredgers is at least 15 days of endurance.

The mass of the required fuel $(w_{fuel})^5$ based on the endurance is found by :

$$w_{fuel} = \frac{Endurance \times \frac{Energy \ requirements}{day}}{0.3 \times CV_{fuel}}$$
(5.6)

While, the volume of the required fuel based on the endurance is calculated as

$$V_{fuel} = \frac{w_{fuel}}{0.9 \times \rho_{fuel}} \tag{5.7}$$

⁴Endurance can be defined as the maximum length of time that a ship can sustain at specific conditions. As a reminder, endurance is defined as the maximum length of time, the vessel can sustain without making a bunker call (port visit for refueling). ⁵The fuel used here is HFO. HFO is characterized by a maximum density of 1010 $\frac{kg}{m^3}$ at 15°C. This is taken as the ρ_{fuel} .



Figure 5.7: Mass Constraints vs. Displacement



Figure 5.8: Volume Constraints vs. Displacement

The filling capacity for bunker tanks is usually 90% but it may be lesser due to formation of airlocks or pockets (due to internal configuration or unusual shape) [318]. This has been factored in as the "0.9" that shows up in the denominator of the volume of the required fuel.

The mass of the foundation depends on the number of cylinders in a diesel engine. For example, the mass of the foundation of a six cylinder diesel engine is more than twice the mass of the engine [319]. The mass of the foundation as a multiple of mass of the engine varies between 2.75-1.90 for 2 to 8 cylinder engine types. Diesel engines >1000 kW in size cannot be skid mounted and need concrete foundations. Large foundations are required due to the reciprocating mass. Skid mounting is possible for turbines of all sizes [320]. Properly balanced rotating mass exerts no forces on the foundation and hence, vibrations are not an issue unlike the diesel engines. The exact mass of the foundation depends on the foundation design, type of machinery supported, material, acceptable vibration level

etc. However, a rule of thumb for the mass of the foundations is that the mass of the foundation should be 4 times for reciprocating machines and 1.5 for rotating machines [321].

The mass and volume constraints for retrofitting in vessels with endurances of 10 days, 15 days, 20 days and 30 days is given in Figure 5.7 and Figure 5.8 respectively. These endurances would be referred to as *original design endurance*. Since, Fuel cell systems and battery based systems are built up of many small modules, the access, maintenance clearances and repair areas are reduced significantly. Further because they don't have high speed reciprocating or rotating mass, safety clearances are not as substantial as diesel engines or turbines. Hence, the utilisable volume (% of volume constraints) is set at 70% for the Fuel Cell stacks and the associated fuel tanks for FC only systems as well as for battery only systems.

5.4. On-board Nuclear System

The mass and volume of the on-board nuclear system would depend on the configuration that is chosen for generation of power and the characteristics of the nuclear reactor. Main components of the NABC systems would be PHX, IHX, expander turbine and compressor.

5.4.1. Nuclear Reactor

The mass and volume data for nuclear reactors is given in Appendix (Table B.8). This data consists of three HTR based technologies. From this, only the data for the HTTR will be used and multiple modules of the HTTR reactors will be assumed to be fitted in case one is not enough to cater to the power demand. This data will be used in the model to give an estimation on the mass and volume of a nuclear reactor. One advantage of having multiple modules is the redundancy and independence that such a system offers. The schematic diagram of HTTR nuclear reactor with different components is given in Figure 5.9.



Figure 5.9: Schematic of HTTR nuclear reactor

Source: [271]

Nuclear Reactor Scaling

In addition to the deployment of multiple modules of HTTR, the scaling of the reactor was looked into ⁶. This was to check the effect of having one reactor instead of say, three reactors.

It is assumed that while scaling the power density of the core remains constant ⁷. The power of the nuclear reactor scales with the volume of the core. Therefore, the volume of the core is fixed from the nuclear power requirements (TSHD-specific). For the scaling of the reactor, the thickness of the reflector was not needed to be increased. This is because reflector thickness above $2 \times L_d^{-8}$ is enough.

The constraints of diameter, D and height, H are as fixed per the HTR Design Criteria [323]. For the diameter, D and height, H of the reactor, the constraints would be :

- D < 6.5 m due to road transportation consideration
- Maximum *H* is limited to $30 \times M$ (migration length) which is about 8 metres for prismatic HTR.

As the $\frac{Surface Area}{Volume}$ decreases, P_L (the non-leakage probability decreases). If the $\frac{H}{D}$ ratio remains fixed, P_L would stay constant and not require any change in the design.

The height of the RPV depends on a number of aspects. The height of the RPV is estimated by adding dimensions of these aspects. This is given in Equation 5.8.

 $\begin{aligned} Height_{RPV} = Reflector_t + Reflector_b + Plenum_t + Plenum_b + Support Structure + \\ Core Support Plate + Insulation_t + Insulation_b + 2.5 \times Core Height \end{aligned} (5.8)$

where the subscripts t and b refer to top and bottom.

The Diameter of the RPV is estimated as

$$\begin{aligned} \text{Diameter}_{RPV} = & 2 \times \text{Reflector}_r + 2 \times \text{Insulation}_r + 2 \times \text{Vessel Thickness} + \\ & 2 \times \text{Barrel and Gap thickness} + \text{Core Diameter} \end{aligned}$$
(5.9)

where the subscript r stands for radial direction.

The dimensions of reflector, plenum, core support, insulation etc. that were used can be found in Appendix Table B.12. For the total dimensions of the nuclear reactor, the shielding thicknesses are added to the axial and radial dimensions of the RPV. The mass of the nuclear reactor is estimated by using density values of the three different zones (core, reflector and shielding). The densities used are given in Appendix Table B.13.

5.4.2. Turbines

The generic power-to-mass-ratio and power density is not used in this work as these values differ significantly based on the power range that the turbine operates at. The data about mass and volume of large turbo-expanders/expander turbines is unavailable in public domain from commercial manufacturers. Hence, in this work marine gas turbines have been used as a close approximation to the compressor-turbine combination. Aero-derivative gas turbines were used for deriving the volume requirements of Nuclear Air-Brayton Combined Cycle by Zohuri [282].

The mass and volume data for turbines is given in Table B.6 of Appendix B. This data consists of marine turbines from different manufacturers. The data is further segregated as turbines with and without generators. Since, a turbine with generator is a better approximation to the mass and volume that would be required in a realistic case. Hence, trendlines for marine gas turbines with generators will be

⁸The Neutron Diffusion Length of HTGR is 10.6 cm [322].

⁶This was necessitated because the power requirements of OSTSEE were lower than the HTTR module and the reactor needed to be downscaled for OSTSEE.

⁷For HTTR, this is 2.5 $\frac{MW}{m^3}$. For power density of other reactors, see Appendix B.8

used in the model for computing the mass and volume of the turbines. Trendlines between Power vs Mass and Power vs Volume for the dataset were made and are given in Figure 5.10 and 5.11 respectively.

Aerodynamic and mechanical similarity in compressor and turbine can be maintained by decreasing/increasing the RPM of the machine. Because of this similitude, one model can be scaled up or down into another model by using scaling factors. Similarity was used as a basis for developing the scaling between power and mass of the turbine by Coleman [316]. In this work, in addition to mass, volume is an important consideration due to the space constraints. Hence, the same similarity is taken as a basis to extend the relation between power and volume.

$$P \sim W^{1.5}$$
 (5.10)

$$V = V_0 \times \lambda^3 \tag{5.11}$$

$$P = P_0 \times \lambda^2 \tag{5.12}$$

Hence,

$$P \sim V^{1.5}$$
 (5.13)



Figure 5.10: Gas Turbine with Generator Power vs. Mass Data

For Aeroderivative Gas Turbines, the relation between Power and Mass is given by Equation

$$Power[kW] = 0.001058 \times Mass[kg]^{1.5} - 1037.29$$

$$R^{2} = 0.9490$$
(5.15)

While, the relation between Power vs. Volume is given by Equation 5.16.

$$Power[kW] = 10.45873 \times Volume[m^3]^{1.5} - 3026.168$$

$$R^2 = 0.9745$$
(5.16)

The mass and volume data for steam turbines is given in Appendix (Table B.7). This data consists of steam marine turbines from Kawasaki. This data already includes the generator dimensions and mass.



Figure 5.11: Gas Turbine with Generator Power vs. Volume Data

Trendlines between Power vs Mass and Power vs Volume for were made. Figure D.8 and D.9 shows these trendlines respectively. These are not used in this work and left for future work.

In addition to the scaling, there's another explanation for the high R^2 values for each of the turbine categories. For each of the category of turbines, turbine data is acquired specifically from a single manufacturer. Turbine manufacturers tend to use the same design characteristics, materials for upscaling or downscaling their turbines. So, comparing a GE turbine to Siemens turbine does not give a fair idea.

5.4.3. Heat Exchanger

The PHX and IHX were sized for a nuclear reactor with thermal power of 100 MW. The inlet and outlet temperatures of HXs were found by iterating such that the constraint of 10 K approach temperature is satisfied. The LMTD and Heat Transfer Area is given in Table 5.2. Forthwith, the same U and LMTD is assumed for scaling up or scaling down of Heat Exchangers (PHX and IHX).

Heat Exchanger	Area (m^2)	LMTD	U (kW- m ² -K)
PHX	12232.5	10.0567	0.849431
IHX	4767.89	25.8632	0.849431

Table 5.2: Parameters for PHX and IHX

The area of the IHX is found by

$$A_{IHX} = 12232.5 \times \frac{P_{thermal}}{100000}$$
(5.17)

The area of the PHX is related by the equation

$$A_{PHX} = 4767.89 \times \frac{P_{thermal}}{100000}$$
(5.18)

To compute the mass of the heat exchanger, the metric area density of a heat exchanger is defined. Area density is defined as :

$$\beta = \frac{\text{Heat transfer surface area}}{\text{Volume of Heat Exchanger}}$$
(5.19)

The area density of Shell & Tube Heat Exchangers vary between 50-500 $\frac{m^2}{m^3}$ (see Appendix C.12.1). In this work, an area density of 50 is used for physical dimensioning of the heat exchangers (a conservative estimate). The use of a S&T HX or any other compatible HX with higher area density would reduce the volume requirements.

Hence, the volume of the heat exchangers is given by

$$V_{PHX} = \frac{A_{PHX}}{50} \tag{5.20}$$

$$V_{IHX} = \frac{A_{IHX}}{50}$$
(5.21)

For calculation of the mass, a generic metric for mass per area of heat exchangers is employed. For S&T heat exchangers, such a factor was pegged at 39.05 $\frac{kg}{m^2}$ ⁹. A factor of 32 $\frac{kg}{m^2}$ was confirmed with specifications from a manufacturer (see Appendix F.5.1) and a similar factor was suggested by various designs in Aspen Heat Exchanger Module. Hence, a factor of 32 $\frac{kg}{m^2}$ would be used in this work and the mass of the HXs would be calculated as per Equation 5.22.

$$W_{PHX} = A_{PHX} \times 32 \tag{5.22}$$

$$W_{IHX} = A_{PHX} \times 32 \tag{5.23}$$

5.4.4. Emergency Generator, Load Bank and Clearances

Because of the passive cooling feature of HTGRs, there is no requirement for emergency supply system for the nuclear reactor cooling. However, some emergency supply in this concept is provided via battery packs. The energy storage capacity of these batteries is taken as 6 times the energy storage required for the operation of the dredger with the assumption that there is no regulation in this regards. This is enough to supply propulsion power demand for more than 2.5 hours. Load bank is added to the system. The rating of the load bank is such that it is about 30% of the nuclear generation. The data on load bank used in this work is given in B.11. Due to this addition, there is an additional barrier in avoiding the Iodine pit.

Since, most of the equipment is static in nature except for the compressor-turbine-generator and the volume is increased \sim 3 times of the total volume.

5.4.5. Biological Shielding and Confinement

Radiation shielding represents a substantial percentage of the total mass of a vessel [159]. For land based reactors, the choice of shielding design and material is governed by the costs, however, for marine applications, there is a second factor of mass. In this work, on top of this second factor is the factor of volume (due to retrofitting).

The primary shield reduces the dose rate of neutrons and gamma rays. For the HTTR, the upper shield consists of 90 cm thick concrete and 30 cm thick carbon steel [325]. The lateral core shields are made of borated graphite and stainless steel and RPV steel and ordinary concrete [326]. The secondary shield is made up of 60 cm thick steel [271]. The reflector thickness at the top and bottom is more than at the sides 1.16m vs 0.99 m. This is because the top and bottom reflector regions serve as plenum chambers ¹⁰ and the thickness requirements are greater than just due to nuclear considerations [327].

⁹8 $\frac{lb}{ft^2}$ of total surface area [324].

¹⁰The plenum is the pressurised housing containing the fluid which functions to equalise the pressure. Typically a plenum is relatively large in volume.



Figure 5.12: Cross section of nuclear reactor & shielding

2 m ordinary concrete ¹¹ as biological shielding [328] is enough for HTGR-10, a 10 MW_{th} reactor using fuel enrichment of 17 % with $\frac{H}{D}$ = 1.10. Jacobs's [10] design for the shield of 30 MW_{th} HTTR consisted of heavy concrete ¹² (1 m thickness) and normal concrete ¹³ (0.35 m thickness). The total mass of the reactor (with shielding and auxiliaries) was reported as 1370 tons (height of 11.55 m and 8.7 m as flange-to-flange width). This shielding design would be used in this work.

The physical dimensions of the shielding are calculated based on the core size. Since, the materials used is known, the density of the material is used to calculate the mass of the shielding from the volume of the shield. The cross section of the top and side view of the nuclear core along with the reflector and shielding used in this work is given in Figure 5.12.

The containment designs vary within the same type and even, the design of reactors. The exact design of the containment building depends on the manufacturer and also the technology. It can either be inner steel containment with outer concrete or double concrete layers [329]. A sealed containment might not be required and a vented confinement like the PBMR concept might be justified. It has been argued that a vented containment ¹⁴ is more suited to a HTGR than a leak tight containment ¹⁵. The confinement volume 20% less volume than containment.

5.5. Nuclear System : Indirect Usage

In a scenario of increased penetration of the renewables which appears to be a more and more plausible situation in the future, the excess energy from nuclear power plant could be used to produce H_2 or store it in form of batteries. It was interesting to see if coastal nuclear power plants or floating power plants can be utilised to power dredgers in some way. Two possible system options were battery based dredging vessel and PEMFC based dredging vessel. For the evaluation of this, the energy and power requirements of the dredgers was used to find the number of units and the physical dimensions of the system. Minnehan et al. [317] conducted a study on applicability and limits of PEMFC and battery based systems for a number of vessels. However, a look at the data source revealed that some of the components used for making the analysis have been taken out of production or upgraded (For example : FCe-150, 4xHyPM HD 30 Power rack fuel cells and most of the battery packs offered by SPEAR, HARPOON Series). Further, none of the vessels that was considered was a dredging vessel. Considering that power and energy is required in a dredging vessel for propulsion and work, a separate analysis is mandated.

¹¹density of 2.3 $\frac{g}{m}$

¹²density of 4.65 ton

¹³density of 2.39 $\frac{m_n^3}{m_n^3}$

¹⁴Confinement is a vented low pressure containment.

¹⁵For power reactors, a leak tight containment is required as per CFR 50.

Similar to case of the nuclear (HTGR-NABC) system, it is imperative to have maximum specific power and maximum power density (due to the mass and volume limitations on a dredger). In certain cases, either one can be achieved.

$$Specific Power = \frac{Output Power (kW)}{Fuel Cell Mass (kg)}$$
(5.24)

$$Power \ Density = \frac{Output \ Power \ (kW)}{Fuel \ Cell \ Volume \ (m^3)}$$
(5.25)

5.5.1. Fuel Cell Systems

Most of the H₂ production in the world is based on Steam Methane Reforming (SMR). High temperature PEMFC are a better option when H₂ is sourced from SMR. This is because high temperature PEMFCs can tolerate far more amount of CO in the fuel but is not possible of a cold start [330]. However, since, the idea is to use nuclear hydrogen the issues of fuel purity (CO incursion) would allow the use of low temperature PEMFC.

The data for Fuel cell (system and module) is given in Appendix (Table B.3). The fuel cell module along with subsystems like the air delivery ¹⁶, coolant subsystem ¹⁷ etc.) form the system. Trendlines between Power vs Mass and Power vs Volume for Fuel Cell (systems and modules) were made. These trendlines are given in Appendix Figure D.7 and Appendix Figure D.6 respectively.

The Equations linking Power to Volume and Power to Mass for Fuel cell systems are given as :

$$Power[kW] = 133.23 \times Volume[m^3] + 24.063$$

$$R^2 = 0.7859$$
(5.26)

$$Power[kW] = 0.2243 \times Mass[kg] + 26.332$$

$$R^{2} = 0.7909$$
(5.27)

The Equations linking Power to Volume and Power to Mass for FC modules are given as :

$$Power_{module}[kW] = 665.85 \times Volume[m^3] - 18.329$$

$$R^2 = 0.9982$$
(5.28)

$$Power_{module}[kW] = 0.6769 \times Mass[kg] - 21.99$$

$$R^{2} = 0.9646$$
(5.29)

It can be realised that the R^2 values for modules is much higher than the R^2 values of the mentioned systems. This is because, the description of modules is clearer while the description of the system tend to have certain amount of variation across manufacturers.

The system level Fuel cell data is a better representative of the physical dimensions and the mass of the Fuel cell based powerplant. Hence, this is used in the analysis. The system trendlines developed from data of this work are compared with the trendlines of the data from Minnehan et al. [317]. The Power vs Mass and Power vs Volume are given in 5.14 and 5.13 respectively. The Equations developed in this work corresponds with Minnehan et al. [317] if the removed entries (being out of production) are re-considered. Because of how linear regression works¹⁸, the data point(s) were weighing heavily on all the other entries. Figure D.5 and Figure D.5 provide the visual representation of the same.

The power that can be produced by each module of Fuel Cell has a maximum limit. The energy on the other hand is decoupled from the peak power produced and dependent on the amount of H_2 that is available or can be supplied.

¹⁶composed of air compressor, motor, controller and mass flow sensor is responsible for delivering right amount of air for the reaction.

¹⁷composed of coolant pump, piping, valves and freeze protection. Coolant is a mixture of ethylene glycol and water. The subsystem is responsible for delivering coolant to the cell stack of

¹⁸Linear Regression is the weighted average of the data



Figure 5.13: Fuel Cell Systems compared to Minnehan et al. (Peak Power vs. Volume)



Figure 5.14: Fuel Cell Systems compared to Minnehan et al. (Peak Power vs. Mass)

Hydrogen Storage

At 1 atm and 21°C, 1 kg of H₂ needs almost 12 m^3 of volume. Hence, hydrogen storage for any useful purpose requires either compression, cryogenic temperatures or conversion into hydrides. Different commercial H₂ storage media i.e. compressed tanks, hydride storage and liquid hydrogen storage tanks are considered in this work.

Compressed hydrogen storage tanks are easier to manufacture and maintain. These are also more readily available than liquid hydrogen (LH2). However, the use of LH_2 provides with the added benefit of a smaller and lighter system for comparable amount of H_2 . Metal hydride storage can be used to

store hydrogen at near atmospheric pressures and temperatures. Space launch vehicles use liquid hydrogen and liquid oxygen as propellants. The Ariane launch vehicle (provided by AirLiquide) contains 28 tons of liquid hydrogen at -252,87°C. The tank itself weighs 5.5 tons empty and the casing is < 1.3 mm thick [331]. At 700 bar 5 kg of hydrogen can be stored in a 75-liter tank.

In this work, the compressed storage tanks at pressures of 60 bar, 350 bar and 500 bar are considered. Hydride storage with and without heat exchangers and Liquid storage with H₂ at -252°C based on is considered. The specification of compressed storage tanks is obtained from MAHYTEC (60 bar and 500 bar) and Luxfer (350 bar). The specification of the hydride storage are from Pragma Industries. For the liquid storage, the specifications ¹⁹ of the LLNL Gen-3 cryo-compressed tank system [332] is used in this work. The details of these tanks are given in Table B.5 of Appendix B.

For all types of storages, it is required to know the volume and mass requirements per kg of H_2 stored. This value differ slightly from manufacturer to manufacturer due to the difference in the material that is used. While the arrangement can vary widely, the selected storage tanks are a good representation on what to expect. Because an individual tank does not hold enough quantity of H_2 , an array of tanks is considered. An array of smaller tanks would have additional volume and mass requirements due to the need of clearances and frame. The use of larger tank sizes is possible and this has the possibility to improve the amount of H_2 that can be stored, hence, utilising tanks of these commercially available sizes is conservative. However, the sizing of the individual tank (in volume) with the size (in terms of number) of the array is an optimisation problem and would not be taken up in this study.

5.5.2. Battery System

A number of battery models from different manufacturers was considered by Minnehan et al. [317]. As mentioned earlier, a closer look of the data revealed that some of the manufacturers have either changed their product offering, iterated to better versions. Bigger systems are also available as some companies are already offering containerised battery storage [333]. The largest of such is the 53 ft container ²⁰. This offers significant reduction of costs by the use of standard ISO packaging in comparison to individual system or modules. This necessitated a re-look of the data and data collection was carried out to better reflect the change in the models and technology, new data was collected for this work instead of using the battery models from the work.

The data for battery systems (system and module) is given in Appendix A (Table B.2). This data consists of high C-rate batteries and Tesla Power pack ²¹. If there is a need of conversion from Direct Current to Alternating Current because of the electrical system requirements, bi-directional inverter(s) would be needed to carry out this job. For such a case, the data for Tesla Power pack with its inverter is also considered.

Trendlines between Energy capacity vs Mass and Energy Capacity vs Volume for systems and modules for high C-rate batteries were made. Since, many modules make up a system and the mass and volume penalties of array arrangement and auxiliary equipment is taken into consideration. Hence, similar to the Fuel cells, the system level battery trendline(s) will be used for calculating physical dimensions and mass of the battery system required for the dredger.

Figure 5.15 and 5.16 presents the plots of data and the trend lines for the Energy Capacity vs Volume and Energy Capacity vs Mass for the batteries respectively.

The Equations linking Energy Capacity to Volume and Energy Capacity to Mass are given as :

Energy Capacity[kWh] =
$$64.378 \times Volume[m^3] + 9.9429$$
 (5.30)
 $R^2 = 0.7726$

¹⁹The specifications includes significant balance-of-plant (BOP) components like a pressure regulator, fill tube/port, valves (control and pressure relief), rupture discs, level/pressure sensors, transducers, and thermocouples.

 $^{^{20}\}mbox{With}$ an internal volume of 121 \mbox{m}^3 and floor space of 41.82 $\mbox{m}^2.$

²¹Arguably, as the most recognisable solution for battery storage is the Tesla Powerpack



Figure 5.15: Batteries Data (Energy capacity vs. Volume)

Energy Capacity[kWh] = $0.0718 \times Mass[kg] + 6.8892$ (5.31) $R^2 = 0.9673$



Figure 5.16: Batteries Data (Energy Capacity vs. Mass)

In an optimal scenario, there would be a mix of the two types of batteries as the high C-rate batteries would be required to cope with the sudden changes in power requirements while the low C-rate batteries would supply energy for less intensive demands. Hence, the trendline over-predicts the size and volume of such an optimal system as only power-type batteries are considered.

Unlike a Fuel Cell, the power and energy in a battery is coupled. The Energy capacity required by the battery packs is dependent on the energy requirements and the DoD and is given in Equation D.40.

Required Energy Capacity
$$(kWh) = \frac{Energy Requirements}{Depth of Discharge}$$
 (5.32)

The capacity loss of the Li-ion batteries based on the charge-discharge cycles has been studied earlier [334]. In a practicably useful manner, the 85-25% SoC and 85-25% SoC provide longer life of the batteries. Hence, 50-70% DoD values are considered in the calculations as this depth of discharge does not have ramifications on the life of the battery. Hence, in this work the energy capacity requirements for the battery pack have been sized for different Depth of Discharge values (50% and 90%).

5.6. Total Mass and Volume

5.6.1. Onboard Nuclear System

The total mass of the power conversion system is based on the following equation

$$w_{PCS} = w_{COMPRESSOR} + w_{GT} + w_{GENERATOR} + w_{BATTERY} + w_{EMERGENCY}$$
(5.33)

where, w represents the mass and the subscript refers to the component.

The buoyancy of the ship is maintained by limiting the ship's density. The energy required for propelling a ship increases with mass of the ship. The total mass of the system is given by the following equation

$$w_{total} = w_{PCS} + w_{MMR} + w_{Containment} + w_{PHX} + w_{IHX}$$
(5.34)

Similarly, the total volume of the power conversion system is based on the following equation

$$V_{PCS} = V_{GT} + V_{COMPRESSOR} + V_{GENERATOR} + V_{BATTERY} + V_{EMERGENCY}$$
(5.35)

The total volume of the system is given by the following equation

$$V_{total} = V_{PCS} + V_{MMR} + V_{Containment} + V_{PHX} + V_{IHX}$$
(5.36)

The volume of the IHX and PHX have been computed by using the area density values appropriate for air to air heat exchangers.

Note : The Equations for total mass (Equation 5.34) and total volume (Equation 5.36) are without clearances and additional factors ²² that are considered in this work.

5.6.2. Indirect Nuclear Systems Fuel Cell Systems



Figure 5.17: Workflow for Determination of Mass and Volume Requirements of Fuel Cell System

²²See 5.4.4.

The mass and volume of the hydrogen gas along with the storage tanks needs to be determined.

The requirement of H_2 is dictated by the energy requirements and the system efficiency. The required mass of H_2 is given as :

Required Mass of
$$H_2(kg) = \frac{Energy Requirements (kWh)}{Overall System Efficiency} \times \frac{3.6}{LHV of H_2}$$
 (5.37)

The Lower Heating Value (LHV) of H₂ is taken as 120 $\frac{MJ}{kg}$. The system efficiency of the Fuel Cell system varies anywhere between 40% and 60%.

After the determination of the mass of H_2 required, the mass and Volume of the tank was found by the following equations.

Required Mass of Tank (kg) = Required Mass of H₂ (kg) ×
$$\frac{Empty Mass of Tank (kg)}{Mass of H_2 stored (kg)}$$
 (5.38)

Required Volume of Tank $(m^3) = Required Mass of H_2 (kg) \times \frac{Volume of Tank}{Mass of H_2 stored (kg)}$ (5.39)

The total mass and volume of the system is combination of the H_2 storage tanks and the Fuel cell system. This is given by :

Volume of FC System
$$(m^3) = Volume of H_2 tank + Volume of Fuel Cell$$
 (5.40)

Mass of FC System
$$(kg) = Mass of H_2 tank + mass of Fuel Cell$$
 (5.41)

The extent of system equipment included (air delivery subsystem, coolant subsystem etc.) in the specification is sometimes vague. This may result in variation in the the data and the actual installation size. This has the possibility of underpredicting the actual installation size.

Fuel cells with different powers can share the same specifications for the coolant and air delivery subsystem. Hence, depending on the size of the fuel cell system these subsystems have additional volume and mass. It was found that the values can be anywhere between 20-50% higher in terms of mass and in terms of volume between 25-40% higher in comparison to the volume and mass values given in a particular data sheet.

Battery Systems

After the determination of the energy capacity requirements, Equation 5.30 and Equation 5.31 are used to find the Volume and Mass of battery packs respectively.

Then, the mass of the battery system is given as

$$Mass of Battery System = Battery Mass + Mass of Inverter/Rectifier$$
(5.42)

The volume of the battery system is given as

5.7. Simulation and Modelling Flowchart

Figure 5.18 represents the flowchart for the simulation and modelling that is carried out in this work. The green colored hexagon represents the reading of data from Excel worksheets, the purple colored hexagon represents the simulation carried out in AspenPlus.



Figure 5.18: Flowchart for MATLAB[®] code

6

Results and Discussions

Section 6.1 covers the analysis and descriptive statistics of the dredging cycles. Section 6.2 covers the modelling of NABC turbomachinery, effect of inlet air temperature and the comparison of exhaust flow rate between NABC based systems and marine diesel engines. Section 6.3 discusses the volume and mass requirements for the High Temperature Gas-Cooled Reactor-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle system. direct and indirect nuclear based systems. Section 6.4 discusses the volume and mass requirements for the indirect system composed of PEMFC with H_2 storage (compressed, solid and liquid) and batteries. Section 6.5 comprises of the the development of retrofit maps out to avoid the repeated computation of expected endurance for different system efficiencies and original design endurance.





Figure 6.1: Dredging Times Series

In this section, the analysis of the dredging cycle data was carried out to check if the data values for the dredging cycle are correct. If the reader wishes, this section can be skipped. This section reinforces that there is no typical dredging cycle and the takeaway from this section is that the analysis on only

Dredging Cycle I will be carried out due to its broader applicability.

For the entire data, Figure 6.1 gives the different dredging states with time on x-axis. The first half of the data represents the Dredge Cycle I while the second half (where "dumping" has data points but "pump ashore" does not) is Dredge Cycle II. The approximate cycle time for Dredge Cycle I is 12750 time units (13415.5 s ~ 3.7 hours) while the cycle time for Dredge Cycle II is 9200 time units (9776.8 s ~ 2.7 hours).

The time spent in each phase of the dredging cycle is given in Figure 6.2. The time for discharging in Dredge Cycle I (pump ashore) is far more than time for discharging in Dredge Cycle II (dumping). This essentially is because in dumping, the operation requires opening up of bottom doors while pump ashore requires the pumping. The time spent "sailing empty" in Dredge Cycle I is very small in comparison to Dredge Cycle II. In general, in Dredge Cycle I, the distance between the borrow site and discharge site is closer than in Dredge Cycle II ¹.



Figure 6.2: Temporal Distribution of Dredging Cycle Phases

Thus, the vessel spends more time in mobilising to the discharge site than in a pump ashore dredge cycle. In general, for the same dredged material, more dredging can be carried out in a pump ashore discharge cycle than in a dumping discharge cycle. Pumping ashore gives the flexibility to transfer dredged material in places where dumping is not possible or the discharge site is far off to make an economical sense in mobilising to the site.

The temporal distribution at various power levels is given in Figure 6.3. In Dredge Cycle I, more than 70% of the time is spent above 60% of the power levels. While, in the Dredge Cycle II, \sim 43% of the time is spent at power levels above 60% of the total installed power. There is never a moment in any of the dredging cycles where the power demand falls to less than 10% of the total installed power. While, the load over 90% forms a minuscule portion (<1%) of the installed power.

It was found that in the dumping cycle the TSHD is doing maintenance dredging (very fine material or soft clay) while in the pump ashore cycle the TSHD is dredging sand.

On a deeper dive, it was realised that the average power demand in the states "sailing loaded" /"sailing empty" of "pump ashore discharge cycle" (first half of the data) are both about 50% lower than the respective power in the "dumping cycle" (second half of the data) (See Figure 6.4 (a)).

¹The discharge site in Dredge Cycle I is a pump ashore site (from where the dredged material is transported to discharge site) while in Dredge Cycle II, the vessel has to physically move to the discharge site.


Figure 6.3: Temporal Distribution at different power levels

The speed/depth restriction could be responsible for this. The sailing speed was found to be higher, however, it was realised that the powers consumed by the pumps is much higher. In the dumping cycle the inboard dredge pump is used to empty the hopper and fluidise the load.



(a) Average Power Demand in different states of the dredging cycle





(b) Power Demand of the Inboard Dredge Pump Power in dredging cycle state : "Sailing empty" and "Sailing loaded"

(c) Power Demand of the Underwater Dredge Pump in dredging cycle state : "Sailing empty" and "Sailing loaded"

Figure 6.4: Average power consumption in different dredging states

The average power consumed during "sailing loaded" state in the "pump ashore discharge cycle" is 10% lower than average power consumed while in "sailing empty" state of "pump ashore discharge cycle". This was a counter-intuitive result as the sailing loaded state should be consuming more power on average than sailing empty state. During sailing loaded, due to draught restrictions, sailing loaded will be slower than sailing empty. In general, when sailing loaded the total mass is much more so, in order to save some fuel or because of speed restriction in the pump ashore area the speed is reduced. Also, the speed and power will be low because the vessel approaches the point where it stops completely.

The average power consumed in both the cycles is almost similar for the discharge part. This was counterintiutive as running pumps for pump ashore transport would consume more power than dumping (which involves opening up bottom doors). It was checked if the pumps were being used. The Dredge Pump and Underwater Dredge Pump were both found to be in use in the dumping part of the dredge cycle. The reasoning for this was that for dumping the load as quickly as possible, the load sometimes needs to be fluidised. This fluidisation operation is carried out by pumping water into the hopper.

Table 6.1: Comparison between Dredging Cycles	

Rack Setting Parameters	Minimum	Maximum	Standard Deviation	Average
Dredging Cycle I	1.99	0.24	0.39	1.28
Dredging Cycle II	2	0.33	0.39	1.12

Descriptive statistical metrics for the two cycles are given in Table 6.1. It is clear that the variation in power demand in the the two cycles is equal (0.39) but the average power demand in Dredging Cycle I is 15% higher than Dredging Cycle II. This equivalently also implies increased energy requirements/need for bigger systems. Since, one of the defining features of a TSHD is its flexibility, the dredger should be capable of operating with all discharge types and not be restricted to dumping. Hence, for further analysis only Dredging Cycle I is considered.

6.2. HTGR-NABC Aspen Plus Modelling

A pressure ratio of 2.75 per stage was found to be near the optimal (in terms of W_{NET}). The entry and exit temperatures of the IHX and PHX are given in Figure 6.5. The stream in color blue is the cold stream while the stream in the color red is the hot stream of the heat exchangers respectively.



Figure 6.5: Heat Exchanger Outlet and Inlet temperatures from Aspen Plus Simulation

With the parameters considered for modelling the cycle in Aspen Plus, the achievable efficiency is 29%. The reported efficiency in an earlier work is 21% [10]. However, the work did not consider the application of multistage intercooled compressors and relies on single stage compression. The turbine exhaust temperature is around 300°C. Assuming a 60% efficiency in a bottoming cycle, there's a possibility of a Rankine bottoming cycle of improving the efficiency by 5-10 %.

6.2.1. Air Inlet Temperature

The inlet temperature at the compressor inlet was varied from -20°C to 45°C. Figure 6.6 shows the effect of the inlet air temperature on the overall efficiency of the Nuclear Air Brayton system. there is about 3.5 % increase in the overall system efficiency if the temperature decreases to -20°C from 35°C.

At inlet air temperature of 25°C, the efficiency is 23.46 %. It is to be noted here that the system is modelled with 80 % compressor polytropic efficiency.



Figure 6.6: Overall Efficiency vs. Inlet Air Temperature

6.2.2. Turbomachinery Efficiency

It is obvious a decrease/increase in the efficiency of turbomachinery equipment, the overall system efficiency decreases/increases and vice-versa. For example, if 80% polytropic efficiency for compressor stages is assumed, the overall efficiency drops to 23.46%. This is attributable to the increase in the work required for the air compressor and the Helium blowers (due to higher inlet temperatures). While when the isentropic efficiency of the turbine is reduced to 80%, the overall system efficiency reduces to 20.27 %. The turbine outlet temperature in this case is 324°C.

6.2.3. Heat Exchangers

For PHX design with hot fluid on the shell side, the cost of INCONEL[®] 600 HX is lower than cost of INCONEL[®] 625 (about 19%) and marginally lower (about 4%) than INCOLOY[®] 800 HX. However, the mass of the INCOLOY[®] 800 increases by about 47% in comparison to INCONEL[®] 600 while the mass of INCONEL[®] 625 is 10% lower than INCONEL[®] 600 Shell & Tube Heat Exchanger. See Appendix Table F.2.

The difference between the pressure drop between horizontal and vertical baffle cut on the shellside can be as high as 2.75 times (see Appendix Table F.3 for some of the design characteristics). While, the cost premium for a vertical baffle cut is only marginally higher.

Shell & Tube Heat Exchanger designs were used as PHX and IHX. But the use of compatible compact heat exchangers would give a better result (in terms of requirements of mass and volume).

6.2.4. Exhaust Gas Flow Rate

In Nuclear Air Brayton cycle, there is a need for inlet/out air port and ducts. In comparison, a PWR does not need air ports as it is based on the steam generation system. Table 6.2 gives the Exhaust Flow Rate of the diesel engines. The exhaust gas flow rate was not readily available for all the engines and was estimated based on D.4.

Table 6.2: TSHDs	Diesel Engine's E	xhaust Gas Flow Rate
------------------	-------------------	----------------------

	Exhaust Flow Rate (kg/s)
Literature	
WILLEM VAN ORANJE	12.6
Estimated	
OPTIMUS	6.3
HAM 318	25.17
CRISTÓBAL COLÓN	31.5

The air flow requirements for NABC is about 3 times more than the exhaust gas flow rate of the marine diesel engines. Because of this factorial increase in the gas flow rate, much bigger air ducts (intake and exhaust), expansion joints and filters than diesel engine of comparable output would be required for NABC power conversion system.

6.3. HTGR-NABC System Mass and Volume Requirements



6.3.1. Mass Requirements

Figure 6.7: Total Mass Requirements & Mass Availability

The total mass requirements along with the mass availability for different design endurances (15 days, 20 days and 30 days) for a nuclear based system different dredgers is given in Figure 6.7. HAM 318 is modelled with two different nuclear reactor (2×30 MW and 60 MW) and CRISTÓBAL COLÓN is modelled with different options (3×30 MW, 2×45 MW and 90 MW). The 90 MW CRISTÓBAL COLÓN and 60 MW HAM 318 design require lesser mass than 15 day endurance on the HFO-based design.

The bigger the dredger, the lesser mass requirements in comparison to the available mass. For example, WILLEM VAN ORANJE requires mass available to a little more than 20 days design endurance. But CRISTÓBAL COLÓN and HAM 318 both require less mass than 20 days design endurance (HFO-based).

The distribution of mass across different equipment and components is shown in Figure 6.8. The mass

fraction 2 of components differs for different dredgers. However, the mass of the nuclear reactor and shielding forms the biggest fraction of the total mass (> 60%). The IHX and Emergency Power are the next biggest contributors to the mass of the dredger.



Figure 6.8: Mass Fraction of System Components



Figure 6.9: Mass Availability and effect of 50% increase in Mass requirements

The general trend is the decrease of mass fraction of the nuclear reactor and shielding as the hopper

```
2 Mass of the component
Total Mass
```

volume/ displacement of the vessel increases. For the same hopper volume/displacement (from 82% aboard OSTSEE to 74% for CRISTÓBAL COLÓN based on the 30 MW_{th} different sized multiples of HTTR module). A design with a single reactor supplying the entire required power is better in this regards than a design with smaller modules.

To understand the sensitivity of the mass on the retrofittability, the mass was increased by 50%. The effect of this is shown in Figure 6.9. None of the 1 reactor system satisfy the mass availability constraints (for HFO-based design endurances till 30 days). However, the 2 reactor system design for HAM 318 and CRISTÓBAL COLÓN and the 3 reactor system design for CRISTÓBAL COLÓN satisfy the mass availability constraints.

6.3.2. Volume Requirements

Similar to the mass fraction, the volume fraction 3 is largest for the nuclear reactor and shielding. However, unlike the mass fraction, the nuclear reactor and shielding is not as dominant in terms of the volume fraction.

Volume requirements of nuclear-powered OSTSEE and WILLEM VAN ORANJE are more than the volume requirements for a HFO-based design of the dredgers with 30 days design endurance. However, nuclear-powered HAM 318 and CRISTÓBAL COLÓN have volume requirements which are a little less than the volume requirements for a HFO-based design with 30 days design endurance.

The volume requirements of the nuclear system are a bigger constraint than the mass of the system. For example, the mass requirements for three reactor system design of CRISTÓBAL COLÓN is lesser than the mass requirements for a 20 day endurance design (HFO-based), however, the volume requirements of the same nuclear design requires volume that is a little more than 30 day endurance design (HFO-based). This is also the case when 50% increase in mass requirements is considered (Figure 6.9).



Figure 6.10: Volume Fraction of System Components



Figure 6.11: Total Volume Requirements & Volume Availability

For a HAM 318 sized dredger with an original endurance of about 22 days (HFO-based) has enough available volume and mass to be retrofitted with a nuclear system based on a 60 MW_{th} scaled up version of HTTR. While for CRISTÓBAL COLÓN the same can be achieved for an endurance of 20.5 days with a single nuclear reactor design. The single reactor design is more efficient ⁵ when it comes to volume and mass requirements. For example, the volume requirements of HAM 318 with a 60 MW_{th} nuclear reactor design are about 13% lower when compared with 2×30 MW nuclear reactor design. And for CRISTÓBAL COLÓN, a design with 90 MW_{th} reactor when compared with 3×30 MW reactors, the volume requirements are about 24.5% lower.

6.4. Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries

It was realised that the use of PEMFC and Batteries as energy sources for the dredging vessels was sub-optimal for the performance and productivity in most cases. To understand the niche that Batteries or PEMFC systems could serve, if any, a deeper analysis was carried out.

6.4.1. 1 Day Operations (PEMFC)

Based on the energy requirements for 24 hours of operation (1 day), the mass and volume requirements of the PEMFC as energy sources for the dredging vessels was computed.

If the dredger WILLEM VAN ORANJE is fitted with a PEMFC-only system, the volume and mass requirements for 1 day of operations is given in Figure 6.12 and Figure 6.13 respectively. The volume and mass requirements for 1 day of operation of other dredgers (pure PEMFC-based) are given in Appendix Figures F.5 F.6 (HAM 318), Appendix Figures F.1 F.2 (OPTIMUS) and Appendix Figures F.9 F.10 (CRISTÓBAL COLÓN).

All the dredgers have similar trends and the instead of discussing them individually, a general explanation of the trends follows.

Volume Trends

The Fuel Cell volume w.r.t. the storage volume is maximum for liquid storage while this ratio is minimum for the Fuel Cell system with 60 bar compressed storage. The volume requirements of compressed

⁵Although, provides redundancy.

storage based system decreases as the pressure of the stored hydrogen increases. There are no surprises there as the increase in the pressure increases the volumetric energy density. An interesting thing to note here is that the volume occupied by the 1000 standard litre (sl) hydride storage system is marginally lesser than the hydride storage system with bigger tank volumes. One of the possible reasons for this is the addition of the heat exchanger to the system ⁶.



Figure 6.12: Volume requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of WILLEM VAN ORANJE

Mass Trends

The mass of the 350 bar compressed storage based system is lower than mass of the 500 bar compressed storage based system. One possible reason for this is the vessel type. The 350 bar storage tank is a Type III vessel while the 500 bar storage tank is a Type IV vessel. Type IV vessels are manufactured to handle higher pressures of up to 700 bar while 350 bar is the maximum pressure limit for Type III storage vessels.

The mass requirements of the 10000 sl system is higher than 1000 sl system because of the added mass of the heat exchanger. The difference in the mass requirements of the 1500 sl and 10000 sl can be attributed to the size of the heat exchanger required for 10000 sl. The time required for the emptying/filling of 10000 sl is ~ 66 minutes while for the 1500 sl tank it takes 60 minutes. There's a 10% difference in the time for emptying/refilling between the 10000 sl and 1500 sl tanks but the difference in the volume is ~ 6.67 times. Therefore, the rate of heat rejection required for the 10000 sl is much higher and would require a higher heat exchanger area than a direct scaling up based on their volumes. This leads to the higher mass of the 10000 sl based hydride storage system.

The mass of the 1500 sl is lower than that of 1000 sl. The additional mass due to the heat exchanger seems to be compensated by the increase in the stored H_2 mass.

In terms of mass, compressed storage has at least twice lower mass than hydride storage.

⁶Volumes equal to or above 1500 sl are provided with heat exchangers.



Figure 6.13: Mass requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of WILLEM VAN ORANJE

Takeaway

Liquid storage based PEMFC system is by far the best choice (least value) in terms of the mass and volume requirements.

In terms of both the volume and mass requirements, the 500 bar H_2 storage is better than all the hydride storage that have been considered in this work.

In a vessel, having numerous arrays of small tanks would be undesirable because of the sheer amount of time and labour required while refueling. The bigger hydride tanks have bigger orifice sizes (in comparison to their volumes). This implies faster refilling/discharging. Hence, even though 1000 sl hydride storage is competitive to the 10000 sl storage, the bigger size tank is a better choice.

Similarly, having low energy density (volumetric or gravimetric) is an undesirable trait as it either increases the number of tank array required or constrains the performance of the dredger (due to the limited volume and space requirements). Therefore, the 500 bar compressed storage system is a better choice if PEMFC-based on compressed storage system is opted.

6.4.2. 1 Day Operations (Battery)

Based on the energy requirements for 24 hours of operation (1 day), the mass and volume requirements of the Batteries as energy sources for the dredging vessels was computed. If the dredger WILLEM VAN ORANJE is fitted with a battery-only system, the volume and mass requirements for 1 day of operations is given in Figure 6.14 and Figure 6.15 respectively. The volume and mass requirements for 1 day of operation of other dredgers (pure battery based) are given in Appendix Figures F.7 F.8 (HAM 318), Appendix Figures F.4 F.3 (OPTIMUS) and Appendix Figures F.11 F.12 (CRISTÓBAL COLÓN). All the dredgers have similar trends and instead of discussing them individually, a general explanation of the trends follows.



Figure 6.14: Volume requirements for battery based system for 1 day operations of WILLEM VAN ORANJE



Figure 6.15: Mass requirements for battery based system for 1 day operations of WILLEM VAN ORANJE

Volume Trends

As the Depth of Discharge increases, more energy is available for disposal by each battery ⁷. Hence, the volume and mass requirements decrease. The high C-rate batteries occupy more volume than the Tesla Power pack. This is because the Tesla batteries are 0.5 C-rated batteries and can be classified as "low C-rate batteries". Low C-rate batteries have higher energy densities in comparison to high C-rate batteries. In case, a DC grid cannot be used aboard the vessel (possible reason could be the non-availability of compatible motors), the third group of column shows the volume requirements of the compatible bidirectional inverter of Tesla Power pack. For the same discharge of depth, the addition of an inverter approximately doubles the volume requirements of the system. Such a system is about 50% bigger than a system made of only high C-rate batteries. Each Tesla Powerpack comes

⁷However, this also reduces the life of the batteries.

with its own bidirectional inverter. An array of such units (battery+bidirectional inverter) would make a battery-based system that can operate on AC grid. A large bidirectional inverter can also be considered and would possibly have lower mass and volume requirements.

Mass Trends

Similar to the trend for volume, the mass decreases as the depth of discharge increases. Mass-wise, the addition of a bidirectional inverter is not very prominent. The mass of the high C-rate batteries is about 12% higher than Tesla Powerpack with bidirectional inverter.

Takeaway

Low C-rate batteries are better in terms of the volume and mass requirements (\sim 30% lower). However, the ability of these batteries to be able to cater the surge in the power requirements (common in TSHDs) is not clear.



6.4.3. Volume Requirements (10-day operation)

Figure 6.16: Required Volume (10 day Endurance) vs. Displacement for different energy sources

The endurance of a dredging vessel can vary from a day to 30+ days. The volume requirements for a purely Fuel Cell or Battery-based system for an endurance of 10 day operation was determined for all the vessels. For the determination of the volume requirements, the Fuel Cell has been taken as 45% efficient and the batteries have 60% DoD.

The net tonnage is related to the hopper volume of a dredging ship. Further, the net tonnage of the dredging vessels shows a good correlation with the displacement of the vessels as shown in Appendix Figure D.10 and Appendix Figure D.11. Since, Displacement of a vessel is more relatable metric in marine engineering, the displacements of the four dredgers were calculated (See Appendix D.7). A scatter plot with the vessel displacement and the volume requirements for 10 days operation along with the available volume (HFO-based operation) is shown in Figure 6.16.

In Appendix F.15, the volume requirements w.r.t. displacement are represented as a log-linear plot and the various trendlines resemble a logarithmic growth curve.

None of the technologies (PEMFC with liquid/compressed/solid storage and battery based system) has volume requirements comparable to the HFO-based system for an equivalent endurance of 10 days. PEMFC based on Liquid storage of OSTSEE comes closest to the volume constraints of a HFO-based

system. There is almost a 100x factor difference in the volume requirements of the HFO-based system and battery based system for an endurance of 10 days. Hence, all the systems with the four dredgers require more volume than an HFO-based system with a capability of 10 day endurance.

Similar to the volume constraints, another constraint is the on board availability of mass. A scatter plot with the vessel displacement and the mass requirements for 10-day operation along with the available volume (HFO-based operation) is shown in Figure 6.17.



Figure 6.17: Mass Requirements (10 day endurance) vs. Displacement for different energy sources

There are four instances (PEMFC system with compressed storage and liquid storage for OPTIMUS and PEMFC system with liquid storage for WILLEM VAN ORANJE and HAM 318) where the retrofitted system does better than the original dredger in terms of mass requirements to the mass requirements of the HFO-based system. While at two other instances (PEMFC system with compressed storage for WILLEM VAN ORANJE and PEMFC system with liquid storage for CRISTÓBAL COLÓN), the retrofitted system performs very close to the HFO-based system.

It is clear from the above discussion that the volume requirements are a bigger constraint than mass requirements for all the systems except for solid hydride storage where mass is a bigger constraint than volume. With the exception of solid hydride storage system, the endurance of the vessel is affected by the maximum available volume for the retrofitting of the PEMFC or battery systems and not the mass.

6.4.4. Probable Endurance (Volume-constrained)

Now, the next task was to understand how much of endurance can be expected from a dredger operating within the constraints of the available volume. For this, the volume was limited to the volume available from designs with 15 days of endurance (HFO-based operation) and the PEMFC (different storages) and Battery system are fitted into the space. Then, the endurance of the vessels was calculated based on the volume-constrained system ⁸. The approximate endurance that the vessels are capable of achieving as a function of different displacements is given in Figure 6.18. Like the case with the volume requirements for 15 days of endurance, the Fuel Cell have been taken as 45% efficient and the batteries have a 60% DoD.

⁸This is essentially reverse of what is explained in 5.6.2 and 5.6.2. See D.10 for more.



Figure 6.18: Endurance vs. Displacement (Available Volume constrained at 15 day endurance of HFO-based system

For a retrofit based on 15 day original endurance design, the expected endurance decreases slightly as a function of increasing displacement. Inline with the volume requirements (Figure 6.16), the endurance is highest for liquid storage based system (\sim 5.5 days) and the lowest expected endurance is for battery based system (\sim 6 hours).

6.5. Retrofit Maps

The expected endurance of the PEMFC system or battery system of Figure 6.18 and Figure 6.17 were based on some parameters (volume/mass availability based on 15-day endurance of a HFO-based system, 60% DoD for batteries and 45% system efficiency for the Fuel cell system). This exercise would have to be repeated a number of times to produce such graphs for knowing the approximate endurance of the retrofitted system at different parameters (different DoD, different system efficiency and volume availability based on n days endurance of a HFO-based system).

It was realised that it is interesting as a TSHD designer/decision maker to know what would be the approximate endurance of a dredger vessel when it is retrofitted with particular power generation technology and storage type. For PEMFC, the H_2 storages that were considered are the 500 bar compressed storage, 10000 sl hydride storage and liquid storage. The selection of these three specific storage technologies was based on their superior performance (Figure 6.12 and Figure 6.13). The utility of these maps is in having a quick reference to the expected endurance of a retrofitted vessel based on the retrofit technology used, system efficiency and the original design endurance.

For a Fuel Cell/Battery-based system, the volume and mass constraints/requirements are decided by two factors : endurance and the peak power requirements. After a retrofit, the power requirements would remain unchanged irrespective of the original endurance of the vessel. Therefore, the volume and mass constraints of the dredger vessel are decided by the original endurance only. Using these constraints, the volume and mass of the fuel cell and battery system were ascertained. This would be essentially reverse of what was carried out in 5.6.2 and the methodology is presented in Appendix D.10.

Maps were made where the new endurances for a dredger vessel can be determined as a function of system efficiency and the original design endurance (HFO-based) of the vessel. The x-axis represents the system efficiency or DoD (in case of battery based systems) and the y-axis represents the endurance of the system. Six original design endurances (in different colors) are considered for each vessel. 'sky blue' color indicates a vessel with an originally designed endurance of 30 days, 'red' color indicates a vessel originally designed for endurance of 20 days and so on. The retrofit maps for

the four dredgers (combined) powered by PEMFC system and compressed. hydride & liquid H_2 storage is given in Appendix Figures F.20, F.21, F.22 respectively. The qualitative trends are very similar and the expected endurance of the vessel decreases as the vessel displacement increases. Trends for retrofit maps are discussed for two dredgers : OSTSEE (smallest TSHD considered in this work) and CRISTÓBAL COLÓN (currently the largest TSHD in the world) in the following discussions covering systems based on PEMFC (compressed, solid and liquid storage) and Battery-based system.

System : PEMFC with compressed H₂ storage



Figure 6.19: Retrofit Map for PEMFC System with Compressed Storage

The retrofit maps for the dredgers powered by PEMFC system and 500 bar compressed H_2 storage is given in Figure 6.19. Discussion on the trends for each of the dredger follows.

OPTIMUS

For a dredger the size of OPTIMUS (original endurance of up to 1 day), the PEMFC with compressed storage system delivers far better results than a fossil fuel based system. In general, dredgers the size of OSTSEE are used for works that require endurances of less than 5 days. The red colored line reaches a maximum of 5 days at 60% efficiency the system with compressed storage. The PEMFC system with compressed storage for an OPTIMUS sized dredger with an original endurance of 5 days or more cannot deliver the same performance as a fossil fuel based system (for any efficiency).

CRISTÓBAL CÓLON

A retrofitted dredger the size of CRISTÓBAL CÓLON is generally designed for 15+ days of endurance. If the original design endurance is 5 days, the maximum endurance (even at 60% system efficiency) is around 4 days. Only if the dredgers had been designed for 1 day endurance, the PEMFC system with compressed storage performs better volumetrically than a fossil fuel based system.



System : PEMFC with Hydride Storage

Figure 6.20: Retrofit Map for PEMFC system with Solid Storage

The retrofit maps for the OSTSEE and CRISTÓBAL COLÓN powered by PEMFC system and 10000 sl hydride based H_2 storage is given in Figure 6.20. Inline with the insights from 6.4.1, the performance of the hydride storage based system is marginally worse than the 500 bar compressed storage system. Discussion on the trends for each of the dredger follows.

OPTIMUS

For a dredger the size of OPTIMUS (original endurance of up to 1 days), the PEMFC with hydride storage system delivers better results than a fossil fuel based system (at all system efficiencies). If the original design endurance is 10 days, PEMFC with hydride storage reaches an endurance of around 3.5 days. In a best case criteria, an endurance above 5.5 days is not reachable even if the original design endurance is 30 days.

CRISTÓBAL CÓLON

For a retrofitted dredger the size of CRISTÓBAL CÓLON, the maximum endurance of such a vessel designed for 30 days as original endurance is a little above 4.5 days. Only if the dredgers had been originally designed for 1 day endurance, the PEMFC system with compressed storage performs equally (at 40% system efficiencies) or better (at higher system efficiencies) volumetrically when compared to fossil fuel based system.



System : PEMFC with LH₂ Storage

Figure 6.21: Retrofit Map for PEMFC system with Liquid Storage Fuel Cell

The retrofit maps for the OSTSEE and CRISTÓBAL COLÓN powered by PEMFC system and liquid H_2 storage is given in Figure 6.21. Inline with the insights from 6.4.1, the performance of the liquid storage based system is far superior than the 500 bar compressed storage or hydride storage system. Discussion on the trends for each of the dredger follows.

OPTIMUS

For a dredger the size of OPTIMUS (original endurance of up to 5 days), the PEMFC with liquid storage system delivers equal or superior endurance. But if the original design endurance is 10 days, the available space falls short and a maximum endurance of around 7 days is possible. While if the original design endurance is 30 days, the maximum endurance is around 11 day.

CRISTÓBAL CÓLON

For a retrofitted dredger the size of CRISTÓBAL CÓLON (designed for an original endurance of 30 days, volumetrically there's space to fit only a system that has an endurance of a little above 9 days. However, if the dredger had been designed for 1 day endurance, the PEMFC system with liquid storage can last at least for 2 days.

System : Battery-based



Figure 6.22: Retrofit Map for Battery Systems

The retrofit maps for OSTSEE and CRISTÓBAL COLÓN powered by battery systems is given in Figure 6.22. It is assumed here that there are no constraints in the implementation of a DC grid. Therefore, there is no need of a bidirectional inverter and only high C-rate battery systems are considered.

OPTIMUS

For a dredger the size of OPTIMUS, a Depth of Discharge of around 90% still does not achieve one day of endurance if the original design endurance was 30 days. However, if the original design endurance was 1 day and the Depth of Discharge is 50%, the dredger has an expected endurance of \sim 4.5 hours. The expected endurance is 50% of the expected endurance when original design endurance is more than 30 times!

CRISTÓBAL CÓLON

For a retrofitted dredger the size of CRISTÓBAL CÓLON, the expected endurance is slightly lower and is inline with other previously discussed powering options. For an original design endurance of 20 days with batteries operating at 90% DoD, the maximum achievable endurance is around 13 hours.

7

Safety, Sustainability, & Economics

Section 7.1 collates data on accidents relating to dredgers, possible events and some of the safety features of nuclear-powered vessels. Water and air ingress in a HTGR and the threshold temperature to prevent runaway is discussed. Decay heat from the reactor is covered next. Section 7.2 covers in brief the public acceptance, fuel related aspects (requirements and availability), decommissioning, nuclear wastes and emissions (thermal NO formation and decomposition of CO₂). Section 7.3 discusses on some necessary infrastructural requirements like home port, service vessel, permanent repository etc. Section 7.4 examines the calculation of value of conventional TSHD vessel (CIRIA 2005 Methodology), insurance premiums including nuclear third-party liability, heat exchanger and decommissioning costs.

7.1. Safety

With 0.01 deaths per TWh [335]¹, nuclear energy source is better than other low-carbon energy sources (including wind, solar, hydropower and biomass). Dredging is an essential maritime activity but it brings with it, its own set of risks and hazards. Accidents generally tend to occur near shore or in shallow waters due to the type of activity dredging entails. For public acceptance, this nuclear-powered dredging dredger must be safer than a conventional powered dredger.

To understand the possible events that can cause damage to the reactor, the starting point would be to look at the accidents and incidents that have endangered the safety of dredgers in the past. Shipping accidents are supplied by IHS Markit's data [336]. The accidents specific to dredgers for year 2018 are tabulated in Table 7.1

	Capsizing	Collision*	Stranding	Foundering/Sinking
Suction Dredger	1	1	2	1
Suction Hopper Dredger	1	-	1	-
Trailing Suction Hopper Dredger	-	1	1	-

Table 7.1: Shipping accidents involving Dredgers

*Includes with another vessel or another object for example pillar

Capsizing, collision, stranding, foundering are all possibilities. In the year 2018, specific to TSHD, only collision and stranding were reported. Minor damage was reported in all the accidents involving TSHDs. Some other dredgers reported partial sinking. However, drawing conclusions from a single year might not be apt. More in-depth analysis is needed and required data can be found on IMO [337] Lloyd's Register [338] [339]. The accidents over a longer time period (50 years) involving dredgers can be filtered out and analysed. A better judgement can be made with such an analysis. However, such an exercise is beyond the scope of this work and left for a future work.

¹Number is based on deaths from accidents between 1950-2014 for land-based nuclear power plants (inclusive of the fuel cycle). No updated numbers for nuclear naval propulsion could be found.

7.1.1. Possible Events

The safety requirements depends on the possible events and the risk ² these events pose. Some possible safety issues and their solutions for cargo ships have been discussed earlier [10]. Some of the possible events that can occur during the life of the nuclear dredger are discussed briefly.

Stranding

Stranding can lead of hull deformation and expose the reactor esp. in case, of reactor integration to the hull. One possible solution could be reactor placement onto some sort of pedestal [10].

Hull penetration

Engine room flooding is a possibility and the presence of another electric supply would be handy ³. It is to be noted here that the chances of an incident with another ship are low due to restriction to special access lanes via transit. Further, the speed of the vessel in and around harbours is slow to cause much damage.

Capsizing and Sinking

Uneven load distribution in the hopper or damaged compartments can result in the vessel to heel to one side and possible flooding or sinking. A flooded reactor compartment can cause water to puncture into the primary loop and cause water ingress.

Fire

Fire outside of the reactor can cause thermal stress and lead to material failure. Appropriate fire retardant coatings and fire suppressant systems (for example automatic N_2 or CO_2 extinguisher systems) should be available in the reactor compartment. Water sprinklers should be avoided in the reactor compartment as far as possible.

Security threats

The act of sabotage or attack would be symbolic in nature. The inherent safety of the HTGR on loss of coolant and other incidents, substantially reduces the chance of release of even a small amount of radioactive material. Nonetheless, the ingenuity of some humans to find ways of causing destruction cannot be discarded. Hence, analysis of various accidents in detail should be carried out. Humaninitiated events that are important in context of nuclear-powered dredger are terrorism attack, sabotage and deliberate accidents. A nuclear engineering trained sabotager/terrorist might be able to bypass the safety measures and cause an excess reactivity in the nuclear reactor. The possibility of bypassing safety measures should be eliminated (without ramifications on the safety itself).

Salvageability

If the vessel is lost, it should be possible to salvage the reactor safely without causing any pollution to the environment. There are two possibilities :

- Salvaging a floating reactor
- Salvaging from wreck

Salvaging a floating reactor would require a way to keep the reactor afloat and dislodging of the reactor from the interior of the vessel. Jacobs [10] proposed the development of fast inflating cushions (like airbags in cars) and creation of overpressure for ejection of the reactor from the ship structure to achieve the same. However, to ensure the possibility of the solution working in all conditions and the effect of the radiation on the cushion material needs to be ascertained before such a solution is applied.

The salvagibility from the wreck can be further ensured if the structure can handle the compressive stress and not fail. This can be compared to a submarine in dived condition. For every 10 metres, the external pressure rises by 1 bar. Depending on the location of the operation (which decides the depth), the vessel can be manufactured to resist the external pressure. In such a condition, the longitudinal compressive stress on the submarine hull is given as per Equation 7.1 [340].

 $Longitudinal \ Compressive \ Stress = \frac{External \ pressure \times Radius \ of \ pressure \ hull}{2 \times Thickness \ of \ pressure \ hull \ plate}$ (7.1)

³A mandatory requirement as per regulations

Wrap up

The intensity of intentional/unintentional harm that can be caused due to SMRs/MMRs based on HTGR technology is low. Mainly, the deliberate ingress of large quantities of air and water has the potential to cause damage to the reactor and vessel. In addition to nuclear reactor specific SCRAM measures, automatic SCRAM and activation of auxiliary cooling system should be considered for excess heel angles, abnormal accelerations (indicating being hit) etc.

7.1.2. Safety Features of Nuclear-powered Vessels : Past and Present

Because of the shared nature of the possible events, some of the safety features that had been part of the Merchant Nuclear Vessels/are part of the naval nuclear vessels can be extended to Nuclear Dredging vessel.

Pacific Nuclear Transport Ltd. is the largest transporter of spent fuel, vitrified high level waste nuclear material⁴ and MOX fuel assemblies [341]. They regularly undertake transport between Europe and Japan. Established in 1975, they have a fleet of three vessels that are specifically built for handling nuclear cargo. The vessels have 2 collision bulkheads [341]. The double hulls are further reinforced with 20 mm steel plates to withstand collision damage [342]. The vessels are fitted with naval cannon and in some cases also have armed officers on-board [343].

Some of the safety features that were incorporated in NS SAVANNAH are in public domain [344]. Summarised, these safety features are :

- Two compartment standard of subdivision ⁵.
- Diesel power generator and forced circulation steam boilers for emergency propulsion.
- Steel containment shell capable of withstanding rupture of main coolant pipe.
- Ability to withstand collision without damage to nuclear reactor compartment to > 98% of the world's merchant fleet ⁶.
- Stiffened and heavier than required ship structure.
- In case of sinking, automatic flooding of containment and valves that close upon pressure equalisation.
- Connections were provided to allow for purging of containment or filling with concrete (in case of non-salvageability).

Other safety features that were considered in other vessels are :

- For SEVMORPUT, the possibility of a passenger aircraft crashing or collision with the reinforced bow of an icebreaker or running aground were considered in the design [144].
- NS OTTO HAHN had two oil fired water tube boilers as backup. To prevent penetration into the structure, NS OTTO HAHN had "cutting decks"⁷.
- AKADEMIK LOMONOSOV has crumple zones for withstanding hit from a laden cargo vessel. The FPU has been built to survive a 10,000 year storm [346]. The barge's bows are built for cutting through the waves, anchors are attached to swivelling "mooring turrets" and always point to the wind or remain bow-on to the waves.

Watertight doors and valves (flapper type in ventilation lines and stop valves in piping) can ensure the integrity of watertight internal compartments. Further, the concrete outer shell of the nuclear power plants is strong enough to resist anti-tank rockets. This has been proven during attacks on Superphoenix breeder reactor [347].

⁵Even with two main compartments flooded, the ship remains afloat.

⁴liquor for reprocessing of spent nuclear fuel is converted into borosilicate glass in UK

⁶A ship moving at a speed of 15 knots does not penetrate the containment [161].

⁷ridged decks would cut an incoming object into pieces, creating a larger surface resulting in less penetration [345]

7.1.3. Water and Air Ingress

The HTGRs use graphite and are in general, undermoderated. The ingress of air and water is a red flag for such a reactor.

Air ingress can become a major issue and lead to graphite corrosion. Below 400°C, there's negligible oxidation of the graphite. However, graphite fire is self-sustaining at 550°C [348]. The oxidation can lead to formation of CO and CO₂ as per the Equation 7.2 and Equation 7.3 respectively.

$$C + O_2 \longrightarrow CO_2 \ \Delta H = -393.5 \text{ kJ/mol}$$
(7.2)

$$2 \text{ C} + \text{O}_2 \longrightarrow 2 \text{ CO } \Delta \text{H} = -110.5 \text{ kJ/mol}$$
 (7.3)

Water ingress is a possible eventuality and presents a more complicated scenario than air ingress. There are two effects related to water ingress, graphite corrosion and positive reactivity insertion ⁸. Depending on the rate of water ingress, the positive reactivity insertion can be compensated by the negative temperature reactivity feedback. However, the graphite can overheat and fuel damage can occur if water vapour density increases above a certain limit and control rods are not operated [349]. When exposed to water, graphite exhibits an endothermic and an exothermic reaction (Equation 7.4 and Equation 7.5). Both of these reactions are negligible below 800°C.

$$C + H_2 O \Longrightarrow CO + H_2 \Delta H = 131.5 \text{ kJ/mol}$$
(7.4)

$$C + 2 H_2 O \Longrightarrow CO_2 + 2 H_2 \Delta H = -82.4 \text{ kJ/mol}$$
(7.5)

However, there are two other reactions that are also possible and this makes HTGR-water ingress into at least four simultaneous reactions affecting each other [350].

$$CO + H_2O \Longrightarrow CO_2 + H_2 \tag{7.6}$$

$$C + CO_2 \longrightarrow 2CO \tag{7.7}$$

The exact kinetics and the values depend on the type of graphite and its microstructures. The corrosion rate becomes constant after 180 s and decreases eventually. In the reactions from Equation 7.4-7.6, an inflection point exists at 1300°C (corrosion controlled entirely on temperature), for the corrosion rate [351] after which corrosion rate increases. CO_2 is bled into the RPV upon a depressurisation accident in AGRs to prevent air ingress [348]. To prevent chimney affect, the ducts (inlet/outlet) are placed at the bottom of the RPV.

7.1.4. Decay Heat

Even after a complete shutdown of the nuclear reactor, heat still gets produced due to the decay of the new nuclides that are produced in the fission process ⁹. Most of the heat in this decay can be attributed to the beta and gamma radiation. SCALE/ORIGEN-ARP code can be used to calculate the decay heat rates for specific fuel composition and burnup. However, a rough approximation attributing a single half-life for the overall decay is realisable by using the Way-Wigner formula [352]. This approximation is valid best 10 seconds to several months after shutdown [353]. The approximation is given by Equation 7.8.

$$P_D(t) = 0.0622 \times P_0 \times [t^{-0.2} - (t_0 + t)^{-0.2}]$$
(7.8)

where,

 $P_D(t)$ = Thermal power due to beta and gamma rays

$$P_0$$
 = Thermal power before shutdown

 t_0 = Time at the thermal power level before shutdown (s)

t = Time since shutdown (s)

The decay heat is a function of the thermal power, time elapsed after shutdown and time period at the thermal power level before shutdown. For a nuclear reactor running for an infinite time at a specific

⁸For more, see Appendix C.15.

⁹Neutronic power is not considered as after the first 100 s it reduces to a negligible value.

thermal power level, the production of decay heat over time is presented in Figure 7.1. In the first 500 seconds, there is a steep decrease in the heat (\sim 3.5x) decay heat falls by more than 4 times and in 2000 seconds, the decay heat falls by almost 9 times.



Time Series : Decay Heat Generation

Figure 7.1: Decay heat generation 2 hours post shutdown

It is clear that the need for heat removal is especially important in the first few minutes. The modular HTGR core has high surface area to volume ratio. This allows for a design such that natural circulation enabled cooling is enough to remove the decay heat and cool the RPV. A Reactor Cavity Cooling system achieving passive cooling of the reactor vessel by naturally circulated air through cooling panels on the reactor walls has been proposed and designed earlier [354].

A reduced core temperature substantially reduces the reaction between seawater and graphite (in case of water ingress after sinking). Hence, the removal of decay heat becomes very important in case the ship starts to sink. An arrangement where Emergency cooling pumps (utilising seawater) can be connected to the cold side of the intermediate/primary heat exchangers can set natural circulation inside the heat primary pressure boundary. The reactor pressure vessel and components of primary pressure boundary must be designed to not rupture under external compression. If that is the case, then even after sinking, the removal of the decay heat would continue through seawater acting as the ultimate heat sink. Possible buildup of pressure due to steam generation should be taken into consideration in the design.

7.2. Sustainability

Few things polarise the opinion as much as the sustainability (or un-sustainability) of nuclear energy. While some believe that it is sustainable and should be part of the energy mix [355] [356], some are completely against it [357]. The truth possibly lies somewhere in between. Nuclear technology cannot guarantee unlimited energy like the sun or the wind but offers a medium-term solution for the resolution of the climate crisis, possibly the biggest adversity humanity has ever faced.

Sustainability as per Oxford Dictionary is defined as the "the quality of being able to continue over a period of time." It is a complex concept. The most often quoted definition of sustainable development is from the World Commission of Environment and Development's report titled "Our Common Future"

[358] ¹⁰ that was released in 1987 :

"Sustainable development is development that meets the needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs"

There are three pillars of sustainability. These are economic, environmental and social. True sustainability is achieved only when all of these three pillars are balanced. In general, the environment is the most focused upon pillar. Emissions, waste reduction, wastewater or other actions directed at reduction of the environmental impact form the core of activities that form this pillar. The social pillar is related to the support of the stakeholders and society. Economic sustainability is the strategy to utilise the resources in their most efficient and responsible way to provide long-term benefits and sustained profits. This is the premise of economic pillar. To analyse all of the pillars and their subdivisions is a huge undertaking. With this work, a small step in the direction of the understanding the environmental and economic pillars of sustainability (in relation to a nuclear-powered TSHD) is taken.

7.2.1. Public View

Public acceptance of nuclear power is a tricky issue. Public perception and acceptance are significant barriers [129]. The support for nuclear correlates with experience level and the knowledge of nuclear power [359]. As per the survey results of Kim et al. [360] India, China, US have high acceptance level with strong acceptance of high level. While Russia, France, UK have high acceptance levels but strong acceptance is comparatively lower.

7.2.2. Uranium & Fuel Availability

The geological distribution (in countries like Australia, Canada etc.) of uranium reduces the risk of market disruptions [356]. At US130\$, 6.14 million tons of uranium is recoverable [361]. At the current requirements, this can last 130 years. However, with Thorium, which is three times as abundant as Uranium, there is enough to last for a few centuries ¹¹.

Uranium Oxycarbide (UCO) is an acceptable fuel for both pebble and prismatic design and higher burnups are possible. UCO TRISO fuel is also less costly than UO2 TRISO [362]. Burnups of upto 120 MWd/kg are achievable and the fuel costs are comparable to LWR [363]. There are some concerns about the lack of HALEU fuel. However, downblending of HEU feedstocks to HALEU is an option that is being considered [364]. In 2018, it was noted that the development of the HALEU fuel cycle infrastructure would require minimum 5 years and sufficient demand [365]. However, UCO TRISO fuel have been started to be produced commercially and capacity upgrades are also being carried out in some facilities [366].

The TRISO fuel manufacturers [367] [368] [369] (current and potential) are tabulated in Table 7.2.

Company	Country	Status
Tokai Works, Nuclear Fuel Industries Ltd.	Japan	Commercial
Northern Branch of China Nuclear Fuel Element Co Ltd.	China	Commercial
BWX Technologies Inc.	United States	Commercial
X-energy hosted at ORNL	United States	Pilot Facility
Institute for Nuclear and New Energy Technology	China	Pilot Facility
TRISO-X Commercial Fuel Fabrication Facility Co. X-energy	United States	Under Development

Table 7.2: Status and location of TRISO fuel facilities

Global Nuclear Energy Partnership (GNEP) was an US initiative with the vision to establish a global network of nuclear fuel cycle facilities under IAEA control/supervision. This evolved into International Framework for Nuclear Energy Cooperation [370] (IFNEC) with 34 participating countries and 31 observer countries (of the major nuclear power generating nations, only India missing in the list). IFNEC

¹¹The majorly Th based AVR Pebble bed Gas Cooled Reactor (PBR) achieved burn-up of 150 MWd/kg.

¹⁰The Brundtland Commission classifies breeder reactors as a conventional renewable energy source.

among other things "envisages the development of comprehensive fuel services, including such options as fuel leasing, to begin addressing the challenges of reliable fuel supply while maximizing nonproliferation benefits" [371]. The establishment of the comprehensive and reliable fuel services is expected to create a more practical approach to nuclear power without the need for every nation pursuing nuclear power to establish their own fuel cycle facilities.

7.2.3. Decommissioning

3.1.7 discussed different decommissioning strategies and demonstrated that the specific requirements for decommissioning depends on the country and the terms of the license. Further, license termination occurs only after successful decommissioning has been carried out.

In general, the social, political and land scarcity concerns have led the national policies to not support entombment as an option. Only 4 major nuclear reactors have been entombed (see C.14.1.). Table 7.3 provides a qualitative comparison (non-exhaustive) between expected costs for the deferred and immediate decommissioning options. Immediate dismantling is assigned a value of "0" (datum for comparison). A "+" indicates a better situation while "-" indicates a worse off result.

	Decommissioning Method		
	Deferred Dismantling	Immediate Dismantling	
Expected Costs	-	-	
Waste Disposal	+	0	
Waste transport and processing	+	0	
Maintenance	-	0	
Insurance and Regulatory	-	0	
Property Taxes	-	0	
Overall	-	0	

Table 7.3: Qualitative Cost Comparison between Decommissioning Methods

Specific to marine nuclear reactors, the experience is concentrated mainly in decommissioning of nuclear submarines (PWRs and LFRs). Russia has decommissioned over 190 nuclear submarines while US has decommissioned 125 nuclear submarines [372]. Russian submarines are decommissioned using the three compartment unit method, where two neighbouring compartments of the reactor act as buoyancy compartments [373]. Whereas the reactor compartments of the American nuclear submarines is cut and sent to the US Department of Energy's Hanford Facility for storage [374]. Most of the material is reused or recycled.

With respect of civilian nuclear-powered vessels, NS SAVANNAH had been defueled and put in protective storage. As per the MARAD document [375], the industrial dismantling of remaining components was to be started at the end of 2019 and the decommissioning is expected to end by September 2024. NS OTTO HAHN and NS MUTSU have been decommissioned. The nuclear powerplants of both the vessels were replaced with a diesel powerplant and the vessels continued to operate. NS OTTO HAHN's decontamination was the first instance of a nuclear powerplant decommissioning that readied a vessel for commercial reuse [376]. NS MUTSU used a one-piece removal method where the reactor compartment was removed in one piece and transported to a long term storage facility [377]. 5250 tonne of steel and lead was recycled from the $10MW_e$ STURGIS [378]. Similarly, most of the dredging ship could be recycled and/or reused.

The extent of decommissioning that would be required would be lesser for a reactor with the Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle configuration. In terms of decommissioning, Nuclear Air-Brayton cycle does away with the requirement for the decommissioning of cooling towers/cooling ponds, dismantling of turbines, pumps and valves.

Design for Decommissioning

One of the first instances of use of this phrase was in the work of Hicks et al. [379]. This work was focused on decommissioning of chemical plants and discussed how the implementation of design fo-

cusing on end-of-life of a chemical plant can have the potential to reduce the lifetime costs.

This design philosophy has also found its way in the offshore industry, especially in the oil and gas sector due to the decommissioning of North Sea oil and gas fields. The starting point is the creation of a database for providing guidance to new installations and modification of current installations to make them decommissioning-friendly. The initiative to create a database in Oil & Gas industry was taken in 2016 with the Joint Industry Programme (JIP) on "Design for Decommissioning" [380]. In the nuclear industry, steps in this direction have already been taken [381] [382] [383]. As per OECD document [383], decommissioning aspects should be undertaken in the design stage and operation of the plant. Such steps also have implications of reducing costs and worker doses. The development of sequential dismantling and adequate empty spaces could help achieve a faster and cheaper decommissioning process.

7.2.4. Nuclear Waste

Nuclear waste is a bigger concern of public than the safety of operations [359]. This is possibly because the public is aware that there are strong safeguards and very strict rules around the operations of a nuclear power plant. But this also suggests that nuclear waste treatment and its storage is of prime importance when considering a nuclear propulsion concept.

Compared to fossil fuels, the nuclear wastes are small in weight and volume. Major portion of the waste is easy to handle, nonetheless, there is some waste which is radioactive for hundreds of years. This waste needs a long term storage repository. Unlike, PWR spent fuel, TRISO fuel wastes requires no safety graded cooling system to prevent fuel failure [384]. This saves costs, space and makes the storage easier. However, unlike other forms of nuclear fuel, TRISO fuel has more material usage (generally, more than twice the relative to the amount of fuel).

Reprocessing and Reduction

96% of the fuel of Light-water reactor (LWR) can be recycled. Utilising just the Pu part to make MOX (mixed oxide fuel) the recycled fuel the natural Uranium consumption can be reduced by 25% while the uranium portion can be re-enriched [385]. The method for reprocessing of TRISO fuel are being developed, some of them are mentioned in C.14.2. The development of the fuel processing plant for such a venture is unnecessary and it could be treated in the Le Hague ¹² like the rest of the nuclear waste from Netherlands, France, Belgium, Germany, Switzerland, China and Japan. Molten Salt Reactors have been proposed for using all trans-uranium elements (from reprocessing of spent nuclear fuel) and part of the regenerated Pu. This has the possibility of closing actinide nuclear fuel cycle and reduction of wastes and costs associated with storage/disposal [386].

Proliferation Concerns

The processing of spent nuclear fuel for proliferation requires substantial technical and safety issues, requirement of sophisticated equipment and expertise; all of which entail substantial costs [387]. Additionally, TRISO fuel is chemically stable and hence, extreme methods are required for reprocessing. Hence, the chances of proliferation is very very low.

Decommissioning related

At the start of decommissioning process, spent fuel is removed. This removes ~99% of total radioactivity. With regards to decommissioning, 97% of waste by volume is low and intermediate level waste [388], this can be disposed in near-surface repositories. The nuclear reactor and the primary pressure boundary would be the most radioactive and might be treated as low radioactive waste. While the graphite moderator blocks can be recycled, buried or pre-processed and oxidised into CO_2 .

7.2.5. NO Formation

NO formation happens due to the oxidation of N_2 . There are three types of NO formation based on the pathway (Thermal, Prompt and Fuel). Thermal NO is formed due to oxidation of N_2 at high temperatures. Prompt NO is formed by reaction of N_2 with hydrocarbon radicals. The contribution is

¹²It is to be noted that as per the French law, the spent fuel after recycling is returned to country of origin.

insignificant if lean burning of fuel occurs or operation is with high dilution (for example in exhaust gas recirculation). In stoichiometric laminar flames, the contribution of this mechanism to the total NO production is estimated to be about 5-10%. The formation of Fuel NO is due to N_2 in the fuel. In fossil fuel based (diesel, gas, gasoline, alcohol etc.) engines, the contribution from this mechanism is minimal [389]. In case of Nuclear Air Brayton cycle, the NO formation would be only thermal NO. Other mechanisms of NO formation like Prompt and Fuel NO would not occur.

Thermal NO Formation

The following reactions are part of the original Zeldovich reaction and relevant to the case of NO formation in Nuclear Air Brayton cycle. The mechanism and kinetics of NO generation in hydrocarbon based flame has been discussed by Westenberg [390]. Here, the same work was modified to reflect on the NO generation from a Nuclear Air Brayton Cycle.

$$O + N_2 \xrightarrow[k_1]{k_1} NO + N$$
(7.9)

$$O_2 + N \xrightarrow{k_2} NO + O$$
(7.10)

Equation 7.9 is highly endothermic and is the rate determining reaction for NO formation.

Now, the rate of formation of NO is given by

$$\frac{d}{dt}[NO] = k_1 [O][N_2] - k_{-1} [NO][N] + k_2 [N][O_2] - k_{-2}[O][NO]$$
(7.11)

where, [] is the concentration in mol/cm^3 .

J

The mole fraction of N is in the order of 10^{-8} [389]. Further, under the steady state approximation, the rate of formation/destruction of N is small relative to its concentration.

So, in steady state

$$\frac{d}{dt}[N] = k_1[O][N_2] - k_{-1}[NO][N] - k_2[N][O_2] + k_{-2}[O][NO] = 0$$
(7.12)

Then, the rate of formation of NO is given by

$$\frac{d}{dt}[NO] = 2 [k_1 [O][N_2] - k_{-1} [NO][N]]$$
(7.13)

Now, the steady state concentration of N is given as :

$$[N_{SS}] = \frac{k_1[O][N_2] + k_{-2}[NO][O]}{k_{-1}[NO] + k_2[O_2]}$$
(7.14)

Then in Equation 7.13, elimination of [N] gives

$$\frac{d}{dt}[NO] = 2 [k_1 [O][N_2] - k_{-1} [NO][\frac{k_1 [O] [N_2] + k_{-2} [NO][O]}{k_{-1} [NO] + k_2 [O_2]}]]$$
(7.15)

This is exactly similar to the equation arrived at by Bowman [391] when considering the extended Zeldovich Mechanism. This is because of some similar underlying assumptions between this work and Bowman's work and other assumptions considered by Bowman (like lean fuel air mixture). Therefore, the rate of NO formation can be approximated as derived by Bowman et al. [391]:

$$\frac{d[\text{NO}]}{dt} = 6 \times 10^{16} T_{eq}^{-0.5} exp[\frac{-69090}{T_{eq}}] \times [\text{O}_2]_{eq}^{0.5} [\text{N}_2]_{eq} moles/cm^3 - s$$
(7.16)

The residence time of air would be a few seconds and maybe a maximum of 10 seconds. Based on the air requirements for 100 MW_{th} NABC system, Figure 7.2 gives the generation of NOx at 20 bar and

temperatures of 900 K, 1100 K and 1300 K. At constant temperature of 1100 K, the emissions increase linearly with time and pressure (see Figure D.13). Unlike pressure variation, the NO emissions are very strongly dependent on the temperature (at constant pressure). An increase in the temperature by 200 K results in an increase in NO emissions of almost 10^5 g/kWh.



Figure 7.2: NO generation at 20 bar with varied temperature

Characteristic time is the time to reach equilibrium concentration of NO. The characteristic time is given by Equation 7.17 (from [389]).

$$t_{\rm NO} = \frac{3.38 \times 10^{-16} T exp(58635/T)}{P^{0.5}}$$
(7.17)

where,

t = time [s] T = Temperature [K] P = Pressure [atm]

At 20 atm and T = 1100 K 13 , the characteristic time is ~ 2950 hours. Therefore, at 1100 K, NO emissions are not equilibrium limited but kinetically limited (temperature limited). Table 7.4 gives the characteristic time dependence on temperature and pressure.

Table 7.4: Dependence of NO Characteristic on Temperature and Pressure

Pressure [bar]	Temperature [K]	Characteristic Time [hr]
20	1100	2964.6
25	1100	2651.6
20	1300	0.8137
25	1300	0.728

¹³the operating point of the HTGR-NABC system

The characteristic time is a very strong function of temperature. Increasing the temperature by 200 K from 1100 to 1300 K decreases the characteristic time by more than 3000 times. Hence, equilibrium concentration of NO is reached much much faster.

Higher generation at low temperature and high pressure?

Much higher NO_x are formed at lower combustion temperatures (<1500 K) as suggested by Zeldovich Mechanism. One of the prompt NO generation mechanisms, the formation of NO via N₂O has been reported as a possibility at low temperatures and high pressure in conditions of intense mixing and high air to fuel ratio [392]. Further, this mechanism is important when NO formation rate is relatively low [393] and at high pressures. This is a case that is similar to the Nuclear Air Brayton Cycle. Hence, this mechanism might play an important role in the NO formation.

The generation of N_2O from N_2 occurs through

$$N_2 + O + M \Longrightarrow N_2O + M \tag{7.18}$$

This N₂O can react with free O₂ radical to form NO via the reaction

$$N_2O + O \Longrightarrow NO + NO$$
 (7.19)

$$N_2 O + O \Longrightarrow N_2 + O_2 \tag{7.20}$$

The NO formation eventually leads to formation of NO₂.

$$2 \operatorname{NO} + \operatorname{O}_2 \longrightarrow 2 \operatorname{NO}_2$$
 (7.21)

However, NO₂ has been shown to be a transient species in the high temperature conditions [391]. The conversion reaction of NO₂ to NO is rapid in the temperature range of 240-1800 K [394]. This is given by the equation

$$NO_2 + O \longrightarrow NO + O_2$$
 (7.22)

The rate constant is given by Equation 7.23

$$k = 5.5 \times 10^{12} \ \frac{cm^3}{mol - s} \tag{7.23}$$

Quantification of NO emissions from this mechanism would not be taken up in this work and is left for a future work.

Possible production from N and CO₂

Atomic nitrogen produced in Equation 7.9 can combine with CO_2 . Avramenko et al. [395] found that the rate constant was not dependent on pressure. The reaction mechanism is given by Equation 7.24-7.25.

$$N + CO_2 \xrightarrow{k_3} NO + CO$$
 (7.24)

This is followed by a very fast reaction :

$$N + NO \longrightarrow N_2 + O$$
 (7.25)

The rate constant k_3 is given as

$$k_3 = (1.93 \pm 0.24) \times 10^{11} \exp \frac{(-3400 \pm 300)}{RT} \frac{cm^3}{mol - s}$$
 (7.26)

At 1150 K, this leads to a k_3 value of $4.36 \times 10^{10} \ cm^3 molecule^{-1}s^{-1}$.

Ever since this reaction was discovered by Avramenko, there have been a lot of works and makes it a bit controversial. At 550 K, the total reaction was found to be not significant [396]. The extrapolation of the equation from Lindackers et al. [397] yields $3.24 \times 10^{11} cm^3 \ mol^{-1}s^{-1}$. While Fernandez et al. determined the upper limit for a temperature of 1142 K as $5 \times 10^{-16} \ cm^3 \ molecule^{-1}s^{-1}$ [398] or $3 \times 10^8 cm^3 \ mol^{-1}s^{-1}$. However, these are comparatively small values to be of any importance. Further, the mole fraction of N in Equation 7.9 is order of 10^{-8} [389], which is very low. There are a lot of things going on and the exact mechanism or the precise values are beyond the scope of this work. Further, depending on the type of reaction control, the end product of a chain of reactions could be the Thermodynamic product (relative product stability) or the Kinetic (rate of formation) ¹⁴.

¹⁴For more, check Appendix E.5.

7.2.6. Decomposition of CO₂

 CO_2 as the fourth most abundant gas in the atmosphere and in the Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle would find the way to high temperature zones. This high temperature has the possibility to lead to the decomposition of CO_2 . The decomposition could lead to carbon deposition on the surface of the IHX over time can reduce the heat transfer between IHX and air. This would affect the system efficiency and emission of carbon black into the atmosphere is a possibility. Further, this can lead to temperature hotspots and material failure of the IHX. Lietzke et al. [399] looked into the dependence of the products of thermal decomposition of CO_2 by calculation of equilibrium concentrations at different temperatures and pressures. The products of such a decomposition include CO, O_2 and even C. The reactions are given in Equation 7.27-7.29.

$$CO_2 \rightleftharpoons CO + \frac{1}{2}O_2$$
 (7.27)

$$2 \operatorname{CO} \Longrightarrow \operatorname{CO}_2 + \operatorname{C}$$
 (7.28)

$$C + O_2 \rightleftharpoons CO_2$$
 (7.29)



Figure 7.3: Phase boundary curve for CO₂ Dissociation

Source: [399]

The phase diagram for the dissociation of CO_2 is shown in Figure 7.3. Lietzke et al. [399] found no region where both CO and C coexist. For 1 mole of CO_2 , 10^{-9} mole of CO was the largest amount formed. This was at 100 atm and 632°C while the carbon production was 10^{-23} mole at 633 °C and 100 atm. At 100 atm, the carbon production increased gradually with the increase in temperature to about 10^{-9} mole at 2000°C.

Since the work by Lietzke et al. does not provide continuous data for different pressure and temperature. So, an estimate for the carbon production at 10^{-15} mole per mole of CO₂ is made. Using this carbon production (10^{-15} mole per mole of CO₂), the yearly decomposition of CO₂ to C is calculated to be about 2.16 × 10^{-6} g/year for the HTGR-NABC system (See Appendix D.9 for calculation). Hence, the decomposition of CO₂ does not pose any issues related to carbon black formation or emissions.

7.3. Necessary Infrastructure

7.3.1. Ship Building

A ship yard which can build a conventional dredging ship can build the nuclear-powered dredging ship. The factory-built SMR module can be shipped to the shipping yard and secured inside the dredging ship. However, the fuelling of the reactor can be carried out only at specific locations in the world and would require specific licenses, specialised equipment, and trained personnel. This would not be a novel or radically different way to do things. For example, Russian icebreakers VAYGACH and TAYMYR were built in Finland and while the installation of nuclear reactor happened in Baltiysky Shipyard in St Petersburg [400].

Newer manufacturing techniques like 3D printing, powder metallurgy and electron beam welding have a great potential for reducing costs and time period. Aerospace industry already utilises these manufacturing techniques. In 2018, using some of the newer techniques 90% reduction in the the cost and production time of a submarine hull was achieved (in comparison to using conventional manufacturing.) [401].

7.3.2. Home Port

An ideal home port would have equipment for refueling and maintenance facilities. It is preferable to have a port with a low population density and where a possibility of future expansion exists.

Murmansk in one of the very few places in the world where radioactive waste can be handled, maintenance work (reactor related and non-reactor related) can happen and the fuel loading/unloading can take place [140]. New facilities like reactor reloading complex for repair and maintenance of reactors, additional docking facility, and dry dock are being built [402]. There are a couple of places in the world that are capable of providing facilities like refueling, maintenance and decommissioning of reactors. Nerpa and yard No. 10 Shkval are two such places. Severodvinsk is a similarly capable port but services Russian military vessels exclusively.

In Netherlands, a possibility that was identified by Jacobs [10] for nuclear coasters (130 metres long) was dock 2 of the Royal Schelde [403] in east Vlissingen. In addition to being big enough for the coasters to dock, it is covered by a hall and equipped with 2 x 75 ton cranes. Central Organisation For Radioactive Waste (COVRA)¹⁵ is near the location and this would be ideal for low-level and intermediate-level waste storage.

Another possibility is to use floating dry docks to service the nuclear-powered dredger. There have been antecedents of this, for example the ARCO (ARDM 5) [404] is one of the many floating dry docks of US Navy that regularly handles nuclear submarines. Floating dry dock at yard No. 82 (PD-50) in Russia has serviced nuclear-powered navy ship and SEVMORPUT [146].

7.3.3. Refueling

In the current commercial nuclear reactors, one-third of the oldest fuel bundles are taken out of the reactor every 1.5-2 years, the new bundles reshuffled and new bundles are added. The extracted fuel bundles are transferred to a used fuel pool. The refueling takes about three weeks [405].

The current marine nuclear reactors aboard the vessels are not meant for regular refueling. Different vessels (submarines, aircraft carriers, destroyers) of the nuclear navies have been refuelled numerous times. Naval Submarines are refuelled every 15-20 years and the aircraft carriers last over 20 years. Under the Ohio-class replacement program, the new submarines that are being built would not need to be refueled for 50 years [406]. All the nuclear cargo merchant ships (NS SAVANNAH, NS OTTO

¹⁵For more on COVRA, see Appendix E.3.5

HAHN and SEVMORPUT) have been refueled except for NS MUTSU. The nuclear icebreaker LENIN was refueled multiple times in its operating life.

Hence, there is experience in refuelling of PWR based marine reactors. however, experience is lacking in refuelling of marine based HTGR. The possible ways to carry such an exercise has been discussed earlier [10].

7.3.4. Service Vessel

Enlisting a nuclear service vessel to load and unload fuel at sea, carryout small repairs is a possibility. The Russian nuclear-powered icebreakers are serviced by SEREBRYANKA or IMANDRA. In the past, this role was carried out with LEPSE. LEPSE served to accommodate machine parts and radioactive waste between 1963-1981 and now serves as a permanent spent nuclear fuel storage ship [407]. NS SAVANNAH also had a nuclear servicing vessel, the ATOMIC SERVANT at its disposal [161].

7.3.5. Permanent Storage

The first disposal of radioactive waste into the sea took place in 1946. Dumping of radioactive waste/nuclear vessels into the sea was a common practise. However, at the 16th Consultative Meeting of London Convention in 1993, the member countries adopted a Resolution for prohibition of disposal of radioactive wastes at sea. This Resolution came into force on 20 February 1994 [408]. The last reported dump was liquid radioactive waste in 1993 in the Sea of Japan by Russian Federation [409].

In Europe, no repository exists for long-lived High-level waste (HLW). However, Finland is building a nuclear waste repository at Onkalo [410]. This would also be the world's first permanent nuclear-waste repository and is expected to start in 2024 [411]. Sweden and France are in advanced stages of putting up such facilities. Finland and Sweden have successfully navigated the Not In My Back Yard (NIMBY) phenomenon and sited their nuclear waste disposal sites accordingly [412]. Outside of Europe, a deep geological repository exists in salt beds in the United States since 1999. However, this repository is dedicated for military radioactive waste.

Like Finland, France and Sweden, The Netherlands also applies the "polluter pays" principle. In Netherlands, deep drillings of salt domes were proposed as the solution for underground nuclear waste storage. These salt layers and clay layers are self-healing [413]. Since 1993, consideration on the retrievability and public acceptance of the nuclear waste has been the central theme of government policy [414]. The main benefit of the retrievable nature of waste storage sites is the control of the nuclear waste. The nuclear waste can be retrieved, repaired and recontained. OPERA, the research program dedicated for the geological disposal of radioactive waste established that radioactive waste can be stored in deep clay layers [415]. These have been established to be stable for long term. However, such a repository needs to be made only after 2100 [416].

There is a possibility of countries possessing low amounts of HLW to join together to make a geological repository [417]. There is also research being undertaken in Partition and Transmutation (P&T), an experimental technique to shorten the life of the radioactive waste [413].

7.4. Economics

It is more cost-effective to operate a dredging plant for the longest uninterrupted timing so that the fixed cost elements can be spread over the maximum possible number of working hours [418]. This is because a considerable proportion of the costs of dredging are effectively fixed (bank interest rates, insurance premiums, repair reserves and salaries). Only the wearing costs, fuel and lubricant costs actually depend on the actual volume of material dredged. But fuel costs alone can represent 30 % of the cost of dredging [7].

In 2018, it was expected that the price of low sulphur bunker fuels would go up 30% due to the new IMO standard from 450 to 600\$/tonne [419]. This occurred (qualitatively) while the quantitative effect seemed to have been underestimated, at least for the initial months of the 2020. With the increase in the fuel costs, the dredging project execution costs would be escalated by at least 5-10%. As the grip of novel Covid-19 virus tightened around the world, to contain the spread, countries started locking

down. This affected the price of the bunker fuel as shown in Figure 7.4. It is still clear from the Figure that that there is a price differential of two times between the price of IFO 380 and MGO and about 30% between VLSFO and IFO 380.



Figure 7.4: Effect of recent events on bunker fuel price [MGO : Blue VLSFO : Grey IFO 380 : Orange]

Source: Ship & Bunker [420]

The actual lifetime of dredging vessel is well above 30 years and even longer with thorough retrofitting [4]. With the requirements that the various nuclear safety code enforces, the lifetime of a nuclear dredger would be even longer.

None of the nuclear merchant ships were deemed economically viable. The hybrid passenger-cargo vessel design of NS SAVANNAH was a handicap to the nuclear vessel. The payload of NS OTTO HAHN (\sim 10000 DWT) was too small to make it economically viable [130]. While the MUTSU was a oceanographic research vessel and was not made to test the economic viability. The economic benefit of a nuclear-powered dredger depends on the difference between the long-term operating costs and increase in productivity balancing out with capital costs of nuclear reactor. Additional factors could be the possible carbon taxation and revenues from "power onshoring" which can serve as an additional source of revenue. A detailed economic analysis would not be covered in this work and can be undertaken in the future.

7.4.1. Conventional Vessel Value

The rough price estimation of a TSHD running on fossil fuels is provided by the methodology for vessel valuation from CIRIA 2005 [421].

Computation of Value (in €)

$$V = 4400 \times LW + 89400 \times LW^{0.35} - 4766000 + 1400 \times P_{dp} + 580 \times P_{ip} + 670S$$
(7.30)

where,

LW = Lightweight ship [tons] P_{dp} = Power requirements during suction (dredgpumps) [kW] P_{jp} = Power requirements during suction (jetpumps) [kW] S = Free sailing power [kW] Since, the values of Lightweight of the TSHDs considered in this work are not readily available. The lightweight is computed from equation of fit (Equation 7.31^{16}) for Lightweight vs. Deadweight (Figure 7.5).



Figure 7.5: Light weight as function of dead weight

Source: [422]

$$Lightweight = -3 \times 10^{-6} \times Deadweight^{2} + 0.5586 \times Deadweight$$
(7.31)

The weekly insurance cost for the TSHD is given as

Weekly Insurance Cost =
$$\frac{0.03 \times V}{100}$$
 (7.32)

7.4.2. Insurance

Premiums

The inflation adjusted value ¹⁷ of the dredgers and insurance for the four dredgers considered in this work is given in Table 7.5. AKADEMIK LOMONOSOV which costed to 232 million \$ [423] is comparable to the value of the dredger CRISTÓBAL COLÓN.

Dredger	Inflation adjusted value (2019) (USD)	Insurance/year (USD)
OSTSEE	38,398,140	736,783.5
WILLEM VAN ORANJE	111,813,150	2,145,470.7
HAM 318	197,292,000	3,785,638.9
CRISTÓBAL COLÓN	226,762,800	4,351,124.6

Third-party Liability Insurance

As discussed in the Chapter 3, the damage cost is capped (or sometimes, there's no cap on the liability amounts) by the international/national liability regimes and conventions. The actuarially fair premium

¹⁷Multiplication factor of 1.23

 $^{^{16}}$ with a $R^2 = 0.9607$

does not exist in the nuclear industry due to the uncertainties and asymmetry of information that exists. Liability depends on the region and country. So, the insurance premium is a function of the perceived risk and flag country and/or work country.

The premium rate of liability insurance is generally set in the following basis

$$P = \frac{C \times F + M}{N} \tag{7.33}$$

where,

P =Rate of Liability Insurance

C = Damage Costs

F = Frequency

M = Insurance company's fees/other charges

N = Number of Insurers

For large damage costs, re-insurance is carried out to reduce the risks. In the nuclear industry, there is a difficulty in setting the premiums because the law of large numbers is not applicable as the number N is not large enough. In case, the damage costs have no limits (in case of unlimited liability), there's no way to ascertain the premium [424].

The nuclear third-party liability insurance premiums mainly depends on the liability cap regulations. These liability cap regulations vary from country to country. Analysing data from US, the multiplicative factor could be anywhere between 2.22 - 111.11 times depending on the accident frequency $(10^{-3} \text{ to } 2 \times 10^{-5})$ is assumed for the calculation of premiums ¹⁸. For an accident frequency of 10^{-3} , the premium for one ship with the liability regime of Spain would amount to 66,660 \in while as per the liability regimes for Belgium/UK this would amount to almost 160,000 \in ¹⁹. In case of unlimited third-party liability (no cap scenario), the premium would higher (possibly 1 million USD).

NS SAVANNAH was covered under the Price Anderson Act and there was ready availability of commercial P&I insurance for nuclear merchant vessels [130]. Report by Comptroller General of United States on NS SAVANNAH [425] gave the opinion that a nuclear-powered ship may be a better risk than other merchant ships. Particular to NS SAVANNAH, very small amount of claims were paid by the underwriter compared to the premiums paid for the protection and indemnity insurance carried on the NS SAVANNAH. Hence, it was suggested that it be more economical to adopt the policy of self-insurance.

It was reported in 2013 by Ostreng et al. [426] that in accordance with Russian regulations, the Russian nuclear icebreakers were not required to have third-party liability insurance. However, it was found that a requirement was set by Gosatomnadzor, the state nuclear inspection agency for obtaining a compulsory insurance for the nuclear icebreakers. Therefore, since the end of 1998, nuclear icebreakers were required to obtain insurance coverage to be able to operate. The Industrial Insurance Company insured against all possible damage and Russian nuclear pool re-insured the risk [427]. The 6 Russian icebreakers were insured for a premium of approximately 12.5 million \$ (2.1 million \$ each) for "all possible claims" (hinting towards an unlimited third-party liability cover). Accessing data from Russian Nuclear Insurance Pool [428], the insurance premiums for Russian nuclear power plants are about 20-30% lower than American Nuclear third-party liability premium. Sogaz [429], the largest Russian insurance company provided third-party insurance for AKADEMIK LOMONOSOV.

It has been mentioned that there is a possibility of expansion of nuclear mutual insurance in the future [204]. Hence, one of the possibilities is to go for co-insurance. A particular example already exists in the dredging industry : MUNIS. MUNIS is a mutual insurance company that works as an insurer in the co-insurance market. MUNIS provides the Hull & Machinery and Disbursement / Increased Value. It is owned by Boskalis, Van Oord, DEME and Jan de Nul [430].

¹⁸Methodology and discussion in Appendix D.7

¹⁹Since it would be one of the first such ventures, these values could be higher.

7.4.3. Heat Exchanger Costs

Jacobs [10] for his Shell and Tube Heat exchanger (with 1 inch tubing), the cost of the Shell & Tube Heat Exchangers arrived at was 17.2 M \in . While the cost of a plate heat exchanger rated for the same rating was quoted at 4.2 M \in .

The optimal design of the heat exchanger depends on the objective function (economic, mass and volume). The type of heat exchanger, design and the material used affect the cost of the heat exchanger. In the investigation in this work, it was found that for the same material with different pressure drops, the cost of Shell & Tube Heat Exchanger increases substantially if the pressure drop is decreased. The cost of double segmented Shell & Tube Heat Exchanger is lower than the cost of a single segmented Shell & Tube Heat Exchanger. The bigger the diameter of tubes, the costlier the S& T heat exchanger is.

The cost of the shells for BEM with 1.905 cm tube OD, double segmental INCONEL®shell side hot fluid 290 million\$. In no way, this should be taken as the optimised value but is just an indication on how expensive the HX could be. See Appendix Table F.3 for some of the design characteristics.

7.4.4. Retrofit Costs

There would be additional costs due to retrofitting of additional hull and other required safety measures. The cost per DWT depends on the DWT of the vessel.

The cost per DWT for double-hull vessels is higher by 9.9% for a vessel of 47,000 DWT and 11.1% for a 67,000 DWT vessel [431]. There is an increase in the Maintenance and Repairs cost due to the protective coating of the double hulls, War risk and H&M insurance premiums would also increase as they are related to the value of the vessel. All in all, taking the reference of the study by Ocean Studies Board et al., the increase in the operation costs is estimated to be 13%.

If a vented confinement is allowed to be used, it could be a better in terms of cost than a containment. The cost of the vented confinement should be lower but the exact values depend on the specifications [329].
8

Conclusions and Recommendations

"Dredging starts where the world ends"

This quote from the past might be even more applicable in future, when our hunger for resources and the need for energy transition makes us mine the deep seas. However, the emission regulations around dredging vessels is tightening. The dredging industry has been granted some respite but most of the emission regulations are still applicable. The industry had seen this coming and responded, albeit slowly until the last 3-5 years. In these last years, the response has gathered momentum towards finding and utilising technologies that are emission regulation compliant. This chapter rounds up on the conclusions of this work in the Section 8.1 and in Section 8.2 provides some recommendations for future work.

8.1. Conclusions

The scarcity of works on nuclear dredgers was highlighted in this report. This a definitive literature gap. In this work, the applicability of nuclear energy source to the Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers (TSHDs) has been considered. The analysis of energy and power requirements was based on only Dredging Cycle II (pump ashore discharge type) as this ensured the flexibility in the operations of TSHD. Overall, here it was tried to lay the groundwork and help inform on some of the larger questions around nuclear-powered TSHDs. Additionally, the energy and power requirements based on Dredging Cycle II were used to determine the extent and best role for TSHDs powered with Proton Exchange Membrane Fuel Cell (PEMFC) and batteries. The conclusions from this work are discussed in the following subsections.

8.1.1. HTGR-Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle

High Temperature Gas-cooled reactor (HTGR) and the Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle (NABC) were evaluated as the nuclear reactor and the power conversion system of choice. The propulsion arrangement is based on Integrated electric propulsion (IEP). Because of the large and rapid fluctuations, an energy system based only on nuclear reactor(s) is not ideal. The nuclear reactor's ramping rates are slower than the required response time. Hence, another quick response energy source or energy storage system was required. For this purpose, due to their maturity, higher energy density and lower costs, Li-ion batteries were chosen in this work.

The efficiency of the NABC coupled with HTGR depends on the turbomachinery efficiency, primary/ secondary coolant temperature, heat exchanger effectiveness, inlet air temperature. The overall efficiency of the HTGR-NABC is strong function of the efficiency of the turbomachines (air compressor, expansion turbine, He blowers). There is a small increase/decrease in efficiency when the inlet air temperature is decreased/increased respectively.

It was established that the emissions of NO_x (from different oxidation mechanisms of N_2) and carbon black formation (due to decomposition of CO_2) in a high temperature NABC is negligible.

In the NABC based systems, the component footprint of the turbomachinery is small. It was realised that the use of Shell and Tube Heat Exchangers as PHX and IHX might not be the best choice. The volume and mass requirements for these HX is not a big issue but the costs were found to be prohibitive. Hence, for the realisation of a NABC, a cheaper suitable option for HX needs to be found.

A NABC powerplant has high inlet air and exhaust requirements (in comparison to conventional diesel engines). This would require much bigger air ducts (intake and exhaust), expansion joints and filters than diesel engine of comparable output. Hence, a nuclear system based on Nuclear Air-Brayton Cycle may not be the best choice as a powerplant for retrofitting in a nuclear-powered vessel or in general, for new build vessels.

8.1.2. Direct Nuclear-based Systems

The nuclear reactor and biological shielding forms the biggest fraction of total mass and volume requirements. For mass requirements, this is followed by the IHX and Emergency Battery system. However, for volume requirements, this is followed by the Operational Battery and Emergency Battery system.

It was found that the bigger TSHDs are better suited at being retrofitted by a NABC-based nuclear system. For example, a dredger with a hopper volume of $12000 m^3$ would have to undergo extension or should have been originally designed for more than 30 days of endurance while a dredger like HAM 318 would not have to undergo any extensions. Although having multiple reactors provides system redundancy, a single reactor design is more efficient when it comes to volume and mass requirements. In such a case, there is a possibility to have even lower requirements than current fossil fuel based powerplant. The TSHDs, HAM 318 and CRISTÓBAL COLÓN are retrofittable within the constraints of both, volume and mass. With the exception of 3-reactor system (CRISTÓBAL COLÓN) and the 2-reactor system (HAM 318), this is true even when the mass requirements are increased by 50%.

In the current designs of TSHDs, the hopper forms the middle portion of the dredger and the fuel is stored on the port and starboard side of the vessel (across the length of the hopper). The main engines are situated at the back of the dredger and depending on the design auxiliary engines can exist (generally towards the bow). A HTGR-NABC nuclear-powered vessel has the mass concentrated only across a few components. Therefore, the distribution of mass like the conventional fuel powered dredger vessels would not be possible in a nuclear powered dredger. Consequently, even with the satisfaction of other constraints, a redesign of the dredger would be necessitated because of this.

8.1.3. Regulations & Third-party Liability Insurance

Some of the regulatory requirements while pursuing a nuclear-powered dredger were discussed in this work. The terminology of referring to a nuclear-powered vessel is referred to in the codes is itself not straightforward. A nuclear-powered vessel could be referred to as "nuclear propulsion ship", "nuclear ship", "atomic powered".

Specific to nuclear-powered dredgers, there are at least a dozen internationally applicable regulations and on top of that there are regional and national regulations that need to be complied with. Some of these are listed in Table 3.2. In this work, UNCLOS and SOLAS are identified as the most important international regulations for access to territorial waters and port access by nuclear vessels. For the safety of nuclear-powered vessels, Code of Safety for Nuclear Merchant Ships - Res. A.491(XII) was adopted internationally in 1981. This was based on the use of Pressurised Water Reactors (PWRs) only and, obsolete now. While for the physical security of nuclear facilities, the Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material and its Amendment are legally binding. Additionally, country-specific regulations might also exist and need to be complied with. Some of the relevant Chapters, Sections, Clauses etc. of the regulations are covered in Chapter 3.

The nuclear third-party liability premiums are dependent on the country, the risk category and the size of the nuclear reactor. The various probabilities and factors for calculation of insurance premium are not available in the public domain but even the use of accident frequency of 10^{-3} still yields an actuarially unfair premium value (for reactors in US). As per the current regulations, in some countries at

least (US, Spain, Belgium and UK), the premiums for third-party liability should be constant for TSHDs ranging in size from WILLEM VAN ORANJE to CRISTÓBAL COLÓN. Even if the power requirements for the future TSHDs is about twice the power requirements of the biggest TSHD in existence today, the nuclear third-party liability premium would not change much.

Overall, there is a lack of uniformity and clarity in the insurance and regulatory regime. The realisation of at least the first nuclear-powered dredger would require some kind of state sponsorship or endorsement. So as to maximise the uptime and reap most benefits of the nuclear energy source, such a dredger would be more suited to capital works and not the routine maintenance dredging. In the future, the use of nuclear-powered TSHDs to carry out deep-sea mining presents a prospective opportunity because of the no-to-very low operational and overall emissions, capability to work without the need to bunker and low downtime.

8.1.4. Indirect Nuclear-based Systems : PEMFC and Batteries

The liquid storage based PEMFC systems is the most efficient choice (volume and mass requirements wise), followed by 500 bar compressed H_2 storage. It was found that volume availability is a bigger constraint than mass availability for compressed and liquid H_2 storage based system. An interesting thing is that for solid hydride storage, mass is a bigger constraint than volume. The Available volume was shown to be correlated with the net tonnage, hopper volume and displacement of the dredger.

When volume requirements are treated as a constraint, across all the considered systems (PEMFC with all types of H_2 storage and Battery-based systems) the smaller TSHDs perform better than larger TSHDs.

It is realised that if the original design endurance is 1 day, the endurance of the retrofitted dredger matches or is even better than the original design endurance (i.e. 1 day). However, mega and jumbo trailers are not designed for 1 day endurance. As the size and endurance of the dredger increases, PEMFC were found to have increased suitability than batteries.

With the current limitations in commercial technologies, dredgers that are powered by Fuel Cells or batteries are suitable only for maintenance dredging or projects where continuous dredging is not desired or required. Specifically, the retrofitted TSHDs powered by Fuel Cells with liquid H_2 storage or 500 bar compressed H_2 storage are suitable for maintenance dredging or capital dredging for short duration (couple of days). While retrofitted TSHDs powered by batteries are suitable only for very short maintenance dredging operations (less than half a day of operations).

At this juncture, it must be realised that not all dredger vessels are or have to be equipped for pumping ashore, rainbowing and dumping. If a dredger that can be made for dumping purposes only, then the viability of using Fuel Cells and Batteries for the dredger increases.

Retrofit map is a new visualisation tool that was developed in this work. These maps do away with the need to have repeat calculations for finding the approximate endurance of the retrofitted system at different parameters (different DoD, different system efficiency and volume availability based on n days endurance of original system). In Section 6.5, such maps were made for batteries and PEMFC systems based on available volume of a HFO system (n-days endurance). These maps can act as predictors of vessel endurance if a particular power source is retrofitted into the vessel. Further, these maps can be also used to predict the suitability of different power sources based on their size of the vessels and their original design endurance.

This study also exemplifies on the need for multi-fold improvement in the energy density of H_2 storage and batteries for achievement of the same endurance level. Additionally, a change in the operational style of the TSHDs could be required if fuel cell or battery-based systems are to be employed.

8.2. Recommendations

Future research can be undertaken to improve this work. Some examples of the possible studies that can be undertaken are :

- In this work, the volume and mass requirements were computed and compared with the constraints. Some of the TSHDs were found to have enough availability of volume and mass to accommodate for the requirements of a HTGR-NABC based nuclear system aboard. However, equipment placement was not the scope of this work. A HTGR-NABC nuclear powered vessel would have the concentration of the mass across only a few components, hence, the distribution of mass like the conventional fuel powered dredger vessels would not be possible in a nuclear powered dredger. Consequently, a redesign of the dredger will be required. This could be a possible direction for the future work. This work can also consider the changes that need to be done in the vessel due to nuclear vessel regulations noted in Chapter 3.
- For making the assessment in this work more accurate, information on the actual fuel capacity, endurances, block coefficient of the vessels would be vital. The information on the exact specification of the fuel cell and battery systems, volume and mass availability, amount of space used for maintenance and possible sizes of large sized deployment of batteries and fuel cells should be part of future design studies for refining the limits.
- To find exact limits, accurate definition of the mission can refine the system characteristics. Simulations that use data with different parameters of dredging cycles (longer/shorter dredging time, longer/shorter sailing time) than considered in this study would help in better ascertaining the requirements of the system and eventually the mass and volume requirements.
- In this work, it was assumed that the nuclear reactor has no capability for load following. However, that is not entirely true and a nuclear reactor can follow load, the extent of which is dependent on the amount of cycles over the entire life. A study that carries out the dynamic analysis of the system ensuring that the effect of load-following on life of the nuclear reactor is negligible would give better estimate of the actual size and physical dimensions of the nuclear system.
- If HTGR reactors are to be commercially deployed in vessels, heat exchanger designs (other than S&T heat exchangers) need to be evaluated for technical and economic viability.

This work also serves as a starting point for other works such as :

- A hybrid vessel concept can be considered. Some of the possibilities are Nuclear-FC, Nuclear-Diesel, Diesel-FC, FC-Battery, Diesel-battery etc. In such a concept the utilisation of battery pack or Fuel cell or diesel¹ can be considered for a part of job, for example : powering dredge pumps or for supplying/supporting during ramping up operation.
- The use of specific reactors that are exact fit (in their ability to supply power) for development
 of the nuclear-powered TSHD concepts should be carried out. For example HTR50S, a 50 MW_{th}
 reactor that is being developed for commercial deployment in the 2020s [432] might be better
 suited for some of the Jumbo sized dredgers instead of HTTR-like modules.
- In this work, the bottoming cycle or recuperative cycle were not considered. Additionally, the co-firing of hydrogen in the bottoming cycle of NACC to act as a replacement for Fuel Cell or batteries to cater to the power ramp-up needs can be investigated.
- H₂ production from HTGR was not considered in this work. A concept can be explored where H₂ produced by HTGR is used to run the the auxiliary system or provide power during ramp-up. This concept can potentially have the advantage of reduced volume and mass requirements in comparison to battery based ESS/Emergency system for the nuclear system that was modelled in this work.
- This work can be extended to include other common dredger vessel types like grab dredgers and cutter suction dredger.

¹In case of nuclear system, the diesel generator can also act as a backup generator.

- Due to their higher density, H₂ carriers like natural gas and ammonia can also be used a energy source for fuel cells. The mass and volume requirements of TSHDs powered with fuel cells using such H₂ carriers can be studied.
- The sCO₂ Brayton can be a better power cycle than the Nuclear-Air Brayton Cycle. Hence, a concept with an improved thermodynamic cycle utilising with sCO₂ can be studied. In the recent years, a lot of research thrust has been put onto the sCO₂ cycle (especially for the solar power towers and solar concentration towers). However, some research has also been carried out on the sCO₂ cycle for nuclear reactors [433].
- This study did not carry out a full economic analysis of the concepts. A future study could be geared towards carrying out an economic analysis based on the upfront costs for the vessels, infrastructure development costs, effect on productivity due to reduced bunker calls and full operational costs. This could help further establish the cost benefit relationship.
- The retrofit maps developed in this work can be extended to other technologies, dredgers and vessel types. For example, the retrofit maps could be created when other marine fuels (LNG, MDO etc.) are used.
- For the salvagibility of a HTGR used for marine applications, the possibility of damage by water and air ingress needs to be kept minimum. Designing of an auxiliary cooling system could be undertaken that achieves the reduction of temperature below 800°C (for preventing damage due to water ingress) and below 550°C (for preventing damage due to air ingress) in case of air/water ingress incidents.
- The embodied energy for the development of nuclear-powered/FC-only/Battery-only TSHDs can be calculated to understand the overall impact of such vessels.
- Statistical analysis of accidents involving dredgers could be carried out to determine the most common damage location on the dredger vessel. This location can be potentially provided with higher reinforcement. The implications of this on the mass/volume requirements and economics can be studied. Work based on ship-ship collisions and tankers vs other ships has been undertaken earlier by Lutzen [434]. Additionally, there's a need to understand the reasons and risk of accidents. Such a analysis was part of one work [435]. However, no dredger vessel specific work has been done, the dredging ships are often clubbed with "other vessel types" [436].

A

Report : Entrepreneurship related

This was carried out in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master Annotation in Health Innovation and Entrepreneurship at TU Delft.

A.1. Abstract

A preliminary case for the commercialisation of the concept developed in the main master thesis titled: "An Exploratory Study of powering Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers with an emphasis on Nuclear power" was carried out through this work. The master thesis evaluated the possibility of retrofitting Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers with nuclear reactor based systems (direct and indirect) by comparing the available and requirements for volume and weight. The direct retrofit meant placing small modular nuclear reactor inside the vessel, while in the indirect retrofit case technologies that can use land based nuclear energy sources were considered. In particular, two powering options : batteries and H_2 fuel cells were evaluated.

This work tried to understand the value of a nuclear-powered TSHD to dredge operators, the market potential, the possible geographical beachhead market and identified the stakeholders for such a concept. The main activities undertaken to grasp the above mentioned objectives was among others by the development of a value proposition canvas, carrying out an industry analysis, PEST analysis and mapping stakeholder.

A.2. Introduction

Dredging is the activity carried out to remove the material underwater. The objective of dredging are many. Dredging can be carried out for creation of deeper waters, coastal protection, land reclamation, extraction of construction materials (sand and gravel), wreck clearance, offshore renewables, undersea cable laying, and even picking up shellfish from the sea floor. All in all, infrastructure that is constructed or maintained in connection with water almost always requires dredging. The global dredging market value is expected to be 21.1 billion \$ in 2029 (CAGR of 3.3% between 2019-2020) [437]. Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers are regarded as the workhorse of the dredging industry and the most common dredger type. These vessels act as giant vacuum cleaners and remove the material from the ocean floor. The carrying capacities of Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers have been rising and there's a industry wide move towards larger sized vessels.

Dredging vessels have been traditionally driven by HFO and very rarely, with distillate fuels. With the signing of the Paris Agreement and implementation of IMO 2020/ECAs to control different emissions (CO₂, SOx, PM, and/or NOx), the external pressures for reduction of emissions in dredging are rising. Additional motivation factors are the rise in the fuel costs which forms a major component of dredging project costs and the incentives from regulatory authorities like the Dutch Directorate-General for Public Works and Water Management to reduce the carbon intensity in dredging operations. Often, the achievement of one objective leads to deterioration of another, for example, the use of IMO

compliant fuel can increase the overall carbon emissions. In recent years, alternative fuels have been explored. These include : LNG, biofuels, methanol, ammonia among others. Vessels utilising LNG and biofuels are already started to ply the oceans and working on the seabed. However, the alternative fuel and power technologies suffer from their own set of issues (supply, energy density, volumetric density, captive and life cycle emissions etc.). Further, with the predicted increase of distances between the loading and dumping sites and increased frequency of bunkering calls, the usage of these alternative fuels would imply lower production and consequently, lower earnings (especially in large dredging projects).

In the main masters thesis work, a marine power plant concept that has been rarely discussed in the context of dredging was explored and forwarded: a nuclear-powered dredging vessel. The feasibility of retrofitting existing TSHDs with a nuclear power plant was studied by comparison of weight and volume requirements of the nuclear power plant, with the mass and volume of the engine and fuel storage system of current TSHDs. Fundamentally, such a power plant addresses the issues related to the emissions and essentially eliminates bunkering stops. A part was also dedicated to the pertinent question of the third party liability insurance premiums for a nuclear powered ship and the regulations that such a ship would be subjected to. Further, the technological forces and trends like the development of Small Modular Reactors, deep-sea mining and autonomous ships, could favour the development of a fleet of nuclear-powered dredging ships in the future.

A.2.1. Approach

There is a potential market opportunity for powering of TSHDs with nuclear energy. In this work, only direct powering of the TSHDs (nuclear power system onboard) is considered. For the evaluation of the market opportunity of a nuclear powered Trailing Suction Hopper Dredger, an intrapreneurial approach¹ was applied. The company in question could be any dredging vessel manufacturer (like Royal IHC, one of the largest dredge manufacturing companies) and this would be a new entrepreneurial venture project within the established organisation. In this work, it is assumed that Royal IHC is the organisation that is looking forward to test the business case of the idea before more investment is poured into the development of the concept.

A.2.2. Research Objectives and Activities

The research objectives of this specific work were :

- 1. What could be the value of a nuclear powered dredger for a dredge operator?
- Dredging vessels have an average life of over 30 years. A long term outlook is necessary when investing in a new dredging vessel. In the current regulatory atmosphere, oil powered dredging vessels have significant unpredictability around them. Most potential alternative powering options limit the extent of operations and the way business is conducted. Nuclear reactor powering comes with significant upfront costs. However, these costs are somewhat balanced by a significant increase in the productivity, no taxation on emissions, substantially lower fuel costs among other things.
- 2. What could be the market potential for a nuclear powered vessel?
- It is to be understood that dredging vessels of any size are interesting or make a convincing case for being outfitted with a nuclear reactor. Hence, what is the possible market size of the specific segment/dredging activities for which a nuclear powered vessel can be expected to be bought by dredge operators.
- 3. What could be a possible beachhead market (geographical) for (First of a Kind) FOAK nuclear powered vessel and who could the end user be? Not all the places on earth have conducive regulatory atmosphere, facilities, experience or a market need/size to be economical or interesting for a nuclear powered dredging ship.
- 4. Who are the stakeholders? Identification of the stakeholders is the first step in understanding the role that each stakeholder

¹thinking as an entrepreneur inside a company

plays in furthering and realising such a concept vessel.

Secondary research forms were mostly relied upon. However, primary research in form of interviewing was conducted with officials of two dredging companies. The following activities were undertaken to answer the research questions:

- 1. Development of a Value Proposition Canvas for understanding the value created.
- 2. An Industry Analysis focused on global turnover and industry growth drivers.
- 3. Estimation of the Market Potential.
- 4. An initial market screening based on the nuclear handling capabilities/experience is used to identify countries. Further, for the identification of the the beachhead, a PESTLE (Political, Economic, Social, Technological, Legal Environmental) Analysis was carried out for the select countries.
- 5. Stakeholder Identification and preliminary Porter's Five Forces Analysis for the concept.

Because of the extensive scope of the problem, the focus of this work is mainly on the qualitative research, as a first step. Further, the nascency of the concept does not support the quantification which can be a subject of a later research once the concept is a bit further.

A.3. Global Turnover and Growth Drivers

Global dredging turnover more than doubled between 2000 and 2011. For the global dredging industry, the last estimate for the total turnover was 10.68 billion \in [438] ² and is from the year 2011. An estimate of the global dredging market for 2029 is 21.1 billion \$ [437]. In 2018, the net turnover for IADC members from open markets ³ was 5.1 billion \in [439] ⁴.

Dredging industry's growth is dependent on six drivers :

- world trade
- urban development
- coastal protection
- energy
- tourism

As per the data from Dredging in Figures 2017 [51] trade related dredging has been the biggest driver since late 1990s. Further, capital dredging (on average more than 40 % of the total turnover) related to trade has been the biggest driver since 2005.



Figure A.1: Ports ⁵ with announced plans for future dredging work

Source: IHS Markit Ports and Terminals Data

The map (Figure A.1) shows the ports (already in existence and operational) that have announced future dredging work (as of May 2020). The US East coast and Eastern European ports are the hotbeds of activity.

The urban population has grown from 751 million to 4.2 billion between 1950 and 2018. By 2050, more 2.5 billion people would live in urban centres of the world [17]. The construction needs of the

²construction of breakwaters, offshore installations, harbour infrastructure, dams, dikes are not included

³Two major dredging markets that are closed are United States of America and China

⁴Total value of work which was performed in the year. Dredging in inland waterways, rock installations (through side-stone dumpers and flexible fall pipe vessels are excluded.

world would continue to grow. Presently, this need for construction material is fulfilled by river aggregates and in general, unsustainable. It is expected that there would be a move from the river aggregates to sea sand [18].

Currently, coastal protection activities form about 10% of the dredgers activities. As per the Ocean Conference Factsheet [440] : coastal areas account for 50% of international tourists travel, about 40% of world's population lives within 100 km of the coast. Almost 2/3rd of cities (with population > 5 million) are at a risk of sea level rise and by the year 2100, 500 million people will live in coastal areas which are less than 5 metres above Mean Sea Level. With climate change leading to more intense storms and rise of sea levels, more money (than current) would be put into climate change mitigation techniques like coastal protection. Hence, it can be concluded that dredging would play an important climate change mitigation strategy and coastal protection would required increased dredging needs.

Climate change has and would bring about not just the need for coastal protection. Closely related to the need of coastal protection (climate change induced) is the impetus from governments all around the world to shift to renewable energy. Renewable energy in the form of ocean energy and offshore wind energy sources are not realisable without dredging.

Until now, 6 factors have been mentioned as drivers of growth for the dredging industry. However, there is a possibility of a 7th factor coming up in the near future : Deep Sea Mining. Deep Sea mining is the process of mineral retrieval from the ocean floor. Deep Sea mining may be a lucrative market for dredging vessels and near a breakthrough [14]. Deep Sea mining can be a crucial field to satisfy the thirst for critical raw materials especially those that have the possibility of powering the energy transition. The global market value for deep sea mining ⁶ is expected to be 15.3 billion \$ in the year 2030 [441]. This is an implied Compounded Annual Growth Rate (CAGR) of 37.1 % between 2020 and 2030. In particular ⁷, rock phosphates (for example, in Chatham Rise - New Zealand), iron sands and diamonds (for example, in New Zealand, Papua New Guinea and Namibia) can be mined with the capabilities of current TSHDs.

⁶sea floor at a depth of more than 500 metres

⁷due to the depths they are found at and the state they are found in.

A.4. Market Need and Value Creation

The new product to be introduced is a Nuclear powered Trailing Suction Hopper Dredger. The dredger is designed to operate with the nuclear fuel as its energy source.

This guarantees :

- Compliance with the current and any future emissions regulations
- Stable fuel price
- Increased bunker call period (even up to 20 years)
- Reduced fuel costs
- A realisable concept without much development effort.

Discussions with representatives of one of the world's biggest dredger maker and world's biggest dredging company confirmed that nuclear option is "a blind-spot" and has not/is not being considered by the industry.

To visualise the value created for the dredge operators when utilising a nuclear powered TSHD a Value Proposition Canvas was developed. This is presented in Figure A.2. Value Proposition Canvas is a tool to visualise, design and test the value created for the customer is the Value Proposition Canvas. Invented by Dr Alex Osterwalder it is used to find a fit between the customer needs/values (market) and the product [442]. Broadly, the Value Proposition Canvas helps in characterising the customer profile and to understand the creation of value.

As is clear from the Value Proposition Canvas, a nuclear- powered Trailing Suction Hopper Dredger is a clear pain reliever and gain creator for dredging operators.





A.5. Market Potential

The estimation of market potential is not straightforward. Nuclear powered dredgers could replace the current dredgers or the current dredgers could be retrofitted or new orders for nuclear powered dredgers could be placed.

There are 26 dredgers that are bigger or comparable in size to WILLEM VAN ORANJE ⁸. The cost of these dredgers is in the range of 110-220 million \in (As per CIRIA methodology for estimation of dredger price). The estimated price for nuclear powered dredgers would be twice as much. The replacement of these alone presents an opportunity of 4 billion \in .

Almost all of the larger dredgers (which are of viable size for the retrofit) were built in the last 25 years. The average age of TSHDs is almost 41 years [443], hence, this replacement exercise is going to happen over time and not overnight.

Nuclear powered TSHDs offer superior performance and are suitable over other dredgers in capital dredging. Hence, such larger nuclear powered TSHD could also displace some of the smaller TSHDs that are involved in capital dredging works. This could happen by the retrofitting of existing dredgers or new orders. An estimate for the retrofitting would be around 100 M \in per dredger. If all the dredgers were to be retrofitted, the possible revenues from the exercise would be around 2.6 billion \in .

From the PEST Analysis, it can be estimated that atleast one dredger could be interesting for US, Russia and China (reasons for this is obvious from the discussion in Section A.6). The estimation of the total addressable market at this preliminary stage is not apt. However, if the first concept is successful and the benefits are realised, a snowballing effect can occur. In such a scenario, a conservative estimate of atleast 1 billion \in can be made.

A.6. Possible Beachhead Market

Bill Aulet in Disciplined Entrepreneurship [444] refers to the beachhead market as "..the place where, once you gain a dominant market share, you will have the strength to attack adjacent markets with different offerings, building a larger company with each new following.". Hence, identification of beach head market is of prime importance. A good choice can make the product while a bad choice can break the product. In this work, the possible geographical beachhead market for a nuclear-powered TSHD is narrowed and identified.

The initial vetting of the country was based on experience with nuclear power capability and nuclear powered vessels. This gives a list of the following countries :

- 1. United States
- 2. Russia
- 3. China
- 4. India
- 5. France
- 6. UK
- 7. Germany
- 8. Japan

Out of these, Germany and Japan have operated only one nuclear powered vessel. Further, these vessels stopped operation over 25 years ago. There is no intention to run or thrust to run any more nuclear powered vessels in both of the countries. While, the size of the dredging markets of France

⁸TSHDs bigger than the size of WILLEM VAN ORANJE (~ 20,000 m³) hopper capacity are interesting for carrying out the retrofit

and UK are too small individually to justify the use of a nuclear powered vessel. However, EU as a region could present a big opportunity.

From this initial vetting, the following are identified as countries/region of interest :

- 1. United States
- 2. Russia
- 3. China
- 4. India
- 5. EU

It is to be noted that each of these country has the capability to run nuclear based systems and some sort of nuclear fuel cycle related facilities. Each of these have local shipbuilding facilities where such a concept could be built. Further, each of these options have long coast lines (within top 15 in the world ⁹).

To provide a more objective view of the business environment for a nuclear powered TSHD concept, PEST Analysis was used. PEST Analysis is a tool for analysing changes in the business environment to understand the forces of change that a business is exposed to. It provides a framework for macro environmental factors. Professor Francis Aguilar is credited as being the creator of PEST Analysis. In his 1967 book "Scanning the Business Environment" [446], he referred to four factors as having a major influence on business. These factors were economic, technical, political, and social factors. The purview of these factors vary across the business segment, market etc. PEST Analysis is a dynamic tool and new components can be added/have been added to enforce other factors. Hence, the exact description and scope of the different factors of PESTLE depends on the type of use. For the evaluation of a beach head market for the nuclear TSHD concept, the analysis was adjusted to fit the criteria that are important in this particular case. The following factors are considered :

- 1. **Political factors** includes coverage of any government policy, regulation that currently exists/is pending and how does it affect the business. What is the government intervention and influence on the sector? What are the regulations? In this particular case, nuclear third party liability regulations, availability of insurance, any special regulations for the sector (nuclear/dredging).
- 2. **Economic factors** in this case include the GDP growth, Ease of doing Business Rankings from World Bank [447], market size, and the nature of the market.
- 3. **Socio-geographical factor** covers the public acceptance of nuclear power in the country and the size of the country/region.
- 4. **Technological factor** includes the experience in operation of nuclear powered vessels (naval and civilian) and infrastructural availability for servicing of nuclear capable vessels.

The template for visual representation of PEST analysis is given in Figure A.3. The various factors and what they entail in this particular case are mentioned. Henceforth, each of the countries/regions of interest are discussed. The PEST analysis that was carried out is tabulated in A.1.

⁹Data accessed from CIA World Factbook [445]



Figure A.3: Visual Representation : PEST analysis

United States

The US dredging market is valued around 4 billion \$ [448]. However, only US companies are allowed to participate in US dredging market due to the restrictions enacted by two separate acts : Dredging Act and Jones Act. Some of the protective measures are [449] :

- Vessels should be US built, owned, flagged and crewed.
- 75% of the equity ownership should be owned by US citizen.

Forming and structuring joint ventures that satisfy the regulation and can bring in the European expertise ¹⁰ has been suggested for wind offshore [450]. There is a possibility that similar measures/workarounds might be possible for the dredging industry.

The US Navy has accumulated over 162 million miles and 6900 reactor years ¹¹ of operating years without a reactor accident [451]. A nuclear merchant ship, NS Savannah was operated. The ship had visited 45 foreign ports and bilateral agreements were made between US and the countries where NS Savannah visited. Hence, the US has the diplomatic will and strength to drive get a nuclear TSHD to its location (if work site is not inside the US).

The US has a long coastline and both, the East/West coast has a number of large ports (5 in the top 50 largest container ports). As per data from World Shipping Council [452], there are 5 American ports in the top 50 largest container ports. US has high acceptance level with strong acceptance of nuclear at a high level [360].

Russia

The Russian dredging fleet is expanding and there are plans for further expansion ¹². 26 million m³ needs to be removed to handle the expected increase in the capacity of North Sea Route. In Sabetta sea port alone, it is estimated that 200 million US \$ of dredging work is required [454]. Recently, Russian government considered the establishment of national dredging company (NDC). Non-Russian dredging companies have contracts of nearly 1.5 billion USD in the past 2-3 years due to lack of dredging capacity internally [455].

The Russian Navy with its comparable size to the US Navy would has a similar number of reactor years as US Navy. Currently, only Russia owns nuclear icebreakers. Cumulatively, it has 400 reactor-years of experience with them [135]. Russia also operates the only floating power unit AKADEMIK LOMONOSOV [150].

There is an anticipated rise in traffic on the North Sea Route (NSR) and Arctic region. Russia have high acceptance levels but strong acceptance is comparatively lower [360].

¹⁰Similar to European expertise in the dredging industry

¹¹One reactor year is defined as one reactor operating for one year. Equivalently, ten reactor years could be 10 reactors operating for one year or one reactor operating for 10 years or or 5 reactors operating for 2 years each

¹²In March 2020, the most advanced dredger in the past 30 years was built. The average age of Russian dredging fleet 36 years and is in an "urgent need" of new dredgers into operation [453].

India

Indian dredging market is about 7% of the world's market share [456].

Out of the options for consideration here, India has the least amount of experience with nuclear powered vessels. Although, 6 Nuclear submarines are planned and nuclear aircraft carrier is planned by 2035 [457].

Under Sagarmala Project [458], the Government of India wants to develop existing ports and create new ports. Extensive dredging activities are expected as part of this. About 203.21 million m^3 of material needs to be dredged in the near future [459]. This opportunity can be valued at around 3-5 billion \in .

The tenders are awarded on the basis of lowest valid offer. However, Indian flagged dredgers (owned by a domestic company) within 10% of their foreign flagged vessels are preferred. Further, the national dredging company, Dredging Corporation of India can be awarded capital dredging works on a nomination basis (without a competitive tender process) [458].

India has the shortest coast line of the group. As per data from World Shipping Council [452], there are 2 ports in the top 50 biggest ports in the world. India has high acceptance level with strong acceptance of high level [360].

China

China is the world's largest dredging market [14].

Since 2004 no access to the dredging market is possible (in practice). However, access is possible through a Wholly Foreign Owned Enterprise or Equity Joint Venture [460]. There is a charter tax system for building equipment (WTO, decree 113). Additionally, if foreign dredging companies are employed for work, 30% higher taxes are enforced. CCCC Dredging is the state owned dredging company and is the biggest dredging company in the world.

China has a nuclear navy and in 2018, China National Nuclear Corporation called for bids to make the first Chinese nuclear powered icebreaker [141]. In 2019, China General Nuclear Power Group (CGN) invited bids for an "experimental ship platform" which would feature two 25 MWe PWR, 152 metres long and displacement 30,000 tonnes [142]. China is engaged in designing and developing floating vessel to be equipped with SMRs for supplying electricity [151]. There are plans to eventually build 20 floating nuclear plants in South China Sea [152].

As per data from World Shipping Council [452], there are atleast 16 ports in the top 50 biggest ports in the world. China has high acceptance level with strong acceptance of high level [360].

European Union

There are no national dredging companies in EU member states. However, the world's biggest dredging companies are based out of Benelux. Nuclear is not seen as possible option for the future ¹³. Each member state has its own nuclear third party liability regulations. The nuclear liability can also be unlimited (in some member states). The nuclear third party insurance if pool based (not all countries have a nuclear insurance pool). The dredging market is big and unlike the US or China, the market is open for competitive bidding. However, regulators in some countries (Belgium, Netherlands etc.) give preferential treatment if the carbon emissions of operations are low. In terms of nuclear-powered vessel experience, UK and France have nuclear navies while NS OTTO HAHN was a German nuclear-powered civilian vessel. The public acceptance differs between member state to member state. France, UK have high acceptance levels but strong acceptance is comparatively lower [360].

There is no clear winner from the analysis. However, there are certain 'red flags' and further elimination is possible based on the 'red flags'. EU due to its staggered market, complex regulatory structure (crossing member country borders) and non supportive view of nuclear power is certainly not a good choice. India has promising aspects, however, it is comparatively still nascent when it comes to nuclear powered vessels. China and United States are effectively closed markets. However, there are workarounds to evade and form a customer base. Russia appears to be a good choice overall and has no red flags as per the factors considered and the evaluation.

¹³For example in financing of 1 trillion € low carbon technologies under the European Green Deal Investment Plan (EGDIP) the financing of construction of nuclear power plants was excluded [461].

		United States	Russia	China	India	EU
	Government Intervention	No national dredging company	Rosmorport (state owned dredging company)	CCCC Dredging is (state owned dredging company)	DCI can be awarded work on nomination basis	No national dredging company
		Only American owned companies allowed	Possible formation of National Dredging company	High excess taxes (foreign companies)	Indian flagged vessels preferred if bid +10%	Nuclear not seen as a preferred option
Political		Dredging Act and Jones Act				EU rules, national and international rules
	Third Party Liability	Price Anderson Act	Insurance agencies and pool	Pool based	Pool based	Pool based
			If nationally owned not required	45,000,000 \$	200,000,000 \$	Amount variable. Unlimited Nuclear liability (some)
	Market size		Smallest	Largest	Large	Large
Economic		Closed market	Upen	Closed	Semi-closed	Open
	Estimated GDP growth (2024)	2.10%	1.60%	5.50%	7.70%	2%
	Ease of Doing Business Rank	8	28	31	63	Depends
	Public Acceptance	High	High	High	High	Depends
Socio-geographic	Growth of Dredging	High	High	Medium	High	Medium
Jouro-geographille	Geography	Large	Large	Large	Smallest	Largest
	6	Largely navigable without any foreign involvement	Largely navigable without any foreign involvement	Some navigation subject to grant of rights	Largely navigable without any foreign involvement	Most navigation subject to grant of rights
Technological	Experience	6900 reactor years (US Navy)	6900 reactor years (US Navy)	Some experience	Least experience	Some experience
		NS Savannah (cargo)	Icebreakers and cargo carrier		7 new nuclear vessels planned	NS OTTO HAHN (Germany)
	Infrastructure	High	High	Medium	Low	Low (only UK and France)

Table A.1: PEST Analysis of the 5 different regions

A.7. Stakeholder Analysis and Porter's Five Forces

According to Frooman [462], the stakeholders can influence a firm by "withholding strategies" and/or "usage strategies". The first is related to the suppression of resources and the second relates to the control of how the resource is used. Because stakeholders can influence the development of a nuclear TSHD concept directly or indirectly, hence, understanding who the stakeholders is of prime importance. Stakeholder model for an organisation was visualised by Mendelow [463]. Similarly, a concept's stakeholders may be categorised into government, company shareholders, customers, suppliers, lenders, employees, competition, media, public, regulators. At this juncture, it is also important to remember that the government is the most important customer for dredging companies [14]. Figure A.4 gives a visual representation of the the stakeholders.



Figure A.4: Identified Stakeholders for the Nuclear powered TSHD concept

Now, for analysing the competitive environment, we would be using Porter's Five Forces. Porter's Five Forces were made for evaluating the competition, the standing in the industry and the factors that influence the profitability of an organisation [464]. In case of this work, Porter's Five Forces concept is extended to Nuclear powered TSHD. The factors along with their applicability are described as follows :

- 1. Industry Rivalry : Royal IHC is the world leader in development of large Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers. The competitive rivalry in the space of large TSHDs is very low.
- 2. Threat of New Entrants : Due to the requirement of highly specialised knowledge and skills, the barriers to entry into the industry are very high. Hence, the threat of new entrants is very low.
- 3. Bargaining power of buyers : The bargaining power of customers is low as very special expertise is required for development of a TSHD. The addition of nuclear power and components to the vessels adds further complexity. Hence, for a prospective buyer, there are not many avenues left.
- 4. Bargaining power of suppliers : The supplier side in this particular case would be mainly related to the nuclear reactor and related machinery. There are more than two dozen such Small Modular Reactor concepts that are being developed and about a dozen companies that are vying for a piece of the business. The bargaining power of the suppliers is low due to the sheer number of available choices.
- 5. Threat of substitutes : The substitutes are the concepts powered with alternative fuel. Alternative fuel is competitive and a better solution in certain segments and sectors. But there are niches where the nuclear concept out competes all the possible substitutes.

Such an analysis of the Five Forces is generally followed by strategy to expand the competitive advantage. However, this is beyond the scope of this work.

A.8. Conclusions and Future Work

This work tried to build a preliminary case for the commercialisation of the nuclear-powered TSHD concept developed in the main master thesis titled: "An Exploratory Study of powering Trailing Suction Hopper Dredgers with an emphasis on Nuclear power".

- With features like compliance with the current and any future emissions regulations, stable fuel price, increased bunker call period (even up to 20 years), reduction of fuel costs and realisable concept without much development effort. It is clear from the Value Proposition Canvas that a nuclear-powered Trailing Suction Hopper Dredger is a clear pain reliever and gain creator for dredging operators.
- The replacement of 26 dredgers poses an opportunity of about 4 billion € while the retrofitting opportunity is estimated to be about 2.5 billion €. The estimation of the total addressable market at this preliminary stage is not apt. However, if the first concept is successful and the benefits are realised, a snowballing effect can occur. In such a scenario, a conservative estimate of at least 1 billion € can be made.
- The possible geographic beachhead market was narrowed and identified through an initial screening and then using PEST Analysis. There is no clear winner from the PEST analysis and further elimination was carried out based on possible 'red flags'. India is comparatively nascent, China and US are effectively closed markets but Russia appears to be a good choice overall and has no red flags as per the factors considered and the evaluation.
- Various stakeholders were identified. As the most important customer, regulator and endorses, the government is the most important stakeholder. As per the Porter's Five Forces analysis, the threat of the substitutes is the biggest factor that would influence the concept. Although, there are niches where the nuclear concept out competes all the other possible alternatives.

The overall treatment of the entire concept was preliminary in this work. Because of the extensive scope of the problem, the focus of this work was mainly on the qualitative research, as a first step. Further, the nascency of the concept does not support the quantification which can be a subject of a later research once the concept is a bit further.

- 1. Each of the frameworks in this work would have to be updated as and when the more information is developed/available.
- 2. A more extensive analysis for selection of the beach head can be carried out.
- 3. The business case with the economics should be developed.
- 4. A SWOT Analysis was not carried as part of this work. Such a SWOT Analysis will help in better understanding how the business of a nuclear powered TSHD can fit in the company.
- 5. The three generic strategies (cost leadership, differentiation and focus) of Porter have not been dealt with in this work. They can be part of a future work to help expand the competitive advantage.
- 6. Influence matrix was introduced by Moreno et al. [465] to indicate how stakeholders influence each other, However, it was realised that it gets complicated fast.

A.9. Personal Reflection

All my life, I had always talked about ideas that are interesting and have a possibility to be converted into money-making machines. But these never made anywhere except for the neurons they occupied. Inevitably, I was a thinker and not a doer.

Various courses in Entrepreneurship hosted by Delft Center for Entrepreneurship made me notice that to be an entrepreneur is to be a doer. It made me realise that a problem that exists in one's mind, a world changing idea or that idea which would make billions; might really not have any takers. This is where the philosophy of the "Get out of the Building (GOOB)" where one is pushed into talking to experts and customers to understand and validate the problem is of prime essence. An entrepreneurial opportunity exists only if there is problem to be solved AND if there is someone who is not just willing but ready to pay for it. Hence, an early market validation of the idea in the most crucial step in an entrepreneurial venture and this prevents the unnecessary deployment of resources and time where none should have been.

The courses offered as part of the Annotation, provided the learning on a plethora of aspects (from how to use IP to devising a go-to-market strategy to marketing) but also numerous chances to meet the alumni. My own entrepreneurship journey has been as a member of Rocknroo, a student project that started as part of the course Health Business Development Lab. Over the past 1.5 years this has brought in enormous learning and opportunities. Personally, being an entrepreneur has been about solving problems that exist today but also preparing for what lies ahead in the future. It is about making a solution into a sustainable venture. It would not be wrong to say that the present work and my main thesis has been affected from my entrepreneurship leanings and learnings. At each step, I was not only thinking as an engineer but also as an entrepreneur and trying to be realistic and practical about things. At last, the entrepreneurial journey that started in November 2018 with the Health Business Development Lab is still going strong and would continue.

B



This Appendix contains data tables that have been used in the report (in one form or another).

Ship construction date (on or after)	Total we	ighted cycle emissio	n limit (g/kWh)
	n <130	n = 130 - 1999	n ≥ 2000
1 January 2000	17	45·n(-0.2)	9.8
		e.g., 720 rpm – 12.1	
1 January 2011	14.4	44·n(-0.23)	7.7
		e.g., 720 rpm – 9.7	
1 January 2016	3.4	9·n(-0.2)	2
		e.g., 720 rpm – 2.4	
	(on or after) 1 January 2000 1 January 2011	(on or after) I otal we 1 January 2000 n <130	n <130 n = 130 - 1999 1 January 2000 17 45 ·n(-0.2) e.g., 720 rpm - 12.1 14.4 44 ·n(-0.23) e.g., 720 rpm - 9.7 1 January 2016 3.4

Table B.1: NOx Emission limits (tierwise)

Source:[75]

Battery	Company	Energy Capacity (kWh)	Volume (m ³)	Weight (kg)	Energy Density (kWh/m^3)	Specific Energy (kWh/kg)	Type
Tesla Powerpack	Tesla	232	2.788	2199	83.21	0.11	AC
Corvus Dolphin Power vert. arr.	Corvus	47	0.428	375	109.73	0.13	System, High C-rate
Power 65 Series String	SPBES	65	1.444	950	45.01	0.07	System, High C-rate
SMAR-11N	Spear	11.3	0.12	152.7	98.01	0.07	System, High C-rate
Orca Energy vert. arr.	Corvus	125	1.43	1620	87.41	0.08	System, High C-rate
Orca Energy hor. arr.	Corvus	125	1.61	1620	77.70	0.08	System, High C-rate
Large Systems							
Tesla Powerpack	Tesla	232	5.977	3319	21.28	0.03	System, AC values
Corvus Blue Whale	Corvus	2400	20.64	20300	116.28	0.12	Low C rate
Tesla Megapack	Tesla	2500		23133		0.11	
Inverter							
Powerpack Inverter	Tesla		3.19	1120	0.04	0.04	
Source: [466] [467] [468] [469]	469]						

Table B.2: Battery Data

B. Data

Fuel Cell	Company	Peak Power (kW)	Volume (m ³)	Weight (kg)	Specific Power (<i>kW</i> / <i>kg</i>)	Volumetric Power (kW/m ³)	Notes
HD 90	Hydrogenics	93	0.59	360	0.26	156.57	System
HD 180	Hydrogenics	198	1.19	720	0.28	166.39	System
CELERITY	Hydrogenics	60	0.29	275	0.22	204.08	System
POWERCELL MS-100	Powercell	100	0.28	170	0.59	362.32	System
Fcmove - HD	Ballard	70	0.54	250	0.28	129.63	System
FC veloCity HD100	Ballard	100	0.61	280	0.36	164.11	System
FCETM 80	US Hybrid	80	0.49	248			System
HD 8	Hydrogenics	9	0.04	52	0.16	212.50	Module
HD 10	Hydrogenics	11	0.04	47	0.22	244.19	Module
HD 15	Hydrogenics	17	0.05	55	0.30	317.31	Module
HD 30	Hydrogenics	31	0.08	72	0.43	407.89	Module
HD 50	Hydrogenics	51	0.10	110	0.46	494.67	Module
Sub-systems							
FC veloCity HD100	Ballard						System
Coolant Subsystem			0.15	44			System
Air Subsystem			0.10	61			System
Large system							
Megawatt Power Plant	Hydrogenic	1000	174	32000			System

Table B.3: Fuel cell Data

Source: [470] [471] [472] [473] [474] [475] [476]

Flywheel	Energy Capacity (kWh)	Power (kW)	Rotor Weight (kg)	RPM
Beacon Power, LLC (BP400)	25	100	1133	8000-16000
LEVISYS	10	10-40		
Stornetic GmBH (EnWheel 22 and EnWheel 60)	3.6	21.5–75		<45000
Flywheel Energy Systems Inc.	0.75	50	135	15500-31000
Powerthru/ Pentadyne	0.528	190	590	30000-53000
Calnetix (VDS-XE)	1.11	300	821	24500-36750
Amber Kinetcis (M32)	32	8	2268	<8500
ActivePower	50	50–250	272	7700
Temporal Power	0.958	100–500	3500	<10000
PowerStore	4.155	1560	2900	1800-3600
Piller	6	2400		1500-3600
Energiestro	5.833	5	1700	
CleanSource Plus SMS	3.25	300	2000	10000
CleanSource HD675 UPS	5	675	5000	7700

Table B.4: Flywheel Data

Source: [248] [477] [478] [479] [480] [481]

Name	H₂ (<i>kg</i>)	Pressure (bar)	Tank (kg)	Tank Volume (L)	Gravimetric Ratio	Volumetric Ratio	Company	Notes
Compressed								
QUADRHY 20ft	50.4	60	3096	33137	61.43	657.49	MAHYTEC	
TANK (60 bar, 850 L)	4.20	60	215	850	51.19	202.38	MAHYTEC	Type IV
G-STOR™ H ₂	7.72	350	141	429	18.26	55.54	LUXFER	Type III
TANK (500 bar, 300L)	9.50	500	260	300	27.37	31.58	MAHYTEC	Type IV
Metal Hydride								
MH 1000	0.09	1-10	10	2.86	112.61	32.23	Pragma Industries	No HEX (max.)
MH 1500he	0.13	1-10	14	5.78	105.11	43.39	Pragma Industries	With HEX (min.)
MH 10Mhe	0.89	1-10	115	40.38	129.50	45.47	Pragma Industries	Biggest Volume
Liquid								
Gen-3 cryo- compressed tank	10.70	1	123	235	11.50	21.96	LLNL	

Table B.5: Tank Data

Source: [482] [483] [484] [485] [486] [487] [332]

Table B.6: Gas Turbines with Generator Data

Turbine	Weight (kg)	Volume (m^3)	Power (kW)	Company
Industrial Gas Turbine				
SGT-750	175000	399.50	39800	Siemens
SGT-700	169193	345.92	32800	Siemens
SGT-600	149688	345.92	24500	Siemens
SGT-400	83825	169.59	10400	Siemens
SGT400 (13 and 15 MW version)	83825	186.62	13600	Siemens
SGT-300	59349	118.76	7900	Siemens
SGT-100	34927	114.84	5225	Siemens
Aeroderivative				
35.3 MW	97045	218.06	34700	GE
30.2 MW	94545	178.57	29000	GE
25.1 MW	90000	146.47	24050	GE
4.6 MW	27273	40.27	4200	GE

Source: [488] [489] [490] [491]

Table B.7: Steam Turbines Data (Kawasaki)

Name	Weight (kg)	Volume (<i>m</i> ³)	Power (kW)
UA-120	150000	800.66	7300
UA-160	170000	809.09	10300
UA-200	220000	848.40	13250
UA-240	260000	1168.23	16150
UA-280	280000	1223.64	19100
UA-320	295000	1316.70	22050
UA-360	300000	1316.70	25000
UA-400	305000	1316.70	27950
UA-440	330000	1646.40	30900

Source: [492]

Table B.8: Nuclear Reactor Data

	Diameter (m)	Length (m)	Weight (kg)	Volume (m ³)	Power (MW _{th})
HTR-10	4.35	11.50	320000	170.82	10000
Ubattery	3.70	6.55	250000	70.39	20
HTTR	18.50	30.00		8059.99	30

Source: [270] [326]

Table B.9: Engine Data of 4 selected dredgers

Dredger	Engine name	Weight (kg)	Volume (<i>m</i> ³)	Power (kW_e)
OPTIMUS	MAN 6 L32/40		75	2,895
	with Generator	75,000	127.10	
WILLEM VAN ORANJE	Wärtsilä W12V32	56,900	90.58	6,000
	with Generator	100,100	135.22	
HAM318	Wärtsilä 12V46C	169,000	237.04	11,349
	with Generator	265,000	378.84	
CRISTÓBAL COLÓN	MAN 16 V48/60B	240,000	329.71	18,400
	with Generator	360,000	494.56	-,

Source: [493] [494] [495] [496]

Table B.10: Engine Data for Exhaust Gas Calculation

Dredgers	Bore (mm)	Stroke (mm)	RPM	Cylinders
OPTIMUS	320	400	750	6
HAM 318	460	580	500	12
CRISTÓBAL COLÓN	480	500	500	16
Source: [403] [404] [404				

Source: [493] [494] [495] [496]

Table B.11: Load I	Bank : Weight	and Volume Data

	Load (kW)	Volume (<i>m</i> ³)	Weight (kg)
ASCO Load Bank Model 9800	2500-3000	59.77	9298
Source: [407]			

Source:[497]

Table B.12: Dimensions Reactor Pressure Vessel

Parameter	Radial Dimensions (m)
Falallietei	Radial Dimensions (m)
Vessel thickness	0.1
Radial reflector thickness	0.99
insulation thickness	0.1
barrel and gap thickness	0.7
	Axial Dimensions (m)
Reflector top	1.16
Reflector bottom	1.16
Top Plenum	0.5
Bottom Plenum	0.5
Support Structure	0.6
Core Support Plate	0.15
Insulation thickness top	0.6
Insulation thickness	0.3

Table B.13: Density of Nuclear Reactor Materials

Material	Density (kg/m3)	
Heavy Concrete	4650	
Ordinary Concrete	2390	
Graphite	2270	
Inside RPV (Fuel, voids, control rods etc.)	1895	

C

Supplementary Information

This Appendix contains supplementary information to the report.

C.1. Current Marine Fuels

Since 1987, ISO 8217 standard "Petroleum Products – Fuel (class F) – Specifications of marine fuels" specifies the requirements for petroleum-based fuels used in shipping industry's diesel engines and boilers. A thumb rule is that higher the fuel quality, the higher is the viscosity. As per ISO 8217 standard, marine fuels or bunker fuels, are generally divided into two different classes:

- Heavy fuel oil (HFO)
- Distillates

The heavy fuel oils, also includes Low Sulphur Fuel Oil (LSFO), Ultra Low Sulphur Fuel Oil (ULSFO) etc. The distillates are referred to as marine gasoil (MGO). While blends of HFO and MGO are described as marine diesel oil (MDO) or intermediate fuel oils (IFO). HFO or MGO can be used on large ships but smaller vessels are not designed to run on heavy fuel oil [498].

Heavy Fuel Oil (HFO)

Heavy Fuel Oil (HFO) is defined as a fuel oil with a density greater than 900 kg/m³ (15 °C) a kinematic viscosity of more than 180 centistokes ¹ (at 50 °C). Almost all medium and low-speed marine engines are designed to run on HFO [499]. The sulphur content of HFO cannot be greater than 3.5 %.

Marine Diesel Oil (MDO)/Intermediate Fuel Oil (IFO)

Marine diesel is similar to diesel fuel, but has a higher density. Unlike heavy fuel oil (HFO), marine diesel oil does not have to be heated during storage. The term MDO is for blends that have a very small proportion of HFO while IFO has a higher proportion of HFO [500]. MDO has sulphur content lower than 2% [501]. Sometimes, marine fuels are referred as LS 380 or IFO 180. The number following indicates that the maximum viscosity is 380/180 centistokes at 50 °C) respectively.

Marine Gasoil (MGO)

MGO has varying degree of sulphur content, though the maximum permissible sulfur content is lower than HFO. As per ISO 8217, the maximum permissible value is 1.5%. Low sulfur marine gasoil (LS-MGO) less than 0.1% S, therefore, it can be used at ports in EU or Emission Control Areas (ECAs) [502]. Ultra Low Sulphur Fuel Oil (ULSFO) is marine fuel that has sulphur 0.1% S. It can be sourced by desulphurisation of IFO fuels, however, this exercise is very expensive. Hence, this terms refers to MGO [499]. Compared to other marine bunker fuels, there is significantly lesser emissions of PM and soot from MGO.

 $1 \frac{mm^2}{s}$

C.2. Marine Diesel Engines

Dual fuel engines are classified either as Low Pressure Dual Fuel (LPDF) or High Pressure Dual Fuel (HPDF). HPDF engines operate on Diesel process. Gas injection is at around 300 bar (high pressure) gas injection close to top dead centre (at the end of compression stroke). Whereas the LPDF engines operates on Otto process. Gas injection is at mid-stroke and <10 bar (low pressure).

Table C.1 gives the engine speed with the type of engine. The information is sourced from the Wártsilá Encyclopedia [503].

The main propulsion units can be driven by direct coupling of propeller and shaft (low speed 2-stroke engines) or by connecting via a gearbox (medium speed 4-stroke engine). Medium speed four stroke engine is also used for driving the auxiliaries.

Trunk piston engine is an IC engine where connecting rod connects directly to the piston (with a piston/gudgeon pin). The crosshead is a slider crank linkage where the crosshead slides in the guides and is connected to piston on one side and connecting rod on the other side.

Engine Speed	RPM	Туре
High Speed	>1400	Trunk piston
Medium-speed	400-1200	Trunk piston
Low-speed	<400	Crosshead

Table C.1: Engine Type and Speed

C.2.1. Engine Derating for dredgers

This is elucidated by an example of a Wärtsilä 6L32 engine is rated at 3460 kW the same engine used aboard a dredger has a specified rating of 3120 kW [494]. It is clear that for use at dredgers is significantly derated. The reason for this is that the mechanically driven dredging pumps require operation at full torque even at 80% of nominal engine speed.



C.3. Emissions

Figure C.1: Yearly Carbon emissions by EuDA members (in Europe and global)

Source: Data from EuDA Annual Report 2018 [439]

Figure C.1 gives CO_2 emissions of EuDA members (from their activities globally and in Europe). The variation in the emissions is linked to the global and sectoral activity. For example, European emissions are highest in 2010 because of dredging activity related to Maasvlakte 2 and the expansion of Suez Canal in 2015 led to higher emissions after a period of drop/constant emissions.

The emissions estimation for the year 2008 have been provided by EuDA [504]. This is based on 1171 vessels (sea and non-sea going). According to Clarksons [25], in February 2015, there were 1,911 dredgers already. The Dredger Register 2019 [505] lists more than 2000 dredging vessels and the calculation in the 2008 paper is done with only half that number. Hence, there's a lack of a more recent emissions data. This necessitates to make estimates for the current emissions for understanding the scale of the issue better. Further, heavy metals and SO_x emissions can be estimated from the fuel and the emission factor related to the fuel.

Emission Factors

When looking on a kg CO_2 /tonne fuel basis the carbon content of each marine fuel is constant and not dependent on engine type, duty cycle or other parameters. These are unaffected by the sulphur content of the fuel burnt [506]. The carbon emission factors are same for main/auxiliary engines at slow, medium and high speeds [507].

The factors for the calculation of emissions of carbon dioxide, sulphur dioxide, Mercury (Hg) and Arsenic (As) per tonne of fuel are tabulated in Table C.2. These emission factors are taken from Statistics Norway [508] and IMO [509].

Emissions per tonne of fuel					
Fuel	CO₂ (tonnes)	$\mathbf{SO_2}(kg)$	Hg (g)	$\mathbf{Ar}\left(g ight)$	Pb (g)
MGO/MDO	3.206	1.158	0.05	0.05	0.1
HFO	3.114	17.84	0.2	0.057	0.1
Methanol	1.375				
LNG	2.75				

Since, not all dredger vessels use HFO, the fuel requirements for any other fuel can be translated by dividing the calorific value of HFO with calorific value of the fuel. Table C.3 gives the lower calorific values of some common marine fuels.

Table C.3:	Lower	Calorific	Value	of various fuels	
------------	-------	-----------	-------	------------------	--

Fuel	Lower Calorific Value (kJ/kg)
HFO	40,200
MDO/MGO	42,700
LNG	48,000
Methanol	19,900

C.3.1. Carbon Reporting and Emissions : Company level

The majority of the carbon emissions attributable on dredging companies are due to the utilisation of their dredging equipment. 95% of the carbon emissions of Van Oord are due to equipment deployment [510]. For the DEME group, 93.5% of their carbon emissions are from Fuel Vessels and Floating equipment [511]. GHG emissions of Boskalis due to fleet operations account for around 99% of Scope 1 and Scope 2 CO₂ footprint [105].

The activity of the large TSHDs can affect the carbon footprint substantially. For example, the carbon footprint of Van Oord fell from 575.5 kilotons in 2018 from 676.6 kilotons in 2017. This was attributed to the fall in capacity utilisation rate to 22 weeks from 33 weeks for TSHDs [512]. However, capacity utilisation rate might not cover the entire picture. For instance, the FAIRWAY, a large hopper dredger operated by Boskalis recorded more operational days in 2018 compared to 2017, but less fuel use and

consequently, lesser CO_2 emissions [105].

Jan de Nul publishes CO₂ emissions reports that are part of the CO₂ performance ladder certificate. However, this includes only the emissions from Netherlands and Belgium. Hence, the total extent of the carbon emissions can only be estimated/guessed. DCI, NDMC, CHEC/CCCC, Great Lakes and Lock have not provided any numbers.

Out of top 10 dredging companies in the world, Boskalis seems to have the most comprehensive carbon reporting mechanism. In general, there is a lack of clarity on the reported carbon emission's Scope (1,2 or 3). However, it is clear that fuel consumption due to equipment usage forms about 95% or greater portion of the reported carbon emissions for dredging companies. For example : DEME [513] includes Scope 1 and Scope 2 emissions in its carbon footprint. DEME received a positive Verification Assurance Statement for its carbon footprint conformity to ISO14064 for its base year 2011 [514]. ISO 14064 is an international standard, supplying the basis for specific climate change programmes and defines 3 different scopes of emissions reporting.

As at 31 December 2018, the CCCC dredging Group's dredging capacity amounted to approximately 786 million cubic meters under standard operating conditions [515]. Hence, potentially, the dredging vessel fleet of the CHEC alone can emit somewhere between 1.5 million to 3.75 million tons of CO₂.

Carbon Intensity

Carbon intensity is a metric for evaluation of the carbon efficiency of a company. As per the Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures [516], it is defined as

$$Carbon Intensity = \frac{CO_2 \ emissions \ [tons]}{Revenues \ [Million \$]}$$
(C.1)

There are no reported numbers in the industry for this metric. However, 600 tons per million USD revenues seems to be an approximate number for dredging industry (see Table C.4). This can be compared with 1000 tons per million USD revenues for Maersk, the world's largest shipping company.

Table C.4: Carbon Intensity					
Company Name	Carbon Emissions (kilotons)	Revenues (Million \$)	Carbon Intensity	Note	
Van Oord	576.5 [<mark>510</mark>]	954 [<mark>512</mark>]	604	1.12 \$ = 1 €	
Dredging Corporation of India	54	92 [<mark>517</mark>]	587	1 ₹= 0.013 \$	
Maersk	39,165 [<mark>518</mark>]	39,019 [<mark>518</mark>]	1003		

C.3.2. NO_x emission related

The NO_x emission limits as a function of the engine's RPM along with the applicable Tier is given in Figure C.2.



- ...

C.3.3. Carbon Tax

The most successful implementation of carbon tax regime is the Swedish carbon tax. The carbon taxation in Sweden started in 1991. and is levied on all fossil fuels in proportion to their carbon content. Hence, it is not necessary to measure actual emissions, which greatly simplifies the process [519]. The taxes were increased gradually in a step-wise manner from 24 \in /tonne in 1991 to the current, 114 \in /ton in 2019.

In 2019, Canada implemented a CA\$20 per tonne of carbon dioxide equivalent emissions (t-CO₂e) in 2019 and eventually this will rise to CA\$50 per tonne. In 2008, first broad based carbon tax in North America was implemented in British Columbia [520]. On April 1, 2019, B.C.'s carbon tax rate rose from CA\$35 to CA\$40 per t-CO₂e. The tax rate will increase each year by \$5 per tonne until it reaches CA\$50 per tonne in 2021. The 40 CA\$ tax translates into 8.89 φ /litre of Gasoline, 10.23 φ /litre of Diesel (light fuel oil) and 7.60 φ /cubic meter of Natural gas.

In the Netherlands, a Bill was introduced to set a minimum carbon price of \in 12.30 in 2020 and increasing to \in 31.90 in 2030 [521]. In its current form, it is only applicable for electricity production but the Dutch government is working towards the introduction of carbon tax for industry too. Table 2.2 shows the variation in the carbon tax that is charged in different countries.

C.4. Critical Raw Materials List

As per the Critical Raw Materials List released by the European Commission [522], there are 27 critical raw materials. The The criticality is determined by the economic importance and the supply risks. Table C.5 gives the list of critical raw materials.

Antimony	Gallium	Magnesium	Scandium
Baryte	Germanium	Natural graphite	Silicon metal
Beryllium	Hafnium	Natural Rubber	Tantalum
Bismuth	Helium	Niobium	Tungsten
Borate	HREEs	PGMs	Vanadium
Cobalt	Indium	Phosphate rock	
Fluorspar	LREEs	Phosphorus	
-			

Table C.5: List of Critical Raw Materials

The heavy rare earth elements (HREE), light rare earth elements (LREE) and and platinum group metals (PGM) are a bunch of elements that are clubbed together. These are give in Table C.6.

Table C.6:	Metals in	Different	Groups
------------	-----------	-----------	--------

Metals in Different Groups						
PGMs Iridium	Palladium	Platinum	Rhodium	Ruthenium		
LREEs Cerium	Lanthanum	Neodymium	Praseodymium	Samarium		
HREEs Dysprosium Lutetium	Erbium Terbium	Europium Thulium	Gadolinium Ytterbium	Holmium Yttrium		

As per the data from Hein et al. [523], some of these critical raw materials are more abundant in the CCZ alone than the entire terrestrial known reserves.

C.5. Code of Safety for Nuclear Merchant Ships

C.5.1. Process Plant Conditions

- 1. Normal Operation (PPC-1) : These conditions occur continuously or are likely to occur often during the service life of the nuclear ship. Examples of this could be startup/shutdown and ship maneuvering.
- 2. Minor occurrences (PPC-2) : These are unplanned occurrences and likely to occur several times (infrequently) during the lifetime of the ship. Examples of this could be tripping of turbine/helium blower etc.
- 3. Major occurrences (PPC-3) : This PPC would occur in a few nuclear ships of the same type during their service life. The likelihood of such a PPC should be very small. Examples : incidents that result in limited unavailability of the ship, injuries or need for external assistance like leakage of radioactive substances from primary pressure boundary (without depressurisation), emergency cooling and containment isolation, stuck control rod etc.
- 4. Severe Accident (PPC-4a/PPC-4b) : The likelihood of such a condition should be extremely small and should not occur during the total service life but is nevertheless a possibility. Examples of this may involve loss of life or loss of ship and include capsizing or collision with fire/explosion, sinking.

C.5.2. Safety Classes

- SC-1 includes equipment like Reactor Protection systems, scram system, primary pressure boundary.
- SC-2 includes containment structure, Emergency core cooling systems (ECCS).
- SC-3 includes ancillary system providing support for safety systems like compressed air systems, lubricating oil systems for ECC, seawater coolant system.

• SC-4 includes parts of heat removal system that are located outside the containment, structure for the safety enclosure, collision protection.

C.6. Standard Conditions and Fees for Nuclear Authorisation under NNR Act

There are four categories of authorisation for performing nuclear related activities. This also includes the Nuclear Vessel Licences. The standard conditions for a nuclear authorisation according the National Nuclear Regulator [524] include :

- The description and configuration of the authorised facility or action
- Requirements in respect of modification to facilities
- Operational requirements in the form of operating technical specifications procedures or programmes as appropriate;
- Maintenance testing and inspection requirements
- Operational radiation protection programme
- Radioactive waste management programme
- Emergency planning and preparedness requirements as appropriate
- Physical security
- Transport of radioactive material
- Public exposure safety assessment
- Quality assurances
- Safety Case which identifies and characterises all radiation sources and possible pathways for exposure (under normal operating and accidental situations)

As per the latest amendment of the National Nuclear Regulator Act [525], the authorisation fees for such for a dredging ship operator would be to the tune of 463,359 Rands to 1,101,218 Rands (~ 27796 €-66060 €) ²depending on the fleet size. Further, there would be per hour per person charges for new applications in regards to documents and site verification visits. This could could be upto 200,000 rands (~ 12000 €).

C.7. Nuclear Insurance Pools

Marija [526], websites of Assuratome [527] and Slovak Nuclear Insurance Pool [528] provide details of Nuclear Insurance Pools, their countries and websites. Table C.7 extends the details of these Nuclear Insurance Pool information, most notably the addition of Nuclear Insurance Pools of India, UAE, Turkey and Belarus.

 $^{^{2}1}$ ∈ = 16.67 ZAR (South African rand)

Table C.7: List of Nuclear Insurance Pools

Name of National Nuclear Pool	Country	Website
Belarusian Nuclear Insurance Pool	Belarus	https://nuclearpool.by/en/about/
SYBAN – Belgian Nuclear Pool	Belgium	www.syban.be
Bulgarian National Nuclear Insurance Pool	Bulgaria	
Nuclear Insurance Association of Canada	Canada	www.niac.biz
The China Nuclear Insurance Pool	China	www.chinapool.org
Croatian Nuclear Pool	Croatia	
Czech Nuclear Insurance Pool	Czech Republic	www.nuclearpool.cz
Nordic Nuclear Insurers	Finland and Sweden	www.atompool.com
ASSURATOME	France	www.assuratome.fr
Deutsche Kernreaktor - Versicherungsgemeinschaft	Germany	
Hungarian Atomic Pool	Hungary	
India Nuclear Insurance Pool (INIP)	India	
The Japan Atomic Energy Insurance Pool	Japan	
Pool Atómico Mexicano	Mexico	www.poolamx.com.mx
Nederlandse Pool voor Verzekering van Atoomrisico's	Netherlands	https://atoompool.vereende.nl/
Nuclear Energy Insurance Pool of the Republic of China	Republic of China	
Romania Pool for the Insurance of Atomic Risks	Romania	
Russian Nuclear Insurance Pool	Russia	www.atompool.ru
Slovak Nuclear Insurance Pool	Slovakia	https://www.nuclearpool.sk/page/internation
Nuclear Insurance and Reinsurance Pool, Ljubljana	Slovenia	
The South African Pool for the Insurance of Nuclear Risks	South Africa	
The Korea Atomic Energy Insurance Pool	South Korea	
ESPANUCLEAR	Spain	www.espanuclear.com
Swiss Nuclear Insurance Pool	Switzerland	www.nuklearpool.ch
Turkish Natural Catastrophe Insurance Pool (DASK)	Turkey	
UAE Nuclear Insurance Pool (UNIP)	UAE	
The Ukrainian Nuclear Insurance Pool	Ukraine	
Nuclear Risk Insurers Limited	United Kingdom	http://www.nuclear-risk.com/
American Nuclear Insurers	USA	www.amnucins.com

C.8. Energy Storage

C.8.1. Flywheel

Flywheels have multiple cost elements [249] -

- Elements that scale with power = A: \$/kW
- Elements that scale with energy = B: \$/kWh
- Elements that are largely fixed = C: \$

The total cost is given by :

$$Cost = A \times Power + B \times Energy + C \tag{C.2}$$

C.8.2. Li-ion battery

A battery discharges more or less constantly and stoops rapidly near its depletion capacity. The discharge of flywheel storage represents an exponential decay, while a supercapacitor discharges linearly [529]. The different discharge curves are given in Figure C.3.




C.8.3. Fuel Cell

Maximum Possible Fuel Cell Efficiency

If it is assumed that all of ΔG , the maximum possible efficiency for a fuel cell operating at 25°C and 1 atm is given as

$$\eta = \frac{\Delta G_f^0}{\Delta H_f^0} = \frac{237.1 \frac{kJ}{mol}}{286 \frac{kJ}{mol}} = 83\%$$
(C.3)

This is based on the HHV value of hydrogen.

If the numerator and denominator of Equation C.3 are divided by nF, the Equation becomes

$$\eta = \frac{\frac{\Delta G_{f}^{0}}{nF}}{\frac{\Delta H_{f}^{0}}{nF}} = \frac{1.23}{1.48} = 83\%$$
(C.4)

The numerator of C.4 is referred to as the theoretical cell potential while the denominator is referred to as the thermoneutral potential (the potential corresponding to hydrogen's HHV).

C.8.4. H_2 production

C.8.5. Steam Methane Reforming

Steam reforming or steam methane reforming is the most dominant method to produce H_2 ³. The strongly endothermic reaction is given as

$$CH_4 + H_2O \Longrightarrow CO + 3H_2 \quad \Delta H = 206kJ/mol \tag{C.5}$$

The reactants steam and methane produce syngas (mixture of CO and H_2). Pressure of 3-25 bar and temperature of 950 °C is maintained in the reformer vessel.

C.8.6. What happens when power demand is increased?

When the demand on a prime mover is increased, the prime mover slows down causing a reduction in the frequency and the voltage (both are related to engine RPM). This also leads to a drop in the current. At one point, the prime mover stalls. The fluctuation of frequency and voltage occurs when the load changes. This is due to the response time associated with the prime mover. In a prime mover, in general, a servomechanism adjusts the fuel flow etc. to match the power input.

C.9. Load Bank

The understanding of the load bank and its working is based on the its commercial suppliers [531] and users.

³Globally about 600 billion m³ of H_2 is produced every year. About 2% of this is produced by water electrolysis while 98 % is via SMR [530].

A Load Bank is a device which applies electrical load to an electrical power source. This power from the electrical source is dissipated as heat. The function of the Load Bank for mimicking the operational load which a power source will be subjected to in real life. The Load Bank provides a controllable load unlike the "real" load, which is unpredictable and uncontrollable. The Load Bank uses the energy output of the power source for testing, tuning, supporting, commissioning, inspection and protecting the power source, generally as standby generator. Load bank testing helps in ensuring whether the power source would perform as expected.

Diesel gensets can carry out peak shaving or serve as as emergency power supply. The operation of diesel gensets for long duration at lower loads lead to the phenomenon of 'wet stacking'. The information on the phenomenon of wet-stacking is based on manufacturers [532] and generator servicing/rental company [533]. Wet stacking is a phenomenon of formation of an dark oily coating in the stack due to the condensation of fuel vapours and soot. This occurs in diesel gensets operating at <30% of rated performance for extended periods of time. The reason for this is that under such conditions, the engine does not reach optimal operating temperature and leaves unburnt fuel and carbon deposits. Wet stacking leads to efficiency reduction, reduction in lifespan, smoke emissions and increase in maintenance costs.

An additional use of load banks is in elimination of 'wet stacking' in engines [534]. The application of additional load via load banks increases the operating temperatures and prevents wet stacking. This additional load is such that the generator operates at more than 75% of its nameplate rating. This raises the exhaust temperature that vaporised the unburnt fuel in the exhaust system and blows out the soot.

Load banks are used in the maritime industry for regular maintenance and operational testing of backup generators, power distribution systems and emergency switchboards.

Natural convection based cooling is possible without the need for forced circulation cooling in load banks up to 20-50 kW.

Types of Load Banks

This text is based on information from the manufacturers [535] [536].

Resistive Load Bank

The most common type of load bank is the Resistive load bank. Power Resistors convert the electrical energy into heat and this heat is dissipated , using either by air or water. Using this load bank leads to equivalent loading of both generator and prime mover. The removal of energy from the complete system can be carried out and impacts all aspects of a power generator.

$$1 \ kW_{load \ bank-generator} = 1 \ kW_{prime \ mover-generator}$$
(C.6)

loadbank – generator = load applied by load bank on generator prime mover – generator = load applied by generator on prime mover

Inductive Load Banks

Inductive loadbanks are used for the simulation of real life loads (transformers, motors, lighting etc.). Full power system can be tested by a resistive/inductive load bank. 80% of the kVA rating ⁴ can be achieved while using resistive load banks. But for the lagging power factor, an inductive load bank needs to be coupled with a resistive unit. This achieves 100% of the nameplate kVA rating.

C.10. Direct Open and Direct Closed cycle reactors

The Heat Transfer Reactor Experiment No.1 (HTRE-1) and Heat Transfer Reactor Experiment No.2 (HTRE-2) and HTRE-3 were developed in the United States [537] as part of the Aircraft Nuclear Propulsion program. The utilisation of turbine utilising air was explored as part of these experiments for

⁴For non-resistive loads VA (Volt-ampere) is used while for resistive loads W (Watt) is used.

demonstrating the feasibility for a nuclear-powered turbojet engine and development of the concepts around it. These reactor experiments utilised a direct air cycle reactor. ML-1 was a 40 ton mobile nuclear powerplant prototype that used closed direct cycle which used N₂ with 0.5% O₂ as a heat transfer fluid [538].

C.11. Pure Nuclear based system



Figure C.4: Nuclear based power generation system without ESS

Another possibility for explored where the power requirements could be met by only the usage of nuclear generation. In case, there is under-frequency in the system (excess power demand in comparison to generation), load shedding can be done. However, in case of load rejection, the generator would trip under over-frequency.

In case the generation of hydrogen/batteries are already overcharged or is not opted. Because of the predictable cyclical nature, a possibility is to use load banks. For example : It is known that the requirement of power is going to increase in 100 minutes, the load bank can be connected and nuclear reactor power can be increased gradually. Ramp up rates of 3%/minute are easily achievable. The excess power generated would need to be dissipated as heat via the use of load banks. When the time comes and the electric load needs to be connected, the power bank would be disconnected and the electrical load connected. The arrangement is shown in Figure C.4. The load bank elements operate at half of their maximum possible rating which gives them almost unlimited life. There could be possible reduction on the life of the load bank due to this constant cycling. However, this is beyond the scope of this work.

C.12. Heat Exchangers C.12.1. Area density



Source: [539]

Figure C.12.1 gives the range of area density and hydraulic diameters of various heat exchangers.

C.12.2. Baffles



(a) Single Segmental



(b) Double Segmental

Figure C.6: Baffle Arrangement



(c) Disc and Doughnut

Source: Adapted from Thermopedia [540]

Baffles serve two main purposes :

- increasing the heat transfer rate
- supporting the tubes

Figure C.6 gives a visual representation of the baffle arrangements inside the Shell & Tube Heat Exchanger. The single segmental is the most commonly used baffle arrangement. While the use of double segmental leads to a lower shell side velocity and pressure drop.

C.12.3. Tube layout

The 30° tube layout has the highest shell-side heat transfer coefficient but also the highest pressure drop. The triangular layout gives a compact heat exchange and 15% more tubes can be accommodated within the shell diameter for these layout [541]. Since, He-He and He-Air would be relatively clean service (not requiring mechanical cleaning) this arrangement is suitable.

C.12.4. Shells

The E-type shells are the most common. If there are more than three baffles with a single tube pass, near counter-current flow is possible. If maximum shellside pressure drop is exceeded X- or J- type shells should be used. F-type shells can be used to obtain pure countercurrent flow by having two tube side passes. However, leakages are possible unless special care is taken.

C.12.5. TEMA Nomenclature

TEMA S&T HX nomenclature is defined as a combination of letters that denote "Front End Head types-Shell types-Rear End Head types". For example TEMA type BEM indicates a bonnet (integral) front end head type, one pass shell having a fixed tubesheet head. There are 5 unique letters denoting the front end head types, 7 unique letters for the shell types and 8 unique letters that denote the rear end head type.

C.13. Uranium Price

Figure C.7 shows the Uranium prices over the years. In the past 4 years, the prices have averaged around 55 $/kg^{5}$.



Figure C.7: Uranium Prices in \$/lbs

Source: [542]

C.14. Nuclear Decommissioning

One of the most recent decommissioned reactors in the United States is the 619 megawatt (MW) Haddam Neck plant in central Connecticut, which was shut down in 1997 and decommissioned using the DECON method. Haddam Neck's decommissioning was completed in 2007 at a total cost of \$ 893 million [543]. For submarine decommissioning in Russia, the reactor compartments are water-sealed along with the adjacent buoyancy compartments, and kept in the waterborne storage as "three-reactor

⁵1 lb = 0453592 kg

compartment units (3-RCU)". These 3-RCU are about three times the length and 1.5-2 times the weight of a single compartment [373].

C.14.1. Entombed Nuclear Reactors

Only 4 major nuclear reactors have been entombed :

- Chernobyl Reactor Number 4, Ukraine
- RPV and some other auxiliaries of the Boiling Nuclear Superheater (BONUS), Reactor Facility, Puerto Rico
- · Containment Vessel of the Piqua Nuclear Generating Station, United States
- Hallam Nuclear Generating Station, United States

C.14.2. Reprocessing of TRISO Fuel

TRISO fuel is chemically stable and hence, extreme methods are required for reprocessing. These methods include :

- Grind-Leach : In this, the particles are ground and the chemical species leached. However, grinding to small particle sizes is problematic, the solid-liquid separations are difficult and the organic species produced in leaching step are troublesome.
- Crush-Burn-Leach is the easiest of the processing techniques, it releases the carbon as CO₂ requirement of large and complex gas processing equipment. Complete extraction of transuranic is hard but carbon capture is a possibility.
- Aqueous grind-leach is one promising technology and has the smallest volume of carbon waste.

C.15. Water Ingress in HTGR

The presence of water in HTGR core increases the neutron moderation which in turn increases the reactivity. The increase in the reactivity is due to the following combined effects :

- H₂ absorbs neutrons and fewer thermal neutrons are available for U-235 fission.
- Fewer high-energy neutrons are available (spectrum softening) leading to an increase in fission cross section and decrease of resonance capture (U-238).
- Neutron leakage from core is reduced.

C.16. Cooling Water

In 2019, due to high temperature of the river waters and lowered water levels due to drought like conditions in France and Germany had some of their nuclear reactors (Golfech (Tarn-et-Garonne) and Tricastin (Drôme) in France and Grohnde reactor in Germany) forced offline [544]. To protect the biodiversity from thermal pollution [545], it is mandated by law to reduce river water consumption for cooling needs of power plants when temperatures go over 28°C (specific temperature depends on the country laws).

However, access to fresh water is not a necessity, per se. For example, United States's largest nuclear power plant, Palo Verde does not cool using river water [546]. Instead, Palo Verde utilises the waste water from surrounding areas (Phoenix city for example).

C.17. Entrepreneurship

This section explains some of the terms from Chapter A.

Equity joint venture : The understanding of this terms is based from the firm Lehman, Lee & Xu [547]. This is a form of Limited Liability Company and the preferred investment vehicle for most manufacturing JVs. The profits are distributed according to the % of capital investment. For example, if 30% of capital investment is made, 30% of the total profits are entitled.

Wholly Foreign Owned Enterprise : The understanding of this terms is based from the firm Lehman, Lee & Xu [548]. A Wholly Foreign Owned Enterprise or WOFE is an entity that is established within mainland China and wholly owned by foreign investors. The liability of foreign investors is limited to the registered capital amount.

D

Additional Methodology

This Appendix contains portions of the methodology that could not find a part in the main report.

D.O.1. PWR weight and Volume

The arrangement of nuclear reactors is different in submarines and surface vessels. In a submarine, the reactor compartment is a horizontal cylinder while in a ship the reactor compartment resembles a rectangular box that is vertical or cylindrical. Weights and Volume of some naval PWR are compiled here.

The Ohio class submarines are powered by S8G PWR which has 220 MW_{th} . The reactor compartment weighs 2750 tons. The dimensions are 55 feet long and 42 feet high.

The nuclear powered guided missile cruiser, USS Long Beach's reactor was directly coupled to the propellers and generated 60 MW. The reactor compartment weighed 2250 tons, had a height of 42 feet, length of 38 feet and breadth of 37 feet [549].

For Victor-class submarines, the Reactor Compartment (RC) is about 10 meters in diameter, 10 meters long, and about 900 tons in weight [373].

D.1. Possible Power Conversion Cycles

The Rankine, Open Brayton and Closed Brayton cycles have been discussed in 4.2.4. Figure 4.7a represents a Rankine cycle. The Rankine cycle is based on the generation of work through a turbine that is driven by steam. The steam is raised in a boiler from pressurised water by supplying heat.

In an Open Brayton cycle (given in Figure 4.7b, compressor, heat exchanger and turbine are the main components. Exhaust from the turbine generally has high enthalpy.

Figure 4.7c represents an Closed Brayton Cycle. In a Closed Brayton cycle the exhaust from the turbine is fully recirculated to the compressor. Unlike the open brayton cycle, the working fluid does not exit the system.

Other possible options exists when a bottoming cycle is added to the Brayton cycle (and its variants).

In an Open Brayton Rankine cycle (given in Figure D.1, the Brayton cycle is bottomed by a Rankine cycle. The exhaust from the Brayton cycle turbine goes through a Heat Recovery Steam Generator where steam is raised to drive a steam turbine.



Figure D.1: Open Brayton Rankine Cycle

Figure D.2 represents an Open Brayton Cycle. In an Open Brayton cycle, only the Brayton cycle is used as a power conversion cycle. The exhaust of the turbine generally has enough heat capacity that it can be utilised by adding a bottoming cycle.



Figure D.2: Closed Brayton Rankine Cycle

A Vapour Absorption based air inlet cooled Nuclear Air Brayton Cycle is given in Figure D.3. The air enters through the evaporator section where the temperature of the inlet air is reduced and exits through the generator where the heat from the turbine exhaust is utilised.



Figure D.3: Vapour Absorption Cycle Inlet Air Cooled Nuclear Air Brayton Cycle

D.2. Additional Power vs. "X" Trendlines

Figure D.5 and Figure D.5 provides the equation for the trendlines developed in this work with Minnehan et al. [317] when the models that have been dropped by manufacturers are considered. There is still a small difference due to the change in the specifications of the same models.



Figure D.4: Fuel Cell Systems Compared to Minnehan et al. (Peak Power vs. Volume)

The equation for the trendline representing Power vs. Volume

$$y = 57.076x + 70.116$$
 (D.1)
 $R^2 = 0.3425$

In comparison, the equivalent trendline in Minnehan et al. [317] is given as

$$y_{Minnehan} = 55.944x + 73.331$$
 (D.2)



Figure D.5: Fuel Cell Systems Compared to Minnehan et al. (Peak Power vs. Mass)

The equation for the trendline representing Power vs. Mass

$$y = 0.1378x + 54.035$$
 (D.3)
 $R^2 = 0.505$

In comparison, the equivalent trendline in Minnehan et al. [317] is given as

$$y_{Minnehan} = 0.1237x + 61.868 \tag{D.4}$$

Trendlines between Power vs Mass and Power vs Volume for Fuel Cell (systems and modules) were made. These trendlines are given in Figure D.7 and Appendix Figure D.6 respectively.



Figure D.6: Fuel Cell Systems & Modules (Peak Power vs. Volume)



Figure D.7: Fuel Cell Systems (Peak Power vs. Mass)

It can be realised that the R^2 values for modules is much higher than the R^2 values of the mentioned systems. This is because, the description of modules is clearer while the description of the system tend to have certain amount of variation across manufacturers.

The weight and volume data for steam turbines is given in Appendix (Table B.7). This data consists of steam marine turbines from Kawasaki. This data already includes the generator dimensions and weight. Trendlines between Power vs Weight and Power vs Volume for were made. Figure D.8 and D.9 shows these trendlines respectively. These are not used in this work and left for future work.



Figure D.8: Steam Turbine Power vs. Mass Data

The relation between Power and Mass is given by the following Equation :

$$Power[kW] = 0.00016955 \times Mass[kg]^{1.5} - 3395.2991$$
(D.5)
$$R^{2} = 0.9311$$



Figure D.9: Steam Turbine Data : Power vs. Volume

While, the relation between Power Power and Mass is given by the following Equation :

$$Power[kW] = 0.518988 \times Volume[m^3]^{1.5} - 1835.9644$$
(D.6)
$$R^2 = 0.8948$$

D.3. Net Tonnage vs. Displacement

For the calculation of the displacement, submerged volume needs to be calculated first. The submerged volume can be found from Equation D.7. The factor of "0.8" is used as the block coefficient as this is the general value for dredger vessels.

Submerged Volume
$$(m^3)$$
 = Draught × Beam × LBP × 0.8 (D.7)

The displacement is then calculated by multiplying the submerged volume with the density of the seawater.

Displacement
$$(kg)$$
 = Submerged Volume × $\rho_{seawater}$ (D.8)

Figure D.10 shows the relationship between Net Tonnage and Displacement of all the TSHDs.



Figure D.10: Net Tonnage vs. Displacement for all TSHDs

The relation is given by the Equation D.9

Net Tonnage =
$$0.16027 \times Displacement + 194.85532$$
 (D.9)
 $R^2 = 0.81893$

As per Figure D.11, there's a good linear agreement between the Net Tonnage and Displacement of the four dredgers considered in this work.



Figure D.11: Net Tonnage vs. Displacement of 4 selected dredgers

Similarly, the available volume in the four dredgers considered in this work scales linearly with the displacement of the dredgers (see Figure D.12).



Figure D.12: Available volume vs. Displacement for 4 selected dredgers

Equation D.10 gives the relation between the Net Tonnage and Displacement of the 4 TSHDs considered in this work.

Net
$$Tonnage_{TSHDs,thiswork} = 0.13597 \times Displacement + 651.05786$$
 (D.10)
 $R^2 = 0.99227$

Equation D.10 gives the relation between the Available Volume and Displacement of the 4 TSHDs considered in this work.

Available
$$Volume_{TSHDs,thiswork} = 0.00450 \times Displacement + 80.46899$$
 (D.11)
 $R^2 = 0.92279$

It must be remembered that Net Tonnage is related to Hopper Volume. Therefore, Net Tonnage, Hopper Volume and Displacement are linearly related to each other.

D.4. Exhaust Gas Flowrate

The exhaust gas flowrate for 2-stroke and 4- stroke engines can be calculated with Equation D.12 and D.13 respectively. These equations assume ideal conditions and neglect the compressibility.

Exhaust flow rate = Engine Displacement
$$(m^3) \times RPM/60$$
 (D.12)

Exhaust flow rate = Engine Displacement
$$\times RPM/2/60(m^3/s)$$
 (D.13)

The engine displacement is calculated as per

Engine Displacement = stroke length $\times \pi \times (0.5 \times bore)^2 \times number$ of cylinders (D.14)

D.5. Calculation of Liability limit based on Brussels Convention on the Liability of Operators of Nuclear Ships

The Convention sets the liability per nuclear accident as 1500 million francs. The franc is a unit of account and equals to 65.5 mg gold of 900 fineness ¹. The 900 fineness is equivalent to 21.6 carat ².

At a price of 47.5 \$. g^{-1} (for 21.6 carat gold), the current liability cap would be around 4.66 billion \$.

²carat is defined as pure metal part per 24 alloy part

¹Fineness refers to the parts per thousand of the pure metal in the alloy. So, 990 fineness implies 990 parts of pure gold per 1000 parts of the total weight of the alloy (pure gold, alloying metals and any impurities)

D.6. CIRIA 2005

Additional parts of the CIRIA methodology for calculation of the value of a TSHD are nestled here. This Depreciation and interest calculation is based on annuity basis. The annuity is calculated as

$$A = \frac{i}{((p^{n}) - 1) \times \frac{1}{u} \times (p^{n} - z)}$$
(D.15)

where,

i = interest rate n = Service life [yr] u = utilization [week/year] z = residual value at rest of service life as a fraction of V

p = 1 + i

Hence, Depreciation and interest is calculated as

$$DI = A \times V$$
 (D.16)

Now, depending on the discharge method the maintenance and repair costs are ascertained from the tabulated values.

The total crew costs are calculated as per Equation D.17-D.18.

$$C_{Lcrew} = 100 \times L - 3660 \notin /week \tag{D.17}$$

$$Total Crew Cost = Expat Crew Cost (from Table) + C_{Lcrew}$$
(D.18)

The total wear and tear costs depend upon the sediment type and amount. These range from $\frac{0.05 \\medsilon}{m^3}$ for silt to $\frac{3 \\medsilon}{m^3}$ for coarse sediments.

Wear and Tear Costs =
$$f(sediment amount, type)$$
 (D.19)

The Specific Fuel Consumption (IFO 380) (sfc) is given as

$$sfc = 0.19 \times Engine \ load \ (sailing) \times Installed \ Propulsion \ Power[\frac{L}{h}]$$
 (D.20)

Then, fuel consumption (\dot{m}_{fuel}) is given as

$$\dot{m}_{fuel} = Engine \ load \ (sailing) \times Installed \ Propulsion \ Power \times sfc$$
 (D.21)

The cost of the fuel C_{fuel} is given as

$$C_{fuel} = \dot{m}_{fuel} \times c_{unitfuel} \tag{D.22}$$

1

And the lubricant costs are assigned as 10% of the fuel costs (Equation D.23

$$Lubricant \ costs = 10\% \times C_{fuel} \tag{D.23}$$

D.7. Liability Insurance

There are 98 nuclear power plant sites. Each reactor site has a liability coverage of 450 million \$. On average of 1 million USD per reactor is paid up as insurance premium. The core damage frequency of United States nuclear industry is estimated to be 2×10^{-5} [550]. However, the worldwide historical frequency of core melt accident is 1 in 1309 reactor-years [551]. This gives a CDF of 7.6 $\times 10^{-4}$ per reactor year. Eventually, the risk perceived by the insurers is what determines the liability insurance premium.

The premium is related to the expected value ³

Premium = Expected value(claim amounts per insuree)	(D.24)
$=$ Expected number of accidents \times expected amount per accident	(D.25)
= Expected frequency × Expected severity	(D.26)

On top of this would be the profit of the insurance provider. Further, if the pursuit is risky the insurer also adds a factor on top of the Premium calculated in Equation D.28. For example : In life insurance extra additional rate ranges from 125%-500% [552]. Now, these factors are assumed to be clubbed and premium is given as

$$Premium = Additional \ Factor \times Expected \ frequency \times Expected \ severity$$
(D.28)

Information about what probabilities or factors the industry is using is not available in public domain ⁴. Here, a simplified attempt to capture some information. The premiums for three different probability of breaching the liability limits along with the additional factor value is given in Table D.1. The additional factor is arrived at by comparing the premium values by using Equation D.24 and then comparing it to the US nuclear third party liability premium. The lowest probability is considered to be 10^{-3} , this is half the expected accident frequency if the operation of old Japanese reactors is carried without any safety upgrades (after the Fukushima accident). An additional factor of around 292% is being considered if CDF values from Cochran [551] are being used in the industry.

Actuarially fair premium is when the premium is equal to the Expected claims. This is given by Equation D.29.

Actuarially Fair Premium = Income if everything goes WELL
$$-$$
 Expected income (D.29)

The expected income can be calculated as

$$Expected income = Liability amount \times Probability (liability occurring) + Probability (non - occurrence of liability) \times Premium amount$$
 (D.30)

Table D.1 gives the actuarially fair premium. Even with a 10^{-3} frequency, the premium of 1 million USD is unfair.

Accident Frequency	Additional Factor	Actuarially Fair Premium [USD]
10-3	222%	451000
7.6 x 10 ⁻⁴	292%	342760
2 x 10 ⁻⁵	11111.11%	9020

In case, an accident occurs, the cost of the accident per unit of electricity generated is given by the metric referred to as "Accident risk cost".

$$Accident \ risk \ cost = \frac{Damage \ cost \times Accident \ Frequency \ (per \ reactor \ year)}{Gross \ Output}$$
(D.31)

(D.27)

 $^{^{3}}$ Expected value is the weighted average of the variable. It is calculated as the sumproduct of probability of an outcome and value of that outcome

⁴If Equation D.24 is used as it is, the premium is set as if the American insurance industry takes the probability to be 1 incident every 450 years (2×10^{-3} for one nuclear reactor).

D.8. NO emissions

$$NOemissions[g/s] = \frac{d[NO]}{dt} \times t \times M_{NO} \times \frac{\dot{m}}{\rho_{air}}$$
(D.32)

$$NOemissions[g/kWh] = \frac{NOemissions[g/s]}{Factor_{I-kWh} \times Power}$$
(D.33)

where,

 $\begin{array}{ll} \frac{d[\text{NO}]}{dt} &= \text{Rate of NO formation [moles/(cm^3 - s)]} \\ t &= \text{time [s]} \\ \dot{m} &= \text{Mass flow rate [kg/s]} \\ \rho_{air} &= \text{Air density [kg/cm^3]} \\ Factor_{J-kWh} &= \text{Conversion Factor J to kWh (2.778 \times 10^{-7})} \\ M_{\text{NO}} &= 30.01 \left[\frac{g}{mol}\right] \end{array}$

The NO emissions [g/kWh] increase linearly with time and pressure at a constant temperature of 1100 K. This is shown in Figure D.13.



Figure D.13: NO generation at 1100 K with varied pressures

D.9. Decomposition of CO_2

The yearly decomposition of CO_2 to C is given by Equation D.34.

$$m_{\rm C} = \frac{10^{-15} \times m_{\rm CO_2}}{M_{\rm CO_2}} \tag{D.34}$$

$$m_{\rm CO_2} = \dot{m}_{\rm CO_2} \times 0.0051$$
 (D.35)

where,

 \dot{m} = Mass flow rate of air [g/year]

- $m_{\rm CO_2}$ = Mass flow rate of CO₂ [g/year]
- $m_{\rm C}$ = Mass flow rate of C [g/year]
- $M_{\rm CO_2}$ = Molecular Mass of CO₂ (44.01 [g/mol])

D.10. Expected Endurance Calculations (Volume constraints only)

The following set of equations is applicable for the computation of expected endurance when only volume is assumed to be a constraint.

Equations D.36-D.39 are applicable for Fuel Cell based systems.

Volume of
$$H_2 tank = 0.70 \times V_{constraint} - Volume of Fuel Cell$$
 (D.36)

Mass of
$$H_2$$
 stored (kg) = $\frac{Total Volume of H_2 tank}{Volume of one tank / Mass of H_2 stored per tank}$ (D.37)

Energy of H₂ in Tank = Mass of H₂
$$\times \frac{119.96}{3.6}$$
 (D.38)

$$Endurance \ [days] = \frac{Energy \ of \ H_2 \ in \ Tank \ \times Overall \ System \ Efficiency}{Energy \ Requirement \ [kWh/day]}$$
(D.39)

Equations D.40-D.42 are applicable for battery based systems.

Required Energy Capacity
$$(kWh) = \frac{Energy Requirements}{Depth of Discharge}$$
 (D.40)

$$Energy \ Capacity \ of \ Battery \ packs \ = \ \frac{Energy \ Capacity}{Volume} \times 0.70 \times V_{constraint} \tag{D.41}$$

$$Endurance \ [days] \ = \ \frac{Energy \ Capacity \ of \ Battery \ packs \times Depth \ of \ Discharge}{Energy \ Requirement \ [kWh/day]} \tag{D.42}$$

D.11. DWT vs. GT of different diesel-powered TSHDs



Figure D.14: Deadweight vs Gross Tonnage Correlation of different TSHDs

The relation between the deadweight and gross tonnage of different TSHDs

$$DWT_{Diesel4-Stroke} = 1.6219 \times GT - 1589.8$$
(D.43)
$$R^2 = 0.9397$$

$$DWT_{Diesel2-Stroke} = 1.3214 \times GT + 1141.5$$
(D.44)
$$R^2 = 0.9545$$

$$DWT_{DieselElectric} = 1.2236 \times GT + 520.95$$
(D.45)
$$R^{2} = 0.9309$$

E

Theoretical Background : A Crash Course

This Appendix contains some of the theoretical background that might be necessary to understand the report. Additionally, it contains a brief explanation of specific terms.

E.1. Dredging

E.1.1. Terms

Capital dredging is used to refer to the activity of increasing the natural depths for the first time. Capital Dredging includes construction of harbours ports, basins, canals and waterways.

Maintenance dredging is the dredging work carried out for maintaining a particular water depth. Depending on the location and type of vessel, this is carried out every few years or two or three times each year or in some cases, this can also be a continuous operation.

Navigational dredging is the dredging work carried out to improve navigation.

Blue Carbon is the sequestered carbon that is stored in coastal (mangroves, tidal marshes, seagrasses etc.) and marine ecosystems. This carbon storage is both in the plants and the sediment below the plants.

Cycle Time is the total time required for one dredging cycle. The dredging cycle time is a function of sailing speed with empty and full hopper, time spent actually dredging, time spent discharging and time spent manoeuvring to get into position for dredging or discharging.

Overall production is a metric that is defined as $\frac{Hopper \ Load}{Cycle \ time}$. The overall production is highest when the hopper load is as high as possible and the cycle time as short as possible.

Project Origin is some kind of imaginary origin with respect to the coordinate system. So you can not place this project on some specific location in the real world

Borrow area is the area from where the material is excavated to be used at another location.

drag anchor is the vessel drift because of the failure of the anchor to hold.

Net tonnage is approximately the hopper volume \times 1.9. The density of water saturated sand is approx. 2.0 ton/m3 and the hopper is not be filled to the full volume capacity.

Bow coupling is the location on the dredger where the floating pipeline is connected to carry out pump ashore discharge.

E.1.2. Discharge Method

Some of the finer fractions of the dredged material will overflow with the excess water from the hopper and these fines will fall back to the seabed again.

Rainbowing For applications which involve discharging huge quantities of dredged material in shallow locations, land reclamation projects or beach replenishment, Rainbowing is an ideal method. This discharge method does not require floating or submerged pipelines, boosters or landlines, it is often the most economical method.

Dumping Discharging through bottom doors is referred to as dumping. This happens through opening up of bottom doors in the hull of the dredger. This allows for quick and direct offloading at a specific location. Only specific circumstances allow for this discharging method.

Pump ashore Pump ashore is the discharging method that utilises a pipeline to transport the dredged material to the construction site. This is generally undertaken when there are for example draft restrictions on the usage of other discharge methods or the borrow area is far away from the construction site.

E.2. Marine Engineering

E.2.1. Terms

stern is the back of a vessel (in the direction when vessel is underway).

bow is the front part of a vessel (in the direction when vessel is underway).

Port side is the side on the left of the observer when facing the bow.

Starboard side is the side on the right of the observer when facing the bow.

aft refers to being near or towards the stern of the ship.

cofferdam are void spaces to prevent mixing of different fluids.

bulkhead forms the barrier between compartments in a ship. It is a vertical partition within the ship's hull.

compartment is the space in a ship between the decks and bulkhead.

Bilge System is a piping system for water removal in the spaces within the vessel. This water could be due to condensation, leakage, washing, fire fighting, etc. Such a system is capable of controlling flooding in the Engine Room but can seldom contain the flooding from a large hull damage for a long time [553].

Heel The expected intentional deviation from longitudinal axis is called as heel.

Angle of list is the degree to which a vessel "heels" (leans) to either side (port or starboard) when no external forces are acting upon it. The possible causes are the uneven load distribution or flooding. This is unintentional or unexpected deviation from the longitudinal axis.

Draft is the vertical distance between the bottom of the hull (keel) and waterline. The minimum depth of water for safe navigation of a vessel is determined by the draft.

Gross tonnage is a non linear function of ship's enclosed volume. This is given by Equation [554]:

$$GT = K_1 V \tag{E.1}$$

where V is the enclosed volume in the ship (in m^3) K_1 is a constant calculated by 0.2 + 0.02 log 10V

Deadweight tonnage is the weight in long tons (1016.0469088 kg) of the contents of ship like cargo, crew and consumables (fuel, water etc.) It is a good indicator for the revenues that can be generated. The Deadweight tonnage is related to the displacement and lightweight.

$$Deadweight \ tonnage = Displacement \ tonnage - Lightweight$$
(E.2)

Lightweight is the weight of the steel structures (machinery, equipment, hull etc.)

Net Tonnage is the amount of space available for carrying goods.

Block Coefficient is defined as the ratio of the underwater volume of the ship to the underwater volume of a rectangular block of the same dimensions (length, breadth and depth). The block coefficient C_B is always less than 1.

Short sea shipping is the cargo movement along a coast without crossing oceans.



Ship size (side view)

Figure E.1: "Schematic drawing of ship's size" by Tosaka is licensed under CC BY-SA 3.0

E.2.2. Stability

Intact stability is the stability criteria with the vessel in normal operational configuration (hull is not breached in any compartment). The intact stability criteria is defined according to the International Code on Intact Stability (2008).

Damaged stability is the measure of stability when various combinations of watertight compartments are flooded.

E.2.3. Ship Motions

Ship motions are described either as rotational or translational.

Rotational motions

Figure E.2 give the rotary motions that a ship cane be subjected to. The three movements are around three different axis :

- Vertical Axis (Yaw)
- Transverse Axis (Pitch)
- Longitudinal Axis (Roll)



Figure E.2: "Three rotational degrees of freedom of a boat or ship" by Wikimedia Commons

Figure E.3 give the translatory motions that a ship can be subjected to.



Figure E.3: "Three linear degrees of freedom of a boat or ship" by Wikimedia Commons

The three movements around the three different axis are :

- Vertical Axis (Heave)
- Transverse Axis (Sway)
- Longitudinal Axis (Surge)

E.3. Nuclear

E.3.1. Terms

Burn-up is defined as the fission energy release per unit mass of fuel $\left[\frac{MWd}{tHM}\right]$. **Effective Full Power Day** is the number of days the core can be powered for at full power.

$$EFPD = \frac{Total \ Uranium \ loading \ [tU]}{Power \ rating[MW]} \times Core \ burnup \ [MWd/tU]$$
(E.3)

Reactor year is the unit of time in terms of operation of the nuclear reactor(s). One reactor year can be defined as one reactor operating for one year. Equivalently, ten reactor years could be 10 reactors operating for one year or one reactor operating for 10 years or or 5 reactors operating for 2 years each. **Power History** refers to the power of a nuclear reactor over an extended period of time. It is an important metric for calculation of decay heat and fission product poisons.

Core Damage Frequency (CDF) The probability that an accident would cause severe damage to fuel in a nuclear reactor

Neutronic power is the power production in a nuclear reactor even after insertion of negative reactivity/shutdown. This is due to the continuation of the fission process by the delayed neutrons. **Xenon dead time** is the time needed for the reactor to outweight the effect of Xenon-135.

E.3.2. Defence-in-depth concept

The defence-in-depth philosophy in the Code of Safety for Nuclear Merchant Ships is covered by four barriers [555] :

- Barrier I (Fuel) : Fuel matrix keeps the fission products.
- Barrier II (fuel cladding) : This essentially retains the fission products from the fuel.
- Barrier III (primary pressure boundary) : This functions to prevent the unintentional release of radioactive material from the primary system.
- Barrier IV (containment structure/safety enclosure) : This contains the primary pressure boundary and limits the leakage of radioactive material from any contained equipment.

E.3.3. HALEU

The U-235 concentration is referred to as "assay". High-assay low-enriched uranium (HALEU) is the fuel which has U-235 concentration between 5-20%. HALEU is the fuel of choice for SMRs, making the reactors smaller than they would be in comparison to other land based reactors [556]. HALEU also helps achieve higher "burnup" rates and reduces refueling frequency.

E.3.4. Fast Neutron Reactors

A fast neutron reactors (FNRs) employs fast neutrons to carry out fission. In a A fast neutron reactor a neutron moderator is not needed as the fuel is rich in fissile material in comparison to thermal spectrum reactors.

Due to the surplus of neutrons from 239Pu fission, the reactor produces more 239Pu than it consumes. The blanket material can then be processed to extract the 239Pu to replace losses in the reactor, and the surplus is then mixed with uranium to produce MOX fuel that can be fed into conventional slow-neutron reactors. A single fast reactor can thereby feed several slow ones, greatly increasing the amount of energy extracted from the natural uranium, from less than 1% in a normal once-through cycle, to as much as 60% in the best fast reactor cycles.

E.3.5. COVRA

Central Organisation For Radioactive Waste (COVRA) located in Vlissingen-Oost is a public limited company and serves the single point for all nuclear waste management in Netherlands. A single entity was made responsible due to the low amount of nuclear waste, specialist knowledge requirement and cost savings [557]. COVRA is the site of storage and processing of the radioactive waste. The low-level and intermediate-level wastes are turned into a stable product after which the waste must be stored in deep geological repository.

E.3.6. Iodine Pit

Out of the known neutron absorbers, Xenon-135 is the most powerful one. During power reduction, the rate of Xe buildup is higher than the rate of Xe decay. The reason for this is the reduced burnup of Xenon (due to reduced neutron flux) and decay of I-135 to Xe-135. At this point, it must be remembered that the half life of the decay of I-135 is 6.6 hours in comparison to the half life of Xe-135 decay (9.2 hours). A Xenon peak is reached and unless there's additional reactivity present, the reactor cannot be restarted again. This phenomenon is known as Iodine/Xenon pit. For reactors with thermal flux levels (~ 5 x $10^{12} \frac{neutrons}{cm^2.s^1}$), Xenon decay is the dominant form of Xe removal rather than Xenon burnup [558]. When reactor power is decreased, there is an immediate decrease burnup of Xenon but the production of Xe-135 continues at the higher rate. The Xe-135 concentration continues to rise until the rate of production of Xe-135 is equal to the rate of removal of Xe-135. The magnitude of the Xenon peak is dependent on the initial power level. When reactor power is increased, a phenomenon in reverse occurs.

E.4. Energy Generation and Storage

E.4.1. Terms

Peukert effect is the loss of capacity when battery is charged/discharged at high currents.

E.4.2. Pressure Vessel Tank

Table E.1 is a based on information from the industry sources [559] [560].

Туре	Material	Pressure Capability	Other remarks
Туре І	All metal	Pressure 50 MPa	Heaviest and Cheapest
Type II	Metal liner with hoop wrapped composite.	Pressure not limited	Equal load bearing, more expensive than Type I, 30-40 % less weight
Type III	Metal Liner with load bearing composite (axially and hooped wrapped)	For P \leq 45 MPa	2-3x more expensive than Type I (upfront cost)
Type IV	polymer based liner (generally polyamide or polyethylene plastic) with load bearing axially and hooped wrapped composite	For P \leq 100 MPa	3-4x more expensive than Type I (upfront cost)

Table E.1: Pressure Vessel types and their characteristics

E.4.3. H₂ Storage tanks

Liquid Storage

For the LLNL Gen-3 cryo-compressed tank [332] at 1 atm and 20.3 K, the weight of the stored H₂ is 10.3 kg. While, the same tank when used to store gaseous H₂ at a pressure of 272 atm, only allows for 2.8 kg of H₂ to be stored at 300K. Since LH2 is slightly compressible, the actual storage capacity would depend on the refueling conditions (pressure and temperature). The refueling time is mentioned to be < 5 minutes.

Solid Storage

This is based on the information from a manufacturer [561] of solid H₂ storage. In Solid H₂ storage, the H₂ is stored at a low pressure (\sim 1-10 bar) unlike the compressed storage. The H₂ is stored in metal hydride alloys and can be represented by the reversible reaction.

$$\frac{2}{n}M + H_2 \Longrightarrow 2/nMH_n + \Delta H$$
 (E.4)

where,

M : Metal/Alloy

 MH_n : Metal hydride

The reaction in Equation E.4 is exothermic when hydrogen is stored and endothermic when hydrogen is released.

Under low T or high P, the H_2 can enter the interstitial sites inside the parent metal/alloy. This allows for increase in the storage capacity of metal hydride storage tanks. The tank vessel body is usually made of Al or Stainless Steel. The whole solid storage system consists of tank vessel, heat exchanger and transport auxiliaries.

E.5. Reaction Control

The kinetic product is the end result of a faster reaction as it has lower activation barrier and a lower transition state energy. While the thermodynamic product is the end result leading to a lower energy of the product. At lower temperatures, the final product has more of the faster reaction, the reaction is under kinetic control. While at temperatures enough to have both the reactions proceed, the more stable product gets formed. The reaction is said to be under thermodynamic control. At high temperatures, the reactions are reversible and the product ratio is dictated by the ratio of equilibrium constants [562].

F

Results

This Appendix contains some of the results that were generated during this work but were of lower priority to be added to the report.

F.1. OPTIMUS (OSTSEE)

1 Day Operations



Figure F.1: Volume requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of OPTIMUS



Figure F.2: Weight requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of OPTIMUS



Figure F.3: Weight requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of OPTIMUS







1 Day Operations



Figure F.5: Volume requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of HAM 318



Figure F.6: Weight requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of HAM 318



Figure F.7: Volume requirements for various Battery systems for 1 day operations of HAM 318



Figure F.8: Weight requirements for various Battery systems for 1 day operations of HAM 318

F.3. CRISTÓBAL COLÓN

1 Day Operations



Figure F.9: Volume requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of CRISTÓBAL COLÓN



Figure F.10: Weight requirements for various PEMFC systems for 1 day operations of CRISTÓBAL COLÓN



Figure F.11: Volume requirements for Battery systems for 1 day operations of CRISTÓBAL COLÓN



Figure F.12: Weight requirements for Battery systems for 1 day operations of CRISTÓBAL COLÓN

Requirements for 10 Day Endurance

The volume requirements w.r.t. Net tonnage for 10 day endurance for different technologies and TSHDs is given in Figure F.13.



Figure F.13: Required Volume (10 day Endurance) vs. Net Tonnage

Figure F.14 represents the same information as Figure F.13 but with a logarithmic y-axis.



Figure F.14: Semi-Logarithmic Plot of Required Volume (10 day Endurance) vs. Net Tonnage

The volume requirements w.r.t. Displacement for 10 day endurance for different technologies and TSHDs is given in Figure F.15. The y-axis is logarithmic.



Figure F.15: Semi-Logarithmic Plot of Required Volume (10 day Endurance) vs. Displacement

The mass requirements w.r.t. Net tonnage for 10 day endurance for different technologies and TSHDs is given in Figure F.16.


Figure F.16: Mass Requirements vs. NT

Figure F.16 represents the same information as Figure F.13 but with a logarithmic y-axis.



Figure F.17: Semi-Logarithmic Plot of Mass Requirements vs. NT

The mass requirements w.r.t. Displacement for 10 day endurance for different technologies and TSHDs is given in Figure F.18. The y-axis is logarithmic.



Figure F.18: Semi-Logarithmic Plot of Mass Requirements vs. Displacement

Expected Endurance

Figure F.19 represents the expected endurance of different technologies when the original design endurance is 15 days. Another way to look at it is : Figure F.19 shows the equivalent endurances of different technologies when thee mass and volume of a HFO-based system delivers an endurance of 15 days is a constraint.



Figure F.19: Endurance vs. Net Tonnage

F.4. Retrofit Map

F.4.1. System : PEMFC with compressed H_2 storage WILLEM VAN ORANJE

Dredgers the size of WILLEM VAN ORANJE are designed for endurance of 15 days. For a retrofitted dredger the size of WILLEM VAN ORANJE the maximum endurance (with the original design endurance of 15 days), an endurance of only 4 days can be achieved (at 60% system efficiency). However, if the dredger had been originally designed for 1 day endurance, the PEMFC system with compressed storage delivers better results than a fossil fuel based system.

HAM 318 & CRISTÓBAL COLÓN

A retrofitted dredger the size of HAM 318 or CRISTÓBAL COLÓN share almost the same characteristic endurances. These vessels are generally designed for 15+ days of endurance. If the original design endurance is 5 days, the maximum endurance (even at 60% system efficiency) is around 4 days. Only if the dredgers had been designed for 1 day endurance, the PEMFC system with compressed storage performs better volumetrically than a fossil fuel based system.



Figure F.20: Retrofit Map for PEMFC system running on Compressed Storage

F.4.2. System : PEMFC with Hydride Storage

WILLEM VAN ORANJE

For a retrofitted dredger the size of WILLEM VAN ORANJE (designed for an original endurance of 15 days), the maximum endurance that can be reached is around 3.5 days. If the dredger had been designed for 5 day endurance, the PEMFC system with hydride storage can achieve a maximum endurance of around 2 days.

HAM 318 & CRISTÓBAL COLÓN

A retrofitted dredger the size of HAM 318 or CRISTÓBAL COLÓN share almost the same characteristic endurances. These vessels are generally designed for 15+ days of endurance. The maximum endurance of such a vessel designed for 30 days as original endurance is a little above 4.5 days. Only if the dredgers had been originally designed for 1 day endurance, the PEMFC system with compressed storage performs equally (at 40% system efficiencies) or better (at higher system efficiencies) volumetrically when compared to fossil fuel based system.



Figure F.21: Retrofit Map for PEMFC system running on Solid Storage

F.4.3. System : PEMFC with LH₂ Storage

WILLEM VAN ORANJE

For a retrofitted dredger the size of WILLEM VAN ORANJE (designed for an original endurance of 15 days or more), the retrofitted dredger's endurance is almost 6 days albeit at 60% system efficiency. However, for original endurances of 1 day, the PEMFC system with liquid storage delivers far better results than a fossil fuel based system.

HAM 318 & CRISTÓBAL COLÓN

For a retrofitted dredger the size of HAM 318 (designed for an original endurance of 30 days, volumetrically there's space to fit only a system that has an endurance of a little above 9 days. However, if the dredger had been designed for 1 day endurance, the PEMFC system with liquid storage can last atleast for 2 days.



Figure F.22: Retrofit Map for PEMFC system running on Liquid Storage Fuel Cell



F.4.4. System : PEMFC with LH₂ Storage

Figure F.23: System : Battery Systems

WILLEM VAN ORANJE

If a battery system is used in WILLEM VAN ORANJE sized dredger with an original design endurance of 15 days, at 50% Depth of Discharge, the vessel's expected endurance is \sim 5 hours. The maximum expected endurance is about 14.5 hours is the original design endurance of the dredger is 30 days and the battery DoD is 90%.

HAM 318 & CRISTÓBAL COLÓN

For a retrofitted dredger the size of HAM 318 and CRISTÓBAL COLÓN. the trends are very similar. The expected endurance of the CRISTÓBAL COLÓN is slightly lower inline with other previously discussed powering options. For an original design endurance of 20 days with batteries operating at 90% DoD, the maximum achievable endurance is around 13 hours.

It is to be noted that the original endurance lines are clumped very tightly together in comparison to Fuel cell. The original design endurance does not make much difference in the endurance days of the retrofitted vessel.

F.5. Heat Exchanger

F.5.1. Graphite Heat Exchangers

Graphite should not be used as material for IHX. This is because of the oxidation of because of the oxidation of graphite in contact with air. Additionally, 'carbon corrosion' reaction through the reverse Boudouard reaction also poses a problem. Above 700 °C, the thermodynamic equilibrium and kinetics both favour this reverse reaction [563] as given in Equation

$$C + CO_2 \Longrightarrow 2CO$$
 (F.1)

Table F.1 gives the weight of the PHX and IHX when a factor of 4.88 kg/m² was used for calculation of the weight of the heat exchangers.

	Weight (kg)	
	РНХ	IHX
OSTSEE	3302	8472
WILLEM VAN ORANJE	6592	16898
HAM 318	13869	35578
CRISTÓBAL COLÓN	21100	54200

Table F.1: Heat Exchanger Weight

Table F.2: Cost and Weight of PHX for different materials (NABC with 25 MW_th reactor)

	Common Parameters		
ТЕМА Туре	BEM		
Segmentation	Single		
Orientation	Horizontal		
Tube Orientation	30-Degree Triangular		
Tube thickness (cm)	0.29		
Tube OD	1.905		
Material	Inconel 600	Inconel 625	Incoloy 800
Shell ID (cm)	207.5	197.5	225
Shell OD (cm)	212.9	202.7	239.6
Tube Length (cm)	600	600	600
Number of Tubes	6532	5904	7697
Total Mass (tons)	58.81	53.28	87.34
Cost (USD)	26,030,900	30,910,970	27,074,410

Common Parameters				
TEMA Type	BEM			
Segmentation	Double			
Material	Inconel 625			
Tube Orientation	30-Degree Triangular			
Tube thickness (cm)	0.29			
Tube OD	1.905			
Shell ID (cm)	250			
Shell OD (cm)	256			
Tube Length (cm)	600			
Baffle Cut Orientation	Vertical	Horizontal		
Number of Tubes	8720	8696		
Total Mass (tons)	78.53	78.35		
Cost (USD)	293313200	292786800		
Hot Side	0.56	1.75957		
Cold	0.083	0.083		

Table F.3: Effect of Baffle-cut Orientation for a 100 MW PHX

HX Manufacturer Comparison

As per a comparison by TRANTER [564] (a manufacturer of Shell and Plate Heat Exchangers) between TEMA Shell and Tube Heat Exchanger and Shell and Plate Heat Exchangers, for equivalent duties, the required surface area for Shell and Plate Heat Exchanger is about 4 times less and the dry weight of the heat exchanger is almost 9 times lesser. The dry weight to surface area for TEMA Shell and Tube Heat Exchangers is $\frac{6350}{203} \frac{kg}{m^2}$ which is equal to $\sim 31.5 \frac{kg}{m^2}$.

Bibliography

- [1] IMO profile, https://business.un.org/en/entities/13, accessed: 15 March, 2019.
- [2] The European Dredging Industry: A Maritime Success Story, https://www.european-dre dging.eu/Reasons for Dredging, accessed: 16 March, 2019.
- [3] International Association of Dredging Companies, *Trailing suction hopper dredgers*, https: //www.iadc-dredging.com/subject/equipment/trailing-suction-hopper-dr edgers/, accessed: 09 September, 2019.
- [4] J.-B. De Cuyper, B. Ansoms, and B. Verboomen, *Smart, sustainable: A life cycle approach to fuel economy as applied to dredging vessels,* Terra et Aqua **137**, 5 (2014).
- [5] P. Sansoglou, *EuDA information paper: reduction of SOx emissions for dredging vessels,* Terra et Aqua (2014).
- [6] Annual Report 2016, Tech. Rep. (EuDA, 2016) https://www.european-dredging.eu/p df/EuDA 16.pdf.
- [7] J. Murphy, Fuel provisions for dredging projects, in Proceedings of the Western Dredging Association (WEDA XXXII) Technical Conference and Texas A&M University (TAMU 43) Dredging Seminar, San Antonio, Texas (2012).
- [8] S. Hirdaris, Y. Cheng, P. Shallcross, J. Bonafoux, D. Carlson, and G. Sarris, *Concept design for a suezmax tanker powered by a 70 mw small modular reactor*, Trans RINA **156**, A1 (2014).
- [9] G. Sawyer, J. Shirley, J. Stroud, E. Barlett, and C. McKesson, *Analysis of high-speed trans-pacific nuclear containership service*, Design & Operation of Container Ships (2008).
- [10] J. Jacobs, Nuclear Short Sea Shipping, M. Sc., Delft University of Technology (2007).
- [11] W. R. Murden and R. E. Donovan, *Nuclear-powered dredge for the 70's,* World Dredging and Marine Construction **7** (1971).
- [12] Generation IV Goals, Generation IV International Forum (2019), https://www.gen-4.org/gif/jcms/c_9502/generation-iv-goals.
- [13] T. Voogel, Set Sail for Utopia How the Dutch Public and Political Opinion Influenced the Development of Dutch Nuclear Merchant Shipping, 1950-1990., Master's thesis, Erasmus University (2018).
- [14] Dredging: Profit margins expected to remain fairly healthy until 2018, Rabobank (2013), http: //www.dredging.org/media/ceda/org/documents/resources/othersonline/r abobank-outlook_dredging_september_2013.pdf Accessed on: 04 October, 2019.
- [15] *Position paper on emission reduction of greenhouse gases by the european dredging sector,* European Dredging Association (2009).
- [16] P. Sansoglou, Global CO₂ Emissions: Possible Solutions from the European Dredgers, EuDA 2016 Annual Conference (2016).
- [17] DESA, UN, World Urbanization Prospects: The 2018 Revision, Key facts, New York: NY. Available online at: https://population. un. org/wup/Publications/ Accessed on : December 20, 2018 (2018).

- [18] United Nations Environment Programme, Rising demand for sand calls for resource governance, (2019), https://www.unenvironment.org/news-and-stories/press-release/r ising-demand-sand-calls-resource-governance Accessed on: 03 April, 2020.
- [19] Royal IHC, Successful naming and launch ceremony for TSHD DC Orisant by Royal IHC, (2018), https://www.royalihc.com/en/news/successful-naming-and-launch-ceremo ny-for-tshd-dc-orisant-by-royal-ihc Accessed on: 19 September, 2019.
- [20] Alewijnse, Marine Diesel Electric Propulsion, https://www.alewijnse.com/en/maritim e/specialisms/marine-diesel-electric-propulsion Accessed on: 01 October, 2019.
- [21] Jan De Nul Group, Jan De Nul launches fourth Ultra-Low Emission vessel, (2019), https: //www.jandenul.com/en/pressroom/press-releases/jan-de-nul-launches-f ourth-ultra-low-emission-vessel Accessed on: 17 September, 2019.
- [22] D. Hogan, 7 Cost-Drivers of a Dredging Project, BRENNAN (2018), https://www.jfbrenna n.com/blog/the-costs-associated-with-dredging Accessed on: 26 April, 2019.
- [23] IHC Insight Edition 6, *A design approach to reducing fuel consumption,* (2015), accessed: 22 March, 2019.
- [24] Stichting Klimaatvriendelijk Aanbesteden & Ondernemen, DC Dredging talks about CO2 reduction and dilemma's on sustainability at sea, (2018), https://www.skao.nl/news_en/DC-Dre dging-talks-about-CO2-reduction-and-dilemma's-on-sustainability-at-se a-6626 Accessed on: 18 November, 2019.
- [25] The Tramp Shipping Market, Tech. Rep. (Clarkson Research Services Limited (CRSL), 2015).
- [26] World Fleet Register, Clarkson Research Services (2020), https://www.clarksons.net/wf r/fleet Accessed on: 14 January, 2020.
- [27] J. Riddell et al., Dredging-opportunities and challenges for 2000 and beyond, in Coasts & Ports 1999: Challenges and Directions for the New Century; Proceedings of the 14th Australasian Coastal and Ocean Engineering Conference and the 7th Australasian Port and Harbour Conference (National Committee on Coastal and Ocean Engineering, 1999) p. 1.
- [28] E. v. Blom, A. Jager, R. Ouwerkerk, and D. v. Woerden, Development of dredge equipment is no longer driven by economy only, in Proceedings of the Western Dreding Association (WEDA XXXI) Technical Conference and Texas A&M University (TAMU 42) Dredging Seminar (2011) pp. 204–219.
- [29] C. Dolmans, *Tipping point: The price of a cubic metre of sand*, Port Technology International (2011).
- [30] References Hopper Dredgers: IHC Trailing Suction and Grab Hopper Dredgers, Royal IHC (2017), https://www.royalihc.com/-/media/royalihc/products/dredging/other-dr edging/grab-hopper-dredger/ref-list-ihc-hoppers-and-grabs-2017-lates t-10-years.pdf Accessed on: 02 April, 2020.
- [31] S. Vandycke, M. Van den Broeck, and K. Thomas, *The dracula-system pushes the limits of hopper dredgers in cemented sand*, Proceedings of CEDA Dredging Days (2005).
- [32] Jan De Nul, Annual Report 2016, Tech. Rep. (2016) accessed: 2019-10-24.
- [33] T. Slinn, The game changers of the dredging industry, (2020), https://dredgingandpor ts.com/news/news-dredging/2020/the-game-changers-of-the-dredging-ind ustry/ Accessed on: 05 May, 2020.
- [34] Fred Pearce, New Scientist, *Mega-canals could slice through continents for giant ships,* (2017), accessed: 19 October, 2019.

- [35] The Economist, Trench warfare in Nicaragua, (2015).
- [36] Kanal İstanbul: Erdoğan's drive to build a new strait, Ship Technology (2018), https://www. ship-technology.com/features/kanal-istanbul-erdogans-drive-build-new -strait/ Accessed on: 17 October, 2019.
- [37] S. Starr, Erdogan's 'crazy' Kanal Istanbul project moves a step closer, The Irish Times (2018), https://www.irishtimes.com/business/construction/erdogan-s-crazy-kan al-istanbul-project-moves-a-step-closer-1.3531962 Accessed on: 17 October, 2019.
- [38] E. Öztürk, Kanal Istanbul to extend over 45.2 kilometers, cost TL 65 billion, Daily Sabah (2018), https://www.dailysabah.com/business/2018/01/10/kanal-istanbul-to-ext end-over-452-kilometers-cost-tl-65-billion Accessed on: 17 October, 2019.
- [39] T. Fox, Erdoğan's 'crazy project': new Istanbul canal to link Black and Marmara Seas, The Guardian (2020), https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2020/feb/17/ca nal-istanbul-erdogans-crazy-plan-to-plot-route-between-black-and-mar mara-seas Accessed on: 05 May, 2020.
- [40] R. Cathcart, *Kra canal (thailand) excavation by nuclear-powered dredges,* International Journal of Global Environmental Issues **8**, 248 (2008).
- [41] Time to revisit canal project, Bangkok Post, https://www.bangkokpost.com/opinion/ opinion/1839359/time-to-revisit-canal-project Accessed on: 30 January, 2020.
- [42] Kanal v Persidskiy zaliv sposoben prinesti Rossii ogromnyye vygody [Channel to the Persian Gulf can bring huge benefits to Russia], VZGLYAD SIGHT (2016), https://vz.ru/economy/20 16/4/8/804331.html Accessed on: 11 October, 2019.
- [43] R. Hijdra and S. van der Harst, *Design of an Autonomous Underwater Maintenance Dredger*, (2019).
- [44] Dredging, Environmental and Marine Engineering NV (DEME), *Sustainability Report 2018*, Tech. Rep. (2018) accessed: 2019-10-25.
- [45] L. Kretschmann, H.-C. Burmeister, and C. Jahn, Analyzing the economic benefit of unmanned autonomous ships: An exploratory cost-comparison between an autonomous and a conventional bulk carrier, Research in transportation business & management 25, 76 (2017).
- [46] Autonomous shipping, International Maritime Organization (2020), http://www.imo.org/ en/MediaCentre/HotTopics/Pages/Autonomous-shipping.aspx Accessed on: 17 February, 2020.
- [47] Rolls-Royce and Finferries demonstrate world's first Fully Autonomous Ferry, Rolls Royce (2018), https://www.rolls-royce.com/media/press-releases/2018/03-12-2018-rrand-finferries-demonstrate-worlds-first-fully-autonomous-ferry.aspx Accessed on: 17 February, 2020.
- [48] M. Schwerdtfeger, NYK Hails Autonomous Ship Success, Port Technology (2019), https://ww w.porttechnology.org/news/nyk-hails-autonomous-ship-success/ Accessed on: 8 November, 2019.
- [49] C. Bartlett, Dredging prepares for autonomous vessels, Dredging and Port Construction (2019), https://dredgingandports.com/news/2019/dredging-prepares-for-autonom ous-vessels/ Accessed on: 18 November, 2019.
- [50] W. van Ingen, R. Mourik, M. van Eeten, THE INTEGRATED FORWARD LOOKING SYSTEM ON THE 2018 BUILD TRAILING SUCTION HOPPER DREDGER (TSHD) ARZANA, (2018), DREDGING SUMMIT & EXPO 2018 PROCEEDINGS.

- [51] Dredging in Figures 2017, Tech. Rep. (International Association of Dredging Companies, 2017) https://www.iadc-dredging.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/dredging-in -figures-2017.pdf.
- [52] Jan De Nul, Fall Pipe & Mining Vessel Simon Stevin launched on Friday 13 March 2009, (2009), https://www.jandenul.com/sites/default/files/press-release/attachmen ts/nf200903b.pdf.
- [53] Jan De Nul, Fall Pipe & Mining Vessel Jospeh plateau launched on Friday 3 August 2012, (2012), https://www.jandenul.com/en/pressroom/press-releases/fall-pipe-minin g-vessel-joseph-plateau-launched-on-friday-3-august-2012 Accessed on: 28 October, 2019.
- [54] Jan de Nul, Jan de Nul Fall Pipe & Mining Vessel Joseph Plateau launched on Friday 3 August 2012, (2012), https://www.jandenul.com/en/pressroom/press-releases/fal l-pipe-mining-vessel-joseph-plateau-launched-on-friday-3-august-2012 Accessed on: 16 November, 2019.
- [55] SWZ Maritime, Energy Transition Will Drive Deepsea Mining, (2020), https://www.swzmar itime.nl/news/2020/01/16/energy-transition-will-drive-deepsea-mining /?gdpr=accept Accessed on: 29 January, 2020.
- [56] EU Commission and others, *Study on the review of the list of critical raw materials,* European Commission: Brussels, Belgium (2017).
- [57] H. M. V. P. v. W. D. Castro, M.B.G. and van der Blom E.C., Using life cycle analysis methodology to assess the sustainability of dredging equipment and its manufacturing processes, (CEDA Dredging Days, 2011).
- [58] D. Stapersma, The effect of dynamic load on fuel consumption and exhaust emissions of tshd during dredging process, in 19th World dredging congress; W. Shi, RG vd Ketterij, HT Grimmeius, BTW Mestemaker (2010).
- [59] J. Fiselier, B.-J. Vreman, S. Dekker, and H. Thorborg, *Ecosystem-based carbon footprinting of marine engineering projects*, in *Proceedings of the Institution of Civil Engineers-Maritime Engineering*, Vol. 168, 3 (Thomas Telford Ltd, 2015) pp. 149–154.
- [60] POSITION PAPER ON MONITORING, REPORTING AND VERIFICATION OF CARBON DIOXIDE EMISSIONS FROM MARITIME TRANSPORT, European Dredging Association https://s3-euwest-1.amazonaws.com/waterbouwers/upload-news-attachments/EuDA-posit ion+paper+ 'Monitoring+Reporting+and+Verification+of+Carbon+Dioxide+E missions+from+Maritime+Transport.pdf (2013).
- [61] Statistical Release Licensing Statistics : annual 2018, https://assets.publishing.serv ice.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/800 502/vehicle-licensing-statistics-2018.pdf (2019), accessed: 16 October, 2019.
- [62] Emission Summary data for Arsenic (kilotonne), https://naei.beis.gov.uk/overview/ pollutants?view=summary-data&pollutant id=11, accessed: 15 October, 2019.
- [63] Emission Summary data for Lead (kilotonne), https://naei.beis.gov.uk/overview/po llutants?view=summary-data&pollutant_id=17, accessed: 13 October, 2019.
- [64] Emission Summary data for Mercury (kilotonne), https://naei.beis.gov.uk/overview/ pollutants?view=summary-data&pollutant id=15, accessed: 13 October, 2019.
- [65] N. Olmer, B. Comer, B. Roy, X. Mao, and D. Rutherford, *Greenhouse gas emissions from global shipping*, 2013–2015, The International Council on Clean Transportation, 1 (2017).
- [66] International Maritime Organization, *Meeting Summary: Sub-Committee on Pollution Prevention and Response (PPR 6),* (2019), , Accessed on: 27 April, 2020.

- [67] B. Comer, IMO agrees that we can control black carbon emissions from ships. But will we? The International Council on Clean Transportation (ICCT) (2019), https://theicct.org/blog /staff/imo-agrees-we-can-control-black-carbon-emissions-ships-will-w e.
- [68] N. Jones, *Ocean uproar: saving marine life from a barrage of noise,* Nature Publishing Group (2019).
- [69] Central Dredging Association and others, Underwater sound in relation to dredging, Central Dredging Association position paper, prepared by the CEDA Working Group on Underwater Sound under the remit of the CEDA Environment Commission. (2011), org/documents/ceda/htm l page/2011-11 ceda (LastupdatedJanuary28, 2013).
- [70] F. Thomsen, S. McCully, D. Wood, F. Pace, and P. White, A generic investigation into noise profiles of marine dredging in relation to the acoustic sensitivity of the marine fauna in UK waters with particular emphasis on aggregate dredging: phase 1 scoping and review of key issues, Fisheries & Aquaculture Science, Suffolk, 61 (2009).
- [71] S. P. Robinson, P. D. Theobald, G. Hayman, L.-S. Wang, P. A. Lepper, V. F. Humphrey, and S. Mumford, *Measurement of underwater noise arising from marine aggregate dredging operations,* Citeseer (2011).
- [72] International Maritime Organization, *Guideline for the Reduction of Underwater Noise from Commercial Shipping to Address Adverse Impacts on Marine Life*, Tech. Rep. (2014).
- [73] Energy Efficiency Measures, (2011), accessed: 20 October, 2019.
- [74] International Maritime Organization, Special Areas under MARPOL, (), www.imo.org/en/Our Work/Environment/SpecialAreasUnderMARPOL/Pages/Default.aspx Accessed on: 02 October, 2019.
- [75] International Maritime Organization, Nitrogen Oxides (NOx) Regulation 13, (), www.imo.or g/en/OurWork/Environment/PollutionPrevention/AirPollution/Pages/Nitr ogen-oxides-(NOx) ---Regulation-13.aspx Accessed on: 01 October, 2019.
- [76] Air emissions from maritime transport, European Commission (2019).
- [77] United States Environmental Protection Agency, Regulations for Emissions from Heavy Equipment with Compression-Ignition (Diesel) Engines, https://www.epa.gov/regulations-emis sions-vehicles-and-engines/regulations-emissions-heavy-equipment-com pression Accessed on: 01 October, 2019.
- [78] Summary & Key Messages EuDA 2016 Annual Conference Global CO₂ Emissions: "New Business Opportunities for the European Dredgers?", EuDA (2016), https://www.european-dredg ing.eu/pdf/AGM 2016 Key Messages v2.pdf.
- [79] Innovaties Kustlijnzorg, howpublished = Rijkswaterstaat Ministerie van Infrastructuur en Waterstaat, https://rwsinnoveert.nl/innovaties/@215841/innovaties-kustlijnzor g/, Accessed on : 29 September, 2019.
- [80] Jan De Nul, Jan De Nul reveals ambitious CO₂ reduction targets, (2019), https://www.jand enul.com/en/pressroom/press-releases/jan-de-nul-reveals-ambitious-co 2-reduction-targets Accessed on: 27 December, 2019.
- [81] Environmental Ship Index (ESI), ESI (), https://www.environmentalshipindex.org/ Accessed on: 27 October, 2019.
- [82] Sustainability Program Environmental Ship Index Formulas, ESI (), https://www.environm entalshipindex.org/Public/Home/ESIFormulas Accessed on: 27 October, 2019.
- [83] C. Ramstein, G. Dominioni, S. Ettehad, L. Lam, M. Quant, J. Zhang, L. Mark, S. Nierop, T. Berg, P. Leuschner, et al., State and Trends of Carbon Pricing 2019 (The World Bank, 2019).

- [84] Robert van de Ketterij, *LNG-powered dredgers*, (2016), accessed: 2019-03-22.
- [85] C. Le Fevre, Methane Emissions: from blind spot to spotlight, (2017).
- [86] Royal IHC, Liquified natural gas: fuel for the future, (2015).
- [87] CONOSHIP International, Ecodelta the new LNG consuming dredger, (2015), https://ww w.conoship.com/2019/01/11/conoship-decreases-ecological-footprint-2/ ?lang=en Accessed on: 27 October, 2019.
- [88] DEME Group, DEME holds naming ceremony for world's first LNG powered dredger 'Minerva, (), https://www2.deme-group.com/dredging/news/deme-holds-naming-ceremony -worlds-first-lng-powered-dredger-minerva Accessed on 27 October, 2019:.
- [89] DEME Group, DEME bunkers its dual-fuel hopper dredger 'Scheldt River' with LNG for the first time in Germany, (), https://www2.deme-group.com/news/deme-bunkers-its-du al-fuel-hopper-dredger-scheldt-river-lng-first-time-germany Accessed on:.
- [90] Van Oord, *Sustainable fuel strategy*, https://www.vanoord.com/sustainability/ene rgy-transition/sustainable-fuel-strategy Accessed on: 27 October, 2019.
- [91] Van Oord, Van Oord adds two new LNG vessels to dredging fleet, (2018), https://www.va noord.com/news/2018-van-oord-adds-two-new-lng-vessels-dredging-fleet Accessed on: 28 October, 2019.
- [92] DAMEN, Damen Shiprepair Dunkerque completes trail-blazing conversion of TSHD dredger to dual-fuel propulsion, (2019).
- [93] Van Oord, Press release Van Oord orders first LNG-powered crane vessel, (2017).
- [94] Royal IHC, Royal ihc to build world's largest cutter suction dredger for deme, (2017), https: //www.royalihc.com/en/news/royal-ihc-to-build-worlds-largest-cuttersuction-dredger-for-deme Accessed on: 23 October, 2019.
- [95] SOCARENAM, THE EIG DRAGAGES PORTS, ATLANTIC PORT OF BORDEAUX AND THE SOCARE-NAM SHIPYARD ARE LAUNCHING THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE NEW INNOVATIVE AND ECO-EFFICIENT DREDGER FOR THE PORT OF BORDEAUX, Tech. Rep. (2017).
- [96] T. Slinn, Sailing towards a carbon-free future, (2020), https://dredgingandports.com/n ews/energy/2020/sailing-towards-a-carbon-free-future Accessed on: 01 April, 2020.
- [97] Shell, LNG FOR MARINE, https://www.shell.com/energy-and-innovation/natura l-gas/lng-for-transport/lng-for-marine.html#iframe=L2ZvcmlzL2VuX2diX3 doYXRfbG5nX2Nhbl9kb19mb3JfeW91cl9idXNpbmVzcz91cmw9bG5nLWZvciltYXJpbmU Accessed on: 16 October, 2019.
- [98] NYK Group, World's First Purpose-built LNG Bunkering Vessel Delivered to ENGIE, Fluxys, Mitsubishi Corporation and NYK, (2017), https://www.nyk.com/english/news/2017/20 170215 01.html Accessed on: 21 October, 2019.
- [99] European Investment Bank, Greece: Financing agreement for the construction of the first LNG bunkering vessel for maritime use in Eastern Mediterranean, (2020), https://www.eib.or g/en/press/all/2020-029-financing-agreement-for-the-construction-ofthe-first-lng-bunkering-vessel-for-maritime-use-in-eastern-mediterra nean Accessed on: 19 October, 2019.
- [100] Dr. John Kokarakis, LNG Fuelled Vessels Design : 'Standards and Guidelines for Natural Gas Fuelled Ship Projects', The Motorways of the Sea (2015), https://www.onthemosway.eu/w p-content/uploads/2015/06/Standards-and-Guidelines-for-Natural-Gas-F uelled-Ship-Projects.pdf Accessed on: 22 October, 2019.

- [101] N. Pavlenko, B. Comer, Y. Zhou, N. Clark, and D. Rutherford, *The climate implications of using LNG as a marine fuel*, Tech. Rep. (Working Paper. International Council on Clean Transportation, Washington, DC ..., 2020).
- [102] Baggerbedrijf De Boer Dutch Dredging, GoodFuels marine signs up Dutch Dredging as second major dredging customer on sustainable marine biofuels, https://www.dutchdredging.nl /en/goodfuels-marine-signs-up-dutch-dredging-as-second-major-dredgin g-customer-on-sustainable-marine-biofuels/ Accessed on: 29 September, 2019.
- [103] A. V. Bridgwater, *Review of fast pyrolysis of biomass and product upgrading,* Biomass and bioenergy **38**, 68 (2012).
- [104] Boskalis on Bio, Boskalis (2019), https://magazine.boskalis.com/issue06/boskal is-on-bio Accessed on: 29 September, 2019.
- [105] Boskalis, CSR Report 2018, (2018), www.boskalis.com/csrreport.
- [106] GoodFuels, World's first for Boskalis in operating a dredging vessels on 100 percent Bio-Fuel Oil, (2019), https://goodfuels.com/world-first-for-boskalis-by-operating-adredging-vessel-on-100-bio-fuel-oil Accessed on: 29 September, 2019.
- [107] Bioenergy International, Jan De Nul Group reveals ambitious carbon dioxide reduction targets, (2019), https://bioenergyinternational.com/storage-logistics/jan-de-nu l-group-reveals-ambitious-carbon-dioxide-reduction-targets Accessed on: 19 October, 2019.
- [108] Jan de Nul, Maintenance dredging works in the marinas of Nieuwpoort set new sustainability standards, (2019), https://www.jandenul.com/pers/maintenance-dredging-wor ks-marinas-nieuwpoort-set-new-sustainability-standards Accessed on: 07 December, 2019.
- [109] van Oord, Van Oord and Shell together in biofuel pilot for vessels, (2019), https://www.va noord.com/news/2019-van-oord-and-shell-together-biofuel-pilot-vessels Accessed on: 29 October, 2019.
- [110] International Sustainability & Carbon Certification, *International Sustainability & Carbon*, https://www.iscc-system.org Accessed on: 30 October, 2019.
- [111] Royal IHC, IHC Merwede and Bredenoord run a sustainable dredging test, (2010), www.merw ede-design.sk/nl/about-merwede-design/news/single-news-item/article/ ihc-merwede-and-bredenoord-run-a-sustainable-dredging-test/ Accessed on: 22 October, 2019.
- [112] Jan De Nul, Jan De Nul launches Ultra-Low Emission Vessel Diogo Cão in China, (2018), https: //www.jandenul.com/en/pressroom/press-releases/jan-de-nul-launches-u ltra-low-emission-vessel-diogo-cao-in-china Accessed on: 24 October, 2019.
- [113] Methanol as a low cost alternative fuel for emission reduction in gas turbines, THE 11TH ISRAELI SYMPOSIUM ON JET ENGINES AND GAS TURBINES (2012), www.methanol.org/wp-cont ent/uploads/2016/06/Methanol-as-a-low-cost-alternative-fuel-for-emis sion-reduction-in-gas-turbines-Dor-Chemicals.pdf Accessed on: 21 October 2019.
- [114] Green Maritime Methanol, Green Maritime Methanol takes off with a short list of nine ships, (2019), https://greenmaritimemethanol.nl/green-maritime-methanol-takes -off-with-a-short-list-of-nine-ships/ Accessed on: 18 November, 2019.
- [115] Nouryon, W2C Rotterdam project welcomes Shell as partner, (2019), https://www.nouryo n.com/news-and-events/news-overview/2019/w2c-rotterdam-project-welco mes-shell-as-partner/ Accessed on: 17 October, 2019.

- [116] Netherlands Maritime Technology, Ammonia as ship's fuel: C-Job's future-proof way of thinking, (2017), https://maritimetechnology.nl/en/ammonia-ships-fuel-c-jobs-fut ure-proof-way-thinking/ Accessed on: 18 October, 2019.
- [117] Lloyd's Register, Industry project to design ammonia-fuelled 23k ULCS concept, (2019), https: //www.lr.org/en/latest-news/aip-ammonia-fuelled-ulcs/ Accessed on: 17 December, 2019.
- [118] S. Onishi, S. Ito, M. Uchida, S. Kato, T. Saito, T. Fujimori, and H. Kobayashi, Methods for low no x combustion in ammonia/natural gas dual fuel gas turbine combustor, in 2017 AIChE Annual Meeting (AIChE, 2017).
- [119] S. Roblin, *Did Sweden Make America's Nuclear Submarines Obsolete?* The National Interest (2016).
- [120] J. F. Burns, French and British Submarines Collide, The New York Times (2009), https://ww w.nytimes.com/2009/02/17/world/europe/17submarine.html Accessed on: 17 September, 2019.
- [121] G. DNV, D. N. Veritas, and G. Lloyd, New buildings special equipment and systems-additional class, in 'rules for classification of ships newbuildings', Norway: DNV GL, 20 (2011).
- [122] International Maritime Organisation, *Recycling of ships*, Accessed: 2019-03-23.
- [123] Small modular reactors, IAEA (2019), accesssed: 30 March 2019.
- [124] A. Grubler, *The costs of the french nuclear scale-up: A case of negative learning by doing*, Energy Policy **38**, 5174 (2010).
- [125] G. Locatelli, C. Bingham, and M. Mancini, Small modular reactors: A comprehensive overview of their economics and strategic aspects, Progress in Nuclear Energy 73, 75 (2014).
- [126] S. Chu, America's New Nuclear Option : Small modular reactors will expand the ways we use atomic power, Wall Street Journal (2010), https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB1000142 4052748704231304575092130239999278.
- [127] Small modular reactors, Rolls Royce (2019), https://www.rolls-royce.com/products -and-services/nuclear/small-modular-reactors.aspx Accessed on: 10 January 2020.
- [128] M. Hussain, F. Reitsma, M. Subki, and H. Kiuchi, *Advances in small modular reactor technology developments,* IAEA Advanced Reactors Information System (ARIS) (2018).
- [129] V. Jenkins, *Could nuclear-powered ships help the industry meet the 2050 emissions target?* (2019), accesssed: 30 October 2019.
- [130] United States. Congress. House. Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries. Subcommittee on Merchant Marine, *Merchant Marine Miscellaneous: Hearings, Ninety-third Congress, First Session …*, Merchant Marine Miscellaneous: Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Merchant Marine of the Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries, House of Representatives, Ninetythird Congress, First Session (U.S. Government Printing Office, 1974).
- [131] Reed Business Information, Nuclear Ships, The New Scientist 2, 44 (1956).
- [132] Reed Business Information, Organic liquid for atomic power, The New Scientist 7, 64 (1960).
- [133] United States. Congress. House. Committee on Armed Services, *Hearings, Reports and Prints of the House Committee on Armed Services*, nrs. 15-20 (U.S. Government Printing Office, 1977).
- [134] Nuclear Powered Icebreaker Taymyr to Accompany Vessel to Sabetta, (2014), www.arctic-i nfo.ru/en/news/ekonomika/nuclear-powered_icebreaker_taymyr_to_accompa ny_vessel_to_sabetta/ Accessed on: 22 March, 2020.

- [135] Rosatom, Floating nuclear power unit Lomonosov has arrived in Murmansk to be loaded with fuel, (2018), https://www.rosatom.ru/en/press-centre/news/floating-nucle ar-power-unit-lomonosov-has-arrived-in-murmansk-to-be-loaded-with-fu el-/?sphrase_id=797440, Accessed on: 17 April, 2020.
- [136] The Guardian, Russia launches new nuclear-powered icebreaker in bid to open up Arctic, (2019), https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/may/26/russia-launches-new-nu clear-powered-icebreaker-in-bid-to-open-up-arctic Accessed on: 26 March, 2020.
- [137] Russia Today, China building its first nuclear-powered Icebreaker to enter the Arctic, (2019), https://www.rt.com/business/454674-china-biggest-nuclear-ship/ Accessed on: May 10 2019.
- [138] K. Mizokami, Meet 'Ural,' Russia's New Nuclear-Powered Icebreaking Behemoth, Popular Mechanics (2019), https://www.popularmechanics.com/military/navy-ships/a2761 5565/ural-russia-Ice-breaker/ Accessed on: 07 October, 2019.
- [139] Shipbuilding Complex Zvezda, Ssc "zvezda" ice-breaker "leader", the only one of its kind in the world, may be built at zvezda shipbuilding complex, (2018), https://www.sskzvezda.ru /index.php/en/11-smi-en/154-ice-breaker-leader-the-only-one-of-its-k ind-in-the-world-may-be-built-at-zvezda-shipbuilding-complex Accessed on: 05 December, 2019.
- [140] T. Nilsen, Nuclear safety expert says it's time to consider moving risky Ice-breaker operations out of Murmansk, The Barents Observer (2019), https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/ 2019/03/nuclear-safety-expert-says-high-time-consider-moving-risky-i cebreaker-operations-out Accessed on: 05 December, 2019.
- [141] K. Mizokami, China Is Planning a Nuclear-Powered Icebreaker, Popular Mechanics (2018), http s://www.popularmechanics.com/military/navy-ships/a21934944/china-isplanning-a-nuclear-powered-icebreaker/ Accessed on: 15 May 2019.
- [142] L. Zhen, Could China's 'experimental' ship be the world's biggest nuclear-powered icebreaker? South China Morning Post (2019), https://www.scmp.com/news/china/military/art icle/3002455/china-build-30000-tonne-nuclear-powered-ship-described Accessed on: 11 November 2019.
- [143] N.S. Savannah UPDATED FINAL SAFETY ANALYSIS REPORT STS-004-002, Tech. Rep. (US Department of Transportation Maritime Administration - Office of Ship Disposal, 2011) https: //www.nrc.gov/docs/ML1112/ML111290258.pdf.
- [144] M. Parks, Four soviet ports bar ship in protest over nuclear safety, Los Angeles Times (1989), https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1989-03-08-mn-249-story.html Accessed on: 17 April, 2019.
- [145] A. Staalesen, Nuclear container ship sails up Gulf of Ob, delivers 20,000 tons of goods to Arctic natural gas field, The Barents Observer (2020), https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/ industry-and-energy/2020/03/nuclear-container-ship-sails-gulf-ob-del ivers-20000-tons-og-goods-arctic Accessed on: 27 March, 2020.
- [146] T. Nilsen, Nuclear-powered container ship sailed 3,000 nm to change propellers in lack of floating dock up north, The Barents Observer (2019), https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/in dustry-and-energy/2019/12/nuclear-powered-container-ship-sailed-3000 -nm-change-propellers-lack Accessed on: 22 April, 2020.
- [147] T. Nilsen, Nuclear-powered «Sevmorput» gears up for Antarctica voyage, The Barents Observer (2020), https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/industry-and-energy/2020/0 2/nuclear-powered-container-ship-sevmorput-gears-antarctica-voyage Accessed on: 23 March, 2020.

- [148] US Army Corps of Engineers, *MH-1A, STURGIS Nuclear Barge*, (2018), https://www.usac e.army.mil/Media/Images/igphoto/2001874451/ Accessed on: 17 February, 2020.
- [149] J. McPhee, The atlantic generating station, The New Yorker (1975), https://www.newyor ker.com/magazine/1975/05/12/the-atlantic-generating-station Accessed on: 17 January, 2020.
- [150] Akademik Lomonosov Floating Nuclear Power Plant, A Nuclear Option Against Climate Change -Powering the Future, https://www.fnpp.info/ Accessed on: 06 December, 2019.
- [151] Lloyd's Register, Agreement with Nuclear Power Institute of China. (2015), https://www.lr.o rg/en/latest-news/framework-agreement-nuclear-power-institute-china/ Accessed on: 21 November 2019.
- [152] S. Zheng and K. Huang, Securing power in the South China Sea: Beijing's plans for floating nuclear reactors get US\$150 million boost, South China Morning Post (2017), https://www. scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2106473/chinas-ambitio ns-develop-floating-nuclear-reactors Accessed on: 08 December, 2019.
- [153] G. Haratyk, C. Lecomte, and F. Briffod, *Flexblue[®]: a subsea and transportable small modular power plant*, Proceedings of ICAPP, Charlotte, USA (2014).
- [154] L. R. Jacobsen and J. J. Murphy, Submarine transportation of hydrocarbons from the arctic, Cold Regions Science and Technology 7, 273 (1983).
- [155] L. R. Jacobsen *et al.*, Subsea transport of arctic oil-a technical and economic evaluation, in Offshore Technology Conference (Offshore Technology Conference, 1971).
- [156] Podvodnoye Sudno Obsluzhivaniya [Underwater Maintenance Ship], Malakhit, http://www.ma lachite-spb.ru/223/ Accessed on: 16 January, 2020.
- [157] Svetlana Zaitseva, Yest'li budushcheye u pervogo v mire atomnogo podvodnogo gazovoza [Does the world's first nuclear submarine gas carrier have a future], Strana Rosatom (2019), strana-r osatom.ru/2019/12/16/есть-ли-перспективы-у-первого-в-мире-ат/ Accessed on: 22 December, 2019.
- [158] U. S. C. H. C. on Merchant Marine, F. S. on Coast Guard, and Navigation, *Coast Guard Miscellaneous: Domestic and Polar ice breaking operations*, Coast Guard Miscellaneous: Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Coast Guard and Navigation of the Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries, House of Representatives, Ninety-eight Congress, First Session (U.S. Government Printing Office, 1984).
- [159] A. W. Kramer, Nuclear propulsion for merchant ships (US Atomic Energy Commission, 1962).
- [160] M. H. M. Rusli, Straits of malacca and singapore: ensuring safe navigation, (2011).
- [161] United States. Congress. House. Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries. Subcommittee on Merchant Marine, Maritime Program, 1968, and NS "Savannah": Hearings Before the United States House Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries, Subcommittee on Merchant Marine, Ninetieth Congress, First Session, on Mar. 1, 2, 7, May 16, 17, 23, 25, 1967 (U.S. Government Printing Office, 1967).
- [162] J. Carlton, R. Smart, and V. Jenkins, *The nuclear propulsion of merchant ships: Aspects of risk and regulation*, (2010).
- [163] R. M. R. O. SHIPPING, Rules for the classification and construction of sea-going ships, (2017).
- [164] United Nations, United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea, https://www.un.org/d epts/los/convention_agreements/texts/unclos/unclos_e.pdf.
- [165] JOC, Suez canal excludes nuclear-powered ships, (1987), https://www.joc.com/mari time-news/suez-canal-excludes-nuclear-powered-ships_19870618.html Accessed on: 22 November, 2019.

- [166] ProStar Publications, North Atlantic, Baltic Sea, North Sea and Mediterranean Sea (2006).
- [167] C. W. Jenks, Liability for ultra-hazardous activities in international law (Martinus Nijhoff, 1966).
- [168] J. Roach and R. Smith, Excessive Maritime Claims: Third Edition, Publications on Ocean Development (Brill, 2012).
- [169] G. F. K. Brugmann, Access to Maritime Ports (BoD–Books on Demand, 2003).
- [170] International Maritime Organisation, *International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea, London,* (2003).
- [171] International Maritime Organization, International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea (SO-LAS), 1974, (), http://www.imo.org/en/About/Conventions/ListOfConventions / Pages/International-Convention-for-the-Safety-of-Life-at-Sea-(SOLA S), -1974.aspx Accessed on: 03 October, 2019.
- [172] A. Morrison, *Places of refuge for ships in distress: problems and methods of resolution* (Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 2012).
- [173] *Guidelines on places of refuge for ships in need of assistance,* (2003), accessed: 10 October, 2019.
- [174] A. Chircop and O. Linden, *Places of Refuge for Ships: emerging environmental concerns of a maritime custom* (BRILL, 2005).
- [175] T. Treves and L. Pineschi, *The law of the sea: the European Union and its member states*, Vol. 28 (Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 1997).
- [176] D. Kuechle, *The story of the Savannah: an episode in maritime labor-management relations*, Vol. 130 (Harvard University Press, 1971).
- [177] U. S. O. of the Federal Register, Code of Federal Regulations: Containing a Codification of Documents of General Applicability and Future Effect as of December 31, 1948, with Ancillaries and Index (Division of the Federal Register, the National Archives, 1989).
- [178] IAEA, Country Nuclear Power Profiles 2018 Edition Brazil, Tech. Rep. (2018).
- [179] Comissão Nacional de Energia Nuclear, Brazil Government, http://www.cnen.gov.br/ Accessed on: 10 October, 2019.
- [180] General Notices Notice of Application for Nuclear Vessel License in Terms of Section 21(3) of the National Nuclear Regulator Act (Act No 47 of 1999), Government Gazette (2013), https: //www.gov.za/sites/default/files/gcis document/201409/36472gen505.pdf.
- [181] Government Gazette South Africa, No. 1070 Department of Energy, (2017), https://www.go v.za/sites/default/files/gcis_document/201710/41164gon1070.pdf Accessed on: 12 May, 2019.
- [182] Board Notice Notice of Application for Nuclear Vessel License in Terms of Section 21(3) of the National Nuclear Regulator Act (Act No 47 of 1999), Government Gazette (2006), https: //www.gov.za/sites/default/files/gcis document/201409/28659.pdf.
- [183] National Assembly of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam, *National Assembly Law No. 95/2015/QH13*, Tech. Rep. (2015).
- [184] International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), Licensing the First Nuclear Power Plant INSAG-26 -A Report by the International Nuclear Safety Group, Tech. Rep. (2012) https://www-pub.ia ea.org/MTCD/Publications/PDF/Publ573 web.pdf.
- [185] 115th Congress (2017-2018), S.512 Nuclear Energy Innovation and Modernization Act, (2017), https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/512.

- [186] World Nuclear News (WNN), Finnish regulator prepares for SMR licensing, (2020), https: //world-nuclear-news.org/Articles/Finnish-regulator-prepares-for-SMR -licensing Accessed on: 02 February, 2020.
- [187] Kingdom of Belgium, Eighth Meeting of the Contracting Parties to the Convention on Nuclear Safety - National Report August 2019, Tech. Rep. (2019) https://fanc.fgov.be/nl/syst em/files/2019-08-29-rapport-be-cns2019.pdf.
- [188] I.-G. M. C. Organization, Code of safety for nuclear merchant ships, (1981).
- [189] The collision bulkhead and a very important valve, Gard (2015), http://www.gard.no/we b/updates/content/20832444/the-collision-bulkhead-and-a-very-importa nt-valve Accessed on: 30 March, 2020.
- [190] International Maritime Organization, Ballast Water Management, (), http://www.imo.or g/en/OurWork/Environment/BallastWaterManagement/Pages/Default.aspx Accessed on: 20 October, 2019.
- [191] International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), *Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material*, (1980).
- [192] International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material and Nuclear Facilities, (2005).
- [193] *Decommissioning Strategies for Facilities Using Radioactive Material*, Safety Reports Series No. 50 (INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Vienna, 2007).
- [194] World Nuclear Association, Decommissioning Nuclear Facilities, (2020), https://www.worl d-nuclear.org/information-library/nuclear-fuel-cycle/nuclear-wastes/ decommissioning-nuclear-facilities.aspx Accessed on: 01 April, 2020.
- [195] U.S. Energy Information Administration, Decommissioning nuclear reactors is a long-term and costly process, (2017), https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=3379 2 Accessed on: 01 January, 2020.
- [196] IAEA, Country Nuclear Power Profiles The Netherlands, (Updated 2019), https://cnpp.iae a.org/countryprofiles/Netherlands/Netherlands.htm Accessed on: 10 October, 2019.
- [197] Government of the Netherlands Ministry of Economic Affairs, Convention on Nuclear Safety (CNS) National Report of the Kingdom of the Netherlands for the Sixth Review Meeting in April 2014, Tech. Rep. (2013) https://www.government.nl/documents/reports/2013/0 7/01/convention-on-nuclear-safety-sixth-review-meeting-in-april-2014.
- [198] The Nuclear Energy Agency (NEA), Radioactive Waste Management and Decommissioning in the Netherlands, Tech. Rep., https://www.oecd-nea.org/rwm/profiles/Netherlands_r eport web.pdf.
- [199] J. A. Moriarty, 2017 Nuclear Decommissioning Funding Study, Tech. Rep. (Callan Institute, 2017) https://www.callan.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Callan-2017-NDT-Su rvey.pdf.
- [200] German Insurance Association (GDV), DTV German Standard Terms and Conditions of Insurance for Ocean-Going Vessels 2009, (2009), http://www.fortunes-de-mer.com/mer/ images/documents%20pdf/polices%20corps/Etrangeres/Divers/DTV-ADS2009 EN101101.pdf.
- [201] K. A. Bekiashev and V. V. Serebriakov, International union of marine insurance (iumi), in International Marine Organizations (Springer, 1981) pp. 185–199.
- [202] Nuclear energy- RACE II exceptions, https://www.norclub.com/handbook-on-loss-o f-hire-insurance/perils-insured-and-losses-covered/perils-not-insure d/nuclear-energy-race-ii-exceptions/, accessed: 23 April, 2019.

- [203] Groupement de Coréassurance pour les Risques Nucléaires, Assuratome, http://www.assura tome.fr/tmp/AA YWG2nMN6VZB5gd0vkN1u/Assuratome presentation 2019.pdf.
- [204] International Energy Agency (IEA), Insurance of Nuclear Risks, (2013), https://www.oecd -nea.org/ndd/workshops/nuclearcomp/presentations/documents/1.Sebasti aanReitsma-OECD-NEALiabilityWorkshop-December2013.pdf.
- [205] Nuclear Energy Institute (NEI), Position Paper NRC Insurance and Liability Requirements for Small Reactors, (2011), https://www.nrc.gov/docs/ML1115/ML111590689.pdf.
- [206] Office of Public Affairs, *Nuclear Insurance: Price-Anderson Act*, United States Nuclear Regulatory Commission, https://www.nrc.gov/docs/ML0327/ML032730606.pdf.
- [207] Government of the United Kingdom, Nuclear Installations Act 1965 Assessment and Approval of Operator Financial Security Arrangements for Nuclear Third Party Liability Under Section 19(1), (2018), https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/sy stem/uploads/attachment data/file/715638/emergencies.pdf.
- [208] OECD & NEA, Nuclear Operators' Third Party Liability Amounts and Financial Security Limits (Last updated February 2019), (2019), https://www.oecd-nea.org/law/table-liability -coverage-limits.pdf.
- [209] United States Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC), Diesel Generators as Emergency Power Sources, https://www.nrc.gov/docs/ML1122/ML11229A062.pdf.
- [210] Wártsilá, *Chemical Tankers*, Wártsilá Encyclopedia of Marine Technology (), https://www.wa rtsila.com/encyclopedia/term/chemical-tankers Accessed on: 02 October, 2019.
- [211] Oil Pollution Act of 1990 (33 U.S.C. 2701-2761), United States Coast Guard U.S. Department of Homeland Security, https://www.uscg.mil/Mariners/National-Pollution-Fun ds-Center/About NPFC/OPA/ Accessed on: 28 September, 2019.
- [212] J.M.K.C. Donev et al., *Energy education Ing carrier [online]*, (2018), https://energyeducation.ca/encyclopedia/LNG carrier Accessed on: April 11, 2020.
- [213] U. S. D. of the Federal Register, U. S. F. R. Division, and U. S. O. of the Federal Register, *The Code of Federal Regulations of the United States of America* (U.S. Government Printing Office, 1979).
- [214] TSHD Computing and Displaying Production, Quality Positioning Services B.V., https://co nfluence.qps.nl/qinsy/8.0/en/tshd-computing-and-displaying-productio n-52920361.html Accessed on: 14 February, 2020.
- [215] Nuclear Energy Factsheets Load following capabilities of Nuclear Power Plants, Tech. Rep. 7 (Sustainable Nuclear Energy Technology Platform (SNETP), 2017) http://www.snetp.eu/w p-content/uploads/2017/07/SNETP-FACTSHEET-7-Load-following-capabilit ies final.pdf Accessed on: 05 February, 2020.
- [216] Reinhard Grunwald and Claudio Caviezel, Load-following capability of German nuclear power plants, Tech. Rep. (2017) background paper no. 21, Büro für Technikfolgen-Abschätzung beim Deutschen Bundestag.
- [217] Emsland nuclear power plant Facts and figures, RWE, https://www.group.rwe/en/our -portfolio/our-sites/emsland-nuclear-power-plant Accessed on: 01 January, 2020.
- [218] R. Orange, Full LNG ahead: The future of dredgers, Wärtsilä (2015), https://www.wartsila .com/twentyfour7/energy/full-lng-ahead-the-future-of-dredgers Accessed on: 23 October, 2019.
- [219] Columbia Class Ship Statistics, General Dynamics Electric Boat, http://www.gdeb.com/abo ut/oursubmarines/columbia/ Accessed on: January 20, 2020.

- [220] 4th Barracuda Submarine: Successful FAT for ECA GROUP's Electric Propulsion Motors, ECA Group (2020), https://www.ecagroup.com/en/business/eca-group-passes-thefat-of-the-electric-propulsion-motors-for-the-4th-barracuda-submarine Accessed on: March 16, 2020.
- [221] Characteristics of the Kirov Nuclear-Powered Guided-Missile Cruiser An Intelligence Assessment, Tech. Rep. (National Foreign Assessment Center, 1999) https://www.cia.gov/library/ readingroom/docs/DOC 0000496719.pdf.
- [222] Back to the future the renaissance of direct current, MAN Energy Solutions, https://www. man-es.com/marine/products/4560cr/ac-dc Accessed on: February 01, 2020.
- [223] The Database on Nuclear Power Reactors Power Reactor Information Systems, IAEA Power Reactor Information System (PRIS), Accessed on: 10 March, 2019.
- [224] M. Ragheb, Nuclear naval propulsion, in Nuclear Power-Deployment, Operation and Sustainability (2011).
- [225] Supercritical-Water-Cooled Reactor (SCWR), Generation IV International Forum (2019), https: //www.gen-4.org/gif/jcms/c_42151/supercritical-water-cooled-reactorscwr.
- [226] Very-High-Temperature Reactor (VHTR), Generation IV International Forum (2019), https: //www.gen-4.org/gif/jcms/c 9362/vhtr.
- [227] Molten Salt Reactor (MSR)), Generation IV International Forum (2019), https://www.gen-4.org/gif/jcms/c 42150/molten-salt-reactor-msr.
- [228] Ocean Exploration Facts: How does the temperature of ocean water vary? NOAA Office of Ocean Exploration and Research, https://oceanexplorer.noaa.gov/facts/temp-vary.htm 1 Accessed on: 01 October, 2019.
- [229] A. Williams, Heat transfer fluid options: Pressurized gas, New Energy Update CSP (2011), http s://analysis.newenergyupdate.com/csp-today/technology/heat-transferfluid-options-pressurized-gas Accessed on: 04 February, 2020.
- [230] V. Dostal, M. J. Driscoll, and P. Hejzlar, A supercritical carbon dioxide cycle for next generation nuclear reactors, Ph.D. thesis, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Department of Nuclear Engineering ... (2004).
- [231] M. Podowski, *Application of supercritical CO₂ in nuclear energy systems,* Brookhaven National Laboratory (2011).
- [232] B. Max and K. Curt, *Transfer of the working medium in the working medium exchange between a closed-cyclegas turbine plant and a reservoir,* (1965), uS Patent 3,218,807.
- [233] M. El-Genk, Safety guidelines for space nuclear reactor power and propulsion systems, in Space safety regulations and standards (Elsevier, 2010) pp. 319–370.
- [234] Frost & Sullivan, *Emerging Energy Storage Technologies in Europe*, Tech. Rep. (2003).
- [235] SuperPower Inc., *Superconducting magnetic energy storage (smes)*, (1981), www.superpowerinc.com/content/superconducting-magnetic-energy-storage-smes.
- [236] R. Baxter, Energy storage: a nontechnical guide (PennWell Books, 2006).
- [237] G. Migliavacca, Advanced technologies for future transmission grids (Springer Science & Business Media, 2012).
- [238] Interpreting Battery Parameters and Specification Sheets, Pennsylvania State University, https://www.e-education.psu.edu/ae868/node/896 Accessed on: 03 January, 2020.

- [239] James Martin II, Why depth of discharge matters in solar battery storage system selection, Solar Choice (2016), https://www.solarchoice.net.au/blog/depth-of-discharge-for -solar-battery-storage Accessed on: 03 January, 2020.
- [240] Lithium vs. Lead-Acid Batteries: Comparing Total Cost of Ownership, RE-LiON (), https://ce b8596f236225acd007-8e95328c173a04ed694af83ee4e24c15.ssl.cf5.rackcdn. com/misc/Relion TCOFlyer.pdf.
- [241] J. Rushworth, Batteries: Lithium-ion vs AGM, Victron Energy Blue Power (2015), https:// www.victronenergy.com/blog/2015/03/30/batteries-lithium-ion-vs-agm/ Accessed on: 03 January, 2020.
- [242] Tech Tuesday: Depth Of Discharge, State Of Charge & Capacity, RE-LiON (2019), https: //relionbattery.com/blog/tech-tuesday-depth-of-discharge/ Accessed on: 06 January, 2020.
- [243] Lithium vs Lead Acid Batteries, RE-liON (), https://relionbattery.com/technology/l ithium-vs-lead-acid Accessed on: 04 January, 2020.
- [244] Submarine Toryu Launched, Kawasaki Heavy Industries Ltd. (2019), https://global.kaw asaki.com/en/corp/newsroom/news/detail/?f=20191106_7831 Accessed on: 05 January, 2020.
- [245] BU-304a: Safety Concerns with Li-ion, Battery University (2019), https://batteryunivers ity.com/learn/article/safety_concerns_with_li_ion Accessed on: 06 January, 2020.
- [246] P. G. Olov Lundbäck, Battery hybrid applied to marine propulsion, SSPA Sweden (2017), https: //www.sspa.se/sites/www.sspa.se/files/field_page_files/2017_sspa_hig hlights_64_battery_hybrid_applied_to_marine_propulsion.pdf.
- [247] BU-808: How to Prolong Lithium-based Batteries, Battery University (2019), https://batter yuniversity.com/learn/article/how_to_prolong_lithium_based_batteries Accessed on: 07 January, 2020.
- [248] J. Arseneaux, *Mw flywheel energy storage plant*, Beacon Power LLC., Wilmington, Massachusetts, USA (20).
- [249] D. Bender, *Flywheels: An Overview of Applications and Technology*, Helix Power, https://www.ewh.ieee.org/r6/san francisco/pes/pes pdf/Flywheels.pdf.
- [250] Top 10 Reasons for using Ultracapacitors in your system designs, Tech. Rep., https://www. maxwell.com/images/documents/whitepaper_top_10_reasons_for_ultracaps .pdf.
- [251] BU-209: How does a Supercapacitor Work? Battery University, https://batteryuniversit y.com/learn/article/whats_the_role_of_the_supercapacitor Accessed on: 12 January, 2020.
- [252] Fuel Cell Basics, Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, https://www.energy.gov/eere/ fuelcells/fuel-cell-basics Accessed on: 14 January, 2020.
- [253] Fuel Cells, Hydrogenics, https://www.hydrogenics.com/technology-resources/h ydrogen-technology/fuel-cells/ Accessed on: 14 January, 2020.
- [254] P. Chandran, A. Ghosh, and S. Ramaprabhu, High-performance platinum-free oxygen reduction reaction and hydrogen oxidation reaction catalyst in polymer electrolyte membrane fuel cell, Scientific reports 8, 1 (2018).
- [255] Lithium Ion Capacitor LIC, JSR Micro (2019), https://www.jsrmicro.com/emergingtechnologies/lithium-ion-capacitor-lic Accessed on: 14 January, 2020.

- [256] Our Products Overview, IOXUS Smart Power, https://ioxus.com/english/products/ Accessed on: 14 January, 2020.
- [257] F. Zhang, T. Zhang, X. Yang, L. Zhang, K. Leng, Y. Huang, and Y. Chen, Energy & Environmental Science **6**, 1623 (2013).
- [258] R. L. Keeney and K. Nair, *Nuclear siting using decision analysis*, Energy Policy 5, 223 (1977).
- [259] G. Anandalingam and M. Westfall, *Selection of hazardous waste disposal alternative using multiattribute utility theory and fuzzy set analysis.* Journal of Environmental Systems **18**, 69 (1988).
- [260] S.-K. Kim and O. Song, A maut approach for selecting a dismantling scenario for the thermal column in krr-1, Annals of Nuclear Energy **36**, 145 (2009).
- [261] S. Yoon, S. Choi, and W. Ko, An integrated multicriteria decision-making approach for evaluating nuclear fuel cycle systems for long-term sustainability on the basis of an equilibrium model: Technique for order of preference by similarity to ideal solution, preference ranking organization method for enrichment evaluation, and multiattribute utility theory combined with analytic hierarchy process, Nuclear Engineering and Technology **49**, 148 (2017).
- [262] Advances in high temperature gas cooled reactor fuel technology, Vienna (Austria): International Atomic energy Agency (2012).
- [263] StarCore Nuclear Homepage, StarCore Nuclear, http://starcorenuclear.ca/#!/home.
- [264] U. S. C. H. C. on Interior, I. A. S. on Energy, and the Environment, Nuclear overview: oversight hearings before the Subcommittee on Energy and the Environment of the Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs, House of Representatives, Ninety-ninth Congress, second session, on nuclear overview, hearings held in Washington, DC, June 10 and 17, 1986 (U.S. Government Printing Office, 1987).
- [265] H. F. CROUCH, Will nuclear fuels run merchant ships? Journal of the American Society for Naval Engineers 67, 113 (1955).
- [266] G. Crommelin and H. Van Dam, *The nereus approach to broaden applications of nuclear technology,* Proc. ICENES-2000, 217 (2000).
- [267] P. Lobet, R. Seigel, A. Thompson, R. Beadnell, and P. Beeley, A high temperature reactor for ship propulsion, Tech. Rep. (2002).
- [268] P. W. Humrickhouse, *HTGR dust safety issues and needs for research and development*, Tech. Rep. (Idaho National Laboratory (INL), 2011).
- [269] J. Tian, A novel concept of the modular htgr and its new application, in Fourth International Topical Meeting on High Temperature Reactor Technology (American Society of Mechanical Engineers Digital Collection, 2008) pp. 7–14.
- [270] M. Ding, J. L. Kloosterman, T. Kooijman, R. Linssen, T. Abram, B. Marsden, and T. Wickham, *Design of a U-Battery,* Delft Technical University, Delft, Tech. Rep (2011).
- [271] K. Yamashita, I. Murata, and K. Tada, *Application of Monte Carlo calculation for High Temperature Engineering Test Reactor (HTTR)*, Tech. Rep. (2001).
- [272] Traling Suction Hopper Dredger "Ostsee", Tech. Rep. (Dutch Marine Contractors) https://ww w.dutchmarinecontractors.com/sites/default/files/Spec%20Sheet%200sts ee.pdf.
- [273] Equipment Sheet WILLEM VAN ORANJE Trailing Suction Hopper Dredger, Tech. Rep. (Boskalis, 2015) https://boskalis.com/download-center/download/eyJmaWxlVWlkIjolNjkyLCJyZWZlcmVuY2VVaWQiOjI50TV9/0507fcd306078627ad6a68dac15d7e08e0fb42a9.html.

- [274] *Trailing Suction Hopper Dredger HAM318*, Tech. Rep. (Van Oord, 2016) https://www.vano ord.com/sites/default/files/leaflet ham 318.pdf.
- [275] Cristóbal Colón Specification Sheet, Tech. Rep. (Jan de Nul, 2020) https://www.jandenul .com/sites/default/files/2020-05/Crist%C3%B3bal%20Col%C3%B3n%20%28NL %29 0.pdf.
- [276] Submerged helium blowers, Howden Group, https://www.howden.com/en-gb/product s/other-products/submerged-helium-blowers Accessed on: February 11, 2020.
- [277] Main helium compressor, Shanghai Electric Blower Works Co., Ltd., https://www.shanghai -electric.com/listed_en/c/2019-10-17/540159.shtml Accessed on: February 11, 2020.
- [278] C. Forsberg and D. Curtis, Nuclear air-brayton combined cycle (nacc) with natural gas peak power, in ASME Power Conference, Vol. 56062 (American Society of Mechanical Engineers, 2013) p. V002T08A002.
- [279] C. Andreades and P. Peterson, *Nuclear air brayton combined cycle and mark 1 pebble bed fluoride-salt-cooled high-temperature reactor economic performance in a regulated electricity market*, Nuclear Engineering and Design **323**, 474 (2017).
- [280] C. Andreades, R. O. Scarlat, L. Dempsey, and P. Peterson, *Reheat-air brayton combined cycle power conversion design and performance under nominal ambient conditions,* Journal of Engineering for Gas Turbines and Power (2014).
- [281] B. Zohuri, P. J. McDaniel, and C. R. De Oliveira, *Advanced nuclear open air-brayton cycles for highly efficient power conversion*, Nuclear Technology (2015).
- [282] B. Zohuri, Innovative open air brayton combined cycle systems for the next generation nuclear power plants, (2014).
- [283] Hogerton, J F; Grass, R.C. eds., *The Reactor Handbook*, Tech. Rep. AECD-3646 (Atomic Energy Commission, Washington, D.C., 1955).
- [284] R. Shah and D. Sekulic, *Heat exchangers,* handbook of heat transfer **3** (1998).
- [285] Enrico Golin, Plate Heat Exchanger Working Principle, Onda S.p.A. (2019), https://www.on da-it.com/eng/news/how-a-plate-heat-exchanger-works/plate-heat-excha nger-working-principle.
- [286] High-temperature plate heat exchangers, BOSAL ECI (2019), https://www.eci.bosal.co m/high-temperature-plate-heat-exchangers.
- [287] High Temperature BPHE (H series), Kaori Heat Trement Co. Ltd. (2019), https://www.kaor i-bphe.com/en/Products/c/High Temperature H series#tab Variations.
- [288] New Options When Designing Heat Exchangers for High Temperature Gas Applications, Thermogym Ltd (2019), www.thermogymltd.com/new-options-when-designing-heat-e xchangers-for-high-temperature-gas-applications/.
- [289] D. Fisher and R. Sindelar, *Compact heat exchanger manufacturing technology evaluation,* Savannah River Nuclear Solutions (2008).
- [290] Graphite block heat exchangers, GAB Neumann (2019), https://www.gab-neumann.com/ block-heat-exchangers.
- [291] Corrosion Resistant Heat Exchangers, Mersen (2019), https://www.mersen.com/sites/d efault/files/publications-media/2-ace-tube-heat-exchanger-graphite-b locks-mersen.pdf.
- [292] Silicon carbide block heat exchangers, GAB Neumann (2019), https://www.gab-neumann. com/SiC-block-heat-exchangers.

- [293] What is a Heatric Printed Circuit Heat Exchanger?, howpublished = Heatric[™]Homepage, (2019), https://www.heatric.com/heat-exchangers/, Accessed on : 21 January, 2020.
- [294] Alfa Laval PCHE, Alfa Laval (2019), https://www.alfalaval.com/globalassets/docum ents/products/heat-transfer/plate-heat-exchangers/pche/printed-circu it-heat-exchanger product-leaflet en.pdf.
- [295] S. J. Dewson, The development of high efficiency heat exchangers for helium gas cooled reactors, Proc. 2003 Int. Cong. on Advances in Nuclear Power Plant (ICAPP'03), Cordoba, Spain, May 4-7, 2003 3213 (2003).
- [296] H. P. Mahajan, U. Devi, and T. Hassan, *Finite element analysis of printed circuit heat exchanger core for high temperature creep and burst responses,* in ASME 2018 Pressure Vessels and Piping Conference (American Society of Mechanical Engineers Digital Collection, 2018).
- [297] U. Devi, M. Morrison, and T. Hassan, Pathway to evaluate printed circuit heat exchanger based on simplified elastic-perfectly plastic analysis methodology for high temperature nuclear service, in Pressure Vessels and Piping Conference, Vol. 58943 (American Society of Mechanical Engineers, 2019) p. V003T03A088.
- [298] J. Nestell and T. L. Sham, Asme code considerations for the compact heat exchanger, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, ORNL/TM-2015/401 (2015).
- [299] M. Ohadi, X. Zhang, H. Keramati, M. Arie, F. Singer, R. Tiwari, and A. Shooshtari, *Recent developments in high temperature heat exchangers: A review*, Frontiers in Heat and Mass Transfer (FHMT) **11** (2018).
- [300] S. R. Penfield, Compact Heat Exchangers for Nuclear Power Plants, Topical Workshop on New Cross-Cutting Technologies for Nuclear Power Plants Session 2: Advanced Power Conversion for NPP, Massachusetts Institute of Technology (2017).
- [301] S. R. Penfield Jr, R. Greyvenstein, P. L. Rittenhouse, and J. Nash, *Ihx design and development for the next generation nuclear plant*, in *High Temperature Reactor Technology*, Vol. 48555 (2008) pp. 29–34.
- [302] S. JAVELIN, Shell and plate, worth the wait, Hydrocarbon engineering 14 (2009).
- [303] SONDEX® Plate and shell heat exchangers, https://www.danfoss.com/en/products/ heat-exchangers/dhs/welded-heat-exchangers/sondex-plate-and-shell-he at-exchangers-sps/#tab-overview, accessed: 25 January, 2020.
- [304] Packinox, https://www.alfalaval.com/globalassets/documents/products/heat -transfer/plate-heat-exchangers/welded-plate-and-shell-heat-exchange rs/packinox_product-leaflet.pdf, accessed: 24 January, 2020.
- [305] S. Dewson and X. Li, Selection criteria for the high temperature reactor intermediate heat exchanger, in Proceedings of ICAPP, Vol. 5 (2005) pp. 15–19.
- [306] P. Sabharwall, E. S. Kim, M. McKellar, and N. Anderson, *Process heat exchanger options for the advanced high temperature reactor*, Tech. Rep. (Idaho National Laboratory (INL), 2011).
- [307] Picking Stainless Steel for High Temperature Applications, Marlin Steel (2018).
- [308] Stainless Steel High Temperature Resistance, Azo Materials (2002).
- [309] INCONEL[®] alloy 625, Special Metals Incorporation (2013).
- [310] INCONEL® Alloy 617, Special Metals Incorporation.
- [311] *INCONEL*[®] 600 , High Performance Alloys, Inc.
- [312] Characteristics of Inconel 625 and Common Steel Alloys Under High Heat , Marlin Steel (2016).

- [313] What is the difference between 304 and 430, Thyssen Krupp AG (2016).
- [314] G. F. Vander Voort, S. R. Lampman, B. R. Sanders, G. J. Anton, C. Polakowski, J. Kinson, K. Muldoon, S. D. Henry, and W. W. Scott Jr, Asm handbook, Metallography and microstructures 9, 44073 (2004).
- [315] *The story of the "INCOLOY*[®] *alloys series" from 800 through 800H, 800 HT*[®], Special Metals Incorporation (2004).
- [316] M. J. Coleman, *Ship weight reduction and efficiency enhancement through combined power cycles,* (2013).
- [317] J. J. Minnehan and J. W. Pratt, Practical application limits of fuel cells and batteries for zero emission vessels, Sandia National Laboratories. Retrieved from https://energy. sandia. gov/wp ... (2017).
- [318] M. C. Ford, A master's guide to: using fuel oil onboard ships, Charles Taylor & Co. Ltd., London (2012).
- [319] N. Rao, Foundation Design: Theory and Practice (Wiley, 2010).
- [320] E. G. Huber, Diesels or gas turbines? Air Force Civil Engineer 8 (1967).
- [321] M. Tomlinson and J. Woodward, Pile design and construction practice (CRC Press, 2014).
- [322] E. E. Lewis, Fundamentals of nuclear reactor physics (Elsevier, 2008).
- [323] Jan Leen Kloosterman, HTR Design Criteria, (2008), www.janleenkloosterman.nl/vhtr course 200811.php Accessed on: 13 February, 2020.
- [324] A. Fraas, *Heat Exchanger Design*, Wiley-Interscience publication (Wiley, 1989).
- [325] J. Sumita, K. Sawa, E. Takada, and K. Tada, An investigation of the effects of water content on the shielding performance of the primary upper shield in the high temperature engineering test reactor (httr), Journal of Nuclear Science and Technology **37**, 73 (2000).
- [326] Y. Oka, *Radiation shielding for fission reactors,* Journal of Nuclear Science and Technology **37**, 1 (2000).
- [327] H. Etherington and A. N. Laboratory, *Reactor Calculations for Amateurs*, ANL (Series) (Argonne National Laboratory, 1957).
- [328] A. Hamzah, H. Adrial, et al., Preliminary analysis of dose rates distribution of experimental power reactor 10 mw using mcnp, in Journal of Physics: Conference Series, Vol. 1198 (IOP Publishing, 2019) p. 022038.
- [329] W. Raskob, C. Landman, J. Paesler-Sauer, G. Kessler, A. Veser, and F.-H. Schlueter, *The risks of nuclear energy technology. safety concepts of light water reactors,* (2014).
- [330] J. Matthey, PEMFC, FuelCellToday, http://www.fuelcelltoday.com/technologies/p emfc on: 18 January, 2020.
- [331] *Storing Hydrogen*, Air Liquide, https://energies.airliquide.com/resources-plan et-hydrogen/how-hydrogen-stored Accessed on: 25 January, 2020.
- [332] R. Ahluwalia, T. Hua, J.-K. Peng, S. Lasher, K. McKenney, J. Sinha, and M. Gardiner, *Technical assessment of cryo-compressed hydrogen storage tank systems for automotive applications*, International journal of hydrogen energy **35**, 4171 (2010).
- [333] The Independent Containerized Battery Room, Tech. Rep. (SPBES CanPower Containerized Energy Storage, 2019) https://spbes.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/MKT_Bro chure_Containerized-ESS_19-11-2019.pdf.

- [334] B. Xu, A. Oudalov, A. Ulbig, G. Andersson, and D. S. Kirschen, *Modeling of lithium-ion battery degradation for cell life assessment,* IEEE Transactions on Smart Grid **9**, 1131 (2016).
- [335] B. K. Sovacool, R. Andersen, S. Sorensen, K. Sorensen, V. Tienda, A. Vainorius, O. M. Schirach, and F. Bjørn-Thygesen, *Balancing safety with sustainability: assessing the risk of accidents for modern low-carbon energy systems*, Journal of cleaner production **112**, 3952 (2016).
- [336] I. Nastali, Dredging Data: Dredger incidents, Dredging and Port Construction (2019), https: //dredgingandports.com/news/news-infographics/2019/dredging-data-d redger-incidents/?doing_wp_cron=1587293024.0610721111297607421875 Accessed on: 18 February 2020.
- [337] Maritime Facts and Figures Statistical Resources, International Maritime Organization (2020), www.imo.org/en/KnowledgeCentre/ShipsAndShippingFactsAndFigures/Stati sticalresources/Pages/default.aspx Accessed on: 05 April, 2020.
- [338] Casualty Returns, Lloyd's Register Foundation Heritage & Education Centre (2020), https: //hec.lrfoundation.org.uk/archive-library/casualty-returns Accessed on: 05 April, 2020.
- [339] *Lloyd's Register of Ships online*, Lloyd's Register Foundation Heritage & Education Centre, https://hec.lrfoundation.org.uk/archive-library/lloyds-register-of-s hips-online Accessed on: 05 April, 2020.
- [340] S. Chakraborty, Understanding Structure Design of a Submarine, Marine insight (2019), https: //www.marineinsight.com/naval-architecture/submarine-design-structur e-of-a-submarin Accessed on: 10 April, 2020.
- [341] Pacific Heron and Pacific Egret Fact Sheet, (2012), https://www.pntl.co.uk/wp-conten t/uploads/2012/09/PNTL HerEgr 01.pdf.
- [342] Barriers The Reinforced Double Hulls, Pacific Nuclear Transport Limited (2020), https://ww w.pntl.co.uk/safety/safety-in-depth/barriers-the-reinforced-double-h ulls/ Accessed on: 01 April, 2020.
- [343] Security, Pacific Nuclear Transport Limited (2020), https://www.pntl.co.uk/safety/se curity/ Accessed on:.
- [344] Technical Press Information N.S. Savannah Part III Safety Considerations, Tech. Rep. (San Francisco Maritime National Park Association, 2011) https://maritime.org/tour/sava nnah/press/part3.htm Accessed on: 10 April, 2020.
- [345] J. M. Dukert, Nuclear ships of the world (Coward McCann, 1973).
- [346] Science (Print Edition), *Atomic power stations out at sea may be better than inland ones,* (2017), accessed: 25 October, 2019.
- [347] F. J. Prial, Antitank Rockets are Fired at French Nuclear Reactor, The New York Times (1982), https://www.nytimes.com/1982/01/20/world/antitank-rockets-are-firedat-french-nuclear-reactor.html Accessed on: 04 April, 2020.
- [348] NRC, US, Summary of june 8, 2001 meeting with nii on uk experience with high temperature gas reactors, Memorandum from T. King to A. Thadani (2001).
- [349] R. Moormann, R. S. Kemp, and J. Li, *Caution is needed in operating and managing the waste of new pebble-bed nuclear reactors*, Joule **2**, 1911 (2018).
- [350] H. Johnstone, C. Chen, and D. S. Scott, *Kinetics of the steam-carbon reaction in porous graphite tubes,* Industrial & Engineering Chemistry **44**, 1564 (1952).
- [351] T. Uda, M. Ogawa, Y. Seki, T. Kunugi, I. Aoki, T. Honda, T. Okazaki, and N. Nishino, *Experiments on high temperature graphite and steam reactions under loss of coolant accident conditions*, Fusion engineering and design **29**, 238 (1995).

- [352] K. Way and E. P. Wigner, *The rate of decay of fission products*, Physical Review **73**, 1318 (1948).
- [353] M. Arkani and M. Gharib, Residual heat estimation by using cherenkov radiation in tehran research reactor, Nuclear Instruments and Methods in Physics Research Section A: Accelerators, Spectrometers, Detectors and Associated Equipment 596, 417 (2008).
- [354] General Atomics' Prismatic Modular High Temperature Gas Cooled Reactor, Tech. Rep. (IAEA & ARIS) https://aris.iaea.org/PDF/PrismaticHTR.pdf.
- [355] B. W. Brook, A. Alonso, D. A. Meneley, J. Misak, T. Blees, and J. B. van Erp, Why nuclear energy is sustainable and has to be part of the energy mix, Sustainable Materials and Technologies 1, 8 (2014).
- [356] L. E. Echavarri, *Nuclear energy: Towards sustainable development,* Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development. The OECD Observer, 17 (2006).
- [357] A. Verbruggen, E. Laes, and S. Lemmens, *Assessment of the actual sustainability of nuclear fission power*, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews **32**, 16 (2014).
- [358] I. Burton, *Report on reports: Our common future: The world commission on environment and development,* Environment: Science and Policy for Sustainable Development **29**, 25 (1987).
- [359] N. OECD, Public attitudes to nuclear power, Nuclear Energy Agency (2010).
- [360] Y. Kim, W. Kim, and M. Kim, An international comparative analysis of public acceptance of nuclear energy, Energy Policy **66**, 475 (2014).
- [361] L. Grancea and A. Hanly, *Uranium 2018: Resources, Production and Demand*, Tech. Rep. (Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development, 2018).
- [362] D. Petti, T. Abram, R. Hobbins, and J. Kendall, *Updated NGNP Fuel Acquisition Strategy*, Tech. Rep. (Idaho National Laboratory (INL), 2010).
- [363] Atomics, General, General Atomics' Prismatic Modular High Temperature Gas Cooled Reactor, IAEA 7 (2014).
- [364] Idaho National Laboratory, Gateway for Accelerated Innovation in Nuclear High-Assay Low-Enriched Uranium (HALEU) Program, (2019), https://gain.inl.gov/SiteAssets/ HALEU/HALEU ProgramFactSheet.pdf Accessed on: 15 December, 2019.
- [365] Big Gains for Tiny Nuclear Reactors, POWER Magazine (2018).
- [366] BWXT to Restart Existing TRISO Nuclear Fuel Production Line and Expand Capacity, BWX Technologies, Inc. (2019), https://www.bwxt.com/news/2019/10/02/BWXT-to-Restart-Existing-TRISO-Nuclear-Fuel-Production-Line-and-Expand-Capacity Accessed on: 18 April, 2020.
- [367] Tokai Works Overview, Nuclear Fuel Industries, Ltd., https://www.nfi.co.jp/e/compan y/tokai.html Accessed on: 30 April, 2020.
- [368] X-energy signs MOU with Japan's Nuclear Fuel Industries, Nuclear Engineering International (2019), https://www.neimagazine.com/news/newsx-energy-signs-mou-with-j apans-nuclear-fuel-industries-7195679 Accessed on: 30 April, 2020.
- [369] X-energy and Centrus Begin Advanced Nuclear Fuel Fabrication Facility Design, Centrus Energy Corp. (2018), https://www.centrusenergy.com/news/x-energy-and-centrus-be gin-advanced-nuclear-fuel-fabrication-facility-design/ Accessed on: 30 April, 2020.
- [370] International Framework for Nuclear Energy Cooperation, Tech. Rep. (IFNEC, 2019) https: //www.ifnec.org/ifnec/upload/docs/application/pdf/2019-09/brochure_i fnec sep 2019.pdf.

- [371] International Framework for Nuclear Energy Cooperation, World Nuclear Association (2016), https://www.world-nuclear.org/information-library/current-and-future -generation/international-framework-for-nuclear-energy-coopera.aspx Accessed on: 22 April, 2020.
- [372] P. Marks, How do you dismantle a nuclear submarine? BBC (2015), https://www.bbc.co m/future/article/20150330-where-nuclear-subs-go-to-die Accessed on: 28 March, 2020.
- [373] Technical Secretariat on Cooperation for the Elimination of Nuclear Weapons Reduced in the Former Soviet Union, Construction of a Long-Term Storage Facility for the Reactor Compartment Units of Dismantled Nuclear Submarines, (2015), www.tecsec.org/en/?page_id=279 Accessed on: 29 March, 2020.
- [374] Present & Future : Trimming the Submarine Fleet, The National Museum of American History (2000), https://americanhistory.si.edu/subs/future/trimming/index.html Accessed on: 19 March, 2020.
- [375] Maritime Administration, N.S. Savannah Decommissioning License Termination (DECON-LT) Process, Tech. Rep. (2019) https://www.maritime.dot.gov/sites/marad.dot.gov/fil es/docs/subdoc/111/maradnssavannahdeconfsfinal051619.pdf.
- [376] K. Henning, *Radiation protection aspects in permanent decommissioning of the ns'otto hahn'*, Atw. Atomwirtschaft, Atomtechnik **28**, 467 (1983).
- [377] IAEA, On-site disposal as a decommissioning strategy. IAEA-TECDOC-1124, (1999).
- [378] Chris Gardner, Recycling a key factor in dismantling of STURGIS floating nuclear power plant, US Army Corps of Engineers (2019), https://www.nab.usace.army.mil/Media/News-Stories/Article/1866177/recycling-a-key-factor-in-dismantling-of-stu rgis-floating-nuclear-power-plant/ Accessed on: 17 February, 2020.
- [379] D. Hicks, B. Crittenden, and A. Warhurst, Design for decommissioning: Addressing the future closure of chemical sites in the design of new plant, Process Safety and Environmental Protection 78, 465 (2000).
- [380] S. R. Kate Gormley, Designing for Decommissioning: Opportunities for Marine Science Workshop Proceedings, Tech. Rep. (NERC) https://nerc.ukri.org/innovation/activities/en ergy/oilandgasprog/d4d-workshop-report/.
- [381] L. Ign, Design Lessons Drawn from the Decommissioning of Nuclear Facilities, .
- [382] R. H. Meservey, *Designing Reactors to Facilitate Decommissioning*, Tech. Rep. (Idaho National Laboratory (INL), 2006).
- [383] OECD, Applying Decommissioning Experience to the Design and Operation of New Nuclear Power Plants (2010) p. 56.
- [384] why PBMR? PBMR (2017), http://www.pbmr.co.za/index2.asp?Content=229 Accessed on: 15 April, 2019.
- [385] Orano la Hague, on the cutting edge of used fuel recycling, Orano la Hague, https://www. orano.group/country/china/en/our-stories/orano-la-hague Accessed on: 18 April, 2020.
- [386] V. Ignatiev, M. Kormilitsyn, L. Kormilitsyna, Y. M. Semchenkov, Y. S. Fedorov, O. Feinberg, O. Kryukov, and A. Khaperskaya, *Molten-salt reactor for nuclear fuel cycle closure on all actinides,* Atomic Energy **125**, 279 (2019).
- [387] POWER Technology, Powered Down Decommissioning a Nuclear Power Plant, (2011), https: //www.power-technology.com/features/feature112454/ Accessed on: 25 March, 2020.

- [388] Getting to the Core of Radioactive Waste, IAEA, https://www.iaea.org/sites/default /files/18/10/radioactivewaste.pdf.
- [389] B. Pundir, Engine Emissions Course: Module 2, Lecture 4: Mechanisms of Nitrogen Oxides Formation, National Programme on Technology Enhanced Learning, https://nptel.ac.in/ content/storage2/courses/112104033/lecture4/4_1.htm Accessed on: 20 April, 2020.
- [390] A. Westenberg, *Kinetics of NO and CO in lean, premixed hydrocarbon-air flames,* Combustion Science and Technology **4**, 59 (1971).
- [391] C. T. Bowman, *Kinetics of pollutant formation and destruction in combustion,* Progress in energy and combustion science **1**, 33 (1975).
- [392] P. Malte and D. Pratt, *The role of energy-releasing kinetics in nox formation: fuel-lean, jet-stirred co-air combustion*, Combustion Science and Technology **9**, 221 (1974).
- [393] C. T. Bowman, Control of combustion-generated nitrogen oxide emissions: technology driven by regulation, in Symposium (International) on Combustion, Vol. 24 (Elsevier, 1992) pp. 859–878.
- [394] T. G. Slanger, B. J. Wood, and G. Black, *Investigation of the rate coefficient for o (3p)+ no2 o2+ no*, International Journal of Chemical Kinetics **5**, 615 (1973).
- [395] L. Avramenko and V. Krasnen'kov, *Reactions of nitrogen atoms*, Bulletin of the Academy of Sciences of the USSR, Division of chemical science **16**, 501 (1967).
- [396] J. T. Herron and R. E. Huie, *Reaction of atomic nitrogen with carbon dioxide,* The Journal of Physical Chemistry **72**, 2235 (1968).
- [397] D. Lindackers, M. Burmeister, and P. Roth, *High-temperature kinetics of the reaction cn+ co2,* Combustion and flame **81**, 251 (1990).
- [398] A. Fernandez, A. Goumri, and A. Fontijn, *Kinetics of the reactions of n (4s) atoms with o2 and co2 over wide temperatures ranges,* The Journal of Physical Chemistry A **102**, 168 (1998).
- [399] M. Lietzke and C. Mullins, *The thermal decomposition of carbon dioxide,* Journal of Inorganic and Nuclear Chemistry **43**, 1769 (1981).
- [400] J. Karlsbakk, Construction starts for new giant icebreaker, The Barents Observer (2012), https: //barentsobserver.com/en/business/construction-starts-new-giant-iceb reaker Accessed on:.
- [401] M. Nichol, How a 3D-Printed Sub Could Revolutionize Nuclear Energy, Nuclear Energy Institute (2019), https://www.nei.org/news/2019/how-3d-printed-sub-revolutionize -nuclear-energy Accessed on: 24 April, 2020.
- [402] A. Staalesen, On Murmansk waterfront, new infrastructure for world's largest icebreakers in the making, The Barents Observer (2018), https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/arctic /2018/01/murmansk-waterfront-new-infrastructure-worlds-largest-icebr eakers-making Accessed on: 24 April, 2020.
- [403] Shipyard Facilities Dock 2: Covered Graving Dock, DAMEN, https://www.damen.com/co mpanies/damen-schelde-naval-shipbuilding Accessed on: 26 April, 2020.
- [404] N. V. Register, ARCO (ARDM 5), US Navy (2018), https://www.nvr.navy.mil/SHIPDETAI LS/SHIPSDETAIL_ARDM_5.HTML Accessed on: 02 December, 2019.
- [405] M. Wald, Why Refuel a Nuclear Reactor Now? Nuclear Energy Institute (2020), https://ww w.nei.org/news/2020/why-refuel-plant-during-pandemic Accessed on: 15 April, 2020.

- [406] U.S. Naval Institute, 'Shipbuilding Is a Priority' An Interview with Sean J. Stackley, Proceedings 139 (2013), https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2013/february/shi pbuilding-priority.
- [407] C. Digger, Russia begins removing spent nuclear fuel rods from its most radioactive ship, Bellona (2019), https://bellona.org/news/nuclear-issues/2019-05-russia-begin s-removing-spent-nuclear-fuel-rods-from-its-most-radioactive-ship Accessed on: 04 October, 2019.
- [408] Resolution lc.51 (16): Report of the sixteenth consultative meeting of the contracting parties to the convention on the prevention of marine pollution by dumping of wastes and other matter, lc 16/14, imo,london, INTERNATIONAL MARITIME ORGANIZATION (1993).
- [409] Inventory of radioactive waste disposals at sea. IAEA-TECDOC-1105, IAEA (1999).
- [410] S. Fanghänel, Key topics in deep geological disposal: Conference report (kit scientific reports; 7696), (2015).
- [411] Andrew Curry, What Lies Beneath The Atlantic, (2017), https://www.theatlantic.com/ magazine/archive/2017/10/what-lies-beneath/537894/ Accessed on:.
- [412] M. R. Di Nucci, A. M. I. LOSADA, and A. BRUNNENGRÄBER, Same, same but different-a comparative perspective on participation and acceptance in siting procedures for hlw repositories in france, sweden and finland, in Key topics in deep geological disposal. Conference report (2015).
- [413] *The national programme for the management of radioactive waste,* Ministry of Infrastructure and the Environment (2016).
- [414] H. Damveld and R. J. van den Berg, *Nuclear waste and nuclear ethics,* Social and ethical aspects of the retrievable storage of nuclear waste, Report January (2000).
- [415] E. Jelgersma and T. Schröder, *Report on communicating safety case results*, (2016).
- [416] Deep Geological Disposal, COVRA (), https://www.covra.nl/en/radioactive-waste/ deep-geological-disposal/ Accessed on: 24 April, 2020.
- [417] Underground disposal safe for dutch nuclear waste, De Ingenieur (2018).
- [418] D. Yell and J. Riddell, *Ice design and practice guides: Dredging,* Proceedings of the Institution of Civil Engineers-Ground Improvement **165**, 59 (2012).
- [419] The Economist, Shipping regulators plan to cut greenhouse-gas emissions, (2018).
- [420] Global Average Bunker Price, Ship & Bunker (2020), https://shipandbunker.com/pric es/av/global/av-glb-global-average-bunker-price Accessed on: 15 June, 2020.
- [421] A guide to Cost Standards for Dredging Equipment 2005 (Construction Industry Research & Information Association (CIRIA), 2005).
- [422] W. Vlasblom, *Designing dredging equipment*, Lecture notes, TUDelft **5**, 9 (2003).
- [423] Kenneth Rapoza, *Russia's first floating nuclear power plant turns on, set to replace coal,* (2019), accessed: 25 December, 2019.
- [424] Technical Subcommittee on Nuclear Power, Nuclear Fuel Cycle, etc., Estimation of Accident Risk Cost in Nuclear Power Plants, Tech. Rep. (Atomic Energy Commission Bureau, 2011) http: //www.aec.go.jp/jicst/NC/about/kettei/seimei/111110 2 e.pdf.
- [425] Costs of operating the Nuclear Merchant Ship Savannah B-1376209, Tech. Rep. (Maritime Administration Department of Commerce, 1970) https://www.gao.gov/assets/200/19602 0.pdf.

- [426] W. Ostreng, K. M. Eger, B. Fløistad, A. Jørgensen-Dahl, L. Lothe, M. Mejlænder-Larsen, and T. Wergeland, *Shipping in Arctic waters: a comparison of the Northeast, Northwest and trans polar passages* (Springer Science & Business Media, 2013).
- [427] T. Nilsen, Insurance for nuclear ice-breaker fleet, Bellona (1998), https://bellona.org/ne ws/arctic/russian-nuclear-icebreakers-fleet/1998-09-insurance-for-nu clear-ice-breaker-fleet Accessed on: 19 October, 2019.
- [428] History Russian Nuclear Insurance Pool, Russian Nuclear Insurance Pool (2020), https://at ompool.ru/eng/Association/rniphistory/ Accessed on: 15 May, 2020.
- [429] Sogaz insures Russian floating NPP, Nuclear Engineering International (2017), https://www. neimagazine.com/news/newssogaz-insures-russian-floating-npp-5743258 Accessed on: 18 October, 2019.
- [430] Over MUNIS[About MUNIS], https://www.munis-insurance.nl, accessed on: 30 April, 2019. Translated from Dutch.
- [431] O. S. Board, M. Board, et al., Double-Hull Tanker Legislation: An Assessment of the Oil Pollution Act of 1990 (National Academies Press, 1998).
- [432] H. Ohashi, H. Sato, M. Goto, X. Yan, J. Sumita, Y. Tazawa, Y. Nomoto, J. Aihara, Y. Inaba, Y. Fukaya, et al., A small-sized htgr system design for multiple heat applications for developing countries, International Journal of Nuclear Energy (2013).
- [433] H. Qi, N. Gui, X. Yang, J. Tu, and S. Jiang, *The application of supercritical CO*₂ *in nuclear engineering: A review,* The Journal of Computational Multiphase Flows **10**, 149 (2018).
- [434] M. Lützen, Ship collision damage, (2002).
- [435] E. Eliopoulou, A. Papanikolaou, and M. Voulgarellis, *Statistical analysis of ship accidents and review of safety level,* Safety science **85**, 282 (2016).
- [436] European Maritime Safety Agency (EMSA), Maritime accident review 2010, (2010), https: //www.nvkk.nl/files/7513/6223/9638/Artikel20110711-EMSA_Maritime_Acc ident Review 2010.pdf.
- [437] 2019 Analysis and Review of Dredging Market by Application Trade Activity, Trade Maintenance, Energy Infrastructure, Urban Development for 2019-2029, Future Market Insights (2020), http s://www.futuremarketinsights.com/reports/dredging-market Accessed on: 03 May, 2020.
- [438] Dredging in Figures 2011, Tech. Rep. (International Association of Dredging Companies, 2011) http://iadc.stage.mobilem.net/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/dredging-infigures-2011.pdf.
- [439] Annual Report 2018, Tech. Rep. (EuDA, 2018) https://www.european-dredging.eu/p df/EuDA_18.pdf.
- [440] The Ocean Conference Factsheet: People and Oceans, United Nations (2017), https://www. un.org/sustainabledevelopment/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/Ocean-factsheet-package.pdf.
- [441] *Deep Sea Mining Technologies, Equipment and Mineral Targets,* Tech. Rep. AVM165A (BCC Research, 2019) Accessed on: 14 November, 2019.
- [442] A. Osterwalder, Y. Pigneur, G. Bernarda, and A. Smith, *Value proposition design: How to create products and services customers want* (John Wiley & Sons, 2014).
- [443] I. Nastali, Dredging data: Average age of dredgers, Dredging and Port Construction (2020), https://dredgingandports.com/news/news-infographics/2020/dredging-da ta-average-age-of-dredgers/ Accessed on: 10 February, 2020.

- [444] B. Aulet, *Disciplined entrepreneurship: 24 steps to a successful startup* (John Wiley & Sons, 2013).
- [445] C. I. Agency, The CIA world factbook 2010 (Skyhorse Publishing Inc., 2009).
- [446] F. J. Aguilar, Scanning the business environment (Macmillan, 1967).
- [447] W. Bank, *Doing business 2020* (World Bank Publications, 2020).
- [448] Dredging Services Industry in the US Market Research Report, IBIS World (2018), https: //www.ibisworld.com/united-states/market-research-reports/dredging-s ervices-industry/ Accessed on: 21 April, 2020.
- [449] Jones Act: Critical to Economic and National Security, Transportation Institute (2019), https: //transportationinstitute.org/jones-act/ Accessed on: 10 March, 2020.
- [450] C. Papavizas, Forming joint ventures to construct US offshore wind farms, Renewable Energy World (2019), https://www.renewableenergyworld.com/2019/03/21/formingjoint-ventures-to-construct-us-offshore-wind-farms/ Accessed on: 21 April, 2020.
- [451] United States Naval Nuclear Propulsion Program Operating Naval Nuclear Propulsion Plants and Shipping (Rail) Naval Spent Fuel Safely for over 60 Years, Tech. Rep. (National Nuclear Security Administration, 2017) https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/migrated/nns a/2018/01/f46/united_states_naval_nuclear_propulsion_program_operati ng_naval_nuclear_propulsion_plants_and_shipping_rail_naval_spent_fue l_safely_for_over_sixty_years.pdf.
- [452] Top 50 World Container Ports, World Shipping Council (2020), http://www.worldshippin g.org/about-the-industry/global-trade/top-50-world-container-ports Accessed on: 15 May, 2020.
- [453] V. Vorotnikov, Russia lacks new dredging fleet, Dredging and Port Construction (2020), https: //dredgingandports.com/news/2020/russia-lacks-new-dredging-fleet/ Accessed on: 24 March 2020.
- [454] V. Vorotnikov, Russia is expanding dredging fleet for the NSR, Dredging and Port Construction (2020), https://dredgingandports.com/news/2020/russia-is-expanding-dre dging-fleet-for-the-nsr/ Accessed on: 26 February 2020.
- [455] V. Vorotnikov, Russian government mulls establishment of national dredging company, Dredging and Port Construction (2019), https://dredgingandports.com/news/2019/russian -government-mulls-establishment-of-national-dredging-company/ Accessed on: 02 January, 2020.
- [456] Changing Dynamics of Dredging Industry, Maritime Gateway, http://www.maritimegatewa y.com/changing-dynamics-dredging-industry/ Accessed on: 01 March 2020.
- [457] Press Trust of India, Navy plans to build 24 submarines, 6 of them nuclear powered: Report, Business Standard (2019), https://www.business-standard.com/article/defence/ navy-plans-to-build-24-submarines-6-of-them-nuclear-powered-report-1 19123000021 1.html Accessed on: 18 April,2020.
- [458] Guidelines on Undertaking Dredging at Major Ports, Tech. Rep. (2015) sagarmala.gov.in/s ites/default/files/5362822428dredgeguidelinesNOV2015.pdf.
- [459] *Dredging in India 2018 : Market analysis, New Opportunities and Outlook,* India Infrastructure Research, accessed on: 21-01-2020.
- [460] P. Sansoglou, "State Aid and Tied Aid" Different Approaches to Global Competition Examples of threats around the world What's next for European Dredgers?, Tech. Rep. (2015) https: //www.european-dredging.eu/pdf/3_EuDA_Threats_worldwide_and_way_forwa rd.pdf.

- [461] R. Brogan, EU Green Deal ignores its own biggest clean energy source, World Nuclear News (January 2020), https://world-nuclear-news.org/Articles/EU-Green-Deal-ig nores-its-own-biggest-clean-energy, Accessed on: 07 February, 2020.
- [462] J. Frooman, Stakeholder influence strategies, Academy of management review 24, 191 (1999).
- [463] A. L. Mendelow, *Environmental scanning-the impact of the stakeholder concept.* in *ICIS* (1981) p. 20.
- [464] M. E. Porter, *How competitive forces shape strategy,* in *Readings in strategic management* (Springer, 1989) pp. 133–143.
- [465] F.-J. Moreno-Marimbaldo and M.-Á. Manso-Callejo, Methodological approach to incorporate the involve of stakeholders in the geodesign workflow of transmission line projects, ISPRS International Journal of Geo-Information 9, 178 (2020).
- [466] SPBES Specification Sheet Lithium Industrial Batteries, Sterling PBES Energy Solutions Ltd. (2019), https://spbes.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/PBES-Overview-NMC -LTO 2019.pdf.
- [467] *Trident System Specifications,* SPEAR Power Systems (2015), https://www.spearpowersy stems.com/products/ Accessed on: 02 January, 2020.
- [468] *Energy Storage Systems Product Overview,* Corvus Energy (2020), https://corvusenergy .com/products/ Accessed on: 02 January, 2020.
- [469] Powerpack Specifications, Tesla (2020), https://www.tesla.com/nl_NL/powerpack Accessed on: 03 January, 2020.
- [470] HyPM-HD Power Modules Specification Sheet, Hydrogenics (2019), https://www.hydrogen ics.com/wp-content/uploads/HyPM-HD-Brochure.pdf?hsCtaTracking=2a6f661 c-f4ce-4c52-830f-7c9cfd57d0a0|c0125bee-00d8-4d0c-8e6a-ec43792f9c51.
- [471] HyPM-HD 180 Power Module Specifications Sheet, Hydrogenics (2016), http://www.hydrogenics.com/wp-content/uploads/HyPM-180-SpecSheet.pdf.
- [472] Product Data Sheet FC veloCity-HD, Ballard Power Systems Inc. (2018), https://www.ball ard.com/docs/default-source/spec-sheets/fcvelocity-hd.pdf?sfvrsn=2deb c380_4.
- [473] *PowerCell MS-100,* Powercell (2020), https://www.powercell.se/en/products/power cell-ms-100/ Accessed on: 17 January, 2020.
- [474] Fuel Cell MW Power Generation Platform, Hydrogenics (2017), https://www.hydrogenics. com/wp-content/uploads/Fuel-Cell-MW-Power-Plant-Platform.pdf.
- [475] FCe[™] 80 Fuel Cell Engine, US Hybrid, https://ushybrid.com/wp-content/uploads/20 17/11/FCe80-Datasheet-170408-ho.pdf.
- [476] Product Data Sheet FCmove[™]-HD, Ballard Power Systems Inc. (2020), https://www.ballar d.com/docs/default-source/motive-modules-documents/fcmovetm.pdf?sfvrs n=6a83c380_6.
- [477] LEVISYS, LEVISYS Levitaton Systems, https://www.levisys.com/la-technologie?l
 ang=en Accessed on: 15 January 2020.
- [478] Powerful Storage System for Grid Services, STORNETIC The Energy Storage Company (2018), https://stornetic.com/assets/downloads/stornetic_general_presentatio n.pdf.
- [479] V. Kale and M. Secanell, A comparative study between optimal metal and composite rotors for flywheel energy storage systems, Energy Reports **4**, 576 (2018).

- [480] PowerStore[™] Specifications sheet, ABB (2017), https://library.e.abb.com/public/4 df4b38df85d45a98f0bc52e0ab27ea1/ABB_PowerStore_flywheel_%20microgrid% 20stabilization web.pdf.
- [481] CLEANSOURCE® HD675 UPS, Active Power (2020), https://www.activepower.com/en -GB/documents/6789/cleansource-r-hd675-ups-ul-60hz-675-kw-480v.pdf.
- [482] Datasheet QUADRHY, MAHYTEC (2019), http://www.mahytec.com/wp-content/uploa ds/2019/06/CL-DS12-Data-sheet QUADRHY.pdf.
- [483] Datasheet TANK 60 bar 850 L, MAHYTEC (2019), http://www.mahytec.com/wp-conte nt/uploads/2019/05/CL-DS10-Data-sheet 60bar-850L.pdf.
- [484] Datasheet TANK 500 bar 200L/300L, MAHYTEC (2019), http://www.mahytec.com/wp-c ontent/uploads/2019/07/CL-DS7-Data-Sheet 500bar-200L-300L.pdf.
- [485] Spec Tables, Luxfer Gas Cylinders (2020), https://www.luxfercylinders.com/specif ications Accessed on: 13 January, 2020.
- [486] Metal hybrid tanks Specification Sheet, Pragma Industries (2019), https://www.pragma-i ndustries.com/brochure/MH-TANK-brochure-V2019.pdf.
- [487] MyH2® Specification Sheet, H2Planet, https://www.h2planet.eu/grk_files/catalog o/prodotti/brochure/MyH2/Brochure MyH2 ENG.pdf.
- [488] Interactive Gas Turbine Portfolio Brochure, Siemens (2019), https://assets.new.sieme ns.com/siemens/assets/api/uuid:10f4860b140b2456f05d32629d8d758dc00bcc 30/gas-turbines-siemens-interactive.pdf.
- [489] Marine Gas Turbine 35.3 MW Data sheet, GE (2018), https://www.geaviation.com/sit es/default/files/datasheet-35.3mw.pdf.
- [490] Marine Gas Turbine 25.1 MW Data sheet, GE (2018), https://www.geaviation.com/sit es/default/files/datasheet-25.1mw.pdf.
- [491] Marine Gas Turbine 4.6 MW Data sheet, GE (2018), https://www.geaviation.com/sites /default/files/datasheet-4.6mw.pdf.
- [492] H. Takano, Kawasaki Heavy Industries, *Personal communication*, (Feb 2020).
- [493] MAN Diesel & Turbo, Marine GenSets, (2019), https://marine.man-es.com/docs/def ault-source/shopwaredocumentsarchive/marine-genset.pdf?sfvrsn=bf3f3b 2b_4.
- [494] Wärtsilä Engines, Wärtsilä 32 Product Guide, (2018), https://www.wartsila.com/docs/ default-source/product-files/engines/ms-engine/product-guide-o-e-w32 .pdf?utm_source=engines&utm_medium=dieselengines&utm_term=w32&utm_con tent=productguide&utm_campaign=msleadscoring.
- [495] Wärtsilä Engines, Wärtsilä 46 Technology Review, http://www.jadepowerplants.com/si te/assets/files/1329/wartsila 46 technology review.pdf.
- [496] MAN Diesel & Turbo, L+V48/60B Four-stroke diesel engine, (2019), https://marine.mandi eselturbo.com/docs/librariesprovider6/default-document-library/man-4 8-60b-brochure.pdf.
- [497] 9000 Series : Model 9800 Data Sheet, ASCO Power Technologies (2020).
- [498] Marine Fuels (Bunker Fuels), Marquard & Bahls (2020), https://www.marquard-bahls.c om/en/news-info/glossary/detail/term/marine-fuels-bunker-fuels.html Accessed on: 7 January, 2020.

- [499] Heavy Fuel Oil (HFO), Marquard & Bahls (2020), https://www.marquard-bahls.com/e n/news-info/glossary/detail/term/heavy-fuel-oil-hfo.html Accessed on: 7 January, 2020.
- [500] Marine Diesel Oil (MDO) & Intermediate Fuel Oil (IFO), Marquard & Bahls (2020), https: //www.marquard-bahls.com/en/news-info/glossary/detail/term/marine-di esel-oil-mdo-intermediate-fuel-oil-ifo.html Accessed on: 7 January, 2020.
- [501] Diesel, MAN Energy Solutions (2020), https://powerplants.man-es.com/fuels/diese
 1 Accessed on: 10 January, 2020.
- [502] Marine Gasoil (MGO), Marquard & Bahls (2020), https://www.marquard-bahls.com/e n/news-info/glossary/detail/term/marine-gasoil-mgo.html Accessed on: 7 January, 2020.
- [503] Wártsilá, *Diesel Engine*, Wártsilá Encyclopedia of Marine Technology (), https://www.wart sila.com/encyclopedia/term/diesel-engine Accessed on: 22 November, 2019.
- [504] Dredging Starring Europe Annual Report 2009, Tech. Rep. (2009) https://www.european -dredging.eu/pdf/EuDA 09.pdf.
- [505] The Dredger Register 2019 (Clarksons Research, 2019).
- [506] Peter Brown, Sabino Del Vento, et al., *Updating NAEI Carbon Emission Factors*, Tech. Rep. (National Atmospheric Emissions Inventory, 2017).
- [507] T. Smith, J. Jalkanen, B. Anderson, J. Corbett, J. Faber, S. Hanayama, E. O'keeffe, S. Parker, L. Johanasson, L. Aldous, *et al.*, *Third IMO GHG study*, IMO (2015).
- [508] statistisk sentralbyrå [Statistics Norway], *Emission factors used in the estimations of emissions from combustion*, Accessed: 2019-11-10.
- [509] International Maritime Organization, Resolution MEPC.281(70) (Adopted on 28 October 2016) Amendments to the 2014 guidelines on the method of calculation of the attained energy efficiency design index (EEDI) for new ships (Resolution MEPC.245(66), (2016), http://www. imo.org/en/KnowledgeCentre/IndexofIMOResolutions/Marine-Environment-Protection-Committee- (MEPC) / Documents/MEPC.281(70).pdf Accessed on: 03 October, 2019.
- [510] Annual Accounts 2018 Key figures, Tech. Rep. (Van Oord, 2018).
- [511] DEME, Carbon footprint report 2018, Tech. Rep. (2019) https://www2.deme-group.com/ sites/default/files/carbon_footprint_report_2018_deme-ghses-rpt-013e.pdf.
- [512] Van Oord, Annual Report Van Oord N.V. 2019, Tech. Rep. (2019) https://annualreport.v anoord.com/ Accessed on: 21 November, 2019.
- [513] Energy Management Action Plan, Tech. Rep. DEME-QHSES-DOC-031 (DEME, 2019).
- [514] DEME, Carbon footprint report 2017, Tech. Rep. (2017) https://www2.deme-group.com/ sites/default/files/carbon_footprint_report_2017_deme-qhses-rpt-013e.pdf.
- [515] China Communications Construction Company Limited, Annual Report 2018, Tech. Rep. (2018) accessed: 2019-10-23.
- [516] Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures, *Implementing the Recommendations of the Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures*, Tech. Rep. (2017) accessed: 2019-09-25.
- [517] Dredging Corporation of India Limited (DCI), 43rd Annual Report 2018-19, (2018), accessed: 2019-10-25.

- [518] A.P. Moller Maersk A/S), Sustainability Report 2018, Tech. Rep. (2018) accessed: 2019-10-25.
- [519] Government Offices of Sweden, Sweden's carbon tax, Accessed: 2019-10-28.
- [520] Government of British Columbia , British Columbia's Carbon Tax, Accessed: 2019-10-22.
- [521] Government of the Netherlands, *Bill submitted on minimum carbon price in electricity production,* (2019), accessed: 2019-10-28.
- [522] European Commission, Critical raw materials, (2017), accessed: 2019-09-25.
- [523] J. R. Hein, K. Mizell, A. Koschinsky, and T. A. Conrad, Deep-ocean mineral deposits as a source of critical metals for high-and green-technology applications: Comparison with land-based resources, Ore Geology Reviews 51, 1 (2013).
- [524] Authorisations, National Nuclear Regulator (2020), www.nnr.co.za/authorisations/# Accessed on: 12 October, 2019.
- [525] National Nuclear Regulator Act, 1999 (Act No 47 of 1999), Government Gazette Staatskoerant (2018), www.nnr.co.za/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Gazetted-fees-2018-19 -fy.pdf.
- [526] M. Ampovska, Nuclear Insurance Pools Worldwide: The Role in the Nuclear Law, Balkan Social Science Review 9, 7 (2017), http://eprints.ugd.edu.mk/18491/1/1899-25-3376-1-10-20170630.pdf.
- [527] Foreign Pools, Assuratome (2020), www.assuratome.fr/en/19-reinsurance-poolsfor-nuclear-risks.
- [528] International Nuclear Insurance Pool, Slovak Nuclear Insurance Pool (2020), https://www.nu clearpool.sk/page/international.
- [529] BU-501: Basics about Discharging, Battery University (2019), https://batteryuniversit y.com/learn/article/discharge methods Accessed on: 05 January, 2020.
- [530] Realising the hydrogen economy, Power Technology (2019), https://www.power-techno logy.com/comment/standing-at-the-precipice-of-the-hydrogen-economy/ Accessed on: 27 February, 2020.
- [531] Load Bank Basics, ASCO Power Technologies (2020), https://www.ascopower.com/us/e n/resources/articles/load-bank-basics.jsp Accessed on: 27 April, 2020.
- [532] What is Wet Stacking and How Do Load Banks Prevent It? ASCO Power Technologies (2020), https://www.ascopower.com/us/en/resources/articles/what-is-wet-stack ing.jsp Accessed on: 27 April, 2020.
- [533] Wet Stacking Why It's Important to Load Bank Your Diesel Generator, Clifford Power (2018), https://cliffordpower.com/wet-stacking-why-its-important-to-load-ban k-your-diesel-generator/ Accessed on: 27 April, 2020.
- [534] C. Taylor, Load Bank Strategies The Power in Your Hands: The Right Load Bank Strategy Impacts Uptime, Powerline https://www.gotpower.com/wp-content/uploads/2015 /07/Load-Bank-Strategies-Jan-Feb-Issue-2012-Powerline.pdf.
- [535] Load Bank Fundamentals, Simplex Inc. (2020), https://www.simplexdirect.com/load banksEducation.aspx Accessed on: 26 April, 2020.
- [536] Why Do I Need Load Banks? ComRent Load Bank Solutions (2020), https://www.comrent. com/why-do-i-need-load-banks/ Accessed on: 26 April, 2020.
- [537] G. Thornton, INTRODUCTION TO NUCLEAR PROPULSION. LECTURE 1. INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND, Tech. Rep. (General Electric Co., Cincinnati, Ohio. Nuclear Materials and Propulsion, 1963).

- [538] W. D. Wayne, MI-1 nuclear power plant initial power tests, (1963).
- [539] H. Lee, Compact Heat Exchangers (Part I), Western Michigan University, http://homepages. wmich.edu/~leehs/ME539/Chapter%205%20HSL.pdf Accessed on: 24 February, 2020.
- [540] R. Brogan, *Shell and tube heat exchangers,* Thermopedia http://www. thermopedia. com/content/946/ (2012).
- [541] K. Thulukkanam, *Heat Exchanger Design Handbook*, Dekker Mechanical Engineering (CRC Press).
- [542] Cameco Corporation, Uranium Price, https://www.cameco.com/invest/markets/uran ium-price Accessed on: 15 January, 2020.
- [543] J. A. Moriarty, 2018 Nuclear Decommissioning Funding Study, Tech. Rep. (Callan Institute, 2018) https://www.callan.com/2018-nuclear-decommissioning-funding/.
- [544] A. Hird, France's nuclear electricity production 'threatened by heatwaves', Radio France Internationale (2019), http://www.rfi.fr/en/france/20190726-frances-nuclear-elec tricity-generation-threatened-heatwaves Accessed on: 17 March, 2019.
- [545] V. E. Bate Felix, Hot weather cuts French, German nuclear power output, Reuters (2019), https: //www.reuters.com/article/us-france-electricity-heatwave/hot-weather -cuts-french-nuclear-generation-idUSKCN1UK0HR Accessed on: 01 October, 2019.
- [546] Power Trip, Arizona Department of Water Resources (2016), https://new.azwater.gov/ news/articles/2016-08-12 Accessed on: 01 October, 2019.
- [547] What is an equity joint venture?Lehman, Lee & Xu, http://www.lehmanlaw.com/resource -centre/faqs/business-structures/what-is-an-equity-joint-venture.html Accessed on: 17 May, 2020.
- [548] FAQ on establishing a Wholly Foreign Owned Enterprises ("WOFE") of Consultancy, Lehman, Lee & Xu, http://www.lehmanlaw.com/resource-centre/faqs/wofe/faq-on-estab lishing-a-wholly-foreign-owned-enterprises-wofe-of-consultancy.html Accessed on: 17 May, 2020.
- [549] J. Pike, Nuclear Propulsion, FAS Military Analysis Network (2000), https://fas.org/man/ dod-101/sys/ship/eng/reactor.html Accessed on: 19 March, 2020.
- [550] J. Gaertner, K. Canavan, and D. True, *Safety and operational benefits of risk-informed initiatives,* EPRI White Paper (2008).
- [551] T. B. Cochran, *Reassessing the frequency of partial core melt accidents,* NRDC Report, NewYork, USA (2011).
- [552] Methods of Rating Substandard Risks, American Safety Council Inc. (2013), https://course .uceusa.com/courses/content/405/page 167.htm Accessed on: 14 February, 2020.
- [553] Wártsilá, *Bilge system*, Wártsilá Encyclopedia of Marine Technology (), https://www.wartsila.com/encyclopedia/term/bilge-system Accessed on: 02 October, 2019.
- [554] The Editors of Encyclopaedia Britannica, *Tonnage*, ENCYCLOPÆDIA BRITANNICA, https://www.britannica.com/technology/tonnage Accessed on: 17 January, 2020.
- [555] Swiss Federal Nuclear Safety Inspectorate ENSI, Series of articles on barriers 1/6: Barriers protect people and the environment from radioactive substances, (2018), https://www.ensi .ch/en/2018/10/31/series-of-articles-on-barriers-barriers-protectpeople-and-the-environment-from-radioactive-substances/ Accessed on: 29 September, 2019.

- [556] High-Assay Low-Enriched Uranium, Centrus Energy Corp. (2020), https://www.centruse nergy.com/what-we-do/nuclear-fuel/high-assay-low-enriched-uranium/ Accessed on: 24 February, 2020.
- [557] Mission and Policy, COVRA (), https://www.covra.nl/en/organisation/mission-a nd-policy/ Accessed on: 24 April, 2020.
- [558] Iodine Pit, Nuclear Power for Everybody, https://www.nuclear-power.net/nuclearpower/reactor-physics/reactor-operation/xenon-135/iodine-pit/ Accessed on: 22 April, 2020.
- [559] Different Types of Pressure Vessel, NPROXX (2019), https://www.nproxx.com/differe nt-types-of-pressure-vessel/ Accessed on: 14 February, 2020.
- [560] M. Legault, *Pressure vessel tank types*, Composites World (2012), https://www.composites world.com/articles/pressure-vessel-tank-types Accessed on: 13 January, 2020.
- [561] Hydrogen Storage, Pragma Industries (2019), https://www.pragma-industries.com/ hydrogen-storage/.
- [562] I. Hunt, Chapter 10: Conjugation in Alkadienes and Allylic Systems Kinetic and Thermodynamic Control, University of Calgary, http://www.chem.ucalgary.ca/courses/350/Carey5t h/Ch10/ch10-3-3.html Accessed on: 15 April, 2020.
- [563] J. Selman and H. Maru, Advances in molten salt chemistry, G. Mamantov, J. Braunstein, CB Mamantov (Eds.) 4 (1981).
- [564] SUPERMAX[®] Shell And Plate Heat Exchanger, TRANTER (2019), https://www.tranter.co m/products/supermax-plate-frame-heat-exchanger/ Accessed on: 10 March, 2020.

Siddharth Kalra

Department: Process and Energy, Faculty of 3mE

Graduation Committee:

Prof. dr. ir. C. van Rhee	(TU Delft)
Prof. dr. ir. E. L. V Goetheer	(TU Delft)
Prof. dr. ir. J. L Kloosterman	(TU Delft)
Prof. dr. P. V. Aravind	(TU Delft)

October, 2020



Challenge the future